ISSN 2225-0719



Volume 9 Issue 2 March / April



Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology





OWNED BY THE SECOND AFFILIATED HOSPITAL OF CHONGQING MEDICAL UNIVERSITY PUBLISHED BY XIA & HE PUBLISHING INC. pISSN: 2225-0719; eISSN: 2310-8819 Frequency: Quarterly

Editors-in-Chief

Prof. Hong Ren

General Editor-in-Chief The Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University, China

Prof. George Y. Wu

Comprehensive Editor-in-Chief University of Connecticut Heath Center, USA

Dr. Harry Hua-Xiang Xia

Editor-in-Chief Guangdong Pharmaceutical University, China

Managing Editors

Huaidong Hu Chongqing, China

Zhi Peng Chongqing, China

Sandeep Kumar Karn Chongqing, China

Executive Editor

Hua He Houston, USA

Technical Editor

Huili Zhang

Wuhan, China

Contact Information

Editorial Office

Managing Editors: Dr. Huaidong Hu Dr. Zhi Peng Dr. Sandeep Kumar Karn Telephone: +86-23-6370 1383 Fax: +86-23-6370 1383

E-mail: jcth@xiahepublishing.com

Postal Address: 74 Linjiang Road, Yuzhong District, 400010 Chongqing, CHINA

Publisher

Xia & He Publishing Inc. Website: www.xiahepublishing.com E-mail: service@xiahepublishing.com Postal Address: 14090 Southwest Freeway, Suite 300, Sugar Land, Texas, 77478, USA

Current Issue: Volume 9, Issue 2

Publication date: April 28, 2021

Aims and Scope

Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology (JCTH, J Clin Transl Hepatol) publishes high quality, peer-reviewed studies in the clinical and basic human health sciences of liver diseases. *JCTH* welcomes submissions of articles within its topical scope including: novel discoveries in clinical and basic hepatology; liver disease mechanisms; novel techniques in research and management of liver diseases; epidemiological/environmental factors of liver diseases; role of immune system function in liver diseases; acute and chronic hepatitis; cirrhosis; genetic and metabolic liver diseases and their complications; hepatobiliary disease; liver cancer; drug metabolism; biliary disease; peritoneal tuberculosis. *JCTH* publishes various types of articles, including original article, review, short communication, systematic review, meta-analysis, case report, methodology article, letter to the editor, and editorial.

Indexing & Abstracting

JCTH is now indexed in Science Citation Index Expanded (SCIE); PubMed; PubMed Central; Scopus; Baidu Scholar; CNKI Scholar; Dimensions; EB-SCOhost; Google Scholar; Microsoft Academic; SafetyLit; ScienceOpen; Scilit; Semantic Scholar; Wanfang Data; Web of Science; WorldCat Discovery Services; Zetoc.

Open Access

JCTH adopts open access publishing model, and all articles are distributed under the terms of the CC BY-NC 4.0 license (http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/). Under this license, anyone may copy, distribute, or reuse these articles for non-commercial purposes, provided the original work is properly cited. Manuscripts submitted for publication in an open access journal are subject to the same rigorous peer-review and quality control as in scholarly subscription journals.

Disclaimer

All articles published in Xia & He journals represent the views and opinions of their authors, and not the views, opinions, or policies of the publisher, except where explicitly indicated. Xia & He Publishing shall not be held responsible for the use of views and opinions expressed in the articles; use of any information in the articles shall not be considered an endorsement by Xia & He Publishing of the products advertised.

Links

Journal Home: https://www.xiahepublishing.com/journal/jcth Editorial Board: https://www.xiahepublishing.com/journal/jcth/editors Archive: https://www.xiahepublishing.com/journal/jcth/archive Instructions for Authors: https://www.xiahepublishing.com/journal/jcth/instruction Online Submission System: https://www.editorialmanager.com/jcth/default.aspx

Associate Editors

Viral Hepatitis, Cirrhosis and Liver Failure

Mohamed A Daw

Faculty of Medicine, University of Tripoli Tripoli, Libya

Xiao-Guang Dou

Department of Infectious Diseases, Shengjing Hospital of China Medical University Shenyang, China

Jin-Lin Hou

Hepatology Unit and Department of Infectious Diseases, Nanfang Hospital, Southern Medical University Guangzhou, China

Jun-Qi Niu

Department of Hepatology, The First Hospital of Jilin University Changchun, China

Nikolaos T. Pyrsopoulos

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Rutgers New Jersey Medical School University Hospital Newark, USA

Arielle Rosenberg

University Paris Descartes Paris, France

Qing-Feng Sun

Department of Infectious Diseases, The Third Affiliated Hospital to Wenzhou Medical College Wenzhou, China

Fu-Sheng Wang

The Institute of Translational Hepatology, 302 Military Hospital of China Beijing, China

Da-Zhi Zhang

Department of Infectious Diseases, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University Chongqing, China

Alcohol and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

Gyorgy Baffy

Department of Gastroenterology, VA Boston Healthcare System, Harvard Medical School Boston, USA

Marko Duvnjak

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Clinic of Internal medicine, Clinical Hospital Centre "Sestre milosrdnice" Zagreb, Croatia

Mohammed Eslam

Storr Liver Centre, Westmead Institute for Medical Research, Westmead Hospital and University of Sydney Sydney, Australia

Yu-Chen Fan

Department of Hepatology, Qilu Hospital of Shandong University Jinan, China

Kittichai Promrat

Alpert Medical School of Brown University Providence, USA

Ashwani Singal

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of South Dakota, Avera McKennan University Health Center and Transplant Institute Sioux Falls, USA

Lai Wei

Hepatopancreatobiliary Center, Beijing Tsinghua Changgung Hospital, School of Clinical Medicine, Tsinghua University Beijing, China

Ming-Hua Zheng

NAFLD Research Center, Department of Hepatology, the First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University Wenzhou, China

Autoimmune and Cholestatic Liver Disease, DILI, Immunology

John W. Birk

UCONN Health, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Farmington, USA

Timothy Billiar

Department of Surgery, University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine Pittsburgh, USA

Aziz A. Chentoufi

Immunology/HLA Department, National Reference Laboratory, Mohammed VI University of Health Sci -ences

Casablanca, Morocco

Ji-Dong Jia

Liver Research Center, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medial University Beijing, China

Lun-Gen Lu

Department of Gastroenterology, Shanghai General Hospital, Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine Shanghai, China

Farzin Roohvand

Molecular Virology Department, Pasteur Institute of Iran

JCTH

Tehran, Iran

Xue-Feng Xia

Key Laboratory for Reproduction and Genetics of Guangdong Higher Education Institutes, Key Laboratory for Major Obstetric Diseases of Guangdong Province, Third Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University; Department of Reproductive Medicine, Third Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou Medical University Guangzhou, China

Surgery and Transplantation

Michael Schilsky

Yale New Haven Transplantation Center, Yale University School of Medicine New Haven USA

Radiology

Li-Min Chen

Institute of Blood Transfusion, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences, and Peking Union Medical College Chenadu. China

onenguu, onna

Pathology

Wendy Cao

New York University Langone Health New York, USA

Lan-Jing Zhang

Department of Pathology, Princeton Medical Center Plainsboro, USA

Liver Cancer and Oncology

Douglas LaBrecque

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Iowa Iowa City, USA

Joseph Lim

Section of Digestive Diseases/Yale Liver Center, Yale University School of Medicine New Haven, USA

Tawesak Tanwandee

Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine Siriraj Hospital, Mahidol University Bangkok, Thailand

Man-Fung Yuen

Department of Medicine, The University of Hong Kong; Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Department of Medicine, Queen Mary Hospital Hong Kong

Editorial Board Members

Avin Aggarwal Las Vegas, USA Gianfranco D. Alpini Temple USA Leon D. Averbukh Farmington, USA Mostafa El Awady Giza, Egypt Sina Aziz Karachi Pakistan Alexandra Alexopoulou Athens, Greece Mahmoud Mohamed Bahgat Cairo, Egypt Fernando Bessone Rosario, Argentina Peter Buch Farmington, USA Chalermrat Bunchorntavakul Bangkok, Thailand Phunchai Charatcharoenwitthaya Bangkok, Thailand En-Qiang Chen Chengdu, China Po-Hung Chen Baltimore, USA Li Chen Shanghai, China Ashok Kumar Choudhury New Delhi, India Jian-Qiang Ding Foshan, China Qiong-Zhu Dong Shanghai, China Winston Dunn Kansas City, USA Maysaa El Sayed Zaki Cairo, Egypt Jian-Gao Fan Shanghai, China Heather L Francis Bryan, USA **Catherine Frenette** La Jolla, USA Artin Galoosian San Francisco, USA Yan-Hang Gao Changchun, China George Boon-Bee Goh Singapore, Singapore Chang-Cun Guo Xi'an, China Ahmet Gurakar Baltimore, USA Alessandro Granito Bologna, Italy

Steven-Huy Bui Han Los Angeles, USA Ying Han Xi'an, China Amr Shaaban Hanafy Zagazig, Egypt Kazuhiko Hayashi Nagoya, Japan Peng Hu Chongqing, China Jing Hua Shanghai, China Yue-Hua Huang Guangzhou, China Trana Hussaini Vancouver, Canada Hartmut Jaeschke Kansas City, USA Wasim Jafri Karachi, Pakistan Tatsuo Kanda Tokyo, Japan Ruhail Kohli Baltimore, USA John Koskinas Athens. Greece Anastasios Koulaouzidis Edinburah, UK Anand V Kulkarni Hyderabad, India Ashish Kumar New Delhi, India Manoj Kumar New Delhi, India Xiang-Ming Lao Guangzhou, China Jun Li Hangzhou, China Jie Li Jinan, China Su Lin Fuzhou, China Wen-Yu Lin Boston, USA Chao-Hong Liu Wuhan, China Cheng-Hai Liu Shanghai, China Man-Qing Liu Wuhan, China Feng-Min Lu Beijing, China Ming-Qin Lu Wenzhou, China Alessandro Mantovani Verona, Italy

Qing Mao Chongqing, China Matthew McMillin Austin USA Nahum Mendez-Sanchez Mexico City, Mexico Fan-Yin Meng Temple, USA Ahmed Mesalam Cairo, Egypt Albert D. Min New York, USA Paul Naylor Detroit, USA James S. Park New York LISA María Teresa Pérez-Gracia Valéncia, Spain Cyriac Abby Philips Kochi, India Atoosa Rabiee Washington, USA Alok Ranjan Washington, USA Sahaj Rathi Vancouver, Canada Sammy Saab Los Angeles, USA Behnam Saberi Baltimore, USA Ke-Qing Shi Wenzhou, China Chao Sun Tianjin, China Gamal Shiha Mansoura, Egypt Surajit Sinha Bethesda, USA **Coleman Smith** Washington, USA Martina Smolic Osijek, Croatia **Robert Smolic** Osiiek. Croatia Jonathan G. Stine Charlottesville, USA Giovanni Targher Verona, Italy **Rolf Teschke** Frankfurt, Germany Claudio Tiribelli Trieste. Italv Sombat Treeprasertsuk Bangkok, Thailand



George Tsoulfas Thessaloniki, Greece Vladimir Maximovich Tsyrkunov Grodno, Belarus Kang-Sheng Tu Xi'an, China **David Victor** New York USA Gen-Shu Wang Guangzhou, China Le-Yi Wang Urbana, USA Yu Jun Wong Singapore Yong-Ning Xin Qingdao, China Hongping Xia Nanjing, China Ming Yan Jinan, China Dong-Liang Yang Wuhan, China Li Yang Cincinnati, USA Tian Yang Xi'an China Eric M. Yoshida Vancouver Canada Samar Samir Youssef Cairo, Egypt Jia Yu Wuhan, China Yu-Feng Yuan Wuhan, China Judy Wai Ping Yam Hong Kong, China Xin-Xin Zhang Shanghai, China Xu-Chen Zhang New Haven, USA Yuan-Yuan Zhang Chengdu, China Yu-Bao Zheng Guangzhou, China Hong Zhou Nanjing, China Hui-Ping Zhou Richmond USA Yu Zhou Wuhan, China Jian-Hong Zhong Nanning, China

JOURNAL OF CLINICAL AND TRANSLATIONAL HEPATOLOGY

CONTENTS

2021 9(2):139-278

Editorials

	A Simple and Rapid Method for Quantitative Detection of Hepatitis B Virus Drug-resistant Muta- tions
	Ran Wang and Zhengde Xie
	Very-early-stage Hepatocellular Carcinoma, Are We at Long Last on Route for Achieving Better Patient Outcomes?
	Paulina Vidal-Cevallos and Norberto Chavez-Tapia
Ori	igianl Articles
	Detection of Hepatitis B Virus M204V Mutation Quantitatively via Real-time PCR Jingjing Liang, Xinmiao Liang, Hong Ma, Leng Nie, Ying Tian, Guang Chen and Yu Wang
	Safety and Efficacy of Physical Thermal Ablation Combined Sorafenib for Hepatocellular Carci- noma: A Meta-analysis
	Mengdi Jin, Qiong Yu, Yahui Liu, Weiling Xu, Xueqi Fu and Bai Ji
	Histone Deacetylase Inhibitors Romidepsin and Vorinostat Promote Hepatitis B Virus Replication by Inducing Cell Cycle Arrest
	Yang Yang, Yu Yan, Zhen Chen, Jie Hu, Kai Wang, Ni Tang, Xiaosong Li and Zhi Zhou
	Development and Validation of a Metabolic-related Prognostic Model for Hepatocellular Carcinoma Junyu Huo, Liqun Wu and Yunjin Zang
	UGT1A1-related Bilirubin Encephalopathy/Kernicterus in Adults
	Jie Bai, Lu Li, Hui Liu, Shuang Liu, Li Bai, Wenyan Song, Yu Chen, Sujun Zheng and Zhongping Duan 180
	Predictive Model of Ursodeoxycholic Acid Treatment Response in Primary Biliary Cholangitis Yanyun Shu, Yuhu Song, Tao Bai, Xiaoli Pan, Haitao Shang, Ling Yang, Jin Ye and Fan Du
	Associations of Hydroxysteroid 17-beta Dehydrogenase 13 Variants with Liver Histology in Chinese Patients with Metabolic-associated Fatty Liver Disease
	Wen-Yue Liu, Mohammed Eslam, Kenneth I. Zheng, Hong-Lei Ma, Rafael S. Rios, Min-Zhi Lv, Gang Li, Liang-Jie Tang, Pei-Wu Zhu, Xiao-Dong Wang, Christopher D. Byrne, Giovanni Targher, Jacob George
	and Ming-Hua Zheng
	Association of LDLR rs1433099 with the Risk of NAFLD and CVD in Chinese Han Population
	Yi Han, Yongshuo Zhang, Shousheng Liu, Guangxia Chen, Linlin Cao and Yongning Xin

Clinical Validation of Global Coagulation Tests to Guide Blood Component Transfusions in Cir- rhosis and ACLF
Madhumita Premkumar, Rohit Mehtani, Smita Divyaveer, Kamal Kajal, Anand V. Kulkarni, Syed Ahmed, Harmanpreet Kaur, Harpreet Kaur, Radhakrishna Dhiman, Ajay Duseja and Arka De 210
Review Articles
Hepatocellular Carcinoma: Downstaging to Liver Transplantation as Curative Therapy Leana Frankul and Catherine Frenette 220
Gut Microbiota in Metabolic-associated Fatty Liver Disease and in Other Chronic Metabolic Dis- eases
Winston Hernández-Ceballos, Jacqueline Cordova-Gallardo and Nahum Mendez-Sanchez
Progress in the Clinical Features and Pathogenesis of Abnormal Liver Enzymes in Coronavirus Dis- ease 2019
Haiyan Wu, Shuzhong Liu, Hesheng Luo and Mingkai Chen
Coronavirus Disease-2019 (COVID-19) and the Liver
Anshuman Elhence, Manas Vaishnav, Sagnik Biswas, Ashish Chauhan, Abhinav Anand and Shalimar 247
Cytokine Storm of COVID-19 and Its Impact on Patients with and without Chronic Liver Disease Madhumita Premkumar and Chandan Kumar Kedarisetty
Case Reports
Checkpoint Inhibition in the Treatment of Unresectable, Advanced Lymphoepithelioma-like Hepa- tocellular Carcinoma
David J. Hermel, Emma Z. Du, Ray Lin, Catherine T. Frenette and Darren S. Sigal
Rapid Recovery in COVID-19 Patients with Chronic Hepatitis B Virus Infection Treated with Teno- fovir Disoproxil Fumarate
Xiliu Chen, Di Liu, Dongliang Yang and Xin Zheng
Letters to the Editor
Celiac Disease and Elevated Liver Enzymes: A Still Not Fully Defined Pathogenesis Linda Beenet and Diego Tonesi

Favipiravir-induced Liver Injury in Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019Pramod Kumar, Anand Kulkarni, Mithun Sharma, Padaki Nagaraja Rao and Duvvuru Nageshwar Reddy276

Editorial



A Simple and Rapid Method for Quantitative Detection of Hepatitis B Virus Drug-resistant Mutations

Ran Wang and Zhengde Xie^{*}

Beijing Key Laboratory of Pediatric Respiratory Infectious Diseases, Key Laboratory of Major Diseases in Children, Ministry of Education, National Clinical Research Center for Respiratory Diseases, Research Unit of Critical Infection in Children, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences, 2019RU016, Laboratory of Infection and Virology, Beijing Pediatric Research Institute, Beijing Children's Hospital, Capital Medical University, National Center for Children's Health, Beijing, China

Received: 6 April 2021 | Revised: 10 April 2021 | Accepted: 12 April 2021 | Published: 16 April 2021

Citation of this article: Wang R, Xie Z. A simple and rapid method for quantitative detection of hepatitis B virus drug-resistant mutations. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):139–140. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2021.00135.

Hepatitis B virus (HBV) is a small-enveloped virus enclosing a partially double-stranded DNA genome, belongs to the hepadnaviruses family.¹ To date, 10 genotypes (A–J) of HBV with distinct geographical distribution have been described, based on a divergence of at least 8% over the entire genomic sequence or >4% in the S gene sequence, with B and C being most prevalent and confined to Asia and Oceania.² HBV is a highly contagious pathogen that can lead to acute infection or chronic hepatitis B (CHB), cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (commonly known as HCC) in humans through immune anergy or upon immunosuppression.³

Although a global HBV vaccination program has been implemented in more than 200 countries and provided a significant decline in incidence of CHB, there are still approximately 292 million people worldwide suffering from CHB, with close to 1 million deaths occurring annually and maintaining the disease as a major global health problem.^{4,5} Large-scale long-term prospective studies in the past decades have shown that antiviral nucleotide analogues (NAs) treatment of CHB patients may inhibit HBV replication without eliminating the virus, remitting HBV-related HCC in some patients and reducing associated morbidity and mortality but not completely.6 Due to potent viral suppressive effects and good tolerance by patients taking the NAs for decades while experiencing limited side effects, these drugs have been widely used in the management of CHB treatment.7

Currently, NAs including lamivudine (LAM), entecavir (ETV), tenofovir disoproxil fumarate, telbivudine (LdT), adefovir dipivoxil, and tenofovir alafenamide are prescribed and available for CHB therapy in China.⁸ All of these NAs represent the more preferred agents that work mainly by competitively inhibiting HBV DNA polymerase activity, with

the incorporation of the natural endogenous intracellular nucleotides in assembled HBV DNA, causing DNA synthesis termination and suppressing viral replication.⁹ In detail, LMT is often used in CHB patients with high HBV replication or decompensated liver disease; ETV and adefovir dipivoxil are not only suitable for patients in the acute phase of CHB, but also as alternative therapies for patients who have developed LAM resistance.

However, NA-associated resistance is a serious impediment to the treatment of CHB. For example, LAM was initially and extensively prescribed when resistance is impending. Resistance to LAM develops within 6 months of treatment, and emerges in ~20% after 1 year and at an accumulation rate of 70% following 5 years of treatment.¹⁰ Moreover, resistance to LAM confers cross-resistance to ETV and LdT, which leads to lower antiviral efficacy and lower genetic barrier to the drugs.¹¹ Mutations targeting HBV polymerase/reverse transcriptase domains that are critical during viral replication, are responsible for conferring resistance to NAs.12 High rates of HBV replication, combined with inadequately effective proofreading for HBV polymerase, is the basis for establishing mutations in the viral genome. Mutations that change the binding site between NAs and HBV represent the molecular mechanism underlying drug resistance. Mutation patterns such as M204V/I (primary resistance mutation) and L180M (secondary/compensatory mutation) were defined as joint resistance mutations across most genotypes of HBV and as involved in virological breakthrough or biochemical rebounds.13,14 The M204V/I mutation in the C domain of polymerase represents one of the most common primary resistance mutations and directly results in high-level resistance to NAs, such as LAM, ETV, and LdT.^{12,15} Thus, the monitoring and a high-speed feature detector of mutation for HBV drug resistance are necessary.

There are many types of laboratory tests that can be used to determine resistance mutations in the HBV reverse transcriptase region, with varying sensitivities. The most frequently used method for routine testing in clinical laboratories is PCR-based sequencing that is able to detect more than 20% of mutations among the total viral population.^{11,16} Besides, PCR-restriction fragment length polymorphisms and reverse hybridization line-probe assays can consistently detect mutations present in 5% of the virus populations.¹¹ However, it should be pointed out that the emergence of HBV resistance mutations is silent and thus difficult to detect in a timely manner. Only until a certain

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2021.00135 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Abbreviations: CHB, chronic hepatitis B; ETV, entecavir; HBV, hepatitis B virus; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; LAM, lamivudine; LdT, telbivudine; NAs, nucleotide analogs.

^{*}Correspondence to: Zhengde Xie, Beijing Pediatric Research Institute, Beijing Children's Hospital, Capital Medical University, National Center for Children's Health, 56 Nan Li Shi Road, Xicheng District, Beijing 100045, China. OR-CID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7634-9338. Tel: +86-10-5961-6892, E-mail: xlezhengde@bch.com.cn

number of drug-resistant mutations have accumulated can they be detected by the commonly used sequencing methods. Thus, the key disadvantage of this method comes from the low sensitivity; that is, the variant strain can only be found when it exceeds 20% of the HBV sequence. Moreover, the detection approach by PCR combined with sequencing is time-consuming and high-cost, and the related data analysis is more complicated. Nevertheless, this method is generally used as the gold standard for the detection of resistance mutations.

To counter the disadvantages of the methods above, Liang et al.17 developed a real-time PCR assay aimed at monitoring the reaction process and quantitatively detecting HBV resistance mutations. Compared with the above-mentioned commonly used methods, this method has a streamlined operation process and can detect resistance mutations with a rate of less than 10%, whereas its disadvantage is that it can only detect known mutation sites by using designed probes and primers. The investigators tentatively chose M204V/I mutations to be detected due to the widespread application of LAM, ETV, LdT, etc., and thus to be more readily available for blood samples from NA-resistant patients. Methodologically, the samples were collected from patients who were treated with NAs and were clinically confirmed to have viral breakthrough, primary nonresponse, or poor response. Then, they designed primers and probes for M204V/I that were screened and confirmed with M204V/Ipositive sera, in order to verify the specificity and sensitivity rates. Finally, a linear standard curve for quantification was obtained by use of a 10-fold dilution of the plasmid, and the formula was used to calculate the viral load within extracted DNA.17 Real-time PCR can quantify the mutated gene with relatively accurate measurement in units of copies/mL, while the current method uses ab approximate description via the percentage of mutation.

According to the results, Liang et al.17 confirmed probes 204-2-VP2 and 204-2-IP2 with a positive rate of 100% and the false positive rate of 0%. Furthermore, the amplification curves showed a highly linear relationship between Ct values and the amount of serially diluted plasmid DNA for the primers and probes (R^2 =0.996, slope=-3.723), indicating an appropriate quantitative detection of M204V/I. The limit of detection, sensitivity, and specificity were 10³ copies/ mL, 92.86%, and 100%, respectively. Meanwhile, the assay presented good reproducibility and accuracy.

In conclusion, a rapid and accurate assay is urgently needed to monitor HBV DNA polymerase/ reverse transcriptase gene mutations in patients undergoing NA treatment. The features of M204V/I detection for the pilot assay by real-time PCR provided high-efficiency, cost-effectiveness, and convenience, representing a high generalizability to quantitatively detect multiplex mutations in the target genes. This method is expected to present the association between specific mutations and the phenotypic resistance of an isolate with that mutation during the early stages of NA treatment.

Funding

RW was funded by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (82002130) and the Open Research Fund Program of the State Key Laboratory of Virology of China (2021IOV002); ZX was funded by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (82072266) and the National MaWang R. et al: A method for detection of HBV mutations

jor Science & Technology Project for Control and Prevention of Major Infectious Diseases in China (2017ZX10103004-004)

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Article conception and design (RW and ZX), drafting of the manuscript (RW), critical revision of the manuscript (ZX).

References

- [1] Tsukuda S, Watashi K. Hepatitis B virus biology and life cycle. Antiviral Res 2020; 182: 104925. doi: 10.1016/j.antiviral.2020.104925
- Ingasia LAO, Kostaki EG, Paraskevis D, Kramvis A. Global and regional dis-persal patterns of hepatitis B virus genotype E from and in Africa: a full-ge-[2] nome molecular analysis. PLoS One 2020;15(10):e0240375. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0240375.
- [3] Mak LY, Wong DK, Pollicino T, Raimondo G, Hollinger FB, Yuen MF. Occult hepatitis B infection and hepatocellular carcinoma: epidemiology, virology, hepatocarcinogenesis and clinical significance. J Hepatol 2020;73(4):952-964. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.042.
- Kulpery A, Gehring AJ, Isogawa M. Mechanisms of HBV immune evasion. Antiviral Res 2020; 179: 104816. doi: 10.1016/j.antiviral.2020.104816. Wei L, Ploss A. Hepatitis B virus cccDNA is formed through distinct repair pro-
- cesses of each strand. Nat Commun 2021; 12(1): 1591. doi: 10.1038/s414 67-021-21850-9.
- [6] Mak LY, Cloherty G, Wong DK, Gersch J, Seto WK, Fung J, et al. HBV RNA profiles in chronic hepatitis B patients under different disease phases and anti-viral therapy. Hepatology 2020. doi:10.1002/hep.31616.
 [7] Kadelka S, Dahari H, Ciupe SM. Understanding the antiviral effects of Redeka S. Dahari H, Ciupe SM. Understanding the antiviral effects of the set of th
- Raderad S, Dahari H, Clupe SM. Understanding the antiviral effects of RNAi-based therapy in HBeAg-positive chronic hepatitis B infection. Sci Rep 2021;11(1):200. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-80594-6.
 Fu Y, Wu S, Hu Y, Chen T, Zeng Y, Liu C, *et al.* Mutational characterization of HBV reverse transcriptase gene and the genotype-phenotype correlation of antiviral resistance among Chinese chronic hepatitis B patients. Emerg Nicrobec (Jense) (2020)(2):221-2202. doi:10.1096/(2)22115.2020.1825 Microbes Infect 2020;9(1):2381-2393. doi: 10.1080/22221751.2020.1835 446
- [9] Akahori Y, Kato H, Fujita T, Moriishi K, Tanaka Y, Watashi K, et al. Establish-ment of a novel hepatitis B virus culture system using immortalized human hepatocytes. Sci Rep 2020;10(1):21718. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-78655-x
- [10] Wang HL, Lu X, Yang X, Xu N. Antiviral therapy in lamivudine-resistant chronic hepatitis B patients: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Gas-troenterol Res Pract 2016; 2016: 3435965. doi:10.1155/2016/3435965.
- [11] Chao DC, Hu KQ. Update on rescue therapies in patients with lamivudine-resistant chronic hepatitis B. Drug Des Devel Ther 2013;7:777–788. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S33947.
- [12] Locarnini S. Primary resistance, multidrug resistance, and cross-resistance pathways in HBV as a consequence of treatment failure. Hepatol Int 2008;2(2):147–151. doi:10.1007/s12072-008-9048-3.
- 2008; 2(2): 147–151. doi: 10.1007/512072-008-9048-3.
 [13] Mirandola S, Sebastiani G, Rossi C, Velo E, Erne EM, Vario A, et al. Genotype-specific mutations in the polymerase gene of hepatitis B virus potentially associated with resistance to oral antiviral therapy. Antiviral Res 2012;96(3):422–429. doi:10.1016/j.antiviral.2012.09.014.
 [14] Lee HW, Chang HY, Yang SY, Kim HJ. Viral evolutionary changes during tenofovir treatment in a chronic hepatitis B patient with sequential nucleos(t)ide therapy. J Clin Virol 2014;60(3):313–316. doi:10.1016/j.jcv. 2014.02.018
- 2014.03.018.
- [15] Alacam S, Karabulut N, Yolcu A, Onel M, Atasoy A, Kaymakoglu S, et al.
 Evaluation of drug resistance mutations in patients with chronic hepatitis
 B. Folia Microbiol (Praha) 2019;64(2):237–243. doi:10.1007/s12223-018-
- B. Folla Microbiol (Prana) 2019, 04(2).237–243. doi: 10.1007/01/0100
 [16] Wang C, Yu S, Zhang Y, Zhang M, Lv L, Huang C, et al. Viral quasispecies of hepatitis B virus in patients with YMDD mutation and lamivudine resistance may not predict the efficacy of lamivudine/adefovir rescue therapy. Exp Ther Med 2019;17(4):2473–2484. doi:10.3892/etm.2019.7255.
 [17] Liang J, Liang X, Ma H, Nie L, Tian Y, Chen G, et al. Detection of hepatitis B virus M204V mutation quantitatively via real-time PCR. J Clin Transl Hepatel 2021;0(2):142–148. doi:10.14218/ICTH.2020.00118.
- tol 2021;9(2):143-148. doi:10.14218/JCTH.2020.00118.

Editorial



Very-early-stage Hepatocellular Carcinoma, Are We at Long Last on Route for Achieving Better Patient Outcomes?

Paulina Vidal-Cevallos and Norberto Chavez-Tapia[®]

Obesity and Digestive Disease Unit, Medica Sur Clinic and Foundation, Mexico City, Mexico

Received: 12 April 2021 | Accepted: 16 April 2021 | Published: 23 April 2021

Citation of this article: Vidal-Cevallos P, Chavez-Tapia N. Very-early-stage hepatocellular carcinoma, are we at long last on route for achieving better patient outcomes? J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):141-142. doi: 10.14218/JCTH. 2021.00137.

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) represents ~90% of the primary liver cancer cases, and 90% of HCC cases occur in patients with chronic liver disease.¹ It also represents the sixth most common cancer (4.7%) and the third leading cause of cancer-related death globally (8.3%).² More troubling, the global incidence and mortality rates have been increasing since 1990.³ In the United States, the highest average annual percentage change (known as AAPC) reported between 2000 and 2012 involved individuals between 55 and 59 years of age (AAPC: 8.9%; 95% confidence interval: 7.1-10.7%).4

The current European Association for the Study of the Liver (commonly known as EASL) guidelines advise treatment assignment according to tumor stages following the Barcelona Clinic Liver Cancer (BCLC) staging system.⁵ The concept of very-early or stage 0 classification was not introduced until the 2003 BCLC modification.⁶ Surgical resection or image-guided ablation are the first-line therapies recommended in these set of patients.⁵ The reported overall survival (OS) at 5 years after surgical resection is 71.1%, with a 5-year recurrence rate of 43.3%.⁷ In patients excluded from surgery with Child class A, the reported 5-year survival rate is 61% and 5-year recurrence rate is 81%.

Since patients with HCC BCLC stage 0 and A are deemed curable, such high recurrence rates are rather dismal and attempts are being made to improve patient outcomes. An interventional review explored chemotherapy, chemoembolization, internal radiation, and retinoids as neoadjuvant or adjuvant therapy after surgical resection and did not find enough evidence of their efficacy,9 and hence are not currently advised.

Sorafenib, a multikinase inhibitor that targets receptor tyrosine and serine/threonine kinases to inhibit tumor growth and angiogenesis,¹⁰ was shown in a phase II trial to have efficacy in patients with non-operable HCC.¹¹ A phase III double-blind placebo-controlled trial was then conducted and showed that sorafenib conferred a median OS of 10.7 months (hazard ratio: 0.69; 95% confidence interval: 0.55–0.87; p<0.001).¹² It was in the second BCLC modification, published in 2008, that sorafenib was incorporated

as a first-line treatment option for BCLC stage C patients.13

A very large multicenter, phase III, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial was conducted to assess the efficacy and safety of sorafenib as an adjuvant therapy for both surgical resection and local ablation; results were disheartening, as no efficacy was found.14 However, other smaller trials have shown more promising results.

A meta-analysis¹⁵ was conducted to answer this question. Overall, the combined therapy showed significantly higher 1-, 2- and 3-year survival rates and an odds ratio of 2-year recurrence of 0.40 (95% confidence interval: 0.18-0.87). It is to be noted that the rate of adverse events was also higher for the combination therapy group, especially for that of hand-foot syndrome.

The results of this meta-analysis should be analyzed with caution. First, only three out of the fifteen studies were randomized controlled trials (commonly referred to as RCTs). Furthermore, the largest RCT¹⁴ conferred great heterogeneity to the results. This was also the only trial which included some non-Asian patients, and HCC etiology may vary in different geographical regions, making results not applicable to all populations

Some new light has been shed over the question of how to improve OS and decrease recurrence rates in candidates for potentially curative treatments. Nevertheless, the question remains largely unanswered, and a recommendation to include adjuvant treatment with sorafenib in the treatment of stage 0 or Child A patients cannot yet be made. Highquality RCTs, including diverse populations and with longterm follow-up are needed.

References

- Llovet JM, Kelley RK, Villanueva A, Singal AG, Pikarsky E, Roayaie S, et al. Hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2021;7(1):6. doi:10.1038/ s41572-020-00240-3. [2] GLOBOCAN I. A. for R. on C. Liver. Available from: https://gco.iarc.fr/to-
- day/data/factsheets/cancers/11-Liver-fact-sheet.pdf.
 [3] Lin L, Yan L, Liu Y, Qu C, Ni J, Li H. The burden and trends of primary liver
- Lin L, Yan L, Yau C, Ni J, Lin . The burden and rends of phimary inter-cancer caused by specific etiologies from 1990 to 2017 at the global, re-gional, national, age, and sex level results from the global burden of disease study 2017. Liver Cancer 2020;9(5):563–582. doi:10.1159/000508568. White DL, Thrift AP, Kanwal F, Davila J, El-Serag HB. Incidence of hepatocel-lular carcinoma in all 50 United States, from 2000 through 2012. Gastroen-burder 2017 01000 for the 100 2017 of the 2010 of the
- Ital Carlona in 30 Office States, Infil 2003 introdgin 2017; 152(4):812–820.e53 doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2016.11.020.
 European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL clinical practice guidelines: management of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2018; 69(1):182–236. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2018.03.019.
 Llovet JM, Burroughs A, Bruix J. Hepatocellular carcinoma. Lancet 2003; 362(9399):1907–1917. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(03)14964-1.
- Hasegawa K, Kokudo N, Makuuchi M, Izumi N, Ichida T, Kudo M, et al. Com-[7] parison of resection and ablation for hepatocellular carcinoma: a cohort study based on a Japanese nationwide survey. J Hepatol 2013;58(4):724– 729. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2012.11.009.

^{*}Correspondence to: Norberto Chavez-Tapia, Obesity and Digestive Disease Unit, Medica Sur Clinic and Foundation, Puente de Piedra 150, col. Toriello Guerra, C.P., Mexico City 14050, Mexico. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7451-3306. Tel: +52-55-5424-6850, E-mail: nchavezt@medicasur.org.m>

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2021.00137 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com"

Vidal-Cevallos P. et al: Very-early-stage HCC treatment to im-

- [8] Lencioni R, Cioni D, Crocetti L, Franchini C, Pina CD, Lera J, et al. Early-[8] Lencioni R, Cioni D, Crocetti L, Franchini C, Pina CD, Lera J, et al. Early-stage hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with cirrhosis: long-term results of percutaneous image-guided radiofrequency ablation. Radiology 2005; 234(3):961–967. doi:10.1148/radiol.2343040350.
 [9] Samuel M, Chow PK, Chan Shih-Yen E, Machin D, Soo KC. Neoadjuvant and adjuvant therapy for surgical resection of hepatocellular carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009;2009(1):CD001199. doi:10.1002/ 14651858.CD001199.pub2.
 [10] Chang YS, Adnane J, Trail PA, Levy J, Henderson A, Xue D, et al. Sorafenib (BAY 43-9006) inhibits tumor growth and vascularization and induces tumor apoptosis and hypoxia in RCC xenograft models. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2007;59(5):561–574. doi:10.1007/s00280-006-0393-4.
 [11] Abou-Alfa GK, Schwartz L, Ricci S, Amadori D, Santoro A, Figer A, et al. Phase II study of sorafenib in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2006;24(26):4293–4300. doi:10.1200/JCO.2005.01.

3441

- [12] Llovet JM, Ricci S, Mazzaferro V, Hilgard P, Gane E, Blanc JF, et al. Sorafenib in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med 2008;359(4):378–
- in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med 2008; 359(4):378–390. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0708857.
 [13] Llovet JM, Di Bisceglie AM, Bruix J, Kramer BS, Lencioni R, Zhu AX, et al. Design and endpoints of clinical trials in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst 2008; 100(10):698–711. doi:10.1093/jnci/djin134.
 [14] Bruix J, Takayama T, Mazzaferro V, Chau GY, Yang J, Kudo M, et al. Adjuvant sorafenib for hepatocellular carcinoma after resection or ablation (STORM): a phase 3, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 2015/12/12/1044.1374
- [15] Jin M, Yu Q, Liu Y, Xu W, Fu X, Ji B, *et al.* Safety and efficacy of physical thermal ablation combined sorafenib for hepatocellular carcinoma: a meta-analysis. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):149–159. doi:10.14218/JCTH. 2020.00125.

Original Article



Detection of Hepatitis B Virus M204V Mutation Quantitatively via Real-time PCR

Jingjing Liang¹, Xinmiao Liang², Hong Ma¹, Leng Nie³, Ying Tian⁴, Guang Chen^{5*} and Yu Wang^{1*}

¹Liver Research Center, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, National Clinical Research Center of Digestive Diseases, Beijing, China; ²Technical center of Beijing Customs District, Beijing, China; ³Suzhou Primreg Gene Company, Suzhou, China; ⁴Department of Geriatrics, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China; ⁵Department of Interventional Radiology, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China

Received: 15 November 2020 | Revised: 25 January 2021 | Accepted: 30 January 2021 | Published: 16 March 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: Drug-resistant DNA mutations of the hepatitis B virus (HBV) affect treatment response in chronic hepatitis B patients. We have established a new, sensitive, specific, accurate and convenient real-time PCR method to detect HBV mutations quantitatively. Methods: Blood samples were collected from patients showing viral breakthrough, primary nonresponse, or poor response during treatment, and mutations were detected via direct sequencing to assess our method. A plasmid containing the M204V mutation was synthesized and standard curves plotted. Results: The determination coefficient for linear correlation between Ct and log plasmid copy numbers was 0.996, where Ct value was -3.723log (DNA concentration) +48.647. Coefficients of variation indicated good reproducibility. Correctness was within tolerable bias. Limit of detection was 10³ copies/ mL. Specificity, accuracy, positive predictive value and negative predictive value were 92.86%, 100%, 96.88%, 100% and 94.74%, respectively. Conclusions: These results show that our method can be used to detect HBV M204V mutations with the advantages of sensitivity, specificity and efficiency, providing a new choice for monitoring drug resistance.

Citation of this article: Liang J, Liang X, Ma H, Nie L, Tian Y, Chen G, *et al.* Detection of hepatitis B virus M204V mutation quantitatively via real-time PCR. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021; 9(2):143–148. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00118.

Introduction

Hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection remains a global disease,

with significant morbidity and mortality.^{1,2} One of the main treatment options for patients infected with chronic hepatitis B (CHB) is the nucleotide analogs (NAs). Currently, NAs approved for clinical use in China include lamivudine (LAM), adefovir dipivoxil (ADV), entecavir (ETV), telbivudine (LdT), tenofovir disoproxil fumarate (TDF) and tenofovir alafenamide (TAF).³ However, antiviral resistance is the most important factor in the failure of hepatitis B treatment.

The occurrence of drug resistance may lead to recurrence of hepatitis, and even cause progression of the disease, including virological breakthroughs, biochemical rebounds, hepatitis condition aggravation, and even hepatic failure.4,5 Long-term drug resistance monitoring of patients with CHB who are taking LAM showed the proportion of hepatitis recurrence increased significantly compared to patients without drug resistance; in addition, the incidence of compensation cirrhosis was increased in patients with long-term drug resistance.^{6,7} Not only for its impact on hepatitis, the occurrence of drug resistance will also lead to an increase in the incidence of hepatitis B-related liver cancer. A meta-analysis showed that the incidence of liver cancer in patients with LAM resistance is significantly higher than in treatment-naive patients (42/594 vs. 126/3, 287, p=0.001).⁸ Thus, the occurrence of drug resistance mutations not only limits the choice of treatment options and increases the cost of treatment but is also closely related to the progression and prognosis of the disease.

Antiviral drug-resistant HBV variants occur spontaneously in CHB patients following exposure to NAs.^{9,10} Genotypic antiviral resistance refers to the presence of unique nucleotide mutations in drug target genes, which are the HBV polymerase genes that have been shown to be associated with antiviral resistance during HBV treatment with NAs. There are two types of mutations associated with drug resistance: primary resistance mutations directly lead to a decrease in the sensitivity to the drug, while the compensatory mutations can restore or enhance the replication of virus. The mutations rtM204V/I represent one of the most common primary resistance mutations in hepatitis B patients, which directly decrease the susceptibility to NAs, especially to LAM and LdT.^{11–15}

LAM is the most widely used and longest-serving antiviral drug, but it also has the highest resistance rate. Recent studies have indicated that the percentage of LAMassociated resistance mutations that appear after 1 year

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00118 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Keywords: HBV DNA; Drug-resistance mutation; Real-time PCR; DNA sequencing.

Abbreviations: ADV, adefovir dipivoxil; CHB, chronic hepatitis B; ETV, entecavir; HBV, hepatitis B virus; LAM, lamivudine; LdT, telbivudine; NAs, nucleotideanalogs; TAF, tenofovir alafenamide; TDF, tenofovir disoproxil fumarate. *Correspondence to: Guang Chen, Department of Interventional Radiology, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, 95 Yong-an Road, Xicheng District, Beijing 100050, China. Tel: +86-131-4126-5625, E-mail: chenguang134@126.com; Yu Wang, Liver Research Center, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, National Clinical Research Center of Digestive Diseases, 95 Yong-an Road, Xicheng District, Beijing 100050, China. Tel: +86-133-1110-0797, E-mail: wangyuliver@ccmu.edu.cn



Fig. 1. Process of real-time PCR based on magnetic nanoparticles for detecting HBV DNA.

may vary from 7% to 30%.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ The accumulation rate of LAM-associated drug resistance following 5 years of therapy is 70%.⁷ As a recommended first-line drug, ETV is also widely used in clinical practice. In addition to a background of the mutations rtM204V/I, the other mutations, such as rt1169T, rtS184G, rtS202I and rtM250V, are associated with the emergence of ETV resistance.^{18–21} A retrospective study conducted in China from 2009 to 2016 demonstrated that 73.7% of male CHB patients developed HBV genotypic resistance increased to 17.1% in 2016.²² Moreover, rtM204V combined with some other mutations may lead to a resistance to TDF.²³ Due to the widespread use of the above readily available. Therefore, we chose mutations rtM204V/I to be detected.

Real-time PCR, a relatively new quantitative testing technique, includes a new platform that allows the initial concentration of the sample template to be estimated. In contrast to conventional PCR, it uses fluorescent dyes or specific fluorescent labeled probes to monitor the reaction process and illustrate the amount of DNA present, in real time, at each cycle of amplification. Two methods are used to calculate the initial DNA concentration: absolute quantitation and relative quantitation. Relative quantitation is used to determine the relative changes in expression in a similar target nucleic acid sequence and the correction sample. Absolute quantitative analysis determines the absolute value of a nucleic acid sequence in a sample.^{24–28} Real-time PCR is widely used in molecular diagnostics to detect and identify bacteria and viruses. In addition, because real-time PCR is quantifiable, it is used to evaluate disease progression and efficacy of antiviral/antibiotic therapies.

The current study developed a real-time PCR assay aimed at quantitatively detecting HBV mutations. The schematic diagram of this work is shown in Fig. 1.

Methods

Sample preparation

We collected blood samples from patients treated with NAs, especially LAM and ETV, showing viral breakthrough (defined as a confirmed increase in HBV DNA levels of more than 1 log10 copies/mL compared to the lowest HBV DNA level on-therapy), primary nonresponse (defined as less than 1 log10 copies/mL decrease in the HBV DNA level from baseline following 12 weeks of therapy), or poor response (defined as more than 1 log10 copies/mL decrease in the HBV DNA level from baseline but detectable following at least 12 months of therapy) in response to NAs at the Beijing Friendship Hospital between 2015 and 2019. The exclusion criteria were as follows: co-infection with other hepatitis viruses or/and human immunodeficiency virus; poor treatment compliance; and patients who refused to participate in the experiment.

The study was approved by the Medical Ethics Committee of Beijing Friendship Hospital, affiliated with Capital Medical University.

Process for the detection system

DNA extraction: HBV DNA was extracted using nanomagnetic beads according to the following steps: nanobeads and heated lysis buffer were mixed in a 70 °C water bath to dissolve insoluble substances, and then mixed evenly before use. A 100 µL serum sample was added to a new centrifuge tube and mixed with 400 µL of cracking buffer solution, and was heated for 10 m at 70°C and mixed every 2–3 min. Subsequently, 300 μ L of binding buffer and 20 μL of magnetic beads were added to the above centrifuge tube in turn, and mixed. The mixture was left to stand at room temperature for 5 m, with mixing once every 2 m. Next, 200 µL each of cleaning buffers I, II and III were added to the centrifuge tube, respectively, a magnet was used to adsorb the nano-beads for 30 s, and the supernatant was discarded. Centrifugation at high speed was used to separate the nano-beads from the mixture, followed by extraction. Next, 50 µL eluting buffer was added to the centrifuge tube, heated to 70°C and left for 5 m at 70°C. Nano-beads adsorbed on the magnets and supernatant fluid containing DNA were transferred to an RNA-free centrifuge tube and stored at -20°C for further use.

Primers and probes of M204V

Primers and probes were designed by the Wawasye Nanotech Company (Wuhan, China) and synthesized by Sangon Biotech (Shanghai, China). The probes were quenched using BHQ1 or MGB at the 3'-end (Table 1). Better probes were selected by subjecting the positive serum, containing the mutant gene of HBV polymerase M204V previously confirmed by Sanger sequencing, to a series of tests.

Preparation of the reaction system

We blended 12.5 μ L of SYBR Premix (2x) with 0.5 μ L of forward primer, 0.5 μ L of reverse primer, 0.1 μ L of specific probe and 9.4 μ L of deionized water as a reaction system. Subsequently, we added 2 μ L of template DNA to the experimental group and 2 μ L of deionized water to the control

Liang J. et al: Detection of M204V quantitatively by RT-PCR

	Target gene	Name	Sequences
Primer		primer forward	5'-GCACTTGTATTCCCATCCCATCAT-3'
		primer reverse	5'-AGCAAAGCCCAAAAGACCCACAAT-3'
Probe	M204	204-2-P	5'-FAM-TCTGTACAACATCTTGAGTCCCTT-BHQ1-3'
	M204	204-2-CP	5'-FAM-TRAACCCTAATAAAACCAAACGTTGG-BHQ1-3'
	M204V	204-2-VP	5'-FAM-CATCATCCACATARC-BHQ1-3'
	M204I	204-2-IP	5'-FAM-CCACATCATCAATATA-BHQ1-3'
	M204V	204-2-VP2	5'-FAM-CATCATCCACATARC-MGB-3'
	M204I	204-2-IP2	5'-FAM-CCACATCATCAATATA-MGB-3'

Table 1.	Primer	and	probe	sequences	with	their	respective	dye	and	quencher
----------	--------	-----	-------	-----------	------	-------	------------	-----	-----	----------

group in order to obtain a final reaction volume of 25 μL each.

PCR amplification detection of mutations in 204 HBV nucleotides

Amplifications were processed using the FAMTM/SYBR® Green channel of the SLAN®-96P Real-Time PCR System (Shanghai Hongshi Medical Technology, Shanghai, China). Cycling conditions were as follows: 5 m at 95°C, followed by a two-step cycling stage of 40 cycles of 15 sat 95°C and 60 s at 59°C. Samples were considered positive when presenting a typical amplification curve with a Ct value of \leq 35. Analyses of samples with Ct values of 35 and 38 were repeated.

Plasmid design and standard curve protraction

In order to obtain standard curves for the purposes of quantification and estimation of efficacy of the new realtime PCR protocol, a specific plasmid containing the M204V mutation was designed and synthesized by Sinogene Biotech (Beijing, China). Standard curves based on a 10-fold dilution of the plasmid were plotted. The formula [DNA (copies/µL)=6.02×10²³ (copies/mol)×DNA concentration (µg/µL)/[DNA length (bp)×660(daltons/bp)] was used to calculate the DNA load. Next, we analyzed linear relationships based on amplification results. Log DNA concentration (horizontal axis; X) was plotted against Ct values (vertical axis; Y).

Results and discussion

We enrolled 32 CHB patients with drug-resistant gene mutations. The patients' information is shown in Table 2.

We designed two different probes for 204 nucleotide mutations, to ensure the presence of a mutation, and subsequently designed two specific probes each for M204V or M204I. The specificity and sensitivity of the probes were confirmed via the amplification of positive serum samples, which had been verified as containing the M204V/I mutation via Sanger sequencing. We repeated a portion of the experiments on the same specimen in order to verify its accuracy and repeatability. An acceptance criterion of Ct <38 was used. According to the results of 16 positive serum samples, the 204-2-P probe was more specific and sensitive. The true positive rates were 100% and 62.4%, respectively. Both 204-2-VP and 204-2-IP were abandoned due to the absence of a fluorescent signal. The specificity and sensitivity of probes 204-2-VP2 and 204-2-IP2 were confirmed. The positive rate of detection was 100% and the false positive rate was 0%.

Amplification curves of the 10-fold dilution series of the plasmid are shown in Fig. 2. The efficiency of quantitative real-time PCR was confirmed via plasmid-based curves. The plasmid DNA concentration was 2,000 ng/µL and DNA length was 2,980 bp. We introduced relevant parameters to the formula, stated above, to obtain the initial DNA load. The serial dilution curves indicated that the relationship between Ct value and log DNA concentration was linear (Fig. 3). The linear coefficient of determination (R^2) was 0.996, indicating a significant linear relationship for the quantitative real-time PCR. The slope of the standard curve was -3.723.

We diluted plasmid concentrations to 6.12×10^6 , 6.12×10^5 , and 6.12×10^4 copies/mL to determine the reproducibility of real-time PCR. Six repetitions of the dilution series were analyzed. The coefficients of variation of log DNA concentration were 0.43%, 0.69%, and 0.58%, respectively, which indicate good reproducibility.

The accuracy of real-time PCR was determined via a 10fold dilution series ranging from 6.12×10^6 to 6.12×10^2 copies/mL. The plasmids were diluted using a mixture of serum samples from patients with CHB. The average log DNA concentration of five replicates tested simultaneously under similar operating conditions was estimated. The biases were -0.174, -0.085, 0.005, and 0.06, respectively, which indicated good correctness.

In order to determine the limit of detection, the plasmids were diluted to 10^6 , 10^5 , 10^4 , 10^3 , 10^2 , and 10 copies/mL. A Ct value <38 and a standard deviation of 0.5 were considered as the reference standard. The coefficients of variation of log DNA concentration were 0.43%, 0.69%, 0.58%, 2.79%, 5.54%, and 4.89%, respectively. The standard deviations of log DNA concentration were 0.03, 0.04, 0.03, 0.11, 0.16, and 0.12, respectively. The positive rates of detection were 100%, 100%, 100%, 100%, 83.3%, and 50%, respectively. Thus, the limit of detection for real-time PCR was determined to be 10^3 copies/mL.

A comparative analysis of 32 serum samples from CHB patients suspected of showing signs of drug-resistance was conducted. Both real-time PCR and direct sequencing protocols indicated that 13 out of the 32 samples (40.625%) were M204V-positive. One sample (3.125%) was identified as M204V-positive by direct sequencing, whereas the real-time PCR results could not be evaluated. Eighteen samples (56.25%) were identified as M204V-negative by both real-time PCR and direct sequencing. None of the samples were found to be M204V false positives. Direct sequencing is considered as the gold standard. Overall, the sensitivity of real-time PCR for detecting the M204V mutation was 92.86% (13/14), with a specificity of 100%.

Liang J. et al:	Detection	of M204V	quantitatively	by RT-PCR
-----------------	-----------	----------	----------------	-----------

No.	Sex	Genotype	HBV viral load, copies/mL	Mutations
1	Male	С	2.03×10 ⁵	M204V, L180M
2	Male	В	1.317×10 ⁵	M204V, L180M
3	Male	С	1.2×10 ³	M204V, L180M
4	Female	С	1.4×10 ⁴	M204I, L180M
5	Male	В	2.5×10 ⁴	M204I, L180M
6	Male	В	3.03×10 ²	M204I
7	Female	В	1.99×10 ²	M204V, L180M, T184A
8	Female	С	4.33×10 ³	M204V, M204I
9	Male	С	4.33×10 ³	M204V, M204I, L180M
10	Male	С	2.3×10 ⁷	M204V, L180M
11	Female	С	1.8×10 ⁵	M204I
12	Female	С	10 ⁷	M204I
13	Male	С	3.03×10 ³	M204V, L180M, S202G, T184A
14	Female	В	4.79×10 ³	M204V, L180M, S202G
15	Male	С	3.6×10 ⁷	M204V, L180M, T184L
16	Female	С	2.2×10 ⁷	M204V, L180M, T184A
17	Male	В	6.4×10 ³	A181T, N236T
18	Female	В	4. 3×10 ⁵	A181V
19	Female	В	3.07×10 ⁵	A181T
20	Male	С	1.68×10 ⁴	A181T, A181V, N236T
21	Male	С	8.5×10^{4}	A181V
22	Male	С	2.2×10^{5}	M204V, L180M
23	Male	С	1.07×10 ³	M204V, L180M
24	Male	С	1.8×10 ³	M204V, L180M
25	Male	С	4.25×10 ⁷	M204I, L180M
26	Female	В	3.51×10 ³	M204I, L180M
27	Male	С	1.45×10 ³	M204I
28	Male	С	4.2×10 ⁴	A181T, N236T
29	Male	С	2.09×10 ³	A181V
30	Male	В	5.2×10 ²	A181T
31	Female	В	2×10 ³	A181T, A181V, N236T
32	Female	В	1.29×10 ³	A181V

Table 2. Detailed information of the 32 patients

Conclusions

The current study established a practical quantitative realtime PCR that monitors HBV DNA polymerase gene mutations in patients undergoing treatment with NAs, with particular reference to the M204V mutation. Compared with direct sequencing, quantitative real-time PCR is effective, low-cost, and convenient. It does not involve complex and expensive instruments. Furthermore, our quantitative detection system, which gathers a fluorescence signal from each cycle, is rapid, as each DNA test requires only 6–7 m. Moreover, the limit of detection is similar to that of direct sequencing. This new method is able to monitor HBV DNA variations quantitatively, thus providing a new method that monitors drug resistance during the early stages of therapy and assesses the relationship between genetic mutations and phenotypic resistance.

Tests that determine the limit of detection are insufficient, requiring many further tests to confirm the limitation. Further assays are required to develop systems designed to monitor other mutations, and also to establish a system for multiplex detection purposes.

Funding

This work was supported by funds from the Beijing Municipal Science & Technology Commission (No. Z171100 001017037) and the Chinese National Science and Technology Major Project (No. 2017ZX10105015002).



Fig. 2. Amplification curves of plasmids.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Study design (JJL, HM, YW), performance of experiments (JJL, LN), analysis and interpretation of data (JJL, GC), manuscript writing (JJL, GC), statistical analysis (JJL, GĆ, XML), critical revision of the manuscript (HM, YW), critical funding (HM, YW), and technical or material support (HM, LN, YW).



Fig. 3. Linear relationship between Ct values and log DNA concentrations

References

- EASL 2017 Clinical Practice Guidelines on the management of hepatitis B virus infection. J Hepatol 2017;67:370–398. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2017.03.021.
 Hermans LE, Svicher V, Pas SD, Salpini R, Alvarez M, Ben Ari Z, et al. Combined analysis of the prevalence of drug-resistant hepatitis B virus in antiviral therapy-experienced patients in Europe (CAPRE). J Infect Dis 2016;213:20.49. doi:10.1023/jfile/jib/262
- 2016; 213: 39–48. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiv363. Terrault NA, Bzowej NH, Chang KM, Hwang JP, Jonas MM, Murad MH. AASLD guidelines for treatment of chronic hepatitis B. Hepatology. 2016;63:261-283. doi:10.1002/hep.28156.
- Lin CL, Kao JH. Natural history of acute and chronic hepatitis B: The role of HBV genotypes and mutants. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2017;31:249–255. doi:10.1016/j.bpg.2017.04.010.
- Wang W, Shu Y, Bao H, Zhao W, Wang W, Wang Q, *et al.* Genotypes and hot spot mutations of hepatitis B virus in northwest Chinese population and its correlation with diseases progression. Biomed Res Int 2019; 2019: 3890962. [5] doi: 10.1155/2019/3890962.
- Liaw YF, Sung JJ, Chow WC, Farrell G, Lee CZ, Yuen H, et al. Lamivudine for patients with chronic hepatitis B and advanced liver disease. N Engl J Med [6]
- 2004: 351:1521–1531. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa033364. Lok AS, Lai CL, Leung N, Yao GB, Cui ZY, Schiff ER, et al. Long-term safety of lamivudine treatment in patients with chronic hepatitis B. Gastroenterol-ogy. 2003;125:1714–1722. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2003.09.033. Papatheodoridis GV, Lampertico P, Manolakopoulos S, Lok A. Incidence of borotacellular carimera in chronic hepatitik B. Participate providence [7]
- of hepatocellular carcinoma in chronic hepatitis B patients receiving nucleos(1)ide therapy: a systematic review. J Hepatol 2010;53:348–356. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2010.02.035. Lok AS, Zoulim F, Locarnini S, Bartholomeusz A, Ghany MG, Pawlotsky JM,
- [9] et al. Antiviral drug-resistant HBV: standardization of nomenclature and assays and recommendations for management. Hepatology 2007;46:254-265. doi: 10.1002/hep.21698.
- [10] Gupta N, Goyal M, Wu CH, Wu GY. The molecular and structural basis of HBV-resistance to nucleos(t)ide analogs. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2014; 2:202– 211. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2014.00021
- [11] Alacam S, Karabulut N, Yolcu A, Onel M, Atasoy A, Kaymakoglu S, et al. Eval-uation of drug resistance mutations in patients with chronic hepatitis B. Folia Microbiol (Praha). 2019;64:237–243. doi:10.1007/s12223-018-0650-z.
 Tacke F, Kroy DC. Treatment for hepatitis B in patients with drug resistance. Ann Transl Med 2016;4:334. doi:10.21037/atm.2016.09.19.
- [13] Tong S, Revill P. Overview of hepatitis B viral replication and genetic variability. J Hepatol 2016;64:S4–S16. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2016.01.027. [14] Zoulim F, Locarnini S. Hepatitis B virus resistance to nucleos(t)ide ana-
- logues. Gastroenterology 2009;137:1593-1608.e1-2. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2009.08.063.
- [15] Tang LSY, Covert E, Wilson E, Kottilil S. Chronic hepatitis B infection: A review. JAMA 2018;319:1802–1813. doi:10.1001/jama.2018.3795.
- [16] Chan HL, Wang H, Niu J, Chim AM, Sung JJ. Two-year lamivudine treat-

Liang J. et al: Detection of M204V quantitatively by RT-PCR

ment for hepatitis B e antigen-negative chronic hepatitis B: a double-blind,

- International phase integration of the participant of the par
- Clinical emergence of entecavir-resistant hepatitis B virus requires addition-al substitutions in virus already resistant to Lamivudine. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2004;48:3498–3507. doi:10.1128/AAC.48.9.3498-3507.2004.
 Kim HJ, Cho YK, Jeon WK, Kim BI. Clinical characteristics of patients with
- chronic hepatitis B who developed genotypic resistance to entecavir: Real-life experience. Clin Mol Hepatol 2017;23:323-330. doi:10.3350/cmh.2017. 0005
- 0005.
 [20] Liu Y, Zhou Y, Li X, Niu M, Chen R, Shao J, *et al.* Hepatitis B virus mutation pattern rtL180M+A181C+M204V may contribute to entecavir resistance in clinical practice. Emerg Microbes Infect 2019;8:354–365. doi:10.1080/22 221751.2019.1584018.
 [21] Sheu T, Detherpring A, Leopring A, Leopring
- [21] Shaw T, Bartholomeusz A, Locarnini S. HBV drug resistance: mechanisms detection and interpretation. J Hepatol 2006;44:593–606. doi:10.1016/j

ihep.2006.01.001.

- [22] Guo X, Wu J, Wei F, Ouyang Y, Li Q, Liu K, et al. Trends in hepatitis B virus resistance to nucleoside/nucleotide analogues in North China from 2009-
- resistance to nucleoside/nucleotide analogues in North China from 2009-2016: A retrospective study. Int J Antimicrob Agents 2018;52:201–209. doi:10.1016/J.ijantimicag.2018.04.002.
 [23] Jiang D, Wang J, Zhao X, Li Y, Zhang Q, Song C, *et al.* Entecavir resistance mutations rtL180M/T184L/M204V combined with rtA200V lead to tenofovir resistance. Liver Int 2020;40:83–91. doi:10.1111/liv.14241.
 [24] Bachman J. Reverse-transcription PCR (RT-PCR). Methods Enzymol 2013;530:67–74. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-420037-1.00002-6.

- [25] Bustin SA, Benes V, Nolan T, Pfaffl MW. Quantitative real-time RT-PCR—a perspective. J Mol Endocrinol 2005;34:597–601. doi:10.1677/jme.1.01755.
 [26] Green MR, Sambrook J. Quantification of RNA by real-time reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR). Cold Spring Harb Protoc 2010. doi:10.1101/arb.metro1076144
- Schption-polymerase chain feaction (KFPCR). Cold Spring Halb Protoc. 2018. doi:10.1101/pdb.prot095042.
 [27] Singh C, Roy-Chowdhuri S. Quantitative real-time PCR: Recent advances. Methods Mol Biol 2016;1392:161–176. doi:10.1007/978-1-4939-3360-0_15.
 [28] Freeman WM, Walker SJ, Vrana KE. Quantitative RT-PCR: pitfalls and potential. BioTechniques 1999;26(1):112–125. doi:10.2144/99261rv01.

Original Article



Safety and Efficacy of Physical Thermal Ablation Combined Sorafenib for Hepatocellular Carcinoma: A Meta-analysis

Mengdi Jin^{1,2}, Qiong Yu², Yahui Liu¹, Weiling Xu³, Xueqi Fu¹ and Bai Ji^{1*}

¹Department of Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Surgery, the First Hospital of Jilin University, Changchun, Jilin, China; ²Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, School of Public Health, Jilin University, Changchun, Jilin, China; ³Edmond H. Fischer Signal Transduction Laboratory, College of Life Sciences, Jilin University, Changchun, Jilin, China

Received: 22 November 2020 | Revised: 9 February 2021 | Accepted: 21 February 2021 | Published: 8 March 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: To compare the efficacy and safety of physical thermal ablation (PTA), including radiofrequency ablation (RFA) and microwave ablation (MWA), combined with sorafenib and physical thermal ablation alone for the control and treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) according to the available literature. Methods: Comprehensive searches were performed on PubMed, Embase, CNKI, the Cochrane Library, China Biomedical Literature Database (known as CBM), Weipu Journal, and Wanfang Database. Meta-analysis was performed using Revman 5.3 software. Results: A total of 15 studies, consisting of 2,227 HCC patients, were selected and included in this meta-analysis. Compared with the RFA-alone group, the patients in the RFA+sorafenib group had longer 1-, 2-, and 3-year overall survival (all p<0.05), better overall efficacy (p<0.0001), longer radiofrequency interval (p<0.001), and lower 2-year recurrence rate (p=0.02). The 1-year overall survival (p=0.003) and overall efficacy (p=0.002) of the MWA+sorafenib group were also higher than those of the MWA-alone group. The incidences of adverse reactions in the RFA+sorafenib group, such as hand-foot skin reactions (p<0.001), diarrhea and constipation (p=0.0001), hypertension (p=0.009), and alopecia (p < 0.001), were significantly higher than those in the RFA-alone group. Conclusions: RFA or MWA combined with sorafenib has produced a better therapeutic effect on HCC than physical thermal ablation alone; however, adverse reactions have been obvious. It is necessary to evaluate the safety of combination therapy, and pay close attention to the adverse reactions that develop in patients.

Citation of this article: Jin M, Yu Q, Liu Y, Xu W, Fu X, Ji B. Safety and efficacy of physical thermal ablation combined sorafenib for hepatocellular carcinoma: A meta-analysis. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021; 9(2): 149–159. doi: 10.14218/JCTH. 2020.00125.

Introduction

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is the sixth most common malignant tumor in the world. About 700,000 people die of HCC worldwide each year, with nearly half of those cases being from China.^{1,2} Currently, the main treatments include liver transplantation, surgical resection, radiofrequency ablation (RFA), percutaneous ethanol injection (PEI), transarterial chemoembolization (TACE), and sorafenib.³ Following development of medical technology and establishment of different prognosis scoring systems, like the Italian Liver Cancer tumor staging system and the Barcelona clinical liver cancer staging system, there are more therapy options for HCC patients.⁴

Surgical resection is considered to be the first-line treatment for HCC, but surgery is not always feasible due to factors such as multiple lesions, poor position, and patient status.⁵ The early symptoms of liver cancer are not obvious, resulting in many patients having advanced liver cancer when they are diagnosed and missing the optimal window for surgery. The scarcity of liver sources and high costs also limit the widespread application of liver transplantation. Therefore, an effective and less invasive alternative therapy, physical thermal ablation (PTA), has been developed. PTA of the liver includes RFA and microwave ablation (MWA). Although the physical mechanisms of the two are different, they both target the tumor through imaging technology and insert the electrode into the tumor precisely. When the temperature of the tumor tissue reaches a certain level, the protein will be denatured to shrink the tumor.

A meta-analysis on the effects of RFA and hepatic resection in the treatment of liver cancer conducted by Xu *et al.*⁶ showed that, compared with the hepatic resection group, the RFA group had similar 1-year overall survival (OS), lower 5-year OS, higher incidence of overall recurrence, shorter hospitalization duration and lower complication rate. Which means, compared with surgery, thermal ablation has the advantages of short duration and less complications. However, HCC patients treated with thermal ablation alone have a high recurrence rate and an unsatisfactory long-term prognosis.⁷

Sorafenib is a multi-targeted kinase inhibitor that inhibits the proliferation and differentiation of tumor cells by inhibiting the activity of B-Raf, Raf-1 and kinases in the Ras/Raf/ MEK/ERK signaling pathway;⁸ it can also reduce angiogenesis by inhibiting hepatocyte cytokine receptor (such as c-Kit), vascular endothelial growth factor receptors (such as the vascular endothelial growth factor receptors VEGFR-2,

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00125 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Keywords: Physical thermal ablation; Radiofrequency ablation; Microwave ablation; Sorafenib; Hepatocellular carcinoma; Meta-analysis.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; HFSR, hand-foot skin reaction; MWA, microwave ablation; OR, odds ratio; OS, overall survival; PEI, percutaneous ethanol injection; PTA, physical thermal ablation; RCT, randomized controlled trial; RFA, radiofrequency ablation; TACE, transarterial chemoembolization.

^{*}Correspondence to: Bai Ji, Department of Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Surgery, the First Hospital of Jilin University, No. 71, Xinmin Street, Changchun, Jilin 130021, China. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1143-1749. Tel: +86-431-81875160, E-mail: ji_bal@jlu.edu.cn

VEGFR-3), platelet-derived growth factor receptors (such as the platelet-derived growth factor receptor PDGFR- β), etc.⁹ A meta-analysis of 1,462 patients with unresectable HCC showed that compared with placebo, sorafenib improved disease control rate and reduced the risk of tumor progression and mortality.¹⁰ A number of studies also pointed out that sorafenib alone or in combination with other therapies can prolong the survival of HCC patients.^{11–13} However, sorafenib might delay the tissue repair after thermal ablation and adversely affect normal liver tissue. Therefore, the overall advantage of sorafenib in combination with PTA needs to be balanced, after considering its clinical efficacy effects and adverse effects.

Meta-analysis can provide a higher level of evidence for clinical decision-making by combining disaggregated data.¹⁴ This study summarized the literature on the efficacy of PTA combined with sorafenib in the treatment of HCC, to explore the safety and efficacy of this combination therapy objectively.

Methods

Search strategy

A comprehensive literature search was conducted by two searchers on the PubMed, Embase, CNKI, Cochrane Library, China Biomedical Literature (known as CBM), Weipu Journal, and Wanfang databases on October 25–26, 2020 to identify articles published before September 2020. We collected randomized controlled trials (RCTs), controlled clinical trials, and cohort studies comparing RFA or MWA with sorafenib and PTA alone in the treatment of HCC, and reviewed the references to supplement with any missing studies. The search strategy was on the basis of the following terms: (physical thermal ablation) OR ((radiofrequency ablation OR (RFA) OR (RF ablation)) OR ((microwave ablation) OR (MWA) OR (MW ablation)) AND (sorafenib) AND ((Carcinoma, Hepatocellular) OR (HCC) OR (liver cancer) OR (liver tumor)).

Eligibility criteria

Inclusion criteria were: (1) English or Chinese language; (2) RCTs or high-quality cohort studies, quality score Jadad \geq 3, Newcastle-Ottawa scale \geq 5; (3) observation group treated with RFA/MWA combined with sorafenib, and control group treated with RFA/MWA alone; (4) participant Child-Pugh A/B; and (5) with data for at least one efficacy indicator (recurrence rate, survival rate, complications, radio frequency interval, etc.). Exclusion criteria were: (1) systematic review, meta-analysis, animal experiments, case reports, comments or letters; or (2) lack of required data in the results.

Quality evaluation and data extraction

Two researchers respectively scored the RCTs and non-RCTs according to the Jadad scale and the Newcastle-Ottowa scale, and independently extracted the original data according to the PICO principle (patient, intervention, comparison, and outcome), including basic information, safety indicators and effectiveness indicators.

The basic information included the first author, publication time, nationality of the patients, patient number of each group, sex ratio, age, type of study, and Child-Pugh classification. The safety indicators are the incidence of major Jin M. et al: Thermal ablation combined sorafenib for HCC

adverse reactions, which included hand-foot skin reaction (referred to as HFSR), diarrhea and constipation, hypertension, alopecia, pyrexia, and fatigue. The effectiveness evaluation indicators included OS, recurrence rate, and overall efficacy. According to the World Health Organization solid tumor efficacy criteria, the treatment effect can be divided into four levels, namely complete remission, partial remission, the progression of the disease, and stable disease. The overall efficacy was defined as (complete remission+partial remission)/total number×100%. Different opinions on a controversial issue were solved through consultation with the third investigator.

Statistical methods

Meta-analysis and sensitivity analysis were performed using Revman 5.3 software. The categorical variables were described by odds ratio (OR) and the corresponding 95% confidence interval (CI). The continuous variables were described by mean difference and the corresponding 95% CI. The χ^2 test was used to assess heterogeneity. A fixed-effects model was applied when there was no or low heterogeneity ($l^2 < 50\%$, p > 0.1) and a random-effects model was applied when there was were described by heterogeneity ($l^2 < 50\%$, p < 0.1). The publication bias was evaluated by funnel plot analysis and Egger's test, using Stata software. A *p*-value of <0.05 (two-tailed) was considered statistically significant.

Results

Search results and basic information of the original literature

The process of literature screening is shown in Fig. 1. According to the criteria, this meta-analysis finally included 15 studies (3 RCTs, 5 controlled clinical trials, and 7 retro-spective cohort studies).^{15–29} Among these, 14 studies were high-quality and one was medium quality. A total of 2,227 patients were enrolled, of whom 1,100 were treated with PTA plus sorafenib and 1,127 were treated with PTA alone. The basic information of the studies is summarized in Table 1.

OS of HCC patients in the PTA+sorafenib group and the PTA-alone group

Seven studies, involving 1,634 individuals, reported the OS rate. The random-effects model was used because of the low grade of heterogeneity in the literature reporting OS rates at 1, 2, and 3 years OS rates ($I^2=58\%$, 55%, and 76%, respectively). Overall, the 1-, 2- and 3-year OS rates of HCC patients in the RFA+sorafenib group were significantly higher than those of the RFA-alone group (1-year OS: OR=2.45, 95% CI: 1.25–4.79, p=0.009; 2-year OS: OR=1.87, 95% CI: 1.17–3.01, p=0.009; 3-year OS: OR=2.25, 95% CI: 1.34–4.85, p=0.004) (see Fig. 2).

MWA is another major category of physical thermal ablation, and we performed a subgroup analysis to summarize the overall survival rates of the two ablation methods. The result showed that MWA combined with sorafenib also significantly increased HCC patients' 1-year OS, with an OR of 2.74 (95% CI=1.42–5.29, p=0.009). Coupled with the results of RFA, it can be considered that HCC patients treated with PTA and sorafenib had a higher 1-year OS than those treated with PTA-alone (OR=2.43, 95% CI=1.50–3.95,



Fig. 1. Inclusion procession.

p=0.003) (see Fig. 3).

Recurrence rates of HCC patients in the RFA+sorafenib group and RFA-alone group

A total of four articles with 1,394 individuals provided information on recurrence rates. After merging them with a random-effects model, the OR of the 2-year recurrence rate was 0.40 (95% CI=0.18–0.87, p=0.02), indicating that the 2-year recurrence rate of HCC patients in the RFA+sorafenib group was lower than that of the RFA-alone group (see Fig. 4).

Overall efficacy of physical thermal ablation of HCC patients

Eight of the studies, involving 562 individuals, mentioned overall efficacy and were divided into two subgroups, according to different thermal ablation methods, four of which used

RFA and three of which used MWA. A fixed-effects model was applied, as the studies were homogeneous ($I^{2=}0\%$, p>0.10). Subgroup analysis showed that the overall efficacy of RFA combined with sorafenib for HCC patients was better than that of RFA alone (OR=2.72, 95% CI: 1.69–4.38, p<0.0001). The efficacy of MWA combined with sorafenib was also better than that of MWA alone (OR=2.18, 95% CI: 1.33–3.57, p=0.002). Overall, 312 patients were treated with PTA alone; the total OR was 2.45 (95% CI=1.73–3.45, p<0.001), indicating that the overall efficacy of PTA combined with sorafenib was significantly better than that of PTA alone (see Fig. 5).

The radiofrequency interval of patients also indirectly reflects the effect of treatment. Three studies with 200 individuals documented the patient's radiofrequency interval, and a fixed-effects model was used since the heterogeneity test yielded results of p=0.21 and $l^2=36\%$. The radiofrequency interval of HCC patients treated with RFA and sorafenib was longer than that of RFA alone (95% CI: 1.28– 1.94, p < 0.001), and the effect of combination therapy can be considered to be superior (see Supplementary Fig. 1.).

Study	Nation	Tvpe	No. of pat	tients	Age in vears ^a	Gender. male/female	Child-Puah A. n	Quality score ^b
Bruix 2015 ¹⁵	Spain, China, Japan	RCT	RFA+so	556	58 (24–85)	451/105	541	ى د
			RFA	558	60 (19–83)	461/97	538	
Yu 2018 ¹⁶	China	RCT	RFA+so	23	58.19±4.34	17/6	13	З
			KLA	23	JÖ.ZJ±4.31	10/1	-14	
Fu 2020 ¹⁷	China	RCT	RFA+so	51	57.4±3.8	34/17	32	4
			RFA	51	57.6±3.9	35/16	30	
Kan 2015 ¹⁸	China	ССТ	RFA+so	30	53.7±9.6	24/6	12	6
			RFA	32	52.4 ± 8.9	25/7	18	
Zhang 2015 ¹⁹	China	ССТ	RFA+so	52	28-65 (51.2±13.4)	28/24	22	6
			RFA	68		31/37	43	
Wu 2016 ²⁰	China	сст	RFA+so	45	48±11	28/17	I	6
			RFA	45	50±9	30/15		
Gong 2017 ²¹	China	ССТ	RFA+so	40	55.7±13.6	23/17	I	7
			RFA	50	53.9±12.4	28/22		
Sun 2011 ²²	China	cohort	RFA+so	15	59.5 (35–80)	11/4	7	6
			RFA	15		12/3	6	
Feng 2014 ²³	China	cohort	RFA+so	64	49.7±11.2	59/5	64	6
			RFA	64	50.9±10.9	59/5	64	
Fukuda 2014 ²⁴	Japan	cohort	RFA+so	15	72.8±7.9	6/9	15	7
			RFA	30	72.1±8.0	8/22	25	
Li 2014 ²⁵	China	cohort	RFA+so	8	53±6.8	5/3	I	5
			RFA	12	48±11.1	8/4		
Zhu 2018 ²⁶	China	cohort	RFA+so	40	55.5±10.9	3/37	33	6
			RFA	66	54.1 ± 10.1	5/61	48	
Hua 2012 ²⁷	China	cohort	MWA+so	42	57.2 (38–74)	28/14	32	5
			MWA	48	54.7 (39–72)	32/16	37	
Zheng 2013 ²⁸	China	сст	MWA+so	44	56.2 (38–74)	30/14	34	5
			MWA	50	55.7 (39–72)	33/17	38	
Sun 2018 ²⁹	China	cohort	MWA+so	45	48.5 ± 7.2	31/14	41	6
			MWA	45	47.6±7.1	30/15	40	
^a Age recorded with m ^b Jadad score and New Abbreviations: CCT. co	ean±standard deviation or med /castle-Ottawa scale were used ontrol clinical trial: MWA. micro	lian (interqu for RCTs an wave ablatic	lartile range). d non-RCTs res on: RCT. randor	pectively. mized clinical	trial: RFA. radiofrequency abla	tion: so. sorafenib.		

Table 1. Basic characteristics of the studies

	RFA+S	60	RFA			Odds Ratio		Odds Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H. Random, 95% C	Year	M-H. Random, 95% Cl
1-year survival								
Sun 2011	8	15	4	15	2.2%	3.14 [0.68, 14.50]	2011	
Feng 2014	55	64	52	64	4.3%	1.41 [0.55, 3.62]	2014	
Zhang 2015	49	52	54	68	2.8%	4.23 [1.15, 15.62]	2015	
Bruix 2015	528	556	533	558	6.8%	0.88 [0.51, 1.54]	2015	
Wu 2016	17	45	5	45	3.5%	4.86 [1.60, 14.71]	2016	
Yu 2018	20	23	14	23	2.4%	4.29 [0.98, 18.72]	2018	1
Zhu 2018	39	40	58	66	1.3%	5.38 [0.65, 44.73]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)		795		839	23.4%	2.45 [1.25, 4.79]		-
Total events	716		720					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.43; Chi ²	= 14.2	0, df = 6 (P = 0.0	3); l ² = 58%	6		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 2.62 (F	P = 0.0	09)					
2-year survival								
Feng 2014	41	64	30	64	5.7%	2.02 [0.99, 4.10]	2014	
Zhang 2015	42	52	43	68	4.8%	2.44 [1.05, 5.70]	2015	
Bruix 2015	479	556	481	558	8.4%	1.00 [0.71, 1.40]	2015	+
Gong 2017	35	40	35	50	3.5%	3.00 [0.98, 9.15]	2017	
Yu 2018	18	23	11	23	2.9%	3.93 [1.09, 14.19]	2018	
Zhu 2018	30	40	41	66	4.7%	1.83 [0.77, 4.37]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)		775		829	30.0%	1.87 [1.17, 3.01]		◆
Total events	645		641					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.18; Chi ²	= 11.1	6, df = 5 (P = 0.0	5); l ² = 55%	6		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 2.60 (F	P = 0.0	09)		10.1			
3-year survial								
Feng 2014	38	64	20	64	5.6%	3.22 [1.55, 6.65]	2014	
Bruix 2015	460	556	450	558	8.7%	1.15 [0.85, 1.56]	2015	-
Zhang 2015	37	52	27	68	5.3%	3.75 [1.73, 8.11]	2015	
Wu 2016	10	45	3	45	2.6%	4.00 [1.02, 15.68]	2016	
Zhu 2018	29	40	31	66	4.8%	2.98 [1.28, 6.93]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)		757		801	27.0%	2.55 [1.34, 4.85]		
Total events	574		531					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	0.38; Chi ²	= 16.4	7, df = 4 (P = 0.0	02); l ² = 76	5%		
Test for overall effect: 2	z = 2.84 (F	P = 0.0	04)					
4-year survival								
Feng 2014	32	64	20	64	5.6%	2.20 [1.07, 4.52]	2014	
Bruix 2015	415	556	411	558	8.9%	1.05 [0.80, 1.38]	2015	+
Zhu 2018	25	40	25	66	5.0%	2.73 [1.22, 6.15]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)		660	07672.0	688	19.6%	1.70 [0.88, 3.29]	0.0000000000000	◆
Total events	472		456			50 (S 674)		
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.24; Chi ²	= 7.51	df = 2 (F	P = 0.02	2); ² = 73%			
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 1.58 (F	P = 0.1	1)					
Total (95% CI)		2987		3157	100.0%	2.03 [1.57, 2.64]		•
Total events	2407		2348					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (18. Chi2	= 52 6	8 df = 20	(P < 0	$(0001) \cdot 1^2 =$	62%		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Test for overall effect:	7 = 5.35 (F	< 0.0	0001)					0.02 0.1 1 10 50
Test for subgroup diffe	rences: Ch	$ni^2 = 1$	15. df = 3	(P = 0)	$(77), ^2 = 0.0$	6		Favours RFA+So Favours RFA
			M					

Fig. 2. OS in the RFA+sorafenib group and the RFA-alone group.

Adverse effects in the RFA+sorafenib group and the RFA-alone group

A total of nine studies, involving 1,561 individuals, reported adverse effects after treatment. The incidences of adverse reactions, such as HFSR (OR=47.57, 95% CI: 17.54–129.04, p<0.01), diarrhea and constipation (OR=7.01, 95% CI: 2.57–19.08, p=0.005), hypertension (OR=8.52, 95% CI: 1.70–42.73, p=0.009), and alopecia (OR=15.26,

95%CI: 9.43–24.71, p<0.01), in the combination therapy group were significantly higher than those in the PTA-alone group (see Fig. 6).

Sensitivity analysis and publication bias

The sensitivity analysis showed that the study conducted by Bruix *et al.*¹⁵ significantly affected the calculated ORs of OS

	RFA+	So	RFA	4		Odds Ratio		Odds Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight I	M-H. Random. 95% C	Year	M-H. Random. 95% CI
1-year recurrence								
Feng 2014	26	64	40	64	9.8%	0.41 [0.20, 0.84]	2014	
Bruix 2015	161	556	184	558	17.9%	0.83 [0.64, 1.07]	2015	
Kan 2015	11	30	20	32	6.2%	0.35 [0.12, 0.97]	2015	
Subtotal (95% CI)		650		654	33.8%	0.56 [0.31, 1.02]		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Total events	198		244					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	0.18; Chi ²	= 5.46	, df = 2 (F	P = 0.07	'); l ² = 63%			
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 1.90 (P = 0.0	6)					
2-year recurrence								
Feng 2014	40	64	55	64	7.8%	0.27 [0.11, 0.65]	2014	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Bruix 2015	211	556	237	558	18.2%	0.83 [0.65, 1.05]	2015	-
Kan 2015	13	30	25	32	5.6%	0.21 [0.07, 0.65]	2015	
Gong 2017	6	40	17	50	6.1%	0.34 [0.12, 0.98]	2017	
Subtotal (95% CI)		690		704	37.6%	0.40 [0.18, 0.87]		•
Total events	270		334					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	0.46; Chi ²	= 12.6	3, df = 3 ((P = 0.0)	006); l ² = 76°	%		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 2.32 (P = 0.0	2)					
3-year recurrence								
Feng 2014	48	64	59	64	5.8%	0.25 [0.09, 0.74]	2014	
Kan 2015	17	30	28	32	4.5%	0.19 [0.05, 0.67]	2015	
Bruix 2015	272	556	289	558	18.2%	0.89 [0.70, 1.13]	2015	
Subtotal (95% CI)		650		654	28.6%	0.39 [0.13, 1.21]		
Total events	337		376					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	0.77; Chi ²	² = 10.2	3, df = 2 ((P = 0.0)	$106); I^2 = 80^{\circ}$	%		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 1.63 (P = 0.1	0)					
Total (95% CI)		1990		2012	100.0%	0.52 [0.38, 0.71]		•
Total events	805		954					2 R R R R R
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	0.12; Chi ²	= 29.0	3, df = 9 ((P = 0.0	0006); l ² = 69	9%		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 4.14 (P < 0.0	001)					Eavours REA+So Eavours REA
Test for subgroup diffe	roncos: C	$bi^2 = 0$	50 df = 2	P = 0	75) $l^2 = 0\%$			

Fig. 3. Subgroup analysis of 1-year OS in the RFA and MWA treatment groups.

and recurrence rate. After excluding this trial, the l^2 value declined to 0%. The funnel plot of the 1-year OS revealed asymmetry; however, after excluding the Bruix 2015¹⁵ study, the Egger's test results yielded p=0.107, indicating that there was no substantial publication bias (see Fig. 7). Further reading and evaluation found that this study was a high-quality RCT, recorded a number of indicators, provided results that were credible, and had application value. The reason why the results were different from others might be due to the variety of ethnicity (Spain, China, and Japan) and large sample size (n=1,114). In summary, we retained this high-quality study.

Discussion

Ablation combined with chemotherapy has been widely used in cancer treatment, such as for small cell lung cancer, advanced renal cell carcinoma, etc.^{30,31} In the treatment of HCC, PTA has the advantages of little trauma and quick recovery, and can be applied as treatment of multiple times. However, the size of the lesion and the existence of heat dissipation make it difficult to ablate completely, resulting in a higher risk of local recurrence. When the diameter of the tumor is more than 3.0 cm, it is more likely to recur.^{32,33} Therefore, reducing the recurrence rate of tumors after thermal ablation has become the focus of treatment improvement.

RFA+sorafenib: Higher survival rate and efficiency, longer radiofrequency interval and lower recurrence rate

Sorafenib, a kinase inhibitor, has been shown to have a synergistic effect in combination with RFA. It has the function of inhibiting angiogenesis in tumors, thereby reducing heat loss and indirectly enhancing ablation. Sorafenib itself also inhibits tumor cell proliferation and differentiation. From the perspective of evidence-based medicine, in order to explore whether the therapeutic effect of RFA combined with sorafenib is better than using RFA alone, a total of 15 studies were included in the meta-analysis, 12 of which were about RFA and included 939 patients treated with RFA plus sorafenib and 1,014 patients treated with RFA alone. We summarized the original literature and found that the RFA+sorafenib group had higher 1-, 2-, and 3-year OS and lower 2-year recurrence rate compared with the RFA-alone group; RFA combined with sorafenib also significantly extended the RF interval, which indirectly reduced the RFA-related adverse effect, and also reduced the pain and financial burden of patients.

However, the survival and recurrence indicators of the RFA+sorafenib group were not always better than the RFAalone group. The 4-year survival rate and the 1- and 3-year recurrence rates were not significantly different between the two groups. Probably due to (1) a large-sample-size study,¹⁵ there was no difference in the 1- and 3 recurrence

	PTA+	So	PTA			Odds Ratio		(Odds Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H. Fixed, 95% C	I Year	М-Н	Fixed, 95% Cl	
RFA+So vs. RFA										
Sun 2011	7	15	5	15	6.3%	1.75 [0.40, 7.66]	2011			
Zhang 2015	48	52	51	68	8.0%	4.00 [1.26, 12.74]	2015			
Gong 2017	26	40	21	50	15.3%	2.56 [1.09, 6.05]	2017			
Yu 2018	21	23	15	23	3.1%	5.60 [1.04, 30.20]	2018			
Fu 2020	39	51	31	51	17.1%	2.10 [0.89, 4.94]	2020			
Subtotal (95% CI)		181		207	49.7%	2.72 [1.69, 4.38]			•	
Total events	141		123							
Heterogeneity: Chi ² =	1.85, df =	4 (P =)	0.76); l ² =	0%						
Test for overall effect:	Z = 4.10 (P < 0.0	001)							
MWA+So vs. MWA										
Hua 2012	28	42	25	48	18.2%	1.84 [0.78, 4.33]	2012			
Zheng 2013	30	44	27	50	18.9%	1.83 [0.79, 4.24]	2013			
Sun 2018	33	45	21	45	13.1%	3.14 [1.30, 7.60]	2018			
Subtotal (95% CI)		131		143	50.3%	2.18 [1.33, 3.57]			•	
Total events	91		73							
Heterogeneity: Chi ² =	0.98, df =	2 (P =)	0.61); l ² =	0%						
Test for overall effect:	Z = 3.08 (P = 0.0	02)							
Total (95% CI)		312		350	100.0%	2.45 [1.73, 3.45]			•	
Total events	232		196							
Heterogeneity: Chi ² =	3.15, df =	7 (P =)	0.87); l ² =	0%						
Test for overall effect:	Z = 5.10 (P < 0.0	0001)					0.005 0.1	1 10	200
Test for subaroup diffe	erences: C	$hi^2 = 0.$	40. $df = 1$	(P = 0)	.53). $l^2 = 0$	1%		Favours PTA	+50 Favours PTA	

Fig. 4. Recurrence rates in the RFA+sorafenib group and the RFA-alone group.

rates between the two groups, since that study had a large weight in the meta-analysis, and (2) few studies reported $% \left(2\right) =0$

the 4-year OS and, the 1- and 3-year recurrence rates and the heterogeneity was significant.

	PTA+	So	PTA	8		Odds Ratio		Odds Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95% CI	Year	M-H, Random, 95% Cl
RFA+So vs. RFA								
Sun 2011	8	15	4	15	7.1%	3.14 [0.68, 14.50]	2011	
Feng 2014	55	64	52	64	12.6%	1.41 [0.55, 3.62]	2014	-
Bruix 2015	528	556	533	558	18.3%	0.88 [0.51, 1.54]	2015	
Zhang 2015	49	52	54	68	8.8%	4.23 [1.15, 15.62]	2015	
Wu 2016	17	45	5	45	10.7%	4.86 [1.60, 14.71]	2016	
Yu 2018	20	23	14	23	7.5%	4.29 [0.98, 18.72]	2018	
Zhu 2018	39	40	58	66	4.3%	5.38 [0.65, 44.73]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)		795		839	69.2%	2.45 [1.25, 4.79]		•
Total events	716		720					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =	0.43; Chi ²	= 14.2	0, df = 6 (P = 0.0	3); l ² = 58	%		
Test for overall effect:	Z = 2.62 (P = 0.0	09)					
MWA+So vs. MWA								
Hua 2012	37	43	36	48	10.9%	2.06 [0.70, 6.07]	2012	
Zheng 2013	40	44	40	50	9.3%	2.50 [0.72, 8.64]	2013	
Sun 2018	40	45	30	45	10.6%	4.00 [1.31, 12.23]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)		132		143	30.8%	2.74 [1.42, 5.29]		•
Total events	117		106					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =	0.00; Chi ²	= 0.73	, df = 2 (F	9 = 0.69); $ ^2 = 0\%$			
Test for overall effect:	Z = 3.00 (P = 0.0	03)					
Total (95% CI)		927		982	100.0%	2.43 [1.50, 3.95]		•
Total events	833		826					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =	0.26; Chi ²	= 16.4	2, df = 9 (P = 0.0	(6); $l^2 = 45$	%		
Test for overall effect:	Z = 3.59 (P = 0.0	003)					0.001 0.1 1 10 1000
Test for subaroup diffe	rences: C	hi² = 0.	05. df = 1	(P = 0)	.82). l ² = 0	%		Favours PTA+50 Favours PTA

Fig. 5. Subgroup analysis of overall efficacy of RFA and MWA in HCC patients.

	RFA+S	0	RFA			Odds Ratio		Odds Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events 1	Total I	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95% C	Year	M-H. Random, 95% Cl
hand-foot skin reaction	on				1000			
Sun 2011	9	15	0	15	2.4%	45.31 [2.28, 898.87]	2011	
Fukuda 2014	1	15	0	30	2.2%	6.31 [0.24, 164.56]	2014	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Bruix 2015	393	559	28	548	5.8%	43.97 [28.85, 67.00]	2015	
Kan 2015	25	30	0	32	2.5%	301.36 [15.91, 5706.96]	2015	
Gong 2017	2	40	0	50	2.3%	6.56 [0.31, 140.60]	2017	
Zhu 2018	30	40	0	66	2.5%	386.33 [21.92, 6808.53]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)		699		741	17.7%	47.57 [17.54, 129.04]		-
Total events	460	81253- V	28	00000000		523		
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.44; Chi ² =	= 6.74, 0	if = 5 (P	= 0.24); l ² = 269	%		
Test for overall effect: 2	2 = 7.59 (P	< 0.000	001)					
diarrhea or constiniti	00							
Sup 2011	44	15	0	15	2 40/	70 22 12 07 1622 041	2011	
Bruiv 2015	292	550	00	549	5.0%	19.22 [3.07, 1022.04]	2011	-
Kan 2015	14	30	11	32	5.1%	4.02 [3.51, 0.07]	2015	
Zhang 2015	14	52	3	68	4 7%	8 78 12 39 32 351	2015	/ <u></u>
Gong 2017	2	40	1	50	3.0%	2 58 [0 23, 29 52]	2017	and the second sec
Zhu 2018	27	40	0	66	2.5%	270 93 [15 56 4718 65]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)	1	736	v	779	23.6%	7.01 [2.57. 19.08]	2010	•
Total events	351	1000	114	111111				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.87; Chi ² =	16.84.	df = 5 (P = 0.0	05); l ² = 7	70%		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 3.81 (P	= 0.000	01)	100.000	alinin i	12755428		
pyrexia								
Feng 2014	4	64	3	64	4.3%	1.36 [0.29, 6.32]	2014	
Fukuda 2014	2	15	3	30	3.7%	1.38 [0.21, 9.33]	2014	
Zhang 2015	34	52	13	68	5.4%	7.99 [3.48, 18.36]	2015	
Bruix 2015	33	559	24	548	5.7%	1.37 [0.80, 2.35]	2015	
Subtotal (95% CI)		690		710	19.1%	2.31 [0.79, 6.76]		-
Total events	73		43					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.84; Chi ² =	= 12.81,	df = 3 (P = 0.0	$(05); ^2 = 7$	77%		
Test for overall effect: 2	z = 1.52 (P	= 0.13)						
fations								
Sup 2011		15	0	15	2 40/	10 13 [0 50 040 40]	2014	
Bruix 2015	95	550	66	5/9	5.0%	1 21 [0.09, 240.49]	2011	-
Bruix 2015 Kon 2015	10	30	00	340	0.9%	1.31 [0.93, 1.03]	2015	
7hu 2018	12	40	0	66	2.5%	58 33 [3 34 1010 16]	2015	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Subtotal (95% CI)	12	644	0	661	13.3%	11.21 [0.96, 130.80]	2010	
Total events	113		66					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 4	4.78: Chi ² =	= 15.58.	df = 3 (P = 0.0	01): $ ^2 = 8$	31%		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 1.93 (P	= 0.05)						
	2							
hypertension								
Sun 2011	9	15	0	15	2.4%	45.31 [2.28, 898.87]	2011	-
Bruix 2015	142	559	64	548	5.9%	2.58 [1.86, 3.56]	2015	-
Kan 2015	4	30	0	32	2.4%	11.04 [0.57, 214.38]	2015	
Zhu 2018	6	40	0	66	2.5%	25.06 [1.37, 458.01]	2018	
Subtotal (95% CI)	(yperect)	644	5,62855	661	13.2%	8.52 [1.70, 42.73]		
Total events	161		64					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =	1.46; Chi ² =	= 6.77, 0	if = 3 (P	= 0.08); $ ^2 = 566$	%		
l est for overall effect: 2	2 = 2.61 (P	= 0.009))					
alonocia								
Sup 2011		15	0	45	2.00/	2 24 (0 42 05 00)	2044	
Sun 2011 Bruix 2015	107	10	10	540	5.00/	3.21 [0.12, 85.20]	2011	
Kan 2015	10/	30	0	32	2.6%	28 72 [1 50 510 69]	2015	
7hu 2018	14	40	0	66	2.5%	72 77 [4 10 1264 20]	2019	
Subtotal (95% CI)	14	644	U	661	13.0%	15.26 [9 43. 24.71]	2010	•
Total events	211	***	18		1010 /0	10120 [0140] E411 []		
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.00° Chi² =	2 24	f = 3 (P	= 0.52): $ ^2 = 0.04$			
Test for overall effect: 7	Z = 11.09 (F	P<0.00	0001)	0.02				
								1027
Total (95% CI)	4	4057		4213	100.0%	9.68 [5.31, 17.65]		•
Total events	1369		333					
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = ⁴	1.57; Chi ² =	279.88	3, df = 2	7 (P < (0.00001);	l ² = 90%		
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 7.40 (P	< 0.000	001)	- 1. M. A.	and the second			0.001 0.1 1 10 1000
Test for subaroup differ	rences: Chi	² = 18.5	55. df = 8	5 (P = ().002). I ²	= 73.0%		FAVOUIS REATOU FAVOUIS REA





Fig. 7. Funnel plot of 1-year OS with 95% CI to assess publication bias.

Sorafenib brings significant adverse reactions

Sorafenib is a tyrosine kinase inhibitor that inhibits various receptors, such as RAF-1, VEGFR-2, and FLT-3, and has been used for first-line treatment of liver cancer, with millions of patients benefiting from it.¹¹ Our meta-analysis showed that combined use with sorafenib can significantly improve the effect of RFA, but the incidence of adverse reactions was significantly higher. Studies have suggested that the mechanism of HFSR may be that sorafenib can inhibit VEGF and PDGF, and damage the capillaries. When the hands and feet are subjected to direct pressure, the vessels are again mechanically damaged, thus prompting an inflammatory response and blister formation.³⁴ As we know, severe adverse effects may lead to the suspension of treatment and ulti-mately affect the patient's survival. There were also studies suggesting that diarrhea in HCC patients treated with sorafenib predicts better OS.^{35,36} Reig et al.³⁷ believed that the development of dermatological adverse events within 60 days after the start of sorafenib was associated with better survival. Regardless of whether the adverse reaction can directly affect survival, it may affect the quality of life and cause a dose change or interruption of sorafenib, which may limit the anti-tumor effect. Therefore, standardized treatment and dose adjustment of sorafenib are necessary to improve the survival and life-quality of HCC patients.

RFA and MWA

Both RFA and MWA are PTA techniques. The mechanism of RFA is that the polar molecules in the tumor will run at high speed under the influence of high-voltage, generating heat to kill tumor cells. The MWA electrode emits microwaves,

and the polarity of the water molecules in the tumor is changed by the voltage to form an alternating electric field to generate heat. MWA has higher thermal efficiency, faster heating speed, better heat dissipation resistance,³⁸ the ablation range is larger, the operation time is also shorter, and the MWA consumables are relatively inexpensive, which can reduce the economic burden on patients. Compared with RFA, the development of MWA was relatively late, first put into clinical application in China and Japan. Therefore, there were few MWA studies and limited survival index in this meta-analysis.

From the subgroup analysis of the existing literature, the total effective rate and 1-year survival rate of the combination group were higher than in the control group. There have been studies comparing the efficacy and safety of RFA and MWA, but the findings are still inconclusive. After summarizing the high-quality RCTs, this can serve as a topic of our next evaluation.

Limitations and summary

The studies selected for this meta-analysis were not all RCTs. Retrospective cohort studies have selection and recall biases, and the number of original articles was limited. In addition, the entire study cohort for this meta-analysis was incomprehensive in regards to race, and most of the research population was Chinese, with some Japanese and Spanish. The 2015 epidemiological survey report showed that nearly 27% of the world's cancer deaths are from China, and HCC is the second most common cause of cancer-related mortality in China, after lung cancer.³⁹ Due to hepatitis B virus infection, aflatoxin exposure, alcohol abuse and environmental pollution, China has become the country

with the highest incidence of liver cancer (about 55% of the world's full rate) and with the largest number of deaths.⁴⁰ China has a long way to go to control the incidence and mortality of liver cancer, which may be one of the important reasons why most of the research population in this metaanalysis was Chinese. Except for overall efficacy and radiofrequency interval, the heterogeneity of other indicators was remarkable. This may be due to differences in sample size, tumor size and number, patient age, and previous treatment history

Chen et al.41 have also conducted a meta-analysis of the efficacy of RFA combined with sorafenib in patients with HCC. Their results showed no significant difference in OS and recurrence rates, but only included five articles of RFA+sorafenib vs. RFA alone. In addition, their meta-analysis also included literature that did not only use RFA as a control group, which might affect the overall reliability. Our study strictly screened out 15 original studies, and our conclusions are different from theirs.

Nowadays, the ideal therapy for HCC is still being explored. A comprehensive comparative analysis of the scoring system for HCC published in the World Journal of Hepatology told us that an appropriate scoring system should be selected according to the patient's situation and a personalized strategy for HCC patients should be developed.⁴ The characteristics and liver function of the patients determine whether the treatment is curative or only palliative, or a combination of the two, as mentioned in this study (RFA+sorafenib). Therefore, the formulation of HCC treatment strategy needs the combination of multiple disciplines, such as hepatobiliary surgery, interventional radiology, and oncology. Personalized settings and adjustments would be needed at any time, according to the patient's progression, adverse reactions and complications.

According to the current meta-analysis, PTA combined with sorafenib in the treatment of HCC is better than RFA or MWA alone. Patients who undergo the combination therapy should be closely observed for changes in skin, blood pressure, body temperature, gastrointestinal reactions, etc., to reduce the dose or discontinue the drug if necessary, and actively initiate symptomatic treatment. Although the subgroup analysis and random-effects models were applied in this study, the heterogeneity between studies may still affect the reliability of the results. The superiority of PTA plus sorafenib over PTA-alone still needs to be confirmed by more high-quality studies.

Conclusions

RFA or MWA combined with sorafenib has better efficacy than PTA alone; however, the adverse reactions are obvious. It is necessary to evaluate the safety of combination therapy and pay close attention to the adverse reactions of patients.

Funding

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81802805), the Natural Science Foundation of Jilin Province (20200201490JC) and the translation-clinical joint foundation of the First Hospital of Jilin University (No.2020-ZL-04).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication

Jin M. et al: Thermal ablation combined sorafenib for HCC

Author contributions

Study concept and design (BJ, QY), acquisition of data (YL, MJ), analysis and interpretation of data (MJ, BJ), drafting of the manuscript (MJ), critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content (XF, WX), administrative, technical, or material support, study supervision (QY).

References

- EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2018;69:182–236. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2018.03.019.
 Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D. Global cancer statistics. CA Cancer J Clin 2011;61:69–90. doi:10.3322/caac.20107.
- Rubin J, Ayoub N, Kaldas F, Saab S. Management of recurrent hepatocel-lular carcinoma in liver transplant recipients: a systematic review. Exp Clin [3]
- Transplant 2012; 10:531–543. doi:10.6002/ect.2012.0085.
 Campigotto M, Giuffrè M, Colombo A, Visintin A, Aversano A, Budel M, et al. Comparison between hepatocellular carcinoma prognostic scores: A 10-year single-center experience and brief review of the current literature. World J Hepatol 2020; 12: 1239–1257. doi: 10.4254/wjh.v12.i12.1239.
- [5] Liu PH, Hsu CY, Lee YH, Hsia CY, Huang YH, Su CW, et al. When to perform surgical resection or radiofrequency ablation for early hepatocellular carcinoma?: A nomogram-guided treatment strategy. Medicine (Baltimore) 2015; 94:e1808. doi:10.1097/MD.000000000001808.
- [6] Xu XL, Liu XD, Liang M, Luo BM. Radiofrequency ablation versus hepatic resection for small hepatocellular carcinoma: Systematic review of rand-omized controlled trials with meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. Radiology 2018;287:461–472. doi:10.1148/radiol.2017162756. Korkusuz Y, Gröner D, Raczynski N, Relin O, Kingeter Y, Grünwald F, *et al.*
- Thermal ablation of thyroid nodules: are radiofrequency ablation, micro-wave ablation and high intensity focused ultrasound equally safe and effective methods? Eur Radiol 2018; 28: 929-935. doi: 10.1007/s00330-017-5039-x
- Peng ZW, Zhang YJ, Chen MS, Lin XJ, Liang HH, Shi M. Radiofrequency ablation as first-line treatment for small solitary hepatocellular carcinoma: long-term results. Eur J Surg Oncol 2010;36:1054–1060. doi:10.1016/j. [8] eiso.2010.08.133.
- [9] Liu L, Cao Y, Chen C, Zhang X, McNabola A, Wilkie D, et al. Sorafenib blocks the RAF/MEK/ERK pathway, inhibits tumor angiogenesis, and induces tu-mor cell apoptosis in hepatocellular carcinoma model PLC/PRF/5. Cancer
- Res 2006;66:11851–11858. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-1377.
 [10] Shen A, Tang C, Wang Y, Chen Y, Yan X, Zhang C, *et al.* A systematic review of sorafenib in Child-Pugh A patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. J Clin Gastroenterol 2013;47:871–880. doi:10.1097/ MCG.0b013e3182a87cfd. [11] Wilhelm SM, Adnane L, Newell P, Villanueva A, Llovet JM, Lynch M. Pre-
- clinical overview of sorafenib, a multikinase inhibitor that targets both Raf and VEGF and PDGF receptor tyrosine kinase signaling. Mol Cancer Ther 2008;7:3129–3140. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-08-0013.
- [12] Wu FX, Chen J, Bai T, Zhu SL, Yang TB, Qi LN, et al. The safety and efficacy of transarterial chemoembolization combined with sorafenib and sorafenib mono-therapy in patients with BCLC stage B/C hepatocellular carcinoma. BMC Cancer 2017; 17:645. doi:10.1186/s12885-017-3545-5.
- [13] Di Maio M, Daniele B, Perrone F. Targeted therapies: Role of sorafenib in HCC patients with compromised liver function. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2009;6:
- 1505–506. doi:10.1038/nrclinonc.2009.114.
 [14] de'Angelis N, Landi F, Nencioni M, Palen A, Lahat E, Salloum C, *et al.* Role of sorafenib in patients with recurrent hepatocellular carcinoma af-investigation of the source ter liver transplantation. Prog Transplant 2016; 26: 348-355. doi: 10.1177/ 1526924816664083
- [15] Bruix J, Takayama T, Mazzaferro V, Chau GY, Yang J, Kudo M, et al. Adjuvant sorafenib for hepatocellular carcinoma after resection or ablation (STORM): a phase 3, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 2015;16:1344–1354. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(15)00198-9.
- [16] Yu NS, Yan PJ, Zheng YY, Lu BC. Effect of radiofrequency ablation combined with sorafenib on liver function in patients with advanced hepatic carcinoma. Chinese Journal of General Practice 2018;16:754–756. doi:10.16766/ j.cnki.issn.1674-4152.000205.
- [17] Fu Z, Chen H, Wang Y, Xu Z, Zhang X. Analysis on efficacy and prognostic [17] Pa Z, Grieff H, Wang Y, Ka Z, Zhang X: Maryas or Chicage prognostic prognosti prognosti prognost
- 255.
 [19] Zhang H, Guan Q, Ren W, Gu J. Radiofrequency ablation plus sorafenib for hepatocellular carcinoma. J Chin Pract Diagn Ther 2015;29:409–411. doi:10.13507/j.issn.1674-3474.2015.04.036.
 [20] Wu XY, Zhang YZ, Zhang Y, Ma HN, Huang B. Effect of radiofrequency abla-tion combined with sorafenib in treating primary hepatocellular carcinoma.
- tion combined with sorafenib in treating primary hepatocellular carcinoma. Chinese medicine 2016;11:688–690.
- [21] Gong Q, Qin Z, Hou F. Improved treatment of early small hepatocellular carcinoma using sorafenib in combination with radiofrequency ablation. Oncol Lett 2017; 14: 7045-7048. doi: 10.3892/ol.2017.7174

- [22] Sun JJ, Zhao HJ, Li W, Miao FH, Wang NY. Clinical study of radiofrequency ablation therapy in combination with sorafenib for advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. J Clini Hepatol 2011;27:1093–1098.
- [23] Feng X, Xu R, Du X, Dou K, Qin X, Xu J, et al. Combination therapy with sorafenib and radiofrequency ablation for BCLC Stage 0-B1 hepatocellular carcinoma: a multicenter retrospective cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol 2014;109:1891–1899. doi:10.1038/ajg.2014.343.
 [24] Fukuda H, Numata K, Moriya S, Shimoyama Y, Ishii T, Nozaki A, et al.
- [24] Fukuda H, Numata K, Moriya S, Shimoyama Y, Ishii T, Nozaki A, et al. Hepatocellular carcinoma: concomitant sorafenib promotes necrosis after radiofrequency ablation—propensity score matching analysis. Radiology 2014;272:598–604. doi:10.1148/radiol.14131640.
- [25] Li K, Ni HB, Mao CC, Li W, Liu JP, Kang Y, et al. Clinical study of radio ofrequency ablation therapy and sorafenib for hepatocellular carcinoma. Journal of Medical Forum 2014; 35:10–11.
 [26] Zhu K, Huang J, Lai L, Huang W, Cai M, Zhou J, et al. Medium or large hepatocellular coordinates. Sandonib combined with transactorial chem.
- [26] Zhu K, Huang J, Lai L, Huang W, Cai M, Zhou J, et al. Medium or large hepatocellular carcinoma: Sorafenib combined with transarterial chemoembolization and radiofrequency ablation. Radiology 2018; 288: 300–307. doi:10.1148/radiol.2018172028.
- doi:10.1148/radiol.2018172028.
 [27] Hua XD, He ZY. Therapeutic effects of sorafenib combined with transcatheter arterial chemoembolization and microwave ablation on post-surgical recurrent hepatocellular carcinoma. Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi 2012; 34:790–792. doi:10.3760/cma.j.issn.0253-3766.2012.10.015.
 [28] Zheng S, Li L. Therapeutic effects of sorafenib combined with transcatheter
- [28] Zheng S, Li L. Therapeutic effects of sorafenib combined with transcatheter arterial chemoembolization and microwave ablation on postsurgical recurrent hepatocellular carcinoma. Chinese Hepatology 2013;18:291–293. doi:10.14000/j.cnkl.issn.1008-1704.2013.05.029.
- doi: 10.14000/j.cnki.issn.1008-1704.2013.05.029.
 [29] Sun X, Xu E, Qiu C, Dong Y. Effect of microwave ablation combined with sorafenib in the treatment of primary liver cancer. The Practical Journal of Cancer 2018;33:664–667. doi:10.3969/j.issn.1001-5930.2018.04.043.
 [30] Wei Z, Ye X, Yang X, Zheng A, Huang G, Li W, *et al.* Microwave ablation in com-
- [30] Wei Z, Ye X, Yang X, Zheng A, Huang G, Li W, et al. Microwave ablation in combination with chemotherapy for the treatment of advanced non-small cell lung cancer. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 2015;38:135–142. doi:10.1007/s00270-014-0895-0.
 [31] Gang G, Hongkai Y, Xu Z. Sorafenib combined with radiofrequency ablation
- [31] Gang G, Hongkai Y, Xu Z. Sorafenib combined with radiofrequency ablation in the treatment of a patient with renal cell carcinoma plus primary hepatocellular carcinoma. J Cancer Res Ther 2015;11:1026. doi:10.4103/0973-

1482,150405

- [32] White RR, Avital I, Sofocleous CT, Brown KT, Brody LA, Covey A, et al. Rates and patterns of recurrence for percutaneous radiofrequency ablation and open wedge resection for solitary colorectal liver metastasis. J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11:256–263. doi:10.1007/s11605-007-0100-8.
 [33] Reuter NP, Woodall CE, Scoggins CR, McMasters KM, Martin RC. Radiof-
- [33] Reuter NP, Woodall CE, Scoggins CR, McMasters KM, Martin RC. Radiofrequency ablation vs. resection for hepatic colorectal metastasis: therapeutically equivalent? J Gastrointest Surg 2009; 13: 486–491. doi: 10.1007/ s11605-008-0727-0.
- [34] Lacouture ME, Wu S, Robert C, Atkins MB, Kong HH, Guitart J, et al. Evolving strategies for the management of hand-foot skin reaction associated with the multitargeted kinase inhibitors sorafenib and sunitinib. Oncologist 2008; 13:1001–1011. doi:10.1634/theoncologist.2008-0131.
 [35] Mir O, Coriat R, Boudou-Rouquette P, Durand JP, Goldwasser F. Sorafenib-
- [35] Mir O, Coriat R, Boudou-Rouquette P, Durand JP, Goldwasser F. Sorafenibinduced diarrhea and hypophosphatemia: mechanisms and therapeutic implications. Ann Oncol 2012; 23: 280–281. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdr525.
 [36] Koschny R, Gotthardt D, Koehler C, Jaeger D, Stremmel W, Ganten TM.
- [36] Koschny R, Gotthardt D, Koehler C, Jaeger D, Stremmel W, Ganten TM. Diarrhea is a positive outcome predictor for sorafenib treatment of advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncology 2013;84:6–13. doi:10.1159/ 000342425.
- [37] Reig M, Torres F, Rodriguez-Lope C, Forner A, LLarch N, Rimola J, et al. Early dermatologic adverse events predict better outcome in HCC patients treated with sorafenib. J Hepatol 2014;61:318–324. doi:10.1016/j.jhep. 2014.03.030.
- [38] Nguyen VT, Law MG, Dore GJ. Hepatitis B-related hepatocellular carcinoma: epidemiological characteristics and disease burden. J Viral Hepat 2009;16:453–463. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2893.2009.01117.x.
 [39] Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, et al.
- [39] Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer 2015; 136:E359–E386. doi: 10.1002/ ijc.29210.
 [40] Tsochatzis EA, Meyer T, Burroughs AK. Hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J
- [40] Tsochatzis EA, Meyer T, Burroughs AK. Hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med 2012; 366:92; author reply 92-93. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc1112501.
 [41] Chen L, Ma X, Liu X, Cui X. Sorafenib combined with radiofrequency abla-
- [41] Chen L, Ma X, Liu X, Cui X. Soratenib combined with radiotrequency ablation as treatment for patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J BUON 2017;22:1525–1532.

Original Article



Histone Deacetylase Inhibitors Romidepsin and Vorinostat Promote Hepatitis B Virus Replication by Inducing Cell Cycle Arrest

Yang Yang^{1#}, Yu Yan^{1#}, Zhen Chen^{1#}, Jie Hu¹, Kai Wang¹, Ni Tang¹, Xiaosong Li^{2*} and Zhi Zhou^{3*}

¹Key Laboratory of Molecular Biology for Infectious Diseases (Ministry of Education), Institute for Viral Hepatitis, Department of Infectious Diseases, The Second Affiliated Hospital, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China; ²Clinical Molecular Medicine Testing Center, The First Affiliated Hospital, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China; ³Department of Infectious Diseases, The Second Affiliated Hospital, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing, China

Received: 11 November 2020 | Revised: 29 January 2021 | Accepted: 24 February 2021 | Published: 8 March 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: Chronic hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection is a global public health challenge. HBV reactivation usually occurs in cancer patients after receiving cytotoxic chemotherapy or immunosuppressive therapies. Romidepsin (FK228) and vorinostat (SAHA) are histone deacetylase inhibitors (HDACi) approved by the Food and Drug Administration as novel antitumor agents. The aim of this study was to explore the effects and mechanisms of HDACi treatment on HBV replication. Methods: To assess these effects, human hepatoma cell lines were cultured and cell viability after FK228 or SAHA treatment was measured by the CCK-8 cell counting kit-8 assay. Then, HBV DNA and RNA were quantified by real-time PCR and Southern blotting. Furthermore, analysis by western blotting, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELIŚA), immunohistochemistry, and flow cytometry was per-formed. *Results:* FK228/SAHA treatment significantly promoted HBV replication and biosynthesis in both HBV-replicating cells and HBV-transgenic mouse model. Flow cytometry assay indicated that FK228/SAHA enhanced HBV replication by inducing cell cycle arrest through modulating the expression of cell cycle regulatory proteins. In addition, simultaneous inhibition of HDAC1/2 by FK228 promoted HBV replication more effectively than the broad spectrum HDAC inhibitor SAHA. Conclusions: Overall, our results demonstrate that

"These authors contributed equally to this work.

cell cycle blockage plays an important role in FK228/SAHAenhanced HBV replication, thus providing a potential avenue for rational use of HDACi in patients with chronic hepatitis B.

Citation of this article: Yang Y, Yan Y, Chen Z, Hu J, Wang K, Tang N, *et al.* Histone deacetylase inhibitors romidepsin and vorinostat promote hepatitis B virus replication by inducing cell cycle arrest. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):160–168. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00105.

Introduction

Hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection continues to be a serious public health problem worldwide. Chronic HBV infection is a major risk factor for developing cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC).¹ The World Health Organization estimated that 257 million people were infected with HBV and approximately 887,000 people die from HBV/HCC complications every year.² HBV, the prototype virus of the Hepadnaviridae family that productively infects hepatocytes, contains a partially double-stranded DNA genome surrounded by an icosahedral capsid.³ The HBV genome is only 3.2 kb long and contains four partially overlapping open reading frames, which transcribe four different lengths of mRNA, including pregenomic RNA, precore mRNA, preS/S mRNA, and X (i.e. HBx) mRNA.4 HBV covalently closed circular DNA (cccDNA) serves as the transcriptional template for all viral RNAs, and accounts for HBV persistence.⁵ Despite the availability of effective anti-HBV drugs, reactivation of HBV infection is a challenging issue for patients with a chronic HBV infection who undergo cytotoxic chemotherapy or immunosuppressive therapies.⁶

HBV reactivation was firstly reported in patients with hematological malignancies by Wands *et al.*⁷ It is usually defined as a sudden increase in HBV DNA levels (\geq 10-fold relative to baseline), or an absolute increase that is more than 10⁵ copies/mL in patients undergoing chemotherapy or immunosuppressive therapy.^{8,9} Reactivation of HBV could lead to severe complications, such as acute liver failure or even death.¹⁰ However, eradicative therapy for HBV is still unavailable, leading to great concerns about the potential consequences of HBV reactivation.

Histone deacetylase inhibitors (HDACi) are a family of

Keywords: HBV reactivation; Histone deacetylase inhibitor; Romidepsin; Vorinostat; Cell cycle.

Abbreviations: ALT/AST, alanine and aspartic aminotransferase; CCK-8, cell counting kit-8; CDK, cyclin-dependent kinase; C/EBPa, CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein a; EBV, Epstein-Barr virus; ELISA, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay; FDA, Food and Drug Administration; FK228, romidepsin; HBeAg, hepatitis B core antigen; HBeAg, hepatitis B e-antigen; HBSAg, hepatitis B surface antigen; HBV, hepatitis B virus; HEV cccDNA, HBV covalently closed circular DNA; HBV-Tg mice, HBV-transgenic mice; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; HDA-Cl, histone deacetylase inhibitors; HIV-1, reactivates human immunodeficiency virus type 1; NTCP, solute carrier family 10 member 1; PBS, phosphate-buffered saline; qRT-PCR, real-time polymerase chain reaction; SAHA, suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid; siRNA, small interfering RNA.

^{*}Correspondence to: Xiaosong Li, Clinical Molecular Medicine Testing Center, The First Affiliated Hospital, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing 400010, China. Tel: +86-23-68486780, E-mail: lixiaosong@cqmu.edu.cn; Zhi Zhou, Department of Infectious Diseases, The Second Affiliated Hospital, Chongqing Medical University, Chongqing 400010, China. Tel: +86-23-62887067, E-mail: zhouzhi2300@126.com

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00105 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com".

Yang Y. et al: HDACi promotes HBV replication

natural or synthetic small-molecule inhibitors of histone deacetylases (HDACs) which are widely applied in treating disorders such as hematopoietic malignancies and psychiatric disorders in clinical trials.¹¹ However, some clinical studies have indicated that virus reactivation is one of the severe complications that occur after HDACi treatment. Romidepsin (FK228), a cyclic peptide that specifically inhibits Class I HDACs, can efficiently induce the lytic cycle reactivation of Epstein-Barr virus (EBV).^{12–14} Vorinostat (SAHA), a broad-spectrum HDACi,¹⁵ reactivates human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (commonly known as HIV-1) via activation of the PI3K/Akt pathway in infected patients receiving highly active antiretroviral therapy.^{16–19} However, the effects of FK228/SAHA on HBV replication are still unknown.

Herein, we investigated the role of two FDA-approved HDACi, FK228 and SAHA, in HBV replication *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Our results will provide useful information for further studies on chemotherapy-induced HBV reactivation, especially for patients undergoing HDACi treatment.

Methods

Antibodies and reagents

The antibodies used in this study were as follows: antihepatitis B core antigen (HBcAg) (B0586) and anti-HBsAg (NB100-62652) from Dako (Glostrup, Denmark) and Novus Biological (Littleton, CO, USA) respectively, anti- β -actin (BL005B) from Biosharp (Hefei, China). Antibodies to p21 (Cat. no. 2947T), p27 (Cat. no. 3686T) and p-cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK)2 (Cat. no. 2561S) were obtained from Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA, USA). Antibodies to Rb (Cat. no. BS1310), p-Rb (Cat. no. BS4165P), cyclin A (Cat. no. BS1083), cyclin B1 (Cat. no. BS6874), cyclin E (Cat. no. BS1085), cyclin D1 (Cat. no. BS1741), CDK2 (Cat. no. BS1050), HDAC1 (Cat. no. BS576), and HDAC2 (Cat. no. BS1162) were all from Bioworld (St. Louis Park, MN, USA).

Cell culture, transfection and viral infection

The human HCC cell lines HepG2 and HepAD38 were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Gibco, Rockville, MD, USA), 100 U/mL penicillin and 100 µg/mL streptomycin (HyClone, Logan, UT, USA). In addition, HepAD38 cells were cultured in the presence of 500 ng/mL tetracycline to suppress HBV pregenomic RNA transcription and 500 µg/mL G418 to maintain the stably transfected HBV genome. HepG2 cells were infected with adenovirus Ad-HBV1.3 (kindly provided by Prof. Michael Nassal, University Hospital Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany) for 12 h to sustain all processes of HBV replication. All transfections were performed by using Lipofectamine[™] 3000 transfection reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA).

HepG2 cells stably expressing sodium taurocholate cotransporting polypeptide, termed as HepG2-NTCP cells, were inoculated with HBV virus, as previously described.²⁰ Briefly, the supernatants of HepAD38 cells were collected and precipitated with 8% polyethylene glycol 8000. Then, the HepG2-NTCP cells were infected with concentrated HBV virus for 16 h in the presence of 4% polyethylene glycol 8000 and 1% DMSO.

Animal models

HBV-transgenic, termed as HBV-Tg mice, raised by the Laboratory Animal Center of Chongqing Medical Universi-

ty (SCXK (YU) 2017-0001), were kindly provided by Prof. Ning-shao Xia from the School of Public Health (Xiamen University, Xiamen, China). Mice (6–8 weeks-old, *n*=6 for each group) were intraperitoneally injected with FK228, SAHA (2.5 mg/kg, 40 mg/kg body weight, respectively) or phosphate-buffered saline (PBS; control) every other day for seven times. At the 14th-day after injection, all mice were euthanized. Then, mice serum and liver tissue specimens were collected for RT-qPCR, Southern blotting, and immunohistochemical staining. All the animal procedures were conducted in compliance with the protocols approved by the Laboratory Animal Center of Chongqing Medical University, following the national guidelines and regulations for experimental animal use and welfare of China.

Chemical inhibitors and small interfering RNAs

The HDAC1 and HDAC2 inhibitors romidepsin (FK228) and the broad-spectrum HDAC activity inhibitor vorinostat (SAHA) were purchased from Selleckchem (Houston, TX, USA). Both of the chemicals were dissolved in DMSO and stored at −20 °C. Small interfering RNAs (siRNAs) were obtained from TranSheep Bio (Shanghai, China). The siRNA sequences targeting human HDAC1, HDAC2 are listed in Supplementary Table 1. Scrambled siRNA was used as a control. Cells were transfected with specific or non-specific control siRNAs at a concentration of 20 µM by Lipofectamine[™] 3000 (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's protocol.

Cell growth curve and cell viability assay

The proliferation capacity of HepAD38 and HepG2 cells was measured by using a cell growth curve. Cells were seeded into 96-well plates (2,000–3,000 cells/well), with three replicate wells per group. Then, the cells were incubated with various concentrations of FK228 (0, 0.5, 1, 2.5, 5, 10, 20 and 40 nM) and of SAHA (0, 0.25, 0.5, 1, 2.5, 5, 10 and 20 μ M) for 120 h. Cell number was enumerated automatically every 24 h, and the growth curve was plotted. The cell viability was measured by the CCK-8 cell counting kit-8 assay (Dojindo Molecular Technologies Inc., Kumamoto, Japan). Cells were seeded into 96-well culture plates for 12 h with three replicate wells per group, then various concentrations of FK228 and of SAHA were added to the cells for 120 h. The absorbance at 450 nm was measured after the treatment with 10 μ L of CCK-8 for 1 h.

Quantification of HBV DNA via RT-qPCR

RT-gPCR was performed to detect the HBV DNA copies. Cells or liver tissues were first lysed at 37 °C for 30 m with cell lysis buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 1 mM EDTA, 2% sucrose, and 1% NP-40). Then, the mixture was centrifuged at 13,000 \times g for 5 m and the supernatant was treated with micrococcal nuclease (Cat. no. 70196Y; Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA, USA) and CaCl₂ for 60 m at 37 °C to eliminate residual DNA. Then, EDTA was used to terminate the reaction. A 35% polyethylene glycol 8000 solution was used for precipitation and a 0.5 mg/mL proteinase K solution (Cat. no. 3115879001; Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany) was used for digestion of viral DNAs at 45 °C for 12 h. Nucleic acids were purified via phenol:chloroform:isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) extraction three times and precipitated with ethanol. Then, the SYBR Green qPCR Master Mix (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA) was used to perform qPCR with the indicated primers (Supplementary Table 1). The pCH9/3091 plasmid (containing 1.1 copies of HBV genome) served as a template for the standard curve.

Quantification of HBV cccDNA via RT-qPCR

Cells or liver tissues were lysed at 37 °C for 20 m with cell lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 10 mM EDTA, 150 mM NaCl, 1% SDS), and then the lysate was incubated with 2.5 M KCl overnight. After centrifugation at 14,000 \times g for 30 m, the supernatant was extracted by phenol:chloroform:isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) three times and precipitated with isopropanol. The extraction was treated with Plasmid-Safe ATP-Dependent DNase (Epicenter, Madison, WI, USA) to remove double-stranded DNA, and then the RT-qPCR was performed with the indicated primers (Supplementary Table 1) to determine HBV cccDNA.

RNA isolation and RT-qPCR

Total RNA was extracted using TRIzol (Invitrogen) and reverse transcribed using Moloney murine leukemia virus reverse transcriptase (A3500; Promega, Madison, WI, USA), in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions. RT-qP-CR was performed to quantify mRNA levels, using the SYBR Green qPCR Master Mix (Bio-Rad) and a Bio-Rad CFX connect Real-time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad), according to the manufacturer's instructions. HBV 3.5-kb mRNA was standardized to genomic β -actin. The primer sequences are listed in Supplementary Table 1.

Southern blotting

Southern blotting was performed as previously described.²¹ Briefly, extracted DNA samples were separated via electrophoresis in 1% agarose gel. After denaturation in a solution of 0.5 M NaOH and 1.5 M NaCl, and neutralization in a solution of 1 M Tris-HCl (pH 7.4) and 1.5 M NaCl, the DNA fragments were transferred onto a nylon membrane (Cat. no. 11417240001; Roche Diagnostics GmbH). Then, the membrane was fixed via ultraviolet-crosslinking. A digoxigenin-labeled full-length HBV genome probe (Digoxigenin High Prime DNA Labeling and Detection Starter Kit; Roche Diagnostics GmbH) was used to detect HBV DNA via hybridization.

Western blotting

For SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting, cells or liver tissues were lysed in whole cell lysis buffer (Cat. no. PO013; Beyotime, Nantong, China). The protein concentration of the homogenates was measured by BCA protein assay (Cat. no. BCA02; Dingguo, Beijing, China). Then, the protein samples were boiled at 100 °C for 10 m. The boiled protein samples were subjected to gel electrophoresis and then were electrotransferred to polyvinylidene difluoride membranes (Cat. no. IPVH00010; Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA). The immunoblots were incubated at 4 °C overnight with primary antibodies. Horseradish peroxidase-coupled secondary antibodies (Abcam, Cambridge, UK) were applied on the 2nd day. At last, the blots were visualized by using Clarity Western ECL Substrate (Bio-Rad).

Detection of HBV antigen, alanine and aspartic aminotransferase (ALT/AST)

Quantification of hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) and

Yang Y. et al: HDACi promotes HBV replication

hepatitis B e-antigen (HBeAg) in culture supernatants and in mouse serum were assayed by ELISA kits (Kehua Bio-Engineering, Shanghai, China). Serum ALT/AST was measured with ELISA kits (Kanglang, Shanghai, China), according to the manufacturer's protocols.

Immunohistochemistry

After fixation in 4% paraformaldehyde for 24 h, liver tissue samples were embedded in paraffin according to standard procedures. The resultant sections were incubated with anti-HBcAg (Cat. no. B0586; Dako, Glostrup, Denmark) separately. Subsequently, the slides were incubated with secondary anti-rabbit IgG (Cat. no. ZB-2301; ZSGB-BIO, Beijing, China) and visualized using 3, 3'-diaminobenzidine (ZSGB-BIO). After rinsing, the samples were dehydrated, treated with xylene for transparency, and scanned with an Olympus BX61 microscope.

Flow cytometry analysis

Cells were synchronized by starvation with 1% fetal bovine serum for 72 h, after treatment with HDACi FK228/SAHA, or transfection with an siRNA; then, the cells were re-stimulated with 10% fetal bovine serum. The cells were then fixed with 70% alcohol at 4 °C overnight, and resuspended in PBS with propidium iodide and RNaseA for 30 m before application to a flow cytometry assay (FACS Calibur; BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA, USA).

Statistical analysis

Data were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation. Data were analyzed using one-way analysis of variance for multiple comparisons and Student's *t*-test for between-group comparisons. A *p*-value less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

HDACi directly promotes HBV replication in vitro

To investigate the effects of FK228 and SAHA on HBV replication, we first explored the optimal dose of FK228 and SAHA in the stable HBV-expressing HCC cell line HepAD38 and transient HBV-replicating cells (HepG2 cells infected with AdHBV-1.3, HepG2-HBV1.3), respectively. As shown in Supplementary Fig. 1A and 1C, cell proliferation of HepAD38 and HepG2-HBV1.3 was not affected by FK228 up to a concentration of 10 nM, or SAHA up to 5 μ M. In addition, the cytotoxic effects of the two HDACi were measured by CCK-8 assay. The EC₅₀ values of FK228 and SAHA were 27.10 nM and 17.61 μ M in HepAD38 cells, and 29.59 nM and 18.18 μ M in HepG2 cells, respectively (Supplementary Fig. 1B and 1D). Thus, HepAD38 and HepG2-HBV1.3 cells were incubated with FK228 at concentrations between 1 and 5 nM, or with SAHA between 0.5 and 2.5 μ M, for 72 h to investigate their effects on HBV replication in a safe range.

We observed that FK228 and SAHA significantly stimulated HBV replication in a concentration-dependent manner (Fig. 1). Treatment with FK228 and SAHA accounted for a significant increase of HBV 3.5-kb RNA levels (Fig. 1A and Supplementary Fig. 2C), HBV cccDNA levels (Fig. 1B), and HBV DNA levels (p<0.01; Fig. 1C and Supplementary Fig. 2D), as determined by qPCR. Moreover, FK228/SAHA treat-

Yang Y. et al: HDACi promotes HBV replication



Fig. 1. HDACi enhance HBV DNA replication, viral protein production, and virion secretion. (A–C) Quantification of HBV 3.5-kb mRNA levels, intracellular HBV cccDNA levels, and HBV DNA levels by RT-qPCR assay in HepAD38 cells treated with FK228 (left) and SAHA (right). (D) Southern blotting to determine intracellular HBV replicative intermediates (RIs) treated as previously described in HepAD38 cells. rc DNA, relaxed circular DNA; ds DNA, double-stranded DNA; ss DNA, single-stranded DNA. (E–F) Western blotting to assess expression levels of HBcAg and HBsAg in HepAD38 cells treated with FK228 (left) and SAHA (right). Relative levels of HBcAg and HBsAg were measured by densitometry. Values represent the mean \pm standard deviation (n=3, performed in triplicate), with statistical significance by comparison with PBS indicated by *p<0.05 and **p<0.01.

ment enhanced HBV replicative intermediates (Fig. 1D and Supplementary Fig. 2F), intracellular expression of HBsAg and HBcAg (Fig. 1E, 1F and Supplementary Fig. 2E), and HBsAg and HBeAg levels in the supernatants of culture medium (p<0.01; Supplementary Fig. 2A–B). In addition, similar results were observed in HBV-infected HepG2-NTCP cells after HDACi treatment (p<0.01; Supplementary Fig. 5A–D). Interestingly, FK228 promoted HBV replication more significantly than SAHA, with approximately a 10-fold increase in HBV DNA levels compared to a 6-fold change obtained with SAHA treatment (p<0.01). These results demonstrate that FK228 and SAHA promote HBV replication and biosynthesis in HBV-expressing hepatoma cells.

FK228/SAHA block the cell cycle of HBV-replicating cells

HDACi contribute to apoptosis and growth arrest by inducing cell cycle arrest in cancer cells. To investigate the effects of FK228 and SAHA on cell cycle distribution during HBV replication, the HepAD38, HepG2-HBV1.3 and HBV-infected HepG2-NTCP cells were cultured with 5 nM FK228 or 2.5 μ M SAHA for 72 h, respectively, and flow cytometry was performed. As shown in Fig. 2A and Supplementary Fig. 3A, treatment with FK228/SAHA approximately induced a 2-fold decrease (p<0.01) in the S phase and a corresponding increase in the G1 phase in HBV-replicating cells, suggesting that FK228/SAHA treatment induced hepatocytes to stall at G1 phase and prevent cells from G1/S transition.

As mentioned earlier, FK228 is a HDAC1 and HDAC2 selective inhibitor, while SAHA is a broad-spectrum HDACi. To further elucidate the influence of HDAC1 and HDAC2 on the cell cycle in HBV-expressing hepatoma cells, siRNAs were used to lower HDAC1 and/or HDAC2 expression. As previously indicated, simultaneous silencing of HDAC1/2 significantly promoted HBV replication compared with inhibiting HDAC1 or HDAC2 alone (p<0.01; Fig. 3A–C, Supplementary Fig. 4A–B).

Additionally, we also examined the cell cycle-related protein levels after cells were treated with FK228/SAHA. The cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors p21 and p27, which are key regulators of G1/S transition, were significantly upregulated (Fig. 2B, Supplementary Fig. 3B and Supplementary Fig. 5E) while the positive cell cycle regulators cyclin A, cyclin B1, cyclin D1, cyclin E, p-Rb, and p-CDK2 were apparently downregulated (Fig. 2C, Supplementary Fig. 3C, and Supplementary Fig. 5E), indicating that the cell cycle was arrested by FK228/SAHA treatment at G1 phase. Moreover, FK228 showed a more remarkable inhibitory effect on the cell cycle than SAHA; meanwhile, the siHDAC1+2 showed a



Fig. 2. Effect of HDACi on the cell cycle in HBV-expressing hepatoma cells. HepAD38 were incubated with different concentrations of FK228 (0, 1, 2.5, and 5 nM) and SAHA (0, 0.5, 1, and 2.5 μ M) for 72 h. (A) Cell cycle distribution was detected by flow cytometry analysis. (B) Protein levels of CDK inhibitors p21 and p27 were detected by western blotting. (C) Protein levels of cell cycle-related proteins Rb, p-Rb, cyclin A, cyclin B1, cyclin D1, cyclin E, CDK2, and p-CDK2 were detected by western blotting. Values represent the mean \pm standard deviation (*n*=3, performed in triplicate), with **p*<0.05 and ***p*<0.01 vs. PBS control.

similar effect to FK228 (Fig. 3D–F and Supplementary Fig. 4C–D). Taken together, FK228/SAHA treatment, as well as transcriptional inhibition of HDAC1 and HDAC2, significantly promotes HBV replication by blocking the cell cycle at G1 phase.

FK228/SAHA promote HBV replication by inducing cell cycle arrest

Several studies have reported that HBV replication is cell cycle-dependent and highly associated with the growth status of hepatocytes.^{22,23} To further explore the relationship between enhanced HBV replication and cell cycle blockage induced by HDACi, we used siRNA to knockdown CDK inhibitors p21 and p27 to promote cell cycle conversion especially GO/G1 to S phase; then, we treated cells with FK228 or SAHA and examined HBV replication. We found that p21 and p27-knockdown significantly impaired the enhanced HBV replication induced by HDACi treatment, when compared with the negative control group which was followed with HDACi (Supplementary Fig. 6A–D). Conversely, when cells were first cultured with serum-free media to induce GO/G1 arrest and subsequently treated with FK228 or SAHA, HBV

replication showed a higher level than the serum-free group (Supplementary Fig. 6E).

FK228/SAHA enhance HBV replication in vivo

Finally, we examined the effects of FK228 and SAHA on HBV replication in the HBV-Tg mouse model. After the six HBV-Tg mice were treated with 2.5 mg/kg FK228, or 40 mg/kg SAHA or PBS (control) for 2 weeks, administration of FK228 and SAHA significantly increased serum levels of HBeAg and HBsAg secretion to varying degrees (p<0.05; Fig. 4A). Meanwhile, HBV 3.5-kb RNA, HBV cccDNA, and HBV DNA levels in liver tissues were also significantly upregulated by the FK228/SAHA treatment (p<0.01; Fig. 4C), consistent with results in the HBV-replication cell model. Furthermore, HBcAg levels in hepatocytes (examined by immunohistochemistry) also increased significantly after HDACi treatment (Fig. 4D).

A previous study had indicated that HBV reactivation after chemotherapy could generally induce liver injury.²⁴ In order to determine whether HDACi treatment could induce liver injury in HBV-Tg mice, we examined a serum inflammation marker (*i.e.* ALT/AST level) after FK228/SAHA treatYang Y. et al: HDACi promotes HBV replication



Fig. 3. Transcriptional HDAC1/2 inhibition leads to cell cycle blockage in HBV-expressing hepatoma cells. HepAD38 cells were transfected with 20 μ M siRNA duplexes against HDAC1, HDAC2, or HDAC1+2 for 72 h. (A) Protein levels of HDAC1, HDAC2, and HBcAg detected by western blotting. (B) Intracellular HBV DNA level detected by RT-qPCR assay. (C) Intracellular HBV replicative intermediates (RIs) by Southern blotting. (D) Cell cycle distribution detected by flow cytometry analysis. (E) Protein levels of p21 and p27. (F) Protein levels of Rb, p-Rb, cyclin A, cyclin B1, cyclin D1, cyclin E, CDK2, and p-CDK2. Values represent the mean \pm standard deviation (*n*=3, performed in triplicate), with **p*<0.05 and ***p*<0.01 vs. siNC control.

ment. The ALT and AST levels were significantly elevated (p<0.05; Fig. 4B). Overall, administration of FK228/SAHA enhanced HBV replication and aggravated liver damage in the HBV-Tg mice. Additionally, FK228 showed a more significant damage effect than SAHA in the HBV mouse model.

Discussion

Previous studies have suggested that the immune system may be suppressed by systemic chemotherapy, leading to HBV reactivation. Moreover, it has been reported that chemotherapy can enhance the interactions between the promyelocytic leukemia protein and HBV core protein, which inhibit promyelocytic leukemia-associated HDAC activity, eventually leading to HBV exacerbation.²⁵ In fact, as early as 2009, it was reported that HDACi induce HBV reactivation and liver damage,²⁶ but the detailed molecular mechanisms remain to be explored to date. In this study, we investigated the effects of HDACi FK228 and SAHA on HBV reactivation. Further analysis revealed that cell cycle arrest played an important role in FK228/SAHA-induced HBV replication.

The HDAC family is composed of 18 different enzymes, which are divided into four separate classes on the basis of their homology to yeast proteins.²⁷ Several HDACs are involved in HBV replication. For example, Pollicino et al.28 found that recruitment of HDAC1 onto the HBV cccDNA can inhibit HBV replication. Moreover, inhibition of HDAC4 by miRNA-548ah can inhibit the deacetylation of histones combining with cccDNA, therefore, enhancing the replication of cccDNA.29 Additionally, acetylated histone H3 also participates in HBV DNA replication.³⁰ However, the exact roles of HDACi in HBV replication are still unknown. In this study, we demonstrated that both the selective HDAC1 and HDAC2 inhibitors romidepsin and broad-spectrum HDACi vorinostat promoted HBV replication in a concentration-dependent manner in vitro; FK228 had a more significant effect than SAHA. We further investigated the effects of FK228 and SAHA in vivo, and found that these two HDACi could also induce HBV reactivation in HBV-Tg mice.

HDACi represent a new wave of anticancer drugs due to



Fig. 4. Effect of HDACi in C57-HBV-Tg mice. HBV-Tg mice (6–8 weeks-old, n=6) were intraperitoneally injected with FK228, SAHA (2.5 mg/kg and 40 mg/kg body weight, respectively) or PBS (control) every other day for seven times. After the final injection, serum and liver tissue specimens were collected. (A–B) Quantification of HBeAg, HBsAg, and ALT/AST in mouse serum by ELISA. (C) Quantification of 3.5-kb mRNA, HBV DNA, and HBV cccDNA in liver tissues by RT-qPCR. (D) Immuno-histochemistry analysis of HBcAg in liver tissues, scale bar: 50 µm. Values represent the mean \pm standard deviation (n=3, performed in triplicate), with *p<0.05 and **p<0.01 vs. PBS control.

their biological effects, such as regulation of gene expression, cell cycle progression, and apoptosis.^{31,32} Increased expression of p21/p27 and, subsequently, cell cycle arrest are common responses to HDACi treatment.³³ Consistent with a previous study, our results showed that the expression of cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors, such as p21 and p27, were significantly increased, while cyclin D1/E and CDK2, which are required for the G1/S checkpoint complex, were significantly decreased after FK228/SAHA treatment.

In fact, several studies have indicated that HBV replication is cell cycle-dependent and highly associated with the growth status of hepatocytes.^{22,23} For example, HBV replication was more active in quiescent cells but slowed down when cells started to divide,23 the number of viral replicative intermediates was significantly increased after cells reached confluence,³⁴ and the chemotherapy drug vincristine could strongly stimulate HBV replication through Sphase arrest.³⁵ Therefore, our results strongly suggest that FK228/SAHA treatment enhances HBV replication mainly by stalling cell cycle progression at the G1 phase and preventing its transition to S phase. It is well known that viruses such as influenza A virus,³⁶ EBV,³⁷ and hepatitis C virus³⁸ usually utilize different strategies to deregulate cell cycle checkpoint controls, and regulate cell proliferation in order to replicate in cells and produce new progeny. HDACi-induced G1/S phase arrest might contribute to de novo HBV

replication before cells enter into mitosis, and regulation of some transcriptional factors which are involved in cell growth and differentiation, such as E2F transcription factor 5, CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein a (C/EBPa), hepatocyte nuclear factor 4 alpha, etc.³⁹ Increased p21 has been shown to recruit C/EBPa to the HBV promoter after doxorubicin treatment;⁴⁰ thus, FK228/SAHA-induced elevated p21/p27 expression might stimulate HBV replication by increasing the recruitment of C/EBPa or other transcriptional factors to HBV promoters. In addition, HDACi treatment has been reported to induce the depletion of uracil DNA glycosylase, which can counteract APOBEC3-induced hypermutations.⁴¹ As such, the enhanced host genome mutation may also, subsequently, help the virus to escape the immune system and evolve.⁴² The exact mechanism needs further investigation.

Recent reports have indicated that FK228 could potently induce the lytic cycle of EBV through inhibition of HDAC1/2, which subsequently leads to G2/M phase arrest.¹⁴ Moreover, FK228 was able to induce the EBV lytic cycle at a lower concentration and showed a more significant effect than SAHA. Our results on cell cycle distribution also verified that FK228 treatment induced cell cycle arrest at a much higher degree through simultaneous inhibition of HDAC1/2, compared to the global inhibitor SAHA. This may be because, although inhibition of HDAC1/2 increases the promoter activities of

Yang Y. et al: HDACi promotes HBV replication

p21 and p27,43 there is a limitation of specific HDAC-targeted inhibition when treated with SAHA. Therefore, FK228 treatment showed a stronger promotion of HBV replication than SAHA

In conclusion, FK228 and SAHA significantly promoted HBV replication in a dose-dependent manner in HBV-expressing HCC cell lines and the HBV-Tg mice model. Further analysis showed that cell cycle blockage played an important role in HDACi-induced HBV reactivation. Higher HBV replication levels were found after FK228 treatment when compared with SAHA, suggesting simultaneous inhibition of HDAC1/2 had a stronger effect on the cell cycle arrest.

Conclusions

In summary, we have proposed herein a possible mechanism for FK228/SAHA-mediated HBV reactivation. According to our study's findings, FK228/SAHA induce cell cycle arrest to enhance HBV replication through the inhibition of HDAC1/2. Pharmacological or transcriptional inhibition of HDAC1/2 exhibits more significant effects than broadspectrum inhibition of HDACs by increasing of p21/p27 and decreasing cyclins and CDKs, thereby stimulating HBV replication more robustly. Further studies in HBV-infected and reactivated animal models and clinical patients are required to verify and supplement the current information.

Funding

This study was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (81871653, 82072286 and 82073251), Natural Science Foundation of Chongqing (cstc2020jcyj-msx mX0159, cstc2018jcyjAX0254 and cstc2019jcyj-msxmX058 7), Chongqing Medical Science Project (2018MSXM065), Technology Research Project of Chongqing Municipal Education Commission (KJQN201900449, KJZD-M202000401) and Scientific Research Innovation Project for Postgraduates in Chongqing (CYS19193 and CYB19168).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Conception and design of the research (ZZ, XL), acquisition of the data (YY, YuY, ZC, JH), analysis and interpretation of the data (YY, YuY, ZC), drafting of the manuscript (YY, XL), materials and technical support (KW, NT), critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content (YY, ZZ), supervision (ZZ). All authors read and approved the final version for publication.

References

- Mani SKK, Andrisani O. Interferon signaling during Hepatitis B Virus (HBV) infection and HBV-associated hepatocellular carcinoma. Cytokine [1]
- 2019;124:154518. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2018.08.012. Schweitzer A, Horn J, Mikolajczyk RT, Krause G, Ott JJ. Estimations of [2] worldwide prevalence of chronic hepatitis B virus infection: a systematic review of data published between 1965 and 2013. Lancet 2015;386:1546– 1555. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(15)61412-X
- Seeger C, Mason WS. Hepatitis B virus biology. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 2000;64:51-68. doi:10.1128/mmbr.64.1.51-68.2000. [3]
- [4] Seeger C, Mason WS. Molecular biology of hepatitis B virus infection. Virol-

ogy 2015;479-480:672-686. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2015.02.031.

- Nassal M. HBV ccDNA: viral persistence reservoir and key obstacle for a cure of chronic hepatitis B. Gut 2015;64:1972–1984. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-[5] 2015-309809
- Salpini R, Colagrossi L, Bellocchi MC, Surdo M, Becker C, Alteri C, *et al.* Hepatitis B surface antigen genetic elements critical for immune escape correlate with hepatitis B virus reactivation upon immunosuppression. Hepatology 2015;61:823–833. doi:10.1002/hep.27604. Wands JR, Chura CM, Roll FJ, Maddrey WC. Serial studies of hepatitis-asso-ciated antigen and antibody in patients receiving antitumor chemotherapy for myclopreliferative and hymphorpaliferative discretors. [6]
- [7] for myeloproliferative and lymphoproliferative disorders. Gastroenterology 1975;68:105–112. doi: 10.1016/S0016-5085(75)80054-0.
- Loomba R, Llang TJ. Hepatitis B reactivation associated with immune sup-pressive and biological modifier therapies: Current concepts, management strategies, and future directions. Gastroenterology 2017;152:1297–1309. [8] doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2017.02.009. Huang H, Li X, Zhu J, Ye S, Zhang H, Wang W, et al. Entecavir vs lamivu-
- [9] dine for prevention of hepatitis B virus reactivation among patients with untreated diffuse large B-cell lymphoma receiving R-CHOP chemotherapy: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA 2014; 312: 2521-2530. doi: 10.1001/jama. 2014.15704.
- [10] Hoofnagle JH. Reactivation of hepatitis B. Hepatology 2009;49:S156– S165. doi:10.1002/hep.22945.
- [11] Hull EE, Montgomery MR, Leyva KJ. HDAC inhibitors as epigenetic regulators of the immune system: Impacts on cancer therapy and inflammatory dis-eases. Biomed Res Int 2016;2016:8797206. doi:10.1155/2016/8797206.
- [12] Countryman J, Gradoville L, Bhaduri-McIntosh S, Ye J, Heston L, Himmel-farb S, et al. Stimulus duration and response time independently influence the kinetics of lytic cycle reactivation of Epstein-Barr virus. J Virol 2009;83:10694–10709. doi:10.1128/JVI.01172-09.
 [13] Kim SJ, Kim JH, Ki CS, Ko YH, Kim JS, Kim WS. Epstein-Barr virus reactivation in extranodal natural killer/T-cell lymphoma patients: a previously
- vation in extranodal natural killer/T-cell lymphoma patients: a previously unrecognized serious adverse event in a pilot study with romidepsin. Ann Oncol 2016; 27:508–513. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdv596.
 [14] Hui KF, Cheung AK, Choi CK, Yeung PL, Middeldorp JM, Lung ML, et al. Inhibition of class I histone deacetylases by romidepsin potently induces Epstein-Barr virus lytic cycle and mediates enhanced cell death with ganciclovir. Int J Cancer 2016; 138:125–136. doi: 10.1002/ijc.29698.
 [15] Hadden MJ, Advani A. Histone deacetylase inhibitors and diabetic kidney disease. Int Mol Sci 2019;10:260. doi:10.3200(jimc19002620)
- disease. Int J Mol Sci 2018;19:2630. doi:10.3390/ijms19092630. [16] Contreras X, Schweneker M, Chen CS, McCune JM, Deeks SG, Martin J, et
- al. Suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid reactivates HIV from latently infected cells. J Biol Chem 2009;284:6782–6789. doi:10.1074/jbc.M807898200.
- [17] Archin NM, Liberty AL, Kashuba AD, Choudhary SK, Kuruc JD, Crooks AM, et al. Administration of vorinostat disrupts HIV-1 latency in patients on antiret-
- a). Administration of vorinostat disrupts HIV-1 latency in patients on antiretroviral therapy. Nature 2012; 487:482–485. doi:10.1038/nature11286.
 [18] Archin NM, Bateson R, Tripathy MK, Crooks AM, Yang KH, Dahl NP, et al. HIV-1 expression within resting CD4+ T cells after multiple doses of vorinostat. J Infect Dis 2014; 210:728–735. doi:10.1093/infdis/jiu155.
 [19] Elliott JH, Wightman F, Solomon A, Ghneim K, Ahlers J, Cameron MJ, et al. Activation of HIV transcription with chart environmentation.
- Activation of HIV transcription with short-course vorinostat in HIV-infected patients on suppressive antiretroviral therapy. PLoS Pathog 2014;10: e1004473. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004473. [20] Sun Y, Qi Y, Peng B, Li W. NTCP-reconstituted in vitro HBV infection system.
- [20] Sun Y, Qi Y, Peng B, Li W. NTCP-reconstituted in Vitro HsV infection system. Methods Mol Biol 2017; 1540:1–14. doi:10.1007/978-1-4939-6700-1_1.
 [21] Chen Y, Hu J, Cai X, Huang Y, Zhou X, Tu Z, et al. APOBEC3B edits HBV DNA and inhibits HBV replication during reverse transcription. Antiviral Res 2018; 149:16–25. doi:10.1016/j.antiviral.2017.11.006.
 [22] Huang YQ, Wang LW, Yan SN, Gong ZJ. Effects of cell cycle on telomerase entities and an exactlifie Julyar Series in Use 20:20:45. acids. Userstein
- activity and on hepatitis B virus replication in HepG2 2.2.15 cells. Hepato-biliary Pancreat Dis Int 2004;3:543–547.
- [23] Ozer A, Khaoustov VI, Mearns M, Lewis DE, Genta RM, Darlington GJ, et al. Effect of hepatocyte proliferation and cellular DNA synthesis on hepatitis B virus replication. Gastroenterology 1996; 110:1519–1528. doi:10.1053/ gast.1996.v110.pm8613059.
- [24] Jang JW, Kwon JH, You CR, Kim JD, Woo HY, Bae SH, et al. Risk of HBV reactivation according to viral status and treatment intensity in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Antivir Ther 2011; 16:969–977. doi:10.3851/IMP 1840
- [25] Chung YL, Tsai TY. Promyelocytic leukemia nuclear bodies link the DNA [25] Chung TL, Isai TL. Proingencytic leukenna indicate bolical bolical bolications implications for hepatitis B virus exacerbation during chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Mol Cancer Res 2009;7:1672–1685. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-09-0112.
 [26] Ritchie D, Piekarz RL, Blombery P, Karai LJ, Pittaluga S, Jaffe ES, et al. Reactivation of DNA viruses in association with histone deacetylase in hibitor therapy a page radio gradient logical data for the sector of the sector of the sector sector page.
- hibitor therapy: a case series report. Haematologica 2009;94:1618-1622.
- doi:10.3324/haematol.2009.008607.
 [27] Cheng YW, Liao LD, Yang Q, Chen Y, Nie PJ, Zhang XJ, et al. The histone deacetylase inhibitor panobinostat exerts anticancer effects on esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cells by inducing cell cycle arrest. Cell Biochem Funct 2018; 36: 398-407. doi:10.1002/cbf.3359.
- [28] Pollicino T, Belloni L, Raffa G, Pediconi N, Squadrito G, Raimondo G, et al. Hepatitis B virus replication is regulated by the acetylation status of hepati-
- Hepatitis B virus replication is regulated by the acetylation status of hepatitis B virus cccDNA-bound H3 and H4 histones. Gastroenterology 2006; 130: 823–837. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2006.01.001.
 [29] Xing T, Zhu J, Xian J, Li A, Wang X, Wang W, et al. miRNA-548ah promotes the replication and expression of hepatitis B virus by targeting histone deacetylase 4. Life Sci 2019; 219: 199–208. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2018.12.057.
 [30] Zhang D, Wang Y, Zhang HY, Jiao FZ, Zhang WB, Wang LW, et al. Histone deacetylases and acetylated histone H3 are involved in the process of benatitie B virus DV are prication. Life Sci 2019; 229: 1016; 2019; 231: 1-8. doi:10.1016/j.
- of hepatitis B virus DNA replication. Life Sci 2019;223:1-8. doi:10.1016/j.

Yang Y. et al: HDACi promotes HBV replication

lfs.2019.03.010.

[31] Zhang J, Zhong Q. Histone deacetylase inhibitors and cell death. Cell Mol Life Sci 2014; 71:3885–3901. doi:10.1007/s00018-014-1656-6.
[32] Mrakovcic M, Bohner L, Hanisch M, Fröhlich LF. Epigenetic targeting of au-

- tophagy via HDAC inhibition in tumor cells: Role of p53. Int J Mol Sci 2018; 19:3952. doi:10.3390/ijms19123952.
 [33] Hsieh YJ, Hwu L, Chen YC, Ke CC, Chen FD, Wang HE, *et al.* P21-driven multifusion gene system for evaluating the efficacy of histone deacety-
- lase inhibitors by in vivo molecular imaging and for transcription targeting therapy of cancer mediated by histone deacetylase inhibitor. J Nucl Med
- therapy of cancer mediated by histone deacetylase inhibitor. J Nucl Med 2014;55:678–685. doi:10.2967/jnumed.113.126573.
 [34] Chong CL, Chen ML, Wu YC, Tsai KN, Huang CC, Hu CP, *et al.* Dynamics of HBV cccDNA expression and transcription in different cell growth phase. J Biomed Sci 2011;18:96. doi:10.1186/1423-0127-18-96.
 [35] Xu L, Tu Z, Xu G, Hu JL, Cai XF, Zhan XX, *et al.* S-phase arrest after vincristine treatment may promote hepatitis B virus replication. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:1498–1509. doi:10.3748/wjg.v21.i5.1498.
 [36] He Y, Xu K, Keiner B, Zhou J, Czudai V, Li T, *et al.* Influenza A virus replication induces cell cycle arrest in GO/G1 phase. J Virol 2010;84:12832–12840. doi:10.1128/JVL01216-10.
- 12840. doi: 10.1128/JVI.01216-10. [37] Cayrol C, Flemington EK. The Epstein-Barr virus bZIP transcription factor Zta
- causes GO/G1 cell cycle arrest through induction of cyclin-dependent kinase in-hibitors. EMBO J 1996; 15:2748–2759. doi:10.1002/j.1460-2075.1996.tb00

635.x

- [38] Kannan RP, Hensley LL, Evers LE, Lemon SM, McGivern DR. Hepatitis C virus infection causes cell cycle arrest at the level of initiation of mitosis. J Virol 2011;85:7989–8001. doi:10.1128/JVI.00280-11.
- [39] Xia Y, Cheng X, Li Y, Valdez K, Chen W, Liang TJ. Hepatitis B virus deregulates the cell cycle to promote viral replication and a premalignant phenotype. J Virol 2018;92:e00722–18. doi:10.1128/JVI.00722-18.
 [40] Chen YF, Chong CL, Wu YC, Wang YL, Tsai KN, Kuo TM. *et al.* Doxorubicin activates hepatitis B virus replication by elevation of p21 (Waf1/Cip1) and C/EBPa expression. PLoS One 2015;10:e0131743. doi:10.1371/journal. pope 0131743.
- C/EBPa expression. PLoS One 2015;10:e0131743. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0131743.
 [41] Iveland TS, Hagen L, Sharma A, Sousa MML, Sarno A, Wollen KL, et al. HDACi mediate UNG2 depletion, dysregulated genomic uracil and altered expression of oncoproteins and tumor suppressors in B- and T-cell lines. J Transl Med 2020;18:159. doi:10.1186/s12967-020-02318-8.
 [42] Liu W, Wu J, Yang F, Ma L, Ni C, Hou X, et al. Genetic polymorphisms predisposing the interleukin 6-induced APOBEC3B-UNG imbalance increase HCC risk via promoting the generation of APOBEC-signature HBV mutations. Clin Cancer Res 2019;25:5525-5536. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-3083.
 [43] Zhou H, Cai Y, Liu D, Li M, Sha Y, Zhang W, et al. Pharmacological or
- [43] Zhou H, Cai Y, Liu D, Li M, Sha Y, Zhang W, et al. Pharmacological or transcriptional inhibition of both HDAC1 and 2 leads to cell cycle blockage and apoptosis via p21^{Waf1/Clp1} and p19^{INK4d} upregulation in hepatocellular carcinoma. Cell Prolif 2018;51:e12447. doi:10.1111/cpr.12447.
Original Article



Development and Validation of a Metabolic-related Prognostic Model for Hepatocellular Carcinoma

Junyu Huo, Liqun Wu^{*} and Yunjin Zang

Liver Disease Center, The Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University, Qingdao, Shandong, China

Received: 14 November 2020 | Revised: 3 January 2021 | Accepted: 26 January 2021 | Published: 22 February 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: Growing evidence suggests that metabolic-related genes have a significant impact on the occurrence and development of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). However, the prognostic value of metabolic-related genes for HCC has not been fully revealed. Methods: mRNA sequencing and clinical data were obtained from The Cancer Genome Atlas and the GTEx Genotype-Tissue Expression comprehensive database. Differentially expressed metabolic-related genes in tumor tissues (n=374)and normal tissues (n=160) were identified by the Wilcoxon test. Time-dependent receiver operating characteristic curve analysis, univariate multivariate Cox regression analysis and Kaplan-Meier survival analysis were used to evaluate the predictive effectiveness and independence of the prognostic model. Two independent cohorts (International Cancer Genome Consortiums and GSE14520) were applied to verify the prognostic model. Results: Our study included a total of 793 patients with HCC. We constructed a risk score consisting of five metabolic-genes (BDH1, RRM2, CYP2C9, PLA2G7, and TXNRD1). For the overall survival rate, the low-risk group had a considerably higher rate than the high-risk group. Univariate and multivariate Cox regression analyses indicated that the risk score was an independent predictor for the prognosis of HCC. Conclusions: We constructed and validated a novel prognostic model, which may provide support for the precise treatment of HCC.

Citation of this article: Huo J, Wu L, Zang Y. Development and validation of a metabolic-related prognostic model for hepatocellular carcinoma. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021; 9(2):169–179. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00114.

Introduction

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is the second major cause of cancer-related death in the world.^{1,2} The prognosis of HCC is still not ideal, although related research has made great progress in recent years.^{1,3} This is mainly related to the high heterogeneity of HCC and the high diagnostic rate of advanced HCC,^{4–7} even with identical pathological types and clinical stages, patients' individual responses to the same treatment can be diversified.^{8,9} It is worth noting that patients with HCC usually have a background of liver cirrhosis. Nevertheless, in clinical practice, which monitoring strategy is most effective for early tumor detection is uncertain.¹⁰ There is a pressing need to identify reliable biomarkers for the diagnosis and prognosis of HCC, to improve the survival of HCC.

In recent years, growing evidence has shown that the metabolic pattern of the cell cancerization process has changed significantly, which involves many aspects, such as glycolysis, the citric acid cycle, and oxidative phosphorylation of amino acids metabolism, fatty acid metabolism and nucleic acid metabolism, etc. This phenomenon is known as the reprogramming of energy metabolism of tumor cells, which is crucial for tumor growth.11,12 Some scholars have found that metabolic abnormalities are an important factor in the pathogenesis of HCC.6,7,13 Lee et al.13 noted that the gene expression levels involved in glycolysis and oxidative metabolism in HCC livers were much higher than those in normal livers, which was indeed relevant to an increased risk of liver cancer and may represent a potential target for the prevention of HCC. Gao et al.6 conducted a multidimensional proteomics study of 159 hepatitis B virus-positive liver and para cancer samples from patients in China, and found that most of the liver-specific metabolic pathway proteins (such as sugar dysplasia, detoxification, ammonia and urea metabolism) in liver tumors were significantly reduced; however, the key enzymes of cholesterol metabolism (SOAT1, SOAT2, etc.) and glutamine metabolism-related proteins (GLS and GLUD2) expressed in tumors were increased significantly, suggesting that hepato-specific metabolic pathways are reprogrammed in hepatitis B virus-associated HCC. Some scholars have also proposed that metabolic changes in the tumor microenvironment (TME) can inhibit antitumor immunity (such as immune cell infiltration) by producing immunosuppressive metabolites.^{14,15} However, there is still a lack of research on genes related to metabolism in predicting the prognosis of patients with liver cancer. Investigations into the metabolic genes of HCC are expected to open up new avenues for the treatment of HCC.

Keywords: Hepatocellular carcinoma; Metabolic; Prognostic; Signature. Abbreviations: AFP, a-fetoprotein; ALT, glutamic pyruvic transaminase; BCLC, Barcelona Clinic Liver Cancer; BDH1, 3-hydroxybutyrate dehydrogenase; CLIP, Cancer of the Liver Italian Program; DEMRGs, differentially expressed metabolic-related genes; DFS, disease-free survival; DSS, disease-specific survival; GEO, Gene Expression Ominibus; GO, Gene Ontology; GSEA, gene set enrichment analysis; GTEx, Genotype-Tissue Expression comprehensive database; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; HR, high-risk; ICGC, International Cancer Genome Consortium; KEGG, Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes; LR, lowrisk; OS, overall survival; PFS, progression-free survival; ROC, receiver operating characteristic; RS, risk score; TCGA, The Cancer Genome Atlas; TME, tumor microenvironment.

^{*}Correspondence to: Liqun Wu, Liver Disease Center, The Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University, No. 59 Haier Road, Qingdao, Shandong 266003, China. Tel: +86-18661809789, Fax: +86-532-82913225, E-mail: wulq5810@126.com

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00114 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

This research study established a risk score (RS) based upon the expression levels of five metabolism-related genes and analyzed the diverse clinicopathological features correlated with the new RS. The correlations of the RS with tumor immune cell infiltration were also evaluated.

Methods

Data collection and extraction of metabolic genes

The clinical data and mRNA expression profiles of patients with HCC were taken from The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA; https://portal.gdc.cancer.gov/), including 374 HCC samples and 50 normal samples; the Genotype-Tissue Expression project (GTEx; www.gtexportal.org), including 110 normal samples; the International Cancer Genome Consortium (ICGC; https://icgc.org/), including 215 patients with HCC; and the Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO; https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/geo/) (GSE14520), including 235 patients with HCC. A total of 2,752 metabolic-related genes that encoded all the known human transporters and metabolic enzymes were obtained from a previously published paper,¹⁶ for subsequent analysis. The gene expression profiles obtained from different databases were normalized with the "combat" package in R software. The collected data were used in accordance with the data access strategies of TCGA, ICGC and GEO. All research processes and analyses were conducted in compliance with relevant regulations and guidelines. HCC clinical survival data and mRNA profile data were publicly available, and approval of the local ethics committee was not required.17

Identification of differentially expressed metabolicrelated genes (DEMRGs)

Using the Wilcoxon method in the R package "limma" to detect differential genes related to metabolism in HCC and normal tissues, the results of log2 fold change >1 and false discovery rate <0.05 were regarded as significantly different. The "limma" and "heatmap" packages in the R software were used to form volcano and heat maps of DEMRGs.

Annotations of DEMRGs' functions and pathways

This research applied the R package "cluster profile" for DEMRGs annotation (gene ontology [GO] and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes [KEGG] pathway)¹⁸ to evaluate the underlying biological function of DEMRGs.

Identification of prognostic-related genes and construction of the prognostic model in the TCGA cohort

We used 343 patients (survival ≥ 1 month) from the TCGA dataset as the training cohort, to develop the prognostic model. During the building process of the prognostic model, we combined univariate Cox regression analysis, Lasso regression analysis, and multivariate Cox regression analysis vas applied to screen DEMRGs associated with prognosis (*p*-value <0.001 considered significant).^{19,20} Next, the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator algorithm was utilized to avoid overfitting of the prognosis-related genes. During the process of this analysis, we subsampled the dataset 1,000 times and chose the genes that were repeated >900 times.

Huo J. et al: Hepatocellular carcinoma metabolic signature

A subselection of prognosis-related genes was determined by penalty parameter tuning performed via 10-fold crossvalidation. Only genes with non-zero regression coefficients were retained for subsequent multivariate Cox regression analyses^{19–22} (Supplementary Fig. 1). The formula of the RS was as follows: RS = the sum of each multivariate Cox regression coefficient of mRNA multiplied by each normalized mRNA expression level. According to the median RS, patients were divided into two groups: the low-risk (LR) group and the high-risk (HR) group. Utilizing the Kaplan-Meier approach in the R-package "suvminer" produces survival curves, and the log-rank test was used to contrast discrepancies between the two groups. Using the time-dependent receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis feature in the R package, "survival ROC" aimed to evaluate the prognostic ability of the RS.

Independence validation of the prognostic model

Univariate and multivariate Cox regression analyses were applied to detect whether the RS was an independent prognostic predictor. A value of p<0.05 was statistically significant.

Internal validation of the prognostic model in the TCGA cohort

We divided the patients into several subgroups for internal validation according to their pathological features (including a-fetoprotein [AFP] level, vascular invasion, histological grade, AJCC-TNM stage, new tumor after initial treatment, and individual tumor status). The analysis of survival adopted the Kaplan-Meier method, and when the log-rank test detected a value of p<0.05, it was considered statistically significant.

External validation of the prognostic model using multiple independent cohorts

We calculated the RS of patients in the validation cohort (ICGC, GSE14520) using the same formula established by the TCGA cohort. The patients were separated into a LR group and a HR group based on the same cutoff value. Kaplan-Meier survival analysis, ROC curve analysis and univariate and multivariate Cox regression analysis were conducted as described above.

Correlation analysis between the RS and clinicopathology

We used the chi-square test to analyze the correlation between the RS and clinicopathology (including gender, age, AJCC-TNM stage, Barcelona Clinic Liver Cancer [BCLC] stage, Cancer of the Liver Italian Program [CLIP] stage, main tumor size, histologic grade, AFP, and vascular tumor cell type). A value of p<0.05 was statistically significant.

Correlation analysis between RS and tumor immune cell infiltration

The CIBERSORT method (using the characteristic matrix of 547 genes to express 22 types of infiltrating immune cells) was used to measure the infiltration ratio of immune cells as a number in tumor tissues, and the samples with p<0.05

Huo J. et al: Hepatocellular carcinoma metabolic signature



Fig. 1. Identification and functional enrichment analysis of DEMRGs. (A–B) The heatmap and volcano plot of DMRGs. (C) GO enrichment analysis of DMRGs. (D) KEGG enrichment analysis of DMRGs.

were selected for subsequent analysis.

Gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA)

To further explore the internal mechanism of the prognostic model, we conducted GSEA on the LR and HR groups of the three independent cohorts to reveal the molecular biological characteristics of the LR and HR groups.

Results

Functional enrichment analysis and survival analysis of DEMRGs

A total of 134 metabolic-related genes were differentially expressed in HCC tissues (n=374) compared with normal tissues (n=160) (Fig. 1A–B). GO enrichment analysis showed that the main functions of these differentially metabolized genes included small molecule catabolism, organic acid biosynthesis, sulfur compound metabolism, carboxylic

acid biosynthesis, organic acid catabolism, fatty acid metabolism, carboxylic acid catabolism and other processes (Fig. 1C). The KEGG enrichment analysis identified these genes as being prevailingly related to chemical carcinogenesis, arachidonic acid metabolism, drug metabolism, glutathione metabolism, retinol metabolism, and carbon metabolism (Fig. 1D).

Construction of the five-metabolic gene prognostic model

To facilitate the clinical application of our prognostic model, five metabolic-related genes were identified by Lasso-penalized Cox analysis to establish a predictive model. RS = (-0.02928*BDH1 normalized expression level) + (0.04763*RRM2 normalized expression level) + (-0.0018*CYP2C9 normalized expression level) + (0.0111*PLA2G7 normalized expression level) + (0.0111*TXNRD1 normalized expression level). The median RS (0.967) of the TCGA cohort is a critical value that divides all patients with HCC into HR and LR groups. This research applied disease-specific survival (DSS), overall survival (OS), progression-free survival (PFS) and disease-



Fig. 2. Kaplan-Meier survival analysis and time-dependent ROC analysis for (A) OS, (B) DSS, (C) DFS and (D) PFS.

free survival (DFS) to compare the prognosis of patients with different risks. The Kaplan-Meier curve showed that compared with the HR group, the PFS, DFS, DSS, and OS of the LR group were remarkably higher (p<0.001) (Fig. 2A–D).

When assessing the performance of the prognostic model by measuring the area over time under the ROC curve, the higher the area under the curve, the better was the model performance. The areas under the curve for the 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year PFS were 0.689, 0.621, and 0.683, respectively (Fig. 2D); the areas under the curve for the 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year DFS were 0.678, 0.615, and 0.691, respectively (Fig. 2C); the areas under the curve for the 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year DSS were 0.815, 0.738, and 0.674, respectively (Fig. 2B); and, the areas under the curve for the 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year OS were 0.8, 0.692, and 0.673, respectively (Fig. 2A). The RS was an independent prognostic indicator linked to PFS, DFS, DSS and OS, as presented by univariate and multivariate Cox regression analyses (Fig. 3A–D).

Internal validation of the prognostic model in the TCGA cohort

We divided the patients into several subgroups for internal validation according to their pathological features, consistent with previous results. Compared to the LR group, the HR group patients' OS rates were notably lower (Fig. 4A-F).

External validation of the prognostic model in the ICGC and GSE14520 cohorts

Two independent datasets (ICGC, n=215; GSE14520, n=235) were used to test the prognostic value of the RS.

The calculation formula of RS and the threshold value for dividing the HR and LR groups were consistent with that of the TCGA cohort. The HR patients' OS was notably lower than that of LR patients in the two independent cohorts (Fig. 5A, D). The area under the ROC curve of the 1-year, 3-year and 5-year overall survival rates of the ICGC cohort and GSE14520 cohort were 0.750, 0.734, 0.829, 0.675, 0.671, and 0.673, respectively (Fig. 5A, D). The RS could be regarded as an independent prognostic indicator by univariate and multivariate Cox regression analyses (Fig. 5C, F). Due to the lack of relevant information about the Child/model for end-stage liver disease score, we cannot directly compare the prognostic value of the Child/model for end-stage liver disease score with the RS. However, by comparing the area under the curve values of the ROC curve between the RS and the traditional TNM staging system, we found that the RS had better performance in predicting prognosis (Supplementary Fig. 2).

Correlation of the prognostic model with clinicopathological characteristics

We performed chi-square tests on three independent cohorts (TCGA, ICGC, and GSE14520) and revealed that stage, grade, vascular tumor cell type, individual neoplasm status, main tumor size, and new tumor event after initial treatment concerned the RS of patients with HCC (Supplementary Tables 1–3).

Correlation analysis between the RS and tumor immune cell infiltration

The CIBERSORT algorithm was used to further analyze the infiltration degree of immune cell subtypes (samples were screened by p<0.05). The results showed that, compared



Fig. 3. Forrest plot of the univariate and multivariate regression analysis regarding (A) OS, (B) DSS, (C) DFS and (D) PFS in the TCGA cohort. Green represents univariate analysis, and red represents multivariate analysis.

with the LR group, the HR group had a markedly higher infiltration degree of M2 macrophages and a lower infiltration degree of M1 macrophages (Fig. 6A–C).

GSEA

As shown in Supplementary Fig. 3, the activity of metabolismrelated pathways in the LR group was significantly stronger than that in the HR group, suggesting that we may be able to find new therapeutic strategies to improve the prognosis of HCC by targeting metabolic reprogramming of HCC.

Discussion

Because HCC usually occurs in the context of cirrhosis, it has high morbidity, mortality, recurrence and heterogeneity,¹⁻³ and poses a great threat to human health. With the worldwide application of next-generation gene sequencing



Fig. 4. Internal validation in the TCGA cohort based on clinical features. (A) AFP. (B) Tumor status. (C) Histopathological grade. (D) New tumor event after initiate treatment. (E) AJCC-TNM stage. (F) Vascular tumor cell type.



Fig. 5. External validation of the prognostic model in two independent cohorts. (A) Kaplan-Meier curve of OS and time-dependent ROC analysis in the ICGC cohort. (B) Heatmap of the five genes and the distribution of RS and the survival status of patients of the ICGC cohort. (C) Univariate and multivariate Cox regression analysis of the five-gene signature in the ICGC cohort (green represents univariate analysis, and red represents multivariate analysis). (D) Kaplan-Meier curve of OS and time-dependent ROC analysis in the GSE14520 cohort. (E) Heatmap of the five genes and the distribution of RS and the survival status of patients of the GSE14520 cohort. (F) Univariate and multivariate Cox regression analysis of the five-gene signature in the GSE14520 cohort. (F) Univariate analysis, and red represents univariate analysis.

technology, people have gradually realized that the prognosis of patients with HCC is not only dependent on the traditional clinical staging system but is also related to molecular genetic factors.^{5,7,23–25} Growing evidence has shown that metabolic reprogramming exerts a huge function in the emergence and growth of HCC.^{11,13} The prognostic value of some metabolic genes has been validated,^{6,26} but they are still numerically inadequate. Thus, there remains a pressing need to identify more biomarkers related to the prognosis

of HCC.20

Compared with previous studies,^{18–20,26,27} this study highlighted the following aspects. First, in this study, mRNA data from TCGA, ICGC, GEO, and GTEx were integrated to study the prognostic value of metabolic-related genes in HCC. Second, we used three independent cohorts (TCGA, ICGC, and GSE14520) to construct and validate the prognostic model, making the conclusion more reliable. Third, we investigated the relationship between the prognostic



Fig. 6. Relative proportion of 22 kinds of immune cell infiltration in HR and LR patients estimated by the CIBERSORT method. (A) Barplot. (B) Heatmap. (C) Radar plot visualizing significantly different infiltration immune cells between HR and LR groups (p-value significant codes: $0 \le *** < 0.001 \le ** < 0.011 \le * < 0.001$).

model and tumor immune cell infiltration.

Patients were classified into a LR group and a HR group, based on a uniform cutoff (0.967). In both the training cohort (TCGA) and the validation cohort (ICGC and GSE14520), the OS of the HR group was significantly lower than that of the LR group. The area under the curve of the ROC curve showed that the RS had higher specificity and sensitivity for the prediction of prognosis. Clinical correlation analysis showed that patients with a HR score were found to be significantly correlated with higher tumor grade, larger main tumor size (>5 cm), older (age >65 years), vessel invasion, AFP >300 ng/mL, advanced BCLC stage (B–C), advanced CLIP stage (\geq 2) and advanced TNM stage (III-IV), and these results suggest the high-RS patients had a higher degree of malignancy. For patients with the same clinical features, the prognosis of the HR group patients was markedly worse than for those of the LR group, which highlights the importance of our RS establishment because it can better reflect the heterogeneity of patients compared with the traditional clinical stage.

It has been reported that abnormal metabolism of purines (such as abnormal elevation of uric acid) is related to the appearance and growth of different malignant tumors, such as colorectal cancer metastasis, non-small cell lung cancer brain metastasis, and the prognosis of pancreatic cancer, etc., 28-33 but there have been few reports on HCC. Immune cells are the main non-tumor components in the TME, and earlier studies have suggested that the infiltration of immune cells (neutrophils, dendritic cells, macrophages, etc.) in tumors has a close relationship with unadvanced HCC prognosis.^{34–39} Macrophages are the most numerous in tumor tissues and have the most significant regulatory effect on tumors. As such, they are called tumor-associated macrophages. Studies have found that M1-type macrophages can recognize tumor antigens, and phagocytose or kill tumor cells. Type II interferon (interferon- γ) is a classic inducer of M1 macrophage polarization and tumor cell killing. 36, 38 M2-type macrophages inhibit the activation and proliferation of T cells and natural killer cells by producing interleukin-10, transforming growth factor-β and prostaglandin E2 (prostaglandin E-2, PGE-2), and induce immune tolerance of tumor cells, thus promoting the proliferation, invasion and metastasis of tumor cells.³⁶ In this study, it was found that the HR group had a higher infiltration degree of M2 macrophages and a lower degree of M1 macrophages than the LR group. These results suggested that this model could be used as an effective predictor of immune cell infiltration

At present, obesity and metabolic diseases have become important factors that induce liver cancer.40 The beige fat cells in the body have come under scrutiny for their ability to burn energy to prevent obesity.41,42 Wang et al.43 found that catabolic metabolism of n-hydroxybutyrate mediated by 3-hydroxybutyrate dehydrogenase (BDH1) is an important step in the formation of beige fat cells in the body. Martinez-Outschoorn et al.44,45 found that BDH1 is preferentially expressed in breast tumor mesenchymal cells and that overexpression of BDH1 can promote the growth of cancer cells by generating fibroblasts to drive increased mitochondrial synthesis. Saraon et al.46 also found significant upregulation of BDH1 expression in prostate cancer tissues. The current study discovered that, compared with normal tissues, BDH1 expression in tumor tissues was markedly down-regulated (Supplementary Fig. 4). Moreover, the high expression of BDH1 in tumor tissues was correlated with better OS and earlier TNM stage and a maximum tumor diameter of ≤ 5 cm and AFP of ≤ 300 ng/mL (Supplementary Figs. 5-8). Whether the mechanism is related to the previously reported promotion of beige fat cell formation in vivo deserves further study.

The ribonucleotide reductase m2 RRM2 has been con-

firmed repeatedly to have a relationship with HCC prognosis in recent years.^{47–49} Kosakowska *et al.*⁵⁰ found a reduction in RRM2 remarkably suppressed HCC cell proliferation, and that RRM2 catalyzes the conversion of ribonucleoside 5'-diphosphate into a corresponding 2'-deoxyribonucleotide, and since this reaction is a rate-limiting step in DNA synthesis, RRM2 has been identified as a new target for cancer therapy.^{51,52} Additionally, this study discovered that poor OS was responsible for high RRM2 expression and predicted low tumor differentiation (Supplementary Figs. 5–8).

The cytochrome P450 system of the liver plays an important role in drug metabolism. The CYP2 family is the largest family of the CYP450 enzyme family, among which CYP2C9 is one of the most important subtypes.53 Nebert et al.54 once reported that the expression of CYP can affect the production of arachidonic acid-derived molecules and change various downstream signal transduction pathways, thus causing cell cancerization. Yan *et al*.'s⁵⁵ study found that the expression level of CYP was significantly destroyed during the cancer process, while the activity of CYP was highly correlated with the expression level of the protein. The current study found that the expression level of CYP2C9 in tumor tissue was remarkably lower than that in normal tissue (Supplementary Fig. 4), and patients with high CYP2C9 expression in tumor tissues had a better prognosis (Supplementary Figs. 5-8). In addition, the reduced CYP2C9 expression level had a significant relationship with higher TNM stage and higher BCLC stage, a maximum tumor diameter of >5 cm, AFP of >300 ng/mL and vessel invasion (Supplementary Figs. 5–8). The results were similar to those of CYP4A11 in the study by Eun *et al.*⁵⁶ These findings indicate that the high CYP2C9 expression is likely to be a favorable signal for the prognosis of HCC (Supplementary Figs. 5-8). Clinically, we can consider using CYP2C9 as a therapeutic target to further improve the prognosis of HCC.

The platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase PLA2G7 is an effective proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory molecule involved in a variety of inflammatory processes.⁵⁷ Nair *et al.*⁵⁸ found that PLA2G7 expression was significantly upregulated in fat cell precursors in obese individuals. Hou *et al.*⁵⁹ and Hoffmann *et al.*⁶⁰ identified PLA2G7 as a risk factor for cardiovascular disease. The current study found that compared with the level in normal tissues, the PLA2G7 expression level in tumors was remarkably higher (Supplementary Fig. 4), and the high expression level of PLA2G7 was significantly correlated with AFP >300 ng/mL (Supplementary Figs. 5–8), so PLA2G7 may be a new diagnostic marker for HCC.

Increasing evidence shows that oxidative stress caused by the destruction of the reduction-oxidation system is closely related to the occurrence of liver cancer.^{61–63} The thioredoxin reductase 1 TXNRD1, as a member of the thioredoxin system, is essential for maintaining the balance of the redox state in cells.^{62,64} This study found that TXN-RD1 was significantly correlated with poor OS and higher TNM staging (Supplementary Figs. 5–8), which was similar to the report of Fu *et al.*⁶⁵ and Lee *et al.*⁶⁶ Therefore, TXN-RD1 may be a biomarker with important prognostic value for HCC.

Targeted sequencing based on five metabolic genes can undoubtedly significantly reduce the cost of sequencing, but there are some limitations because our research results are mainly based on the description of the phenomenon, and we need to explore its mechanism through experiments. HCC is a complex disease caused by multiple mechanisms, not just metabolic disorders. Although we made full use of data resources, the lack of some clinical data will cause inevitable limitations, for example, the adjuvant treatment methods patients receive, such as chemotherapy, targeted therapy, and immunotherapy, comorbidities of patients and whether patients have underlying cirrhosis, because these factors have a significant impact on the clinical outcome. This study was retrospective and needs to be improved upon and verified in future multicenter prospective studies.

Conclusions

This research established and verified a reliable prognostic model for HCC patients. The five metabolic genes in the model may be promising targets for the precise treatment of HCC. Therefore, it is likely to have influential potential for clinical practice in the near future

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication

Author contributions

Designed this study (JH, LW), performed the data analyses and wrote the manuscript (JH), revision of the manuscript (JH, LW, YZ), reviewed the final version of the manuscript (JH, LW, YZ)

References

- [1] Craig AJ, von Felden J, Garcia-Lezana T, Sarcognato S. Villanueva A. Tumour evolution in hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 17:139–152. doi:10.1038/s41575-019-0229-4.
- Yang JD, Hainaut P, Gores GJ, Amadou A, Plymoth A, Roberts LR. A global view of hepatocellular carcinoma: trends, risk, prevention and manage-ment. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019;16:589–604. doi:10.1038/ s41575-019-0186-y. Zheng R, Qu C, Zhang S, Zeng H, Sun K, Gu X, *et al.* Liver cancer incidence
- [3]
- and mortality in China: Temporal trends and projections to 2030. Chin J Cancer Res 2018; 30:571–579. doi:10.21147/j.issn.1000-9604.2018.06.01. Brunner SF, Roberts ND, Wylie LA, Moore L, Aitken SJ, Davies SE, *et al.* Somatic mutations and clonal dynamics in healthy and cirrhotic human liver. Nature 2019; 574:538–542. doi:10.1038/s41586-019-1670-9. Ding X, He M, Chan AWH, Song QX, Sze SC, Chen H, *et al.* Genomic and epi-
- [5] Ding X, He M, Chan AWH, Song UX, Sze SC, Chen H, *et al.* Genomic and epi-genomic features of primary and recurrent hepatocellular carcinomas. Gas-troenterology 2019; 157:1630–1645.e6. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2019.09.005. Gao Q, Zhu H, Dong L, Shi W, Chen R, Song Z, *et al.* Integrated prote-ogenomic characterization of HBV-related hepatocellular carcinoma. Cell Cardo Edit Carco and Carco a
- [6]
- 2019;179:561–577.e22. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2019.08.052. Nakagawa H, Fujita M, Fujimoto A. Genome sequencing analysis of liv-er cancer for precision medicine. Semin Cancer Biol 2019;55:120–127. [7]
- Gorander Noteshand, Schmitzball, Schmitzball [8]
- temic therapy for hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019;16:617–630. doi:10.1038/s41575-019-0179-x.
- 2019; 16:617–630. doi:10.1038/s41575-019-0179-x.
 [10] Tzartzeva K, Obi J, Rich NE, Parikh ND, Marrero JA, Yopp A, et al. Surveil-lance imaging and alpha fetoprotein for early detection of hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with cirrhosis: A meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2018; 154:1706–1718.e1. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2018.01.064.
 [11] Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 2011; 144:646–674. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013.
 [12] Ward PS, Thompson CB. Metabolic reprogramming: a cancer hallmark even werehvera did net anticipate. Cancer Cell 2012; 31:207. 209. doi:10.1016/j.
- warburg did not anticipate. Cancer Cell 2012;21:297-308. doi:10.1016/j. ccr.2012.02.014
- ccr. 2012.02.014.
 [13] Lee NCW, Carella MA, Papa S, Bubici C. High expression of glycolytic genes in cirrhosis correlates with the risk of developing liver cancer. Front Cell Dev Biol 2018; 6:138. doi:10.3389/fcell.2018.00138.
 [14] Li X, Wenes M, Romero P, Huang SC, Fendt SM, Ho PC. Navigating meta-bolic pathways to enhance antitumour immunity and immunotherapy. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2019; 16:425–441. doi:10.1038/s41571-019-0203-7.

Huo J. et al: Hepatocellular carcinoma metabolic signature

- [15] Xia S, Pan Y, Liang Y, Xu J, Cai X. The microenvironmental and metabolic aspects of sorafenib resistance in hepatocellular carcinoma. EBioMedicine 2020;51:102610. doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.102610.
- [16] Possemato R, Marks KM, Shaul YD, Pacold ME, Kim D, Birsoy K, et al.
- [16] Posseniato R, Marks RM, Shadi TD, Facold ME, Kill D, Bilsoy K, et al. Functional genomics reveal that the serine synthesis pathway is essential in breast cancer. Nature 2011;476:346–350. doi:10.1038/nature10350.
 [17] Long J, Wang A, Bai Y, Lin J, Yang X, Wang D, et al. Development and validation of a TP53-associated immune prognostic model for hepato-cellular carcinoma. EBioMedicine 2019;42:363–374. doi:10.1016/j.ebi-cm 2010.02.021. om.2019.03.022.
- [18] Liu F, Liao Z, Song J, Yuan C, Liu Y, Zhang H, et al. Genome-wide screening diagnostic biomarkers and the construction of prognostic model of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Cell Biochem 2020;121:2582-2594. doi:10.1002/ icb.29480.
- [19] Wang Z, Zhu J, Liu Y, Liu C, Wang W, Chen F, et al. Development and validation of a novel immune-related prognostic model in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Transl Med 2020;18:67. doi:10.1186/s12967-020-02255-6.
- [20] Li W, Lu J, Ma Z, Zhao J, Liu J. An integrated model based on a six-gene sig-nature predicts overall survival in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Front Genet 2020; 10: 1323. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2019.01323. [21] Huo J, Wu L, Zang Y. A prognostic model of 15 immune-related gene pairs
- Associated with tumor mutation burden for hepatocellular carcinoma. Front Mol Biosci 2020; 7:581354. doi:10.3389/fmolb.2020.581354.
- [22] Huo J, Wu L, Zang Y. A robust nine-gene prognostic signature associated with tumour doubling time for hepatocellular carcinoma. Life Sci 2020; 260:118396. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2020.118396.
 [23] Huitzil-Melendez FD, Capanu M, O'Reilly EM, Duffy A, Gansukh B, Saltz LL, et al. Advanced hepatocellular carcinoma: which staging systems beat readict programmed and the index of th
- best predict prognosis? J Clin Oncol 2010;28:2889-2895. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2009.25.9895.
- JCO.2009.25.9895.
 [24] Nault JC, Martin Y, Caruso S, Hirsch TZ, Bayard Q, Calderaro J, et al. Clinical impact of genomic diversity from early to advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 2020; 71:164–182. doi:10.1002/hep.30811.
 [25] Zhang Q, Lou Y, Yang J, Wang J, Feng J, Zhao Y, et al. Integrated multiomic analysis reveals comprehensive tumour heterogeneity and novel immunophenotypic classification in hepatocellular carcinomas. Gut 2019; 68:2019–2031. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2019-318912.
 [26] Liu GM, Zeng HD, Zhang CY, Xu JW. Identification of a six-gene signature predicting overall survival for hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancer Cell Int 2019; 19:138. doi:10.1186/s12935-019-0858-2.

- predicting overall survival for hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancer Cell Int 2019; 19:138. doi:10.1186/s12935-019-0858-2.
 [27] Liu GM, Xie WX, Zhang CY, Xu JW. Identification of a four-gene metabolic signature predicting overall survival for hepatocellular carcinoma. J Cell Physiol 2020; 235:1624–1636. doi:10.1002/jcp.29081.
 [28] Stotz M, Szkandera J, Seidel J, Stojakovic T, Samonigg H, Reitz D, et al. Evaluation of uric acid as a prognostic blood-based marker in a large cohort of pancreatic cancer patients. PLoS One 2014; 9:e104730. doi:10.1371/journal.pone 0104730. iournal.pone.0104730.
- [29] Tanriverdi O, Cokmert S, Oktay E, Pilanci KN, Menekse S, Kocar M, et al. Prognostic significance of the baseline serum uric acid level in non-small cell lung cancer patients treated with first-line chemotherapy: a study of the Turkish Descriptive Oncological Researches Group. Med Oncol 2014;31:217. doi:10.1007/s12032-014-0217-z.
- [30] Chen YF, Li Q, Chen DT, Pan JH, Chen YH, Wen ZS, et al. Prognostic val-ue of pre-operative serum uric acid levels in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma patients who undergo RO esophagectomy. Cancer Biomark 2016;17:89–96. doi:10.3233/CBM-160621.
- [31] Selcukbiricik F, Kanbay M, Solak Y, Bilici A, Kanitez M, Balik E, et al. Serum uric acid as a surrogate marker of favorable response to bevacizumab treatment in patients with metastatic colon cancer. Clin Transl Oncol 2016;18:1082–1087. doi:10.1007/s12094-016-1485-1.
 [32] Yuan C, Xu XH, Wang XL, Xu L, Chen Z, Li YQ. Relationship between se-
- rum virk akin, Man M., Vang M., Van
- [33] Cetin AO, Omar M, Calp S, Tunca H, Yimaz N, Ozseker B, et al. HyperUncemia at the time of diagnosis is a factor for poor prognosis in patients with stage II and III colorectal cancer (uric acid and colorectal cancer). Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2017; 18:485–490. doi:10.22034/APJCP.2017.18.2.485.
 [34] Kuang DM, Zhao Q, Wu Y, Peng C, Wang J, Xu Z, et al. Peritumoral neutrophils link inflammatory response to disease progression by fostering applicaments in beneticallular carianame. L Honotal 2011; 54:040.955
- angiogenesis in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2011;54:948–955.
 doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2010.08.041.
 [35] Mantovani A, Cassatella MA, Costantini C, Jaillon S. Neutrophils in the activation and regulation of innate and adaptive immunity. Nat Rev Immunol
- Watton and regulation of miniate and adaptive miniating. Nat Rev miniation 2011;11:519–531. doi:10.1038/nri3024.
 Wu SD, Ma YS, Fang Y, Liu LL, Fu D, Shen XZ. Role of the microenvironment in hepatocellular carcinoma development and progression. Cancer Treat Rev 2012;38:218–225. doi:10.1016/j.ctrv.2011.06.010.
 Mantovani A, Marchesi F, Malesci A, Laghi L, Allavena P. Tumour-association development paredicary. Nat Rev. (Nat Rev. 2012).
- ated macrophages as treatment targets in oncology. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2017;14:399–416. doi:10.1038/nrclinonc.2016.217.
- [38] Degroote H, Van Dierendonck A, Geerts A, Van Vlierberghe H, Deviss-cher L. Preclinical and clinical therapeutic strategies affecting tumor-
- cher L. Preclinical and clinical therapeutic strategies affecting tumor-associated macrophages in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Immunol Res 2018; 2018: 7819520. doi:10.1155/2018/7819520.
 [39] Zhou ZJ, Xin HY, Li J, Hu ZQ, Luo CB, Zhou SL. Intratumoral plasmacytoid dendritic cells as a poor prognostic factor for hepatocellular carcinoma fol-lowing curative resection. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2019; 68:1223– 1233. doi:10.1007/s00262-019-02355-3.
 [40] Grohmann M, Wiede F, Dodd GT, Gurzov EN, Ooi GJ, Butt T, et al. Obe-sity, drives STAT_1-dependent NGSH and STAT_3-dependent HCC. Cell
- sity drives STAT-1-dependent NASH and STAT-3-dependent HCC. Cell

2018; 175: 1289-1306.e20. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.09.053

- [41] Kajimura S, Seale P, Tomaru T, Erdjument-Bromage H, Cooper MP, Ruas JL, et al. Regulation of the brown and white fat gene programs through a PRDM16/CtBP transcriptional complex. Genes Dev 2008; 22: 1397-1409
- doi:10.1101/gad.1666108.
 [42] Harms M, Seale P. Brown and beige fat: development, function and therapeutic potential. Nat Med 2013; 19:1252–1263. doi:10.1038/nm.3361.
 [43] Wang W, Ishibashi J, Trefely S, Shao M, Cowan AJ, Sakers A, *et al*. A PRDM16-driven metabolic signal from adipocytes regulates precursor cell fate. Cell Metab 2019; 30:174–189.e5. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2019.05.005.
- [44] Martinez-Outschoorn UE, Lin Z, Whitaker-Menezes D, Howell A, Lisanti MP, Sotaia F. Ketone bodies and two-compartment tumor metabolism: stromal ketone production fuels mitochondrial biogenesis in epithelial cancer cells.
- Cell Cycle 2012;11:3956–3963. doi:10.4161/cc.22136. [45] Martinez-Outschoorn UE, Lin Z, Whitaker-Menezes D, Howell A, Sotgia F, Lisanti MP. Ketone body utilization drives tumor growth and metastasis. Cell Cycle 2012;11:3964–3971. doi:10.4161/cc.22137.
- Saraon P, Cretu D, Musrap N, Karagiannis GS, Batruch I, Drabovich AP, et al. Quantitative proteomics reveals that enzymes of the ketogenic path-way are associated with prostate cancer progression. Mol Cell Proteomics 2013; 12:1589–1601. doi:10.1074/mcp.M112.023887. [46]
- [47] Wu M, Liu Z, Li X, Zhang A, Lin D, Li N. Analysis of potential key genes in very early hepatocellular carcinoma. World J Surg Oncol 2019; 17:77 doi:10.1186/s12957-019-1616-6.
- doi: 10.1186/s12957-019-1616-6.
 [48] Yue C, Ren Y, Ge H, Liang C, Xu Y, Li G, et al. Comprehensive analysis of potential prognostic genes for the construction of a competing endogenous RNA regulatory network in hepatocellular carcinoma. Onco Targets Ther 2019; 12:561–576. doi:10.2147/OTT.S189913.
 [49] Zhou Z, Li Y, Hao H, Wang Y, Zhou Z, Wang Z, et al. Screening hub genes as prognostic biomarkers of hepatocellular carcinoma by bioinformatics analysis. Cell Transplant 2019; 28:765–865. doi:10.1177/0963689719893950.
 [50] Koskowska-Cohody T. Cholody WM. Hariparkasha HK. Monks A. Kar S.
- Kosakowska-Cholody T, Cholody WM, Hariprakasha HK, Monks A, Kar S, Wang M, et al. Growth inhibition of hepatocellular carcinoma cells in vitro and in vivo by the 8-methoxy analog of WMC79. Cancer Chemother Phar-macol 2009;63:769–778. doi:10.1007/s00280-008-0801-z. [50]
- [51] Satow R, Shitashige M, Kanai Y, Takeshita F, Ojima H, Jigami T, et al. Combined functional genome survey of therapeutic targets for hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2010;16:2518–2528. doi:10.1158/1078-0432 CCR-09-2214
- [52] Gao J, Chen H, Yu Y, Song J, Song H, Su X, et al. Inhibition of hepatocellular carcinoma growth using immunoliposomes for co-delivery of adriamycin and ribonucleotide reductase M2 siRNA. Biomaterials 2013; 34:10084-
- 10098. doi:10.1016/J.biomaterials.2013.08.088.
 [53] Korobkova EA. Effect of natural polyphenols on CYP metabolism: Implications for diseases. Chem Res Toxicol 2015;28:1359–1390. doi:10.1021/ cs.chemrestox.5b00121
- [54] Nebert DW, Dalton TP. The role of cytochrome P450 enzymes in endog-

enous signalling pathways and environmental carcinogenesis. Nat Rev Cancer 2006;6:947–960. doi:10.1038/nrc2015. [55] Yan T, Lu L, Xie C, Chen J, Peng X, Zhu L, *et al.* Severely impaired and

- dysregulated cytochrome P450 expression and activities in hepatocellular carcinoma: Implications for personalized treatment in patients. Mol Cancer Ther 2015; 14:2874–2886. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-15-0274.
 [56] Eun HS, Cho SY, Lee BS, Kim S, Song IS, Chun K, *et al.* Cytochrome P450 4A11 expression in tumor cells: A favorable prognostic factor for hepa-
- tocellular carcinoma patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 224–233. doi:10.1111/jgh.14406.
 [57] Sutton BS, Crosslin DR, Shah SH, Nelson SC, Bassil A, Hale AB, et al. Com-
- prehensive genetic analysis of the platelet activating factor acetylhydrolase (PLA2G7) gene and cardiovascular disease in case-control act family data-sets. Hum Mol Genet 2008; 17:1318–1328. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddn020.
 [58] Nair S, Lee YH, Rousseau E, Cam M, Tataranni PA, Baier LJ, *et al.* Increased
- expression of inflammation-related genes in cultured preadipocytes/stro-mal vascular cells from obese compared with non-obese Pima Indians.
- Diabetologia 2005;48:1784–1788. doi:10.1007/s00125-005-1868-2.
 [59] Hou L, Chen S, Yu H, Lu X, Chen J, Wang L, *et al.* Associations of PLA2G7 gene polymorphisms with plasma lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 activity and coronary heart disease in a Chinese Han population: the Beijing atherosclerosis study. Hum Genet 2009;125:11–20. doi:10.1007/ \$00439-008-0587-4.
- [60] Hoffmann MM, Winkler K, Renner W, Winkelmann BR, Seelhorst U, Wellnitz B, et al. Genetic variants and haplotypes of lipoprotein associated phospho-lipase A2 and their influence on cardiovascular disease (The Ludwigshafen Risk and Cardiovascular Health Study). J Thromb Haemost 2009; 7:41–48. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2008.03216.x.
- [61] Reuter S, Gupta SC, Chaturvedi MM, Aggarwal BB. Oxidative stress, in-flammation, and cancer: how are they linked? Free Radic Biol Med 2010;49:1603–1616. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2010.09.006.
 [62] Cho SY, Kim S, Son MJ, Rou WS, Kim SH, Eun HS, et al. Clinical significance of the thioredoxin system and thioredoxin-domain-containing proteins for this to be becall large stream.
- protein family in hepatocellular carcinoma. Dig Dis Sci 2019;64:123-136. doi:10.1007/s10620-018-5307-x.
- [63] Casas-Grajales S, Muriel P. Antioxidants in liver health. World J Gastroin-test Pharmacol Ther 2015;6:59–72. doi:10.4292/wjgpt.v6.i3.59.
- [64] Mahmood DF, Abderrazak A, El Hadri K, Simmet T, Rouis M. The thioredoxin
- system as a therapeutic target in human health and disease. Antioxid Redox Signal 2013;19:1266–1303. doi:10.1089/ars.2012.4757.
 [65] Fu B, Meng W, Zeng X, Zhao H, Liu W, Zhang T. TXNRD1 is an unfavorable prognostic factor for patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Biomed Res
- [66] Lee D, Xu IM, Chiu DK, Leibold J, Tse AP, Bao MH, et al. Induction of oxidative stress through inhibition of thioredoxin reductase 1 is an effective therapeutic approach for hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 2019;69:1768–1786. doi:10.1002/hep.30467.

Original Article



UGT1A1-related Bilirubin Encephalopathy/Kernicterus in Adults

Jie Bai^{1,2#}, Lu Li^{1#}, Hui Liu³, Shuang Liu², Li Bai², Wenyan Song⁴, Yu Chen^{1,2}, Sujun Zheng^{1,2*} and Zhongping Duan^{1,2*}

¹Fourth Department of Liver Disease (Difficult & Complicated Liver Diseases and Artificial Liver Center), Beijing You'an Hospital Affiliated to Capital Medical University, Beijing, China; ²Beijing Municipal Key Laboratory of Liver Failure and Artificial Liver Treatment Research, Beijing, China; ³Department of Pathology, Beijing You'an Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China; ⁴Department of Radiology, Beijing You'an Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing, China

Received: 12 November 2020 | Revised: 15 January 2021 | Accepted: 4 February 2021 | Published: 11 March 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: Bilirubin encephalopathy/kernicterus is very rare in adults. This study is aimed to investigate the clinical manifestations and genetic features of two patients with UGT1A1-related kernicterus. Methods: Sanger sequencing analysis was performed to identify UGTIA1 gene mutations in the patients and their families. Bioinformatics analysis was used to predict the potential functional effects of novel missense mutations. Clinical manifestations and biochemical parameters were collected and analyzed. Results: Two patients with Crigler-Najjar syndrome type II (CNS2) developed kernicterus in adulthood. Sanger sequencing identified a compound heterozygous mutation in the UGT1A1 gene in patient 1, which was inherited from his mother (G71R) and his father (c.-3279T>G; S191F). Patient 2 carried three heterozygous mutations, namely G71R, R209W and M391K; among which, the M391K mutation has not been reported before. Multiple prediction software showed that the M391K mutation was pathogenic. Symptoms were relieved in the two patients after phenobarbital and artificial liver support treatment. Patient 1 also underwent liver transplantation. Conclusions: Adults with CNS2 are at risk for kernicterus. Phenobarbital treatment is beneficial for maintaining bilirubin levels and preventing kernicterus.

Citation of this article: Bai J, Li L, Liu H, Liu S, Bai L, Song W, *et al. UGT1A1*-related bilirubin encephalopathy/ kernicterus in adults. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):180–186. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00108.

Introduction

Bilirubin encephalopathy/kernicterus is an uncommon disabling neurologic disease caused by the toxicity of unconjugated bilirubin (UCB) to the basal ganglia and various brain stem nuclei.¹ Neonatal jaundice is quite common, affecting 60–80% of newborns, as a whole.² However, severe hyperbilirubinemia (>20 mg/dL), which may potentially lead to kernicterus and neurodevelopmental complications, is very rare, accounting for less than 2% of newborns.³ The incidence of kernicterus is about 0.2 to 2.7 cases per 100,000 live births.¹ Common risk factors may include preterm delivery, hemolytic disease [glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase deficiency and ABO hemolysis], perinatal infection and exclusive breastfeeding.^{1,4}

For adults, elevated UCB caused by hemolytic disease and inherited non-hemolytic unconjugated hyperbilirubinemia (bilirubin glucuronidation defects) is relatively common. Bilirubin glucuronidation is regulated by the uridine diphosphate glucuronosyl transferase 1A1 (UGT1A1) enzyme. It is encoded by the *UGT1A1* gene, which is located on chromosome 2 (2q37), and covers a promoter, enhancers, and five exons. According to the severity of UGT1A1 enzyme deficiency, inherited unconjugated hyperbilirubinemia can be classified into Crigler-Najjar syndrome type I (CNS1), Crigler-Najjar syndrome type II (CNS2), and Gilbert syndrome (GS).^{5,6} CNS1 is the most severe form, determined by a complete lack of bilirubin glucuronidation, and patients exhibit a toxic level of hyperbilirubinemia (≥340 µmol/L) shortly after birth.⁷

CNS1 patients usually suffer from bilirubin encephalopathy, and are prone to death within the first 2 years of their lives.^{8,9} At present, orthotopic liver transplantation is the only radical treatment.^{10,11} CNS2 is characterized with not very high bilirubin (from 103 to <340 µmol/L)¹² and the bilirubin glucuronidation is less than 10% of normal level but not completely eliminated.¹³ Although the phenotype of CNS2 is less severe, patients with CNS2 remain vulnerable to brain injury throughout life, especially in the setting of concurrent diseases, after injury, or during surgery.14 Poddar et al.15 reported a case of kernicterus in a CNS2 child due to a dramatic increase in UCB caused by hemolysis. GS is a mild hyperbilirubinemia (from normal level up to 80-100 μ mol/L) that occurs in 5–10% of the population,¹² with approximately 70% reduction in bilirubin glucuronidation.¹⁶ GS is considered as a benign condition without neurological damage and treatment requirement.

At present, there are few reports of kernicterus in adults.

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00108 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Keywords: Kernicterus; UGT1A1; Crigler-Najjar syndrome type II; Phenobarbital.

Abbreviations: ACLF, acute-on-chronic liver failure; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; BAMR, bilirubin-albumin molar ratio; CNS2, Crigler-Najjar syndrome type II; CT, computed tomography; DPMAS, double plasma molecular adsorption system combined with plasma exchange; GS, Glibert syndrome; Ig, immunoglobulin; TB, total bilirubin; UCB, unconjugated bilirubin; UGT1A1, uridine diphosphate glucuronosyl transferase 1A1. #These authors contributed equally to this work.

^{*}Correspondence to: Sujun Zheng and Zhongping Duan, Fourth Department of Liver Disease (Difficult & Complicated Liver Diseases and Artificial Liver Center), Beijing You'an Hospital Affiliated to Capital Medical University, No. 8, Xitoutiao, You'anmen, Fengtal District, Beijing 100069, China. ORCID: https:// orcid.org/0000-0002-6367-5764 (SZ). Tel: +86-10-83997127, E-mail: zhengsujun@ccmu.edu.cn (SZ); Tel: +86-10-63291007, E-mail: duan@ccmu.edu. cn (ZD)

Bai J. et al: Kernicterus in adults



Fig. 1. Liver histopathology of patient 1 revealed massive and submassive necrosis, cholestasis and steatosis. (A) Hematoxylin-eosin stain, 40 x. (B) Hematoxylin-eosin stain, 200 x. Massive and submassive necrosis, cholestasis and steatosis are indicated by the red box, and black and red arrows, respectively.

Here, we aimed to report two CNS2 adults with *UGT1A1* mutations who developed kernicterus.

Methods

Subjects and sample collection

The patients and all family members received careful clinical examinations and laboratory assessments by experienced physicians in Beijing You'an Hospital, Capital Medical University. Fasting blood samples were collected from all participants; clinical manifestations and biochemical parameters were collected and analyzed.

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Beijing You'an Hospital, Capital Medical University, and a written informed consent form was obtained from all participants.

DNA extraction and screening for the mutations in UGT1A1

Genomic DNA was extracted from whole blood using a QIAamp DNA Blood Mini Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), according to the manufacturer's protocol. The promoter, all five exons, exon-intron boundaries, and a region in the distal promoter (the phenobarbital response enhancer module, PBREM) of *UGT1A1* were amplified by PCR technology, then purified through agarose gel electrophoresis and sequenced using a 3730XL sequencer (Applied Biosystems Inc., Foster City, CA, USA). Finally, Sanger sequencing data were compared and analyzed by SeqMan software (DNASTAR, Madison, WI, USA).

Bioinformatics analyses

Potential functional effects of novel missense mutations were predicted by PolyPhen-2 (http://genetics.bwh.harvard.edu/pph2/index.shtml), SIFT (http://sift.jcvi.org/), PROVEAN (http://provean.jcvi.org/index.php), Mutation-Taster (http://mutationtaster.org/), FATHMM (http://fathmm.biocompute.org.uk/), InterVar (http://wintervar.wglab. org/), and MutPred2 (http://mutpred.mutdb.org/). The grade of conservation of the mutant nucleotides was determined by PhastCons and PhyloP.

Results

Patient 1

The patient was a 32-year-old man with a 30-year history of jaundice. In May 2020, he lost his appetite after drinking (about 500 mL beer, 20 g ethanol). He took Chinese medicine (unknown pharmaceutical ingredients) for a week, but the symptoms were not alleviated. Then, he developed dizziness, headache, and mild neuropsychological disorder. Liver function results were abnormal, with decreased albumin (23.8 g/L) and increased aspartate aminotransferase (commonly referred to as AST; 148U/L), alanine aminotransferase (commonly referred to as ALT; 54 U/L), total bilirubin (TB, 411.8 μ mol/L), indirect bilirubin (266.3 μ mol/L) and direct bilirubin (145.5 μ mol/L). Blood routine test showed a high proportion of neutrophils (81.5%) and a decrease in hemoglobin (109 g/L). His prothrombin time activity was 42% and the Coombs test was negative. Blood ammonia (16 µg/dL), fasting plasma lipids, autoantibodies profile, anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibody, and immuno-globulins (Igs) including IgG, IgA, IgM, and IgE were normal. The viral hepatitis markers were negative. Computed tomography (referred to as CT) and magnetic resonance imaging showed hepatosplenomegaly (Supplementary Fig. 1). Brain CT scans were normal (Supplementary Fig. 1). The patient was diagnosed with acute-on-chronic liver failure (ACLF), CNS2 and kernicterus, and received oral phenobarbital, albumin infusion, and anti-infection therapy.

One week after admission, the patient suddenly manifested hematemesis and showed restlessness, then lost consciousness. TB, indirect bilirubin, and blood ammonia levels increased to 532.3 µmol/L, 379.1 µmol/L, and 123 µg/dL, respectively. Gastroscopy revealed cardiac mucosal laceration syndrome (Mallory-Weiss syndrome). The patient was treated with hemostasis, sedation, intramuscular injection of phenobarbital, and artificial liver support treatment of double plasma molecular adsorption system combined with plasma exchange (DPMAS) and plasma exchange. Later, the patient's consciousness gradually recovered and he underwent liver transplantation. Histopathology of the removed liver showed massive and submassive hepatocyte necrosis, cholestasis, and steatosis (Fig. 1). The patient is now in a relatively stable state. Table 1 and Fig. 2 show his blood test results.

Sanger sequencing of the UGT1A1 gene identified a compound heterozygous mutation in this patient, which was in-

Characteristics	Deference					Days af	ter adm	ission				
Characteristics	Reference	1	3	8 ^a	13 ^b	15°	16 ^c	17 ^c	18	24	25°	26
TB (µmol/L)	5–21	411.8	513.6	532.3	616.4	570.3	353.8	453.3	417.8	524	561.5	378.5
IB (µmol/L)	<7	266.3	370.6	379.1	450.1	427.7	274.9	374.3	352.7	428.6	490.4	330.4
DB (µmol/L)	-	145.5	143	153.2	166.3	142.6	78.9	79	65.1	95.4	71.1	48.1
ALB (g/L)	40–55	23.8	27.8	27.4	39.4	35.9	35.7	46.2	43.3	41.3	42.2	43.2
BAMR	-	1.1	1.2	1.3	1.0	1.0	0.7	0.6	0.6	0.8	0.9	0.6
ALT (U/L)	9–50	54	60	62	64	130	81	79	75	108	93	75
AST (U/L)	15-40	148	152	147	164	366	207	206	184	207	191	150
GGT (U/L)	10–60		114		99							
ALP (U/L)	45–125		474		412							
TBA (µmol/L)	<10		175.3		122.8							
WBC (×10 ⁹ /L)	3.5-9.5	6.68	5.54	8.26	7.47	7.02	7.2	6.87	4.21	6.25	4.08	7.69
N%	40–75	81.5	71.1	80.1	83.2	75.8	72.8	72.7	83.4	75.9	71.6	90.1
HGB (g/L)	130–175	109	112	105	80	82	78	85	80	65	62	68
PLT (×10 ⁹ /L)	125–350	145	138	128	85	87	81	90	89	85	70	75
Amon (µg/dL)	19–54	16	25	123	79	20	8	25	48	59		

Table 1. Biochemical characteristics of patient 1

^aThe patient's neuropsychiatric symptoms deteriorated after hematemesis.

^bThe patient underwent plasma exchange.

^cThe patient underwent DPMAS and plasma exchange.

Abbreviations: %N, proportion of neutrophils; ALB, albumin; ALP, alkaline phosphatase; Amon, blood ammonia; BAMR, Bilirubin-albumin molar ratio; DB, direct bilirubin; GGT, y-glutamyl transferase; HGB, hemoglobin; IB, indirect bilirubin; PLT, platelets; TBA, total serum bile acid; WBC, white blood cell.

herited from his mother (c.211G>A, p.G71R) and his father (c.-3279T>G; c.572C>T, p.S191F) (Fig. 3 and Supplementary Fig. 2).

bin of 23.2 μ mol/L) and was diagnosed with GS. They were both also found to carry the same compound heterozygous mutation as the patient (Fig. 3).

Interestingly, the patient's elder sister also showed jaundice since childhood. Her TB was about 400 μ mol/L. She was diagnosed with CNS2 but had never developed kernicterus. In addition, the patient's father had mild unconjugated hyperbilirubinemia (TB of 32.1 μ mol/L, indirect biliru-

Patient 2

The patient was a 35-year-old man. He had been suffer-



Fig. 2. BAMR in patient 1 after admission.



Fig. 3. Family pedigree of patient 1. The arrow indicates patient 1.

ing from jaundice since birth, with TB ranging from 70–80 μ mol/L. In adulthood, his TB levels were about 300 μ mol/L. At the age of 31, he developed right upper abdominal pain and severe jaundice. His TB level had been found to have increased to above 500 μ mol/L. The patient was diagnosed with gallbladder stones, cholecystitis and CNS2. After treatment with antibiotics and oral phenobarbital, the patient's pain was relieved and TB was reduced to 300 μ mol/L. Later, the patient experienced repeated abdominal pain, fever, and severe jaundice. In November 2019, he became lethargic and unresponsive after a fever. Then, he developed limb convulsions and urinary incontinence. The patient was admitted on November 15, 2019.

The results of liver function showed decreased albumin (21.5 g/L) and increased AST (222 U/L), ALT (57 U/L), TB (417.4 μ mol/L), and direct bilirubin (195 μ mol/L). The proportion of neutrophils (88.1%) and blood ammonia (112 μ g/dL) were elevated. The Coombs test was negative. The fasting plasma lipids, autoantibodies profile, and anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibody were normal. Cerebrospinal fluid results did not suggest central nervous system infection. Abdominal ultrasonography showed gallstones, cholecystitis, and splenomegaly. Brain CT scans were normal.

Sanger sequencing of the *UGT1A1* gene identified three heterozygous mutations, namely G71R (c.211G>A), R209W (c. 625C>T), and M391K (c.1172T>A) (Supplementary Fig. 3). The M391K mutation has not been reported before. Seven software programs were used to predict the pathogenicity of the mutation. As shown in Supplementary Table 1, all software programs showed that the M391K mutation was pathogenic or damaging. The PhastCons score of the mutation was 1, and the corresponding PhyloP value was 2.307, suggesting the high conservation of this amino acid.

The patient was treated with antibiotics, sedation, intramuscular injection of phenobarbital, and artificial liver support treatment with DPMAS and plasma exchange. The patient's neurological status gradually returned to normal. Table 2 and Fig. 4 show the results of his blood investigations.

Discussion

High concentrations of UCB can cause nervous system damage, known as bilirubin encephalopathy or kernicterus. In general, kernicterus is found in infants and young children, especially those who are premature and/or have hemolysis.^{1,17} On one hand, the blood-brain barrier of newborns and children is immature. On the other hand, the albumin/ bilirubin-binding capacity and tissue-binding capacity vary significantly among newborns, and these values are particularly low for premature babies.¹⁸ Kernicterus in adults is a rare condition. To date, there are only two published cases.^{19,20} In one case, the disorder was associated with liver failure.¹⁹ The other case was an adult with CNS2, who developed kernicterus after laparoscopic surgery.²⁰ This report describes two new cases of adult kernicterus associated with *UGT1A1* mutations (CNS2).

CNS2 is usually caused by missense mutations in the *UGT1A1* gene, which reduces enzyme activity but does not eliminate it.^{21,22} Most patients with CNS2 have homozygous missense mutations or compound heterozygous mutations.²³ This explains the milder phenotype and inducibility of the residual enzyme activity by phenobarbital administration. Variants c.211G>A (p.G71R) and c.1456T>G (p.Y486D) are the most frequently reported mutation sites in Asian CNS2 patients.^{24–26} In our patients, *UGT1A1* sequencing analysis was performed. Patient 1 is a compound heterozygote with mutations c.-3279T>G, G71R, and S191F. His father and sister share the same UGT1A1 genotype as him, and were diagnosed with GS and CNS2, respectively. But none of them suffered from kernicterus. The above evidence suggests that the same genotype may result in different phenotypes and clinical manifestations. A possible explanation is that a multifactorial etiology including hormonal, environmental, and genetic factors contributes to the development of inherited diseases. Besides, liver histology suggested massive and submassive hepatocytes necrosis and cholestasis, consistent with ACLF and CNS2, respectively.^{27,28} Histopathology also showed steatosis, but the related mechanism is not clear. Before the onset of ACLF, Patient 1 drank about 20 g ethanol (500 mL beer) and then took traditional Chinese medicine for 1 week. Considering the relatively small intake of ethanol and the complex composition of Chinese medicine (although the composition is unknown), we speculated that Chinese medicine was the main cause of his acute liver injury, and eventually lead to his ACLF on the basis of Crigler-Najjar syndrome.

Patient 2 is heterozygous for the mutations G71R, R209W and M391K. The mutations G71R, S191F, and R209W are

Charactoristics	Deference			D	ays after a	dmission			
Characteristics	Reference	1	4	5 ^a	7 ^b	8 ^b	9	12 ^b	13
TB (µmol/L)	5–21	417.4	527.7	547.3	448.9	432.5	342.1	486.2	257.1
IB (µmol/L)	<7	222.4	320	360	322.8	322.9	260.4	361.8	217.5
DB (µmol/L)	_	195	207.7	187.3	126.1	109.6	81.7	124.4	39.6
ALB (g/L)	40–55	21.5	31.7	32.8	32.1	35	29.6	33.4	26.7
BAMR	-	1.3	1.1	1.1	0.9	0.8	0.8	1.0	0.6
ALT (U/L)	9–50	57	58	59	58	63	71	88	63
AST (U/L)	15-40	222	249	233	171	160	171	191	169
GGT (U/L)	10–60		78	76	73	74		112	
ALP (U/L)	45–125		513	460	327	282		334	
TBA (µmol/L)	<10		159.1	148.9	137.4	136.6		133.8	
WBC (×10 ⁹ /L)	3.5-9.5	12.77	5.56	6.22	8.35	9.46	6.24	10.6	
N%	40–75	88.1	76.6	79.9	79.8	84.7	79	86.7	
HGB (g/L)	130–175	116	108	105	102	102	93	93	
PLT (×10 ⁹ /L)	125–350	237	161	176	176	188	156	173	
Amon (µg/dL)	19–54	41	107	116	81	74	108	75	89

Table 2. Biochemical characteristics of patient 2

^aThe patient underwent DPMAS and plasma exchange.

^bThe patient underwent plasma exchange.

Abbreviations: %N, proportion of neutrophils; ALB, albumin; ALP, alkaline phosphatase; Amon, blood ammonia; BAMR, Bilirubin-albumin molar ratio; DB, direct bilirubin; GGT, y-glutamyl transferase; HGB, hemoglobin; IB, indirect bilirubin; PLT, platelets; TBA, total serum bile acid; WBC, white blood cell.

located in exon 1 of the *UGT1A1* gene, and have been shown to be associated with CNS2 (moderate hyperbilirubinemia).²⁹ The mutation c.-3279T>G is located in the phenobarbital response enhancer module, which is related to GS (mild hyperbilirubinemia).³⁰ The M391K mutation has not been reported yet. All prediction software indicated that the mutation is pathogenic. PhastCons and PhyloP showed a high degree of amino acid conservation, suggesting that the mutation has a great impact on amino acids and the

protein. According to the variant classification criteria of the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics and the Association for Molecular Pathology,³¹ the novel M391K mutation is pathogenic to CNS2 in this patient. The effect on the UGT1A1 enzyme's activity needs to be further verified through cell experimentation. In summary, the mutation site, number, and genotype of *UGT1A1* are related to bilirubin level.

The pathogenesis of kernicterus has not been fully elu-



Fig. 4. BAMR in patient 2 after admission.



Fig. 5. Cell types and metabolic processes affected by bilirubin in the central nervous system. The main effects of bilirubin on neurons are decreased oxygen consumption and increased release of calcium and caspase 3, resulting in apoptosis. There is also decreased dendritic and axonal arborization. A similar pattern is observed in oligodendrocytes with increased apoptosis, impairment of the redox state (oxidative stress), and reduced synthesis of myelin. Microglia react to toxic injury associated with bilirubin by increased release of proinflammatory cytokines and metalloproteinase activity as cells manifest a phagocytic phenotype. A similar proinflammatory pattern is observed in astrocytes, with enhanced release of glutamate and apoptosis. At the same time, cells may reduce the intracellular concentration of bilirubin either by extruding the pigment through the ATP-binding cassette transporters or by increasing the formation of the less toxic products through bilirubin oxidation products (BOXes) and/or cytochrome P-450 enzymes (1a1 and 1a2, in particular). These responses are protective, whereas all others result in cell damage; this suggests that once the intracellular concentration of bilirubin exceeds a toxic threshold (still to be defined), the polymorphic metabolic cascade leading to neurotoxicity ensues. (From Watchko JF, Tiribelli C. Bilirubin-induced neurologic damage-mechanism and management approaches. N Engl J Med 2013; 369: 2025). Abbreviations: cPARP, cleaved poly (adenosine diphosphate-ribose) polymerase; TER, transcellular resistance.

cidated but the main reason is excessive bilirubin production (i.e. hemolysis) and/or insufficient liver glucuronidation, leading to higher levels of free unbound bilirubin. The potential mechanism of UCB neurotoxicity is shown in Fig. $5.^{18}$ In our two patients, CNS2 reduced bilirubin glucuronidation. Infection, fever and liver injury cause a decrease in serum albumin levels. Therefore, free unbound bilirubin increased. In infants, a bilirubin-albumin molar ratio (referred to as BAMR) value >0.8 is considered dangerous because bilirubin/albumin binding is unpredictable at these levels.¹⁷ However, for adults, the BAMR value predicting kernicterus is still unclear. In our two patients, bilirubin concentrations increased to 616 µmol/L and 547 µmol/L, respectively, with BAMR value >0.8 in both. Then, kernicterus occurred. Therefore, for patients with CNS2, it is important to avoid particularly high bilirubin levels and maintain normal serum albumin levels.

Infection, liver damage, and hemolytic disease should also be avoided. It should be noted that CNS2 patients respond to phenobarbital. To prevent severe hyperbilirubine-

mia and kernicterus, phenobarbital therapy should be adhered to. If the patient develops kernicterus, treatments that eliminate the cause, or those such as albumin supplementation and artificial liver support treatment, are effective. Due to severe necrosis and insufficient regeneration of hepatocytes in patient 1, the bilirubin level still slightly fluctuated in the case of artificial liver support treatment. At the same time, although the patient recovered consciousness after albumin supplementation and artificial liver support treatment, increased bilirubin due to CNS2 may lead to recurrence of kernicterus. At present, liver transplantation is the only treatment option that completely replaces UGT1A1 function and normalizes serum bilirubin levels

In conclusion, although very rare, adults with CNS2 are at risk of kernicterus. Phenobarbital administration helps maintain bilirubin levels and prevent kernicterus.

Funding

This study was supported by Beijing Municipal Science and Technology Project (No. Z171100002217070), National Key R&D Program of China (No. 2017YFA0103000), National Science and Technology Key Project on "Major Infectious Diseases such as HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis Prevention and Treatment" (Nos. 2012ZX10002004-006, 2017ZX10203201-005, 2017ZX10201201, 2017ZX10202203-006-001 and 2017ZX 10302201-004-002), "Beijing Municipal Administration of Hospitals" Ascent Plan (No. DFL20151601), Beijing Municipal Administration of Hospitals Clinical Medicine Development of Special Funding Support (Nos. ZYLX201806 and ZYLX202125), Digestive Medical Coordinated Development Center of Beijing Municipal Administration of Hospitals (No. XXZ0503), You An Fund for Liver Diseases and AIDS (No. YNKTTS201801189), Beijing Municipal Natural Science Foundation (No. 7202068).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication

Author contributions

Conception and design (JB, LL, SZ, ZD), patient recruitment (JB, LL), data collection (HL, SL, LB, WS), data analysis (JB, LL, HL, WS), writing the draft (JB, LL), revising and polishing the manuscript (JB, LL, YC, SZ, ZD). All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

References

- [1] Olusanya BO, Kaplan M, Hansen TWR. Neonatal hyperbilirubinaemia: a global perspective. Lancet Child Adolesc Health 2018; 2:610-620. doi:10.1016/S2352-4642(18)30139-1. Olusanya BO, Ogunlesi TA, Slusher TM. Why is kernicterus still a major cause
- [2] of death and disability in low-income and middle-income countries? Arch Dis Child 2014; 99:1117–1121. doi:10.1136/archdischild-2013-305506.
- Muchowski KE. Evaluation and treatment of neonatal hyperbilirubinemia. Am Fam Physician 2014;89:873–878.
 Okolie F, South-Paul JE, Watchko JF. Combating the hidden health disparity
- of kernicterus in black infants: A review. JAMA Pediatr 2020; 174(12): 1199 1205. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2020.1767.
- [5] Lin JP, Cupples LA, Wilson PW, Heard-Costa N, O'Donnell CJ. Evidence for a gene influencing serum bilirubin on chromosome 2q telomere: a genom-ewide scan in the Framingham study. Am J Hum Genet 2003;72:1029– 1034. doi:10.1086/373964.

- [6] Strassburg CP. Hyperbilirubinemia syndromes (Gilbert-Meulengracht, Crigler-Najjar, Dubin-Johnson, and Rotor syndrome). Best Pract Res Clin Gastro-enterol 2010;24:555–571. doi:10.1016/j.bpg.2010.07.007.
- Ebrahimi A, Rahim F. Crigler-Najjar syndrome: Current perspectives and the application of clinical genetics. Endocr Metab Immune Disord Drug Tar-gets 2018;18:201–211. doi:10.2174/1871530318666171213153130. Crigler JF Jr, Najjar VA. Congenital familial nonhemolytic jaundice with ker-nicterus. Pediatrics 1952;10:169–180. Crister Jr, Alagiar VA. Congenital familial nonhemolytic jaundice with ker-nicterus. Pediatrics 1952;10:169–180.
- [8]
- [9] Crigler JF Jr, Najjar VA. Congenital familial nonhemolytic jaundice with ker-nicterus; a new clinical entity. AMA Am J Dis Child 1952;83:259–260.
- [10] van Dijk R, Beuers U, Bosma PJ. Gene replacement therapy for genetic hepatocellular jaundice. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2015;48:243–253. doi: 10.1007/s12016-014-8454-7.
 [11] Fagiuoli S, Daina E, D'Antiga L, Colledan M, Remuzzi G. Monogenic diseases
- that can be cured by liver transplantation. J Hepatol 2013;59:595–612. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2013.04.004.
 Wagner KH, Shiels RG, Lang CA, Seyed Khoei N, Bulmer AC. Diagnostic criteria and contributors to Gilbert's syndrome. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci
- 2018;55:129–139. doi:10.1080/10408363.2018.1428526.
 [13] Erlinger S, Arias IM, Dhumeaux D. Inherited disorders of bilirubin transport and conjugation: new insights into molecular mechanisms and consequences. Gastroenterology 2014; 146: 1625-1638. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.03.047
- [14] Strauss KA, Robinson DL, Vreman HJ, Puffenberger EG, Hart G, Morton DH. Management of hyperbilirubinemia and prevention of kernicterus in 20 patients with Crigler-Najjar disease. Eur J Pediatr 2006;165:306–319. doi:10.1007/s00431-005-0055-2.
- [15] Poddar B, Bharti B, Goraya J, Parmar VR. Kernicterus in a child with Crigler-Najjar Syndrome Type II. Trop Gastroenterol 2002;23:33–34.
 [16] Bosma PJ, Chowdhury JR, Bakker C, Gantla S, de Boer A, Oostra BA, *et al.* The genetic basis of the reduced expression of bilirubin UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1 in Gilbert's syndrome. N Engl J Med 1995; 333: 1171–1175. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199511023331802.
- [17] Wallenstein MB, Bhutani VK. Jaundice and kernicterus in the moder-ately preterm infant. Clin Perinatol 2013;40:679–688. doi:10.1016/j.
- ately preterm infant. Cliff Permator 2013;40:077–000. doi:10.1016/j.clp.2013.07.007.
 [18] Watchko JF, Tiribelli C. Bilirubin-induced neurologic damage—mechanisms and management approaches. N Engl J Med 2013;369:2021–2030. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1308124.
- [19] Waser M, Kleihues P, Frick P. Kernicterus in an adult. Ann Neurol 1986; 19:595–598. doi:10.1002/ana.410190614.
- [20] Chalasani N, Chowdhury NR, Chowdhury JR, Boyer TD. Kernicterus in an adult who is heterozygous for Crigler-Najjar syndrome and homozygous for Gilbert-type genetic defect. Gastroenterology 1997;112:2099–2103. doi: 10.1053/gast.1997.v112.pm9178703. [21] Clarke DJ, Moghrabi N, Monaghan G, Cassidy A, Boxer M, Hume R, et al.
- [21] Clarke DJ, Moghrabi N, Monaghan G, Cassidy A, Boxer M, Hume R, et al. Genetic defects of the UDP-glucuronosyltransferase-1 (UGT1) gene that cause familial non-haemolytic unconjugated hyperbilirubinaemias. Clin Chim Acta 1997; 266:63–74. doi:10.1016/s0009-8981(97)00167-8.
 [22] Kadakol A, Ghosh SS, Sappal BS, Sharma G, Chowdhury JR, Chowdhury NR. Genetic lesions of bilirubin uridine-diphosphoglucuronate glucurono-syltransferase (UGT1A1) causing Crigler-Najjar and Gilbert syndromes: correlation of genotype to phenotype. Hum Mutat 2000;16:297–306.
 [23] Servedio V, d'Apolito M, Maiorano N, Minuti B, Torricelli F, Ronchi F, et al. Spectrum of UGT1A1 mutations in Crigler-Najjar (CN) syndrome patients: identification of twelve novel alleles and genotype-obenotype correlation.
- identification of twelve novel alleles and genotype-phenotype correlation. Hum Mutat 2005;25:325. doi:10.1002/humu.9322.
 Zheng B, Hu G, Yu J, Liu Z. Crigler-Najjar syndrome type II in a Chinese boy resulting from three mutations in the bilirubin uridine 5'-diphosphate-elusureposed transforms (UCT14). Gene and a formitie service in the interview.

- syndrome type II and Gilbert syndrome. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 31:403–408. doi:10.1111/jgh.13071.
 [27] Fata CR, Gillis LA, Pacheco MC. Liver fibrosis associated with crigler-najjar
- [27] Pata CR, Gillis LA, Pacheco MC. Liver horosis associated with regiet-hajjar syndrome in a compound heterozygote: A case report. Pediatr Dev Pathol 2017; 20:522–525. doi:10.1177/1093526617697059.
 [28] Sarin SK, Choudhury A, Sharma MK, Maiwall R, Al Mahtab M, Rahman S, *et al.* Acute-on-chronic liver failure: consensus recommendations of the Asian Device resource of the studies of the liver (ADCC).
- Pacific association for the study of the liver (APASL): an update. Hepatol Int 2019; 13: 353–390. doi: 10.1007/s12072-019-09946-3.
- [29] Sneitz N, Bakker CT, de Knegt RJ, Halley DJ, Finel M, Bosma PJ. Crigler-Najjar syndrome in The Netherlands: identification of four novel UGT1A1 alleles, genotype-phenotype correlation, and functional analysis of 10 mis-sense mutants. Hum Mutat 2010; 31:52–59. doi:10.1002/humu.21133.
- [30] Bai J, Luo L, Liu S, Liang C, Bai L, Chen Y, et al. Combined effects of UG-T1A1 and SLC01B1 variants on Chinese adult mild unconjugated hyperbili-
- rubinemia. Front Genet 2019;10:1073. doi:10.3389/fgene.2019.01073.
 [31] Richards S, Aziz N, Bale S, Bick D, Das S, Gastier-Foster J, *et al.* Standards and guidelines for the interpretation of sequence variants: a joint consensus recommendation of the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics and the Association for Molecular Pathology. Genet Med 2015;17:405–424. doi:10.1038/gim.2015.30.

Original Article



Predictive Model of Ursodeoxycholic Acid Treatment Response in Primary Biliary Cholangitis

Yanyun Shu[®], Yuhu Song[®], Tao Bai[®], Xiaoli Pan[®], Haitao Shang[®], Ling Yang[®], Jin Ye^{*}[®] and Fan Du^{*}[®]

Division of Gastroenterology, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, Hubei, China

Received: 24 November 2020 | Revised: 21 January 2021 | Accepted: 13 February 2021 | Published: 4 March 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: Although ursodeoxycholic acid (UDCA) treatment in primary biliary cholangitis is effective in many patients, there are still many people who respond poorly to it. Identifying and intervening these patients early is important. Therefore, exploring the risk factors and proposing a predictor index to predict the UDCA treatment nonresponse earlier among primary biliary cholangitis patients were the aims of this research. Methods: A total of 135 primary biliary cholangitis patients treated with UDCA (13-15 mg/kg/d) were enrolled in this retrospective study. The response to treatment was evaluated based on Paris I criteria. The univariate and logistic multivariate regression analyses were adopted to determine the independent risk factors and propose a predictor index. Receiver operating characteristic curve was used to evaluate the predictive ability of the predictor index. Results: Total bilirubin, albumin, globulin, immunoglobin M, and aspartate aminotransferase-to-platelet ratio index were the five independent risk factors associating with early biochemical nonresponse to UDCA treatment. Based on these factors, we established a predictor index with the predictive value being 0.886 (sensitivity: 82.80%, specificity: 84.40%). **Conclusions:** We developed a predictor index that had an accurate prediction of the early biochemical nonresponse to UDCA treatment, which is expected to provide valuable information for the high-risk group before treatment begins.

Citation of this article: Shu Y, Song Y, Bai T, Pan X, Shang H, Yang L, *et al.* Predictive model of ursodeoxycholic acid treatment response in primary biliary cholangitis. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):187–193. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00127.

Introduction

Primary biliary cholangitis (PBC) is a kind of autoimmune liver

disease marked by destruction of the small bile duct, rising alkaline phosphatase levels and positivity for anti-mitochondrial antibody (AMA) in serum, especially for the AMA-M2 form.¹ The current standard treatment of PBC is ursodeoxycholic acid (UDCA), 13–15 mg/kg/day, which can significantly improve the clinical manifestation, serum profile and histology.^{2–4} However, the response to UDCA treatment in some patients is unsatisfactory, which may result in poor prognosis.^{5,6}

In recent years, with the increasing prevalence of PBC (39.2 per 100,000),⁷ the cases in China have risen up to 19.1 cases per 100,000.⁸ Furthermore, because of the uncertainty of UDCA treatment response in some patients, identifying patients at high-risk of poor response to UDCA before the start of treatment and starting the second-line treatment early will help to control disease progression. Therefore, prediction of UDCA treatment nonresponse in PBC is drawing more and more attention.

Several studies have been conducted to identify inadequate response to UDCA.^{5,6,9–13} These studies, which are based on 1- or 2-year treatment data, have effectively predicted the long-term outcome but they have not identified the patients earlier. To make up for this deficiency, some criteria have been conducted based upon admission data,^{14–16} but the findings still need validation. Given that the risk factors that are associated with early biochemical nonresponse have been subject to misidentification, the aims of our study were to accurately identify the independent risk factors of the early biochemical nonresponse and propose a relatively accurate predictor index for insufficient early biochemical response to UDCA treatment before treatment begins, ultimately providing more evidence of relevant aspects in PBC patients.

Methods

Study design

In total, 241 PBC patients, at admission and in the outpatient setting from January 2010 to July 2018, were identified through search of the electronic medical record system. The 135 patients who met the research needs were enrolled in this retrospective study. The patients were regularly treated with UDCA upon diagnosis. The baseline data were obtained when the patients were first diagnosed with PBC. The follow-up data were obtained at the 1-year regular UDCA treatment appointment (the 1-year follow-up endpoint).

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Tongji Medical College, HUST. This Ethics Committee was constituted and still functions in accordance with the Inter-

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00127 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com".

Keywords: Primary biliary cholangitis; Therapy; Risk factors; Statistical model. **Abbreviations:** AMA, anti-mitochondrial antibody; APRI, aspartate aminotransferase- to-platelet ratio index; AUC, area under the ROC curve; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; FIB-4, fibrosis index based on the four factors; Ig, immunoglobin; PBC, primary biliary cholangitis; ROC, receiver operating characteristic; UDCA, ursodeoxycholic acid; ULN, upper limit of normal.

^{*}Correspondence to: Jin Ye and Fan Du, Division of Gastroenterology, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, Hubei 430022, China. ORCID: Jin Ye: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1521-1746, Fan Du: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2704-2131. Tel: +86-27-85726678, E-mail: 1977xh0541@hust.edu.cn (JY); Tel: +86-27-85726601, E-mail: dufan511@163.com (FD).

national Conference on Harmonization-Good Clinical Practice, the Good Clinical Practice in China, and the Declaration of Helsinki. The study is also registered on the Chinese Clinical Trial Registry Platform (http://www.chictr.org.cn/), as ChiCTR1800019712.

Diagnostic criteria

According to the American Association for the Study of Liver Disease and the European Association for the Study of the Liver, ^{9,17} a patient meeting any two of following three criteria was diagnosed with PBC: (1) titer of AMA-M2 \geq 1:40; (2) alkaline phosphatase elevation of unknown causes (\geq 1.5 times normal) for 6 months; (3) and liver biopsy findings of non-suppurative cholangitis, interlobular bile duct injury, or bile duct granuloma.^{9,17} Positive or weak detection of AMA-M2 was noted when the titer was \geq 1:40, according to the equipment system setting.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

The inclusion criteria were as follows: (1) patients diagnosed with PBC; and (2) PBC patients treated with UDCA (13–15 mg/kg/d) regularly following diagnosis. The excluded criteria were as follows: (1) patients complicated with other kinds of hepatitis; (2) patients complicated with liver cancer; (3) pregnant or lactational women; (4) patients who died during this hospitalization; (5) patients with incomplete baseline data; and (6) patients with follow-up less than 1 year.

Data collection

The clinical, laboratory and pathological data were collected from Wuhan Union Hospital and included measures of leukocytes, hemoglobin, platelets, prothrombin time, fibrinogen, alanine aminotransferase, aspartate aminotransferase, total bilirubin, alkaline phosphatase, γ-glutamyl transpeptidase, albumin, globulin, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (referred to as ESR), immunoglobin (Ig) and hepatic-related autoimmune antibodies, as well as findings from liver pathology. Aspartate aminotransferase-to-platelet ratio index (ARP1)¹⁰ and fibrosis index based on the four factors (FIB-4),¹¹ the two noninvasive liver fibrosis indexes, were analyzed as part of the baseline data. The liver specimens were assessed blindly by two experienced hepatopathologists.

Response to UDCA

The Paris I criteria proposed by Corpechot *et al.*¹² in 2008 was adopted in this study to evaluate the response to UDCA treatment. Early biochemical response was defined as the patients' indexes having met the requirements of the Paris I criteria after a 1-year period of UDCA treatment, in which the level of alkaline phosphatase was \leq 3 the upper limit of normal (referred to as ULN), the level of aspartate aminotransferase was \leq 2 ULN, and the level of total bilirubin was \leq 1 mg/dL.¹² Whereas, the early biochemical nonresponse was defined as the patients' indexes not having met the requirements mentioned above.

Statistical analysis

SPSS software v23.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA) was

employed for the data processing. Continuous variables were expressed as median (interquartile range) because of skewed distribution. Categorical variables were described in terms of numbers and percentages. The cut-off value of continuous variables were determined by receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve, using MedCalc statistical software. Univariate analysis was conducted by χ^2 test or Fisher's exact test, while multivariate analysis was conducted by logistic regression analysis based on maximum likelihood estimation, predictor index was obtained by logistic analysis and the ROC curve was measured to evaluate prediction value. Statistical significance was signified by *p*-value <0.05.

Results

Baseline and follow-up data of PBC patients

In total, 122 females and 13 males (totaling 135 patients) were enrolled, and the gender ratio of female to male was 9.4:1. The median age of the total 135 patients was 51 (range, 45–58) years-old. The liver biopsy had been conducted for 52 (38.5%) of the patients because of the need for diagnosis. The destruction of small bile duct was apparent in all of the patients upon histological examination, with 40 (76.9%) being at stages I and II. Meanwhile, interface hepatitis was apparent in 36 (69.2%) of the patients upon histological examination, but 34 (94.5%) were only at the mild or moderate stages (Table 1).

The follow-up time for this entire group was 1 year. After 1-year of the UDCA treatment, 77 (57%) patients had achieved early biochemical response, whereas 58 (43%) patients had not. The alanine aminotransferase, aspartate aminotransferase, alkaline phosphatase, γ -glutamyl transpeptidase and total bilirubin levels from follow-up were significantly lower than those of baseline (*p*<0.05), which showed the therapeutic effect of UDCA in our PBC patients (Table 1).

ROC curve and univariate analysis of risk factors

In continuous indexes, the cut-off value for sorting the patients with early biochemical response from those with nonresponse was determined by ROC curve. The indexes which might influence the biochemical response (p<0.05) (Table 2) and the categorical variables were evaluated by univariate analysis. Hemoglobin, prothrombin time, aspartate aminotransferase, total bilirubin, alkaline phosphatase, albumin, globulin, IgG, IgM, IgA, APRI, and FIB-4 were identified as factors that might influence the early biochemical response (p<0.05) (Table 3).

Multivariate analysis of the risk factors and development of the predictor index

Multivariate logistic regression analysis was employed to determine the independent risk factors. The analysis included all the factors that were statistically significant in the univariate analysis. Collinearity diagnostics was employed and the multi-collinearity of the indexes of those factors were excluded. After adjusting for sex and age, the forward logistic regression analysis based on maximum likelihood estimation indicated that total bilirubin \geq 1.98 mg/dL, albumin \leq 35.30 g/L, globulin \geq 33.00 g/L, IgM \geq 3.10 g/L and APRI \geq 1.63 were independent risk factors of early biochemical nonresponse in PBC patients, with the

Sun Y. et al: Prediction of treatment response in PBC

Variables	Total patients	Response patients	Nonresponse patients
Gender, male (%)	13 (9.6%)	9 (11.7%)	4 (6.9%)
Age, years	51 (45, 58)	53 (45, 58)	50.5 (44, 56)
Leukocyte, 4-10*10 ⁹ /L	4.64 (3.49, 5.84)	4.809 (3.53, 5.67)	4.245 (2.89, 6.15)
Hemoglobin, male: 120–160 g/L; female: 110–150 g/L	111 (99, 122)	116 (106, 125)	102.5 (85,115)
Platelet, 100-300*10 ⁹ /L	150 (95, 240)	158 (106.5, 243.5)	138.5 (78.0, 235.5)
Prothrombin time, 11–16 s	12.7 (12.0, 13.5)	12.5 (12.0, 13.2)	12.8 (12.0, 15.0)
Fibrinogen, 2-4 g/L	3.10 (2.57, 3.63)	3.10 (2.71, 3.60)	3.15 (2.49, 3.69)
Alanine aminotransferase, 5–35 U/L	67.0 (41.0, 115.0)	67.0 (39.5, 115.5)	70.5 (45.5,108.8)
Aspartate aminotransferase, 8–40 U/L	86.0 (52.0, 129.0)	63.0 (45.0, 99.5)	113.0 (74.8, 159.3)
Total bilirubin, 0.1–1 mg/dL	1.44(0.82, 2.59)	16.95 (10.93, 27.60)	41.75(25.05, 87.55)
Alkaline phosphatase, 40–150 U/L	318.0 (209.0, 537.0)	264.0 (181.5, 484.0)	387.5(250.5,638.3)
γ-glutamyl transpeptidase, 7–32 U/L	346.0 (160.0, 612.3)	325.0 (156.8, 568.5)	380.5 (177.3, 670.3)
Albumin, 35–55 g/L	37.8 (33.2, 41.3)	39.7 (36.6, 42.2)	35.1 (30.9, 39.6)
Globulin, 20-30 g/L	33.7 (28.1, 38.9)	31.8 (27.0, 36.6)	36.5 (31.1, 42.2)
ESR, male <15 mm/h; female <20 mm/h	33.0 (17.8, 67.5)	25.0 (16.0, 67.0)	46.0 (27.0, 73.0)
IgG, 7.51-15.60 g/L	16.89 (12.60, 21.00)	14.65 (11.93,18.73)	18.89 (15.90, 25.20)
IgM, 0.460-3.040 g/L	4.24 (2.94, 5.49)	3.61 (2.33, 5.47)	4.68 (3.94, 5.66)
IgA, 0.82-4.53 g/L	2.65 (1.92, 3.79)	2.47 (1.87, 3.37)	3.46 (2.21, 4.55)
Complement 3, 0.790–1.520 g/L	1.03 (0.79, 1.23)	1.00 (0.81, 1.16)	1.09 (0.67, 1.33)
Complement 4, 0.160–0.380 g/L	0.18 (0.14, 0.22)	0.18 (0.14, 0.21)	0.17 (0.13, 0.22)
APRI	1.25 (0.81, 2.48)	1.05 (0.70, 1.70)	1.98 (1.04, 3.54)
FIB-4	3.49 (1.97, 6.09)	2.57 (1.70, 4.65)	4.38 (2.47, 8.02)
ANA, n (%)	119 (89.5%)	67 (89.3%)	52 (89.7%)
ASMA, n (%)	4 (3.00%)	2 (2.67%)	2 (3.45%)
AMA-M2, n (%)	111 (83.5%)	60 (80.0%)	51 (87.9%)
Anti-sp100 antibody, n (%)	8 (25.00%)	4 (17.39%)	4 (44.44%)
Anti-gp210 antibody, n (%)	16 (50.00%)	11 (47.83%)	5 (55.56%)
Anti-3E-BPO antibody	25 (78.10%)	17 (73.91%)	8 (88.89%)
Interface hepatitis, n (%)	36 (69.2%)	27 (71.1%)	9 (64.3%)
Cholangitis (Ludwig)			
I–II	40 (76.9%)	32 (82.1%)	8 (61.5%)
III-IV	12 (23.1%)	7 (17.9%)	5 (38.5%)
Alanine aminotransferase T12	30.0 (21.0, 47.5)	25.0 (19.0, 33.3)	49.0 (30.0, 83.0)
Aspartate aminotransferase T12	42.0 (29.5, 77.5)	33.0 (27.0, 41.3)	83.0 (54.0, 114.0)
Total bilirubin T12	1.02 (0.75, 2.03)	13.85 (11.40, 17.00)	42.00 (26.80, 74.20)
Alkaline phosphatase T12	174.0 (108.5, 264.5)	119.5 (86.8, 183.5)	277.0 (201.0, 386.0)
γ-glutamyl transpeptidase T12	129.0 (62.0, 308.0)	99.0 (40.0, 195.8)	234.0 (104.0, 454.0)
Albumin T12	39.0 (34.1, 43.0)	41.9 (38.0, 44.0)	35.0 (27.3,38.8)
Globulin T12	33.0 (28.4, 38.6)	32.2 (28.6, 35.5)	35.1 (28.1, 43.0)

Abbreviations: ANA, anti-nuclear antibody; anti-3E-BPO antibody, anti-BCOADC-E2PDC-E2OGDC-E2 antibody; ASMA, anti-smooth muscle antibody; dsDNA antibody, double stranded DNA antibody.

area under the ROC curve (AUC) values for each being 0.804, 0.704, 0.676, 0.640 and 0.711, respectively (Ta-

bles 2 and 4).

In assigning the independent risk factors that were men-

Table 2. ROC curve of continuous variations of baseline data

Variables	AUC	Cut-off value	<i>p</i> -value
Age, years	0.554	51.00	0.286
Leukocyte, 4–10*10 ⁹ /L	0.520	4.50	0.7
Hemoglobin, male: 120–160 g/L; female: 110–150 g/L	0.710	108.00	<0.001***
Platelet, 100-300*10 ⁹ /L	0.570	104.00	0.173
Prothrombin time, 11–16 s	0.605	13.90	0.042*
Fibrinogen, 2–4 g/L	0.524	2.80	0.651
Alanine aminotransferase, 5–35 U/L	0.545	53.00	0.362
Aspartate aminotransferase, 8–40 U/L	0.732	107.00	<0.001***
Total bilirubin, 0.1-1 mg/dL	0.804	1.98	<0.001***
Alkaline phosphatase, 40–150 U/L	0.668	317.00	<0.001***
γ-glutamyl transpeptidase, 7–32 U/L	0.554	440.00	0.285
Albumin, 35–55 g/L	0.704	35.30	<0.001***
Globulin, 20-30 g/L	0.676	33.00	<0.001***
ESR, male <15 mm/h; female <20 mm/h	0.622	23.00	0.062
IgG, 7.51–15.60 g/L	0.710	15.20	<0.001***
IgM, 0.460-3.040 g/L	0.640	3.10	0.013*
IgA, 0.82–4.53 g/L	0.646	3.30	0.01*
Complement 3, 0.790-1.520 g/L	0.527	1.31	0.656
Complement 4, 0.160–0.380 g/L	0.509	0.18	0.887
APRI	0.711	1.63	<0.001***
FIB-4	0.686	3.33	<0.001***

*p<0.05, ***p<0.001.

Table 3. Results of univariate analysis of risk factor between the response group and nonresponse group

Variables	Response group	Non-response group	Statistics	<i>p</i> value
Hemoglobin >108.00 g/L, n (%)	55 (71.4%)	20 (34.5%)	18.29	<0.001***
Prothrombin time >13.90 s, n (%)	6 (7.8%)	20 (34.5%)	15.16	<0.001***
Aspartate aminotransferase >107.00 U/L, n (%)	13 (16.9%)	31 (53.4%)	20.13	<0.001***
Total bilirubin >1.98 mg/dL, n (%)	10 (13.0%)	38 (65.5%)	39.84	<0.001***
Alkaline phosphatase >317.00 U/L, n (%)	29 (37.7%)	39 (67.2%)	11.58	0.001**
Albumin <35.30 g/L, <i>n</i> (%)	11 (14.3%)	30 (51.8%)	21.93	<0.001***
Globulin >33.00g/L, n (%)	29 (37.7%)	41 (70.7%)	14.45	0.001**
IgG >15.20 g/L, n (%)	29 (37.7%)	35 (60.3%)	6.83	0.009**
IgM >3.10 g/L, n (%)	40 (51.9%)	41 (70.7%)	4.84	0.028*
IgA >3.32 g/L, n (%)	17 (22.1%)	24 (41.4%)	5.83	0.016*
APRI >1.63, n (%)	20 (26.0%)	36 (62.1%)	17.76	<0.001***
FIB-4 >3.33, n (%)	29 (37.7%)	41 (70.7%)	14.45	<0.001***
AMA-M2, n (%)	60 (80.0%)	51 (87.9%)	1.49	0.222
Anti-sp100 antibody, n (%)	4 (17.4%)	4 (44.4%)		0.176
Anti-gp210 antibody, n (%)	11 (33.3%)	5 (55.6%)		1
Anti-3E-BPO antibody, n (%)	17 (73.9%)	8 (88.9%)		0.64
Interface hepatitis	27 (71.1%)	9 (64.3%)	0.017	0.896
Cholangitis (Ludwig)				
III–IV, n (%)	7 (17.9%)	5 (38.5%)	1.30	0.254

*p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001.

Sun Y. et al: Prediction of treatment response in PBC

Table 4. Result of logistics regression analysis of risk factor between response group and nonresponse group

Variables	Accient			Multiva	ariate analysis	
variables	Assignment	В	S.E.	Wald	Exp(B) (95%CI)	Sig.
X1 (total bilirubin)	>1.98 mg/dL=1; <1.98 mg/dL=0	2.456	0.539	20.794	11.66 (40.56, 33.49)	<0.001***
X2 (globulin)	>33.00 g/L=1; <33.00 g/L=0	1.156	0.516	5.023	3.18 (1.16, 8.73)	0.025*
<i>X3</i> (IgM)	>3.10 g/L=1; <3.10 g/L=0	1.217	0.561	4.695	3.38 (1.12, 10.15)	0.03*
X4 (APRI)	>1.63=1; <1.63=0	1.217	0.489	6.2	3.38 (1.30, 8.80)	0.013*
X5 (albumin)	<35.30 g/L=1; >35.30 g/L=0	1.533	0.573	7.162	4.63 (1.51, 14.23)	0.007**
Constant		-3.548	0.646	30.183	0.03	<0.001***

p*<0.05, *p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001.

tioned above (Table 4), the logistic equation was established and the predictor index was formed (Table 4). The ROC curve was adopted to evaluate the prediction value of the predictor index, and the obtained value of the AUC was 0.886, which was better than that obtained for any of the single independent risk factors, with the cut-off value being 0.3102 (Fig. 1). Transferring the logistic equation, the predictor index was obtained.

The logistic equation was:

$$\begin{split} & \text{logit}(p) = -3.548 + 2.456^* X1 + 1.156^* X2 \\ & +1.217^* X3 + 1.217^* X4 + 1.533^* X5 \\ & \text{predictor index} = 1/e^{(-3.548 + 2.456^* X1)} \\ & +1.156^* X2 + 1.217^* X3 + 1.217^* X4 + 1.533^* X5) \end{split}$$

Discussion

In this study, we adopted univariate analysis, logistic multivariate regression analysis and ROC curve analysis to identify the risk factors of UDCA nonresponse and propose a predictor index to predict treatment response of PBC patients to UDCA. We observed that total bilirubin, albumin,



Fig. 1. ROC curve of the five independent risk factors and the predictor index established by the five variables. The AUCs of total bilirubin, globulin, IgM, albumin and APRI were 0.804, 0.67, 0.640, 0.704 and 0.711, respectively. The AUC of the predictor index was 0.886.

globulin, IgM, and APRI were independent risk factors and the cut-off value of the predictor index was 0.3102, with the AUC being 0.886, indicating good predictive value.

UDCA is widely recommended as the first-line treatment for PBC, and the disease can be effectively delayed if the patient responds well to the UDCA. But, unfortunately, there are still some patients whose response is poor to this treatment. To evaluate the treatment response to UDCA, a number of criteria have been published, such as Barce-Iona, Paris-I/II, GLOBE score, UK-PBC score and so on, which are all based on data from 1 or 2 years of UDCA treatment.^{5,6,12,13,18-20} Among the published criteria which identified the treatment response of UDCA, Paris I has been the widely used.1 The GLOBE score and UK-PBC score were proposed recently and are considered to be better than the Paris I criteria but they both still need further validation.²¹ Compared to the Barcelona, Rochester, Rotterdam, Ehime and Toronto criteria, the Paris I criteria has a relatively better predictive value and has been validated by several large studies.²¹⁻²³ In our study, we compared the criteria and found the response rate in Paris I was close to the Guideline.¹ With the intent of providing a supplement of Paris I, we tried to use Paris II criteria to decide on the biochemical response of early-stage patients, but the response rate was no different from that of the Paris I criteria. Considering the situation above and the Paris I criteria being recommended by the Chinese Guideline,²⁴ so we chose Paris I to determine the early biochemical response.

Consistent with previous studies, total bilirubin, albumin, and APRI were found to be associated with biochemical non-response to UDCA treatment.^{9,25,26} The elevation of total bilirubin level associated with the adverse outcome of PBC patients has been confirmed by many other surveys.9-11,27 The elevation of total bilirubin might reflect progression of PBC.9 Therefore, there is no doubt that bilirubin is one of the risk factors of early biochemical nonresponse. Albumin, as a protective factor, has already been reported as associated with the adverse long-term outcome in PBC.13,18,31 As is known, albumin is synthesized by the liver; hence, the decline of albumin reflects the decline of hepatic function, which represents the severity of the disease. APRI is a noninvasive measurement of liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis of C, and is calculated by Wai's formula.¹⁰ The previous studies showed that APRI could act as a non-invasive diagnostic tool for hepatitis C virus-related liver fibrosis³² and are associated with Ludwig's stages of PBC.³³ Moreover, the APRI was supposed to be able to predict UDCA treatment response.²⁵

A key difference between our and other studies is that the globulin and IgM were identified as independent risk factors in ours and each was determined to significantly influence the UDCA response (odds ratio of 3.38); most of the previous studies did not include the Igs in their analyses. IgM is the one of the established biomarkers of PBC.³⁴ Moreover, increase of globulin is related to liver inflammation and



Fig. 2. Predictive value of the proposed criteria in our cohort. (A) The model proposed by Chen *et al.*¹⁵ (B) The model proposed by Tian *et al.*¹⁶ (C) The model proposed by Carbone *et al.*¹⁴

fibrosis in chronic hepatitis patients, including those with autoimmune liver disease.³⁵ Therefore, we supposed that the elevations of globulin and IgM were predictive for complicated conditions of patients or a longer diagnostic delay of such patients, linking them to early biochemical nonresponse.

What interested us most was that alkaline phosphatase was not included in the last predictor index. In previous studies, alkaline phosphatase was included in many published models established from the data of European and North American patients.^{9,13,18} When involving Chinese patients, we found that alkaline phosphatase was not included in some groups for predicting early biochemical response¹⁵ or long-term outcome.³⁰ The reasons that might account for this phenomenon are small sample size, different populations of PBC patients and the different natural histories of Chinese and European or North American patients.

The model established by the five risk factors mentioned above had a relatively high predictive ability, with AUC being 0.886 (sensitivity: 82.80%, specificity: 84.40%). Compared to the previous studies that established the predictive model,^{14–16} our study has some key distinctions. First of all, the independent risk factors that formed the predictor index were different. The risk factors in our study were total bilirubin, albumin, globulin, IgM, and APRI. Among them, the IgM and globulin were first discovered by us, both of which showed great influence on the response to UDCA (odds ratio for them was 3.38) (Table 4). Second, we screened more factors that were probably associated with the response to UDCA, including complement 3, complement 4, IgA, IgM, IgG, ESR, ANA, ASMA, AMA-M2, interface hepatitis and so on, among which the IgM showed significant relevance to the UDCA treatment response. Furthermore, we tested the predictive value of the model proposed by previous studies^{14–16} in our cohort. It turned out that the predictive ability of them was relatively low (Fig. 2).

This retrospective study established a relatively accurate predictor index for the response of PBC patients to UDCA treatment, but there might be some limitations. Mainly, our sample size was small, so there might exist selection bias and we did not have validation data. Because of the shortterm follow-up, we also could not identify the predictive value for long-term outcomes.

In conclusion, we found that total bilirubin, albumin, globulin, IgM, and APRI were independent risk factors of early biochemical nonresponse in PBC patients after 1-year of UDCA treatment. The predictive value of the predictor in-

dex established based on those five variables was excellent, and it is expected to contribute to the future recognition of high-risk patients before the start of treatment and provide important information for the physician.

Funding

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (grant number 81770582).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Conception and design of the study (JY, FD), data collection and analysis (YYS, YHS, TB, HTS), review of patient charts and data interpretation (XLP, LY), statistical analysis (YYS, YHS), and manuscript preparation (YYS, FD, JY).

References

- Ali AH, Carey EJ, Lindor KD. Diagnosis and management of primary biliary cirrhosis. Expert Rev Clin Immunol 2014;10:1667–1678. doi:10.1586/174 4666X.2014.979792.
- [2] Parés A, Caballería L, Rodés J, Bruguera M, Rodrigo L, García-Plaza A, et al. Long-term effects of ursodeoxycholic acid in primary biliary cirrhosis: results of a double-blind controlled multicentric trial. UDCA-Cooperative Group from the Spanish Association for the Study of the Liver. J Hepatol 2000; 32:561–566. doi: 10.1016/s0168-8278(00)80216-0.
- [3] Heathcote EJ, Cauch-Dudek K, Walker V, Bailey RJ, Blendis LM, Ghent CN, et al. The Canadian Multicenter Double-blind Randomized Controlled Trial of ursodeoxycholic acid in primary biliary cirrhosis. Hepatology 1994;19: 1149–1156. doi:10.1002/hep.1840190512.
- [4] Chan CW, Papatheodoridis GV, Goulis J, Burroughs AK. Ursodeoxycholic acid and histological progression in primary biliary cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2003; 39:1094–1095. doi:10.1016/s0168-8278(03)00465-3.
- [5] Kuiper EM, Hansen BE, de Vries RA, den Ouden-Muller JW, van Ditzhuijsen TJ, Haagsma EB, et al. Improved prognosis of patients with primary biliary cirrhosis that have a biochemical response to ursodeoxycholic acid. Gastroenterology 2009; 136: 1281–1287. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2009.01.003.
- [6] Kumagi T, Guindi M, Fischer SE, Arenovich T, Abdalian R, Coltescu C, et al. Baseline ductopenia and treatment response predict long-term histological progression in primary biliary cirrhosis. Am J Gastroenterol 2010; 105:2186–2194. doi: 10.1038/ajg.2010.216.

Sun Y. et al: Prediction of treatment response in PBC

- [7] Lu M, Zhou Y, Haller IV, Romanelli RJ, VanWormer JJ, Rodriguez CV, et al. Increasing prevalence of primary biliary cholangitis and reduced mor-tality with treatment. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018;16:1342–1350.e1.
- Zeng N, Duan W, Chen S, Wu S, Ma H, Ou X, et al. Epidemiology and clinical course of primary biliary cholangitis in the Asia-Pacific region: a systematic [8] review and meta-analysis. Hepatol Int 2019;13:788-799. doi:10.1007/ 12072-019-09984-x
- s12072-019-09984-x.
 [9] EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: management of cholestatic liver diseases. J Hepatol 2009;51:237-267. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2009.04.009.
 [10] Wai CT, Greenson JK, Fontana RJ, Kalbfleisch JD, Marrero JA, Conjeevaram HS, et al. A simple noninvasive index can predict both significant fibrosis and cirrhosis in patients with chronic hepatilis C. Hepatology. 2003;38:518–526. doi:10.1053/jhep.2003.50346.
 [11] Sterling RK, Lissen E, Clumeck N, Sola R, Correa MC, Montaner J, et al. Development of a simple ponluvasive index corregificant fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatilis contractions.
- ment of a simple noninvasive index to predict significant fibrosis in patients with HIV/HCV coinfection. Hepatology 2006;43:1317-1325. doi:10.1002/hep. 21178
- [12] Corpechot C, Abenavoli L, Rabahi N, Chrétien Y, Andréani T, Johanet C, et al. Biochemical response to ursodeoxycholic acid and long-term prognosis in primary biliary cirrhosis. Hepatology 2008;48:871–877. doi:10.1002/ hep.22428
- 118. Lammers WJ, Hirschfield GM, Corpechot C, Nevens F, Lindor KD, Janssen HL, et al. Development and validation of a scoring system to predict outcomes of patients with primary biliary cirrhosis receiving ursodeoxycholic acid therapy. Gastroenterology 2015;149:1804–1812.e4. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2015.07.061.
- [14] Carbone M, Nardi A, Flack S, Carpino G, Varvaropoulou N, Gavrila C, et al. Pretreatment prediction of response to ursodeoxycholic acid in primary biliary cholangitis: development and validation of the UDCA Response Score. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 3: 626-634. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(18) 30163-8
- [15] Chen J, Xue D, Gao F, Tao L, Li Y, Zhang Q, et al. Influence factors and a predictive scoring model for measuring the biochemical response of primary biliary cholangitis to ursodeoxycholic acid treatment. Eur J Gastro-enterol Hepatol 2018; 30:1352–1360. doi:10.1097/MEG.00000000000011
- [16] Tian S, Liu Y, Sun K, Zhou X, Ma S, Zhang M, et al. A nomogram based on pretreatment clinical parameters for the prediction of inadequate biochemical response in primary biliary cholangitis. J Clin Lab Anal 2020; 34: e23501. doi: 10.1002/jcla.23501
- [17] Lindor KD, Gershwin ME, Poupon R, Kaplan M, Bergasa NV, Heathcote EJ. Primary biliary cirrhosis. Hepatology 2009;50:291–308. doi:10.1002/ hep.22906
- [18] Carbone M. Sharp SJ. Flack S. Paximadas D. Spiess K. Adgev C. et al. The UK-PBC risk scores: Derivation and validation of a scoring system for long-term prediction of end-stage liver disease in primary biliary cholangitis.
- Hepatology 2016;63:930–950. doi:10.1002/hep.28017.
 [19] Parés A, Caballería L, Rodés J. Excellent long-term survival in patients with primary biliary cirrhosis and biochemical response to ursodeoxycholic Acid. Gastroenterology 2006;130:715–720. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2005.12.029. [20] Azemoto N, Kumagi T, Abe M, Konishi I, Matsuura B, Hiasa Y, et al. Bio-
- chemical response to ursodeoxycholic acid predicts long-term outcome in Japanese patients with primary biliary cirrhosis. Hepatol Res 2011;41:310–317. doi:10.1111/j.1872-034X.2011.00782.x.

- [21] Chen S. Duan W. You H. Jia J. A brief review on prognostic models of primary biliary cholangitis. Hepatol Int 2017; 11:412–418. doi:10.1007/s12072-017-9819-9.
- [22] Zhang LN, Shi TY, Shi XH, Wang L, Yang YJ, Liu B, et al. Early biochemical response to ursodeoxycholic acid and long-term prognosis of primary bil-iary cirrhosis: results of a 14-year cohort study. Hepatology 2013;58:264– 272. doi: 10.1002/hep.26322
- [23] Papastergiou V, Tsochatzis EA, Rodriguez-Peralvarez M, Thalassinos E, Pieri G, Manousou P, et al. Biochemical criteria at 1 year are not robust indicators of response to ursodeoxycholic acid in early primary biliary cirrhosis: results from a 29-year cohort study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2013; 38: 1354– 1364. doi: 10.1111/apt.12522.
- [24] Consensus on the diagnosis and management of primary biliary cirrhosis (cholangitis). Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi 2016; 24:5–13. doi:10.3760/
- [25] Trivedi PJ, Bruns T, Cheung A, Li KK, Kittler C, Kumagi T, et al. Optimising risk stratification in primary billary cirrhosis: AST/platelet ratio index
- [26] Taki Bratineziona in primary bilary bilary christis. Astriptacter ratio independent of ursodeoxycholic acid response. J Hepatol 2014; 60: 1249–1258. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.01.029.
 [26] Chan AW, Chan RC, Wong GL, Wong VW, Choi PC, Chan HL, et al. New simple prognostic score for primary bilary cirrhosis: Albumin-bilirubin score. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 30: 1391–1396. doi:10.1111/jgh.12938.
 [27] Lammers WJ, van Buuren HR, Hirschfield GM, Janssen HL, Invernizzi P,
- Mason AL, et al. Levels of alkaline phosphatase and bilirubin are surrogate end points of outcomes of patients with primary biliary cirrhosis: an inter-national follow-up study. Gastroenterology 2014;147:1338–1349.e5; quiz e15. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2014.08.029. [28] Krzeski P, Zych W, Kraszewska E, Milewski B, Butruk E, Habior A. Is serum
- bilirubin concentration the only valid prognostic marker in primary biliary cirrhosis? Hepatology 1999; 30:865–869. doi:10.1002/hep.510300415.
 [29] Bonnad AM, Heathcote EJ, Lindor KD, Poupon RE. Clinical significance of serum bilirubin levels under ursodeoxycholic acid therapy in patients with primary biliary cirrhosis. Hepatology 1999;29:39–43. doi:10.1002/hep. 510290140.
- [30] Chen S, Duan W, Li M, Li S, Lv T, Tian Q, et al. Prognosis of 732 ursodeoxycholic acid-treated patients with primary biliary cholangitis: A single center follow-up study from China. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019;34:1236–1241. doi:10.1111/jgh.14521. [31] Corpechot C, Chazouillères O, Poupon R. Early primary biliary cirrhosis:
- biochemical response to treatment and prediction of long-term outcome. J Hepatol 2011;55:1361–1367. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2011.02.031.
- [32] El Serafy MA, Kassem AM, Omar H, Mahfouz MS, El Said El Raziky M. APRI test and hyaluronic acid as non-invasive diagnostic tools for post HCV liver fibrosis: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Arab J Gastroenterol 2017; 18:51–57. doi:10.1016/j.ajg.2017.05.005.
 [33] Wang Z, Liu X, Xu H, Qu L, Zhang D, Gao P. Platelet count to spleen thickness
- ratio is related to histologic severity of primary biliary cholangitis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2018;97:e9843. doi:10.1097/MD.000000000009843
- [34] Sherlock S, Scheuer PJ. The presentation and diagnosis of 100 patients with primary biliary cirrhosis. N Engl J Med 1973;289:674–678. doi:10.1056/ NEJM197309272891306.
- [35] Wang H, Xu H, Qu L, Wang X, Wu R, Gao X, et al. Red blood cell distribution width and globulin, noninvasive indicators of fibrosis and inflammation in chronic hepatitis patients. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 28:997–1002. doi: 10.1097/MEG.000000000000662

Original Article



Associations of Hydroxysteroid 17-beta Dehydrogenase 13 Variants with Liver Histology in Chinese Patients with Metabolicassociated Fatty Liver Disease

Wen-Yue Liu^{1#}, Mohammed Eslam^{2#}, Kenneth I. Zheng³, Hong-Lei Ma³, Rafael S. Rios³, Min-Zhi Lv⁴, Gang Li³, Liang-Jie Tang³, Pei-Wu Zhu⁵, Xiao-Dong Wang^{3,6}, Christopher D. Byrne⁷, Giovanni Targher⁸, Jacob George^{2*} and Ming-Hua Zheng^{3,6,9*}

¹Department of Endocrinology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, Zhejiang, China; ²Storr Liver Centre, Westmead Institute for Medical Research, Westmead Hospital and University of Sydney, Westmead, Sydney, Australia; ³NAFLD Research Center, Department of Hepatology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, Zhejiang, China; ⁴Department of Biostatistics, Zhongshan Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai, China; ⁵Department of Laboratory Medicine, The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, Zhejiang, China; ⁶Institute of Hepatology, Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, Zhejiang, China; ⁷Southampton National Institute for Health Research Biomedical Research Centre, University Hospital Southampton, Southampton General Hospital, Southampton, UK; ⁸Section of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism, Department of Medicine, University and Azienda Ospedaliera Universitaria Integrata of Verona, Verona, Italy; ⁹Key Laboratory of Diagnosis and Treatment for The Development of Chronic Liver Disease in Zhejiang Province, Wenzhou, Zhejiang, China

Received: 5 December 2020 | Revised: 24 January 2021 | Accepted: 7 February 2021 | Published: 22 February 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: In Europeans, variants in the *hy*droxysteroid 17-beta dehydrogenase 13 (HSD17B13) gene impact liver histology in metabolic-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD). The impact of these variants in ethnic Chinese is unknown. The aim of this study was to investigate the potential associations in Chinese patients. **Methods:** In total, 427 Han Chinese with biopsy-confirmed MAFLD were enrolled. Two single nucleotide polymorphisms in HSD17B13 were genotyped: rs72613567 and rs6531975. Logistic regression was used to test the association between the single nucleotide polymorphisms and liver histology. **Results:** In our cohort, the minor allele TA of the rs72613567 variant was related to an increased risk of fibrosis [odds ratio (OR): 2.93 (1.20–7.17), p=0.019 for the additive model; OR: 3.32 (1.39–7.91), p=0.007 for the recessive model], representing an inverse association as compared to the results from European cohorts. In contrast, we observed a protective effect on fibrosis for the minor A allele carriers of the *HSD17B13* rs6531975 variant [OR: 0.48 (0.24–0.98), p=0.043 for the additive model; OR: 0.62 (0.40–0.94), p=0.025 for the dominant model]. *HSD17B13* variants were only associated with fibrosis but no other histological features. Furthermore, *HS-D17B13* rs6531975 modulated the effect of *PNPLA3* rs738409 on hepatic steatosis. *Conclusions: HSD17B13* rs72613567 is a risk variant for fibrosis in a Han Chinese MAFLD population but with a different direction for allelic association to that seen in Europeans. These data exemplify the need for studying diverse populations in genetic studies in order to fine map genome-wide association studies signals.

Citation of this article: Liu WY, Eslam M, Zheng KI, Ma HL, Rios RS, Lv MZ, *et al.* Associations of hydroxysteroid 17beta dehydrogenase 13 variants with liver histology in Chinese patients with metabolic-associated fatty liver disease. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):194–202. doi: 10.14218/ JCTH.2020.00151.

Introduction

Metabolic-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD) is recognized as a leading cause of liver-related morbidity and mortality.^{1,2} In China, the MAFLD burden is increasing, with prevalence rising from 18% to 29% in the last decade.³ MAFLD comprises a spectrum of disease, ranging from simple steatosis or metabolic-associated fatty liver (MAFL) to the presence of steatohepatitis with varying degrees of

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00151 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at https://www.icthnet.com".

Keywords: Metabolic-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD); Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD); Hydroxysteroid 17-beta dehydrogenase 13 (HS-D17B13); Single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP).

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CI, confidence interval; GWAS, genome-wide association studies; HOMA, homoeostasis model assessment; *HSD17B13, hydroxysteroid 17-beta dehydrogenase 13*; IFNL3, interferon lambda-3; IR, insulin resistance; MAF, minor allele frequency; MAFL, metabolicassociated fatty liver; MAFLD, metabolic-associated fatty liver disease; *MICA, MHC class I polypeptide-related chain A*; *NCAN, neurocan*; OR, odds ratio; *PN-PLA3, patatin-like phospholipase domain containing protein 3*; SNP, single nucleotide polymorphism; TLL1, tolloid-like 1; TLR3, toll-like receptor 3. #These authors contributed equally to this study.

^{*}Correspondence to: Ming-Hua Zheng, NAFLD Research Center, Department of Hepatology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University; No. 2 Fuxue Lane, Wenzhou Zhejiang 325000, China. ORCID: http://orcid.org/0000-0003-4984-2631. Tel: +86-577-55579611, Fax: +86-577-55578522, E-mail: zhengmh@wmu.edu.cn; Jacob George, Storr Liver Centre, Westmead Institute for Medical Research, Westmead Hospital and University of Sydney, Westmead, Sydney 2145, Australia. Tel: +61-2-88907705, Fax: +61-2-96357582, E-mail: jacob.george@sydney.edu.au

Liu W.Y. et al: HSD17B13 variants and MAFLD

fibrosis and cirrhosis.⁴ MAFLD arises from "multiple hits", with genes acting as important modifiers of the clinical phenotype.⁵ Our understanding of the underpinnings of MAFLD has been enhanced by numerous genetic association studies, and all of the polymorphisms identified to date explain only 10–20% of disease heritability.^{6,7}

It is broadly acknowledged that there is overrepresentation of subjects of European ancestry in human genetics research, with ~79% of all genome-wide association studies (GWAS) participants being of European descent. This overrepresentation hinders a complete understanding of the human genetic architecture. Moreover, it can also have a negative impact, including prediction accuracies between 1.6-4.9-fold lower for other ethnicities than Europeans.⁸ Hence, increasing the representation of diverse populations and studying other ethnicities has become a research priority.

Several variants in the *hydroxysteroid* 17-beta dehydrogenase 13 (HSD17B13) gene encoding a hepatic lipid droplet protein have been identified to impact the histological features of MAFLD. However, the impact of HSD17B13 gene variants on MAFLD histology among those of Chinese ancestry is unknown. Notably, allele frequencies, haplotype patterns and the effect size of polymorphisms vary considerably across populations and ethnicities.⁶ As HSD17B13 has been proposed as a therapeutic target for MAFLD, it is pivotal to explore whether the effect of this variant observed in Caucasian populations extends to other populations, as also to the effect size.

It is known that the genetic association of variants in HS-D17B13 with the histological features of MAFLD is complex, with different potentially causative single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) and various SNPs associated with different phenotypic patterns. For example, alleles of rs6834314 and rs72613567 associate with decreased injury and with increased hepatic fat.9 However, there are other studies that show no association of rs72613567 with steatosis.^{10,11} Noncoding SNPs (e.g., rs6531975) not in linkage disequilibrium with rs72613567 have also been associated with decreased hepatic fat.9 Adding to this complexity, a recent study of 487 patients suggested that those harboring the 'protective' TA-allele of rs72613567 have a numerically increased risk for mortality, liver-related death and hepatic decompensation.¹² Likewise, while some reports have suggested that there is a potential interaction between HSD17B13 and variants in the patatin-like phospholipase domain containing protein 3 (PNPLA3) gene in MAFLD, subsequent reports have cited a failure to discern an association.^{13,14}

Given these controversies, the aims of this study were 1) to explore the role of variants in the *HSD17B13* gene in a cohort of Han Chinese with biopsy-confirmed MAFLD, 2) to clarify the role of the variants on the various morphological features of MAFLD, and 3) to discern if there is any interaction between the variants and variants in *PNPLA3*.

Methods

Study population

We recruited 427 consecutive Han Chinese patients with biopsy-confirmed MAFLD from the PERSONS cohort (2017.01– 2019.05). The definition of MAFLD was based on the criteria proposed by an international expert panel.¹⁵ The study cohort included patients from a previously published study as well as additional subjects.¹⁶ To ascertain the effects of the *HS*-*D17B13* variant on liver disease solely due to MAFLD, patients with other causes of liver disease (including alcohol use disorder or viral hepatitis) were excluded. Briefly, all consecutive patients, aged \geq 18, with biopsy-proven MAFLD, and without alternative causes of liver disease were recruited to the study.

The study protocol was approved by the ethics commit-

tee of the First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University (2016-246, 1 December 2016) and registered in the Chinese Clinical Trial Registry (ChiCTR-EOC-17013562). Written informed consent was obtained from each subject before their participation in the study. Patient identifiers were anonymized and replaced by the health examination number.

Clinical and biochemical data

Clinical and biochemical data were collected from all patients within 24 hours of liver biopsy. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as weight (kg) divided by the square of height (m). Insulin resistance (IR) was estimated according by the homoeostasis model assessment (commonly referred to as HOMA).¹⁷ Diagnosis of diabetes was based on criteria of the American Diabetes Association.¹⁸

Assessment of liver histology

Liver biopsies were performed using a 16-gauge needle under ultrasound guidance. The histology was reviewed by a single liver pathologist (X.D. Wang) who was blinded to the clinical and biochemical data. Histologic scoring was based on the Activity Score.¹⁹ Steatohepatitis was diagnosed as a score \geq 4 and a score of at least one for each feature of steatosis, ballooning, and lobular inflammation. Severe steatosis, severe ballooning and severe lobular inflammation were defined if their scores were \geq 2.

Genetic analysis

Genotyping for the *HSD17B13* (rs72613567 and rs6531975) and *PNPLA3* (rs738409) variants were performed using the MassARRAY (Agena Biosciences, San Diego, CA, USA) or *Taq*Man assay (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA) platforms, according to the manufacturer's protocol. For the purpose of genotyping, each sample used approximately 20 ng of genomic DNA. Locus-specific PCR and detection primers were designed using Assay Design Suite v3.1.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using R software (v3.5.2; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria) and SPSS 19.0 (SPSS Inc., Armonk, NY, USA). Continuous variables were expressed as mean±standard deviation and compared using the one-way analysis of variance test. Categorical variables were expressed as frequency (%) and compared using the chi-square test. The Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium was assessed using the chi-square test. Multivariate logistic regression models were undertaken to test the association between the aforementioned SNPs and liver histology features. A p-value <0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results

Patient characteristics

The study comprised 427 consecutive biopsy-confirmed MAFLD patients; their clinical, biochemical, and histological features are depicted in Supplementary Table 1. The average age was 41 years, with 73.8% being male. About 287

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of biopsy-confirmed MAFLD patients according to rs72613567 genotypes

	T/T (<i>n</i> =198)	T/TA (<i>n</i> =176)	TA/TA (<i>n</i> =45)	<i>p</i> -value
Age in years	40.2±11.9	41.4 ± 11.5	43.1 ± 14.8	0.299
Male sex, %	150 (75.8%)	126 (71.6%)	33 (73.3%)	0.657
Diabetes, %	63 (31.8%)	54 (30.7%)	18 (40.0%)	0.484
Hypertension, %	74 (37.4%)	59 (33.5%)	22 (48.9%)	0.161
Waist circumference in cm	92.2±9.0	90.6±8.7	91.7±6.8	0.212
BMI in kg/m ²	27.0±3.5	26.5±3.3	26.3±2.9	0.255
HOMA-IR score	5.3±8.4	5.1±6.6	6.5±7.5	0.541
Platelet count as 10 ⁹ /L	242.2±61.0	246.7±56.2	253.1±84.6	0.520
Hemoglobin A1c, %	6.0±1.3	6.2±1.5	6.3±1.5	0.427
Fasting glucose in mmol/L	5.7±1.5	5.5±1.2	6.2±2.4	0.012
Total cholesterol in mmol/L	5.2±1.3	4.9±1.1	5.0±1.0	0.100
Triglycerides in mmol/L	2.4±1.7	2.0±1.1	2.3±1.3	0.044
HDL-cholesterol in mmol/L	1.0±0.2	1.0±0.2	1.1 ± 0.4	0.019
LDL-cholesterol in mmol/L	3.1±1.0	3.0±0.9	2.9±0.8	0.331
Albumin in g/L	46.4±4.2	46.4 ± 3.4	46.2±3.6	0.957
ALT in U/L	83.4±79.9	67.9±56.9	70.6 ± 46.6	0.079
AST in U/L	50.4 ± 35.7	45.2±35.0	40.8 ± 20.6	0.139
GGT in U/L	75.8±83.7	68.7±108.9	84.6±98.2	0.567
Creatinine in µmol/L	67.1 ± 14.3	66.1±12.9	70.6 ± 17.4	0.159
Uric acid in µmol/L	395.7±102.9	385.8 ± 108.1	398.2±120.3	0.615
<i>PNPLA3</i> rs738409				0.256
C/C	56 (28.7%)	51 (29.7%)	16 (35.6%)	
C/G	101 (51.8%)	73 (42.4%)	19 (42.2%)	
G/G	38 (19.5%)	48 (27.9%)	10 (22.2%)	

Categorical values are shown as n (%). Continuous variables are shown as mean \pm standard deviation.

Abbreviations: ALT, alanine aminotransferase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; LDL, low-density lipoprotein.

(67.2%) had fibrosis (\geq F1), 226 (52.9%) had severe steatosis (S2-S3), 157 (36.8%) had severe ballooning (B2) and 84 (19.7%) had severe inflammation (A2-A3).

Genotype distribution, Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium calculations

Two SNPs in *HSD17B13* were genotyped: rs72613567 and rs6531975. The genotype distributions of rs72613567 and rs6531975 in *HSD17B13* were in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (all, p>0.05). The minor allele frequency (MAF) for rs72613567 and rs6531975 was 0.32 and 0.30 in our cohort, respectively. Each of these MAFs is close to the MAF in general East Asian population in the 1000 Genomes Project.²⁰ The overall genotype distribution of rs72613567 T/T, T/TA and TA/TA was 47.3%, 42.0% and 10.7%, while the distribution of rs6531975 G/G, G/A and A/A was 49.8%, 40.5% and 9.8%, respectively.

Clinical and laboratory characteristics stratified by HSD17B13 variants

The baseline characteristics of study participants accord-

ing to rs72613567 genotypes is presented in Table 1. There were significant differences in levels of fasting glucose, triglycerides and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol among rs72613567 genotypes (all, p<0.05). Table 2 shows the baseline characteristics of study participants according to rs6531975 genotypes. No significant differences were observed among the rs6531975 genotypes.

HSD17B13 variants and hepatic steatosis

The proportion of severe steatosis in rs72613567 T/T, T/TA and TA/TA was 103 (52.0%), 91 (51.7%)and 27 (60.0%) respectively, while the proportion of severe steatosis in rs6531975 G/G, G/A and A/A was 113 (54.1%), 84 (49.4%) and 24 (58.5%) respectively (Table 3). No association between *HSD17B13* variants and severe steatosis was observed in multivariate logistic regression model (Table 4).

HSD17B13 variants and hepatocyte ballooning and lobular inflammation

The proportion of severe ballooning in rs72613567 T/T, T/ TA and TA/TA was 73 (36.9%), 58 (33.0%)and 21 (46.7%)

Liu W.Y. et al: HSD17B13 variants and MAFLD

Table 2. Baseline characteristics of biopsy-confirmed MAFLD patients according to rs6531975 genotypes

	G/G (n=209)	G/A (<i>n</i> =170)	A/A (n=41)	<i>p</i> -value
Age in years	41.8±12.3	40.6±11.2	38.9±13.8	0.300
Male sex, %	160 (76.6%)	122 (71.8%)	27 (65.9%)	0.287
Diabetes, %	61 (29.2%)	60 (35.3%)	12 (29.3%)	0.420
Hypertension, %	74 (35.4%)	67 (39.4%)	14 (34.1%)	0.672
Waist circumference in cm	91.6±7.9	91.2±9.3	90.8±9.8	0.824
BMI in kg/m ²	26.5±3.1	26.8±3.6	26.7±3.5	0.690
HOMA-IR score	5.8±8.0	5.2±8.8	4.3±3.5	0.472
Platelet count as 10 ⁹ /L	246.0±62.3	243.9 ± 60.9	257.4±65.1	0.457
Hemoglobin A1c, %	6.1 ± 1.4	6.1 ± 1.4	5.9 ± 1.3	0.537
Fasting glucose in mmol/L	5.7±1.6	5.7±1.5	5.4±1.1	0.440
Total cholesterol in mmol/L	5.0±1.1	5.1±1.1	5.3 ± 1.6	0.324
Triglycerides in mmol/L	2.2±1.4	2.4±1.6	2.1±1.0	0.284
HDL-cholesterol in mmol/L	1.0±0.2	1.0±0.2	1.0±0.2	0.665
LDL-cholesterol in mmol/L	3.0±0.9	3.0±0.9	3.4 ± 1.2	0.061
Albumin in g/L	46.1±3.6	46.5 ± 4.3	46.7 ± 3.1	0.412
ALT in U/L	70.3±53.4	81.2±93.1	84.3±73.5	0.275
AST in U/L	44.1±30.1	50.2 ± 40.8	51.0±35.7	0.193
GGT in U/L	72.6±103.3	76.7±96.9	60.9±41.7	0.636
Creatinine in µmol/L	68.0±13.0	66.4±15.2	63.5±13.7	0.137
Uric acid in µmol/L	390.8±100.9	391.6±112.9	412.2±115.7	0.489
PNPLA3 rs738409				0.684
C/C	62 (30.1%)	48 (29.1%)	14 (34.1%)	
C/G	93 (45.1%)	83 (50.3%)	16 (39.0%)	
G/G	51 (24.8%)	34 (20.6%)	11 (26.8%)	

Categorical values are shown as n (%). Continuous variables are shown as mean±standard deviation.

respectively, while the proportion of severe ballooning in rs6531975 G/G, G/A and A/A was 79 (37.8%), 63 (37.1%) and 11 (26.8%) respectively. The proportion of severe inflammation in rs72613567 T/T, T/TA and TA/TA was 35 (17.7%), 35 (19.9%) and 12 (26.7%) respectively, while the proportion of severe inflammation in rs6531975 G/G, G/A and A/A was 40 (19.1%), 35 (20.6%) and 8 (19.5%) respectively (Table 3). Both severe ballooning and inflammation were unrelated to *HSD17B13* variants in multivariate analysis (Table 4).

HSD17B13 variants and fibrosis

The prevalence of having fibrosis in rs72613567 T/T, T/TA and TA/TA was 135 (68.2%), 111 (63.1%) and 38 (84.4%) respectively. A higher prevalence of fibrosis was observed in patients with the TA/TA genotype in rs72613567 (p<0.05) (Table 3). In rs6531975 genotypes, the prevalence of having fibrosis in G/G, G/A and A/A was 150 (71.8%), 109 (64.1%) and 23 (56.1%) respectively. The A allele carriers of rs6531975 showed a nonsignificant trend for a reduced prevalence of having fibrosis (p=0.082) (Table 3).

To further understand the association between *HSD17B13* variants and liver histology in Chinese patients with MAFLD, multivariate logistic regression modeling was undertaken. As shown in Table 4, rs72613567 TA/TA increased the risk

of fibrosis with an odds ratio (OR) of 2.93 [TA/TA vs. T/T, 95% confidence interval (CI): 1.20–7.17, p=0.019] for the additive model and an OR of 3.32 (TA/TA vs. T/T+T/TA, 95% CI: 1.39–7.91, p=0.007) for the recessive model after adjusting for age, sex, BMI, presence of diabetes, fasting glucose, triglycerides and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol. In contrast, the rs6531975 A allele appeared to have a protective impact on fibrosis, with an OR of 0.48 (A/A vs. G/G, 95% CI: 0.24–0.98, p=0.043) for the additive model and an OR of 0.62 (G/A+A/A vs. G/G, 95% CI: 0.40–0.94, p=0.025) for the dominant model after adjusting for age, sex, BMI and presence of diabetes.

Interaction of PNPLA3 and HSD17B13 variants

Next, we conducted interaction analysis for *HSD17B13* (rs72613567 and rs6531975) and *PNPLA3* (rs738409) variants for their impact on liver histology. For fibrosis, no interaction effects were observed between the two genes. In contrast, there was an interaction between rs6531975 and rs738409 with regard to hepatic steatosis (Fig. 1). For the rs738409 risk allele carriers (CG+GG), the proportion of severe steatosis was lower in patients with the rs6531975 A allele (G/A+A/A) compared to those with rs6531975 A allele (G/A+A/A) attenuated the risk effect of the rs738409

			HSD17B1	3 rs72	613567				HSD17B1	3 rs653	1975	
	T/	T (n=198)	T/TA (n=1	76)	[A/TA (n=45)	p-value	G/G	(n=209)	G/A (n=1	70) A	(/A (n=41)	p-value
Steatosis, n (%)						0.586						0.484
Mild steatosis: <2	96	(48.0%)	85 (48.3%)	, -	18 (40.0%)		7) 96 (7	15.9%)	86 (50.6%	1	7 (41.5%)	
Severe steatosis: <pre>>2</pre>	10	3 (52.0%)	91 (51.7%)	· N	27 (60.0%)		113	(54.1%)	84 (49.4%	2	4 (58.5%)	
Hepatocyte ballooning, n (%	(%)					0.226						0.401
Mild ballooning: <2	125	5 (63.1%)	118 (67.0%	() ;	24 (53.3%)		130	(62.2%)	107 (62.99	6) 3	0 (73.2%)	
Severe ballooning: =2	73	(36.9%)	58 (33.0%)	· v	21 (46.7%)		29 (3	37.8%)	63 (37.1%	1	1 (26.8%)	
Lobular inflammation, n (%						0.386						0.939
Mild inflammation: <2	163	3 (82.3%)	141 (80.1%	() ;	33 (73.3%)		169	(80.9%)	135 (79.49	6) 3	3 (80.5%)	
Severe inflammation: 2	2 35	(17.7%)	35 (19.9%)	,-	12 (26.7%)		40 (1	9.1%)	35 (20.6%	8	(19.5%)	
Presence of fibrosis, n (%)	135	5 (68.2%)	111 (63.1%	() ;	38 (84.4%)	0.023	150	(71.8%)	109 (64.19	6) 2	3 (56.1%)	0.082
Table 4. Association between HSE	017B13 v:	ariants and live	r histology fea	tures in C	hinese MAFLD pati	ients						
		Severe stea	tosis	S	evere balloon	ing	Sev	ere inflamm	nation	Pre	esence of fib	rosis
SNP	OR	95% CI	٩	OR	95% CI	٩	OR	95% CI	م	OR	95% CI	م
HSD17B13 rs72613567 [†]												
Additive model												
T/T	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I
T/TA	1.24	0.78-1.96	0.368	0.93	0.60-1.44	0.737	1.24	0.72-2.16	0.437	0.77	0.49–1.20	0.252
TA/TA	1.62	0.77-3.42	0.203	1.37	0.69–2.72	0.368	1.99	0.89-4.43	0.092	2.93	1.20-7.17	0.019
Dominant model												
T/T	ref.	Ι	I	ref.	Ι	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	Ι	I
T/TA+TA/TA	1.30	0.84–2.02	0.234	1.01	0.67-1.52	0.973	1.38	0.83–2.31	0.216	0.96	0.63–1.48	0.867
Recessive model												
T/T + T/TA	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I
TA/TA	1.46	0.72-2.98	0.292	1.42	0.74-2.73	0.295	1.80	0.85-3.83	0.127	3.32	1.39–7.91	0.007
HSD17B13 rs6531975 [‡]												
Additive model												
G/G	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I
G/A	0.69	0.44-1.08	0.104	0.95	0.62–1.45	0.802	0.94	0.56–1.60	0.830	0.65	0.42-1.02	0.063
A/A	0.91	0.43-1.94	0.809	0.59	0.28-1.24	0.164	0.84	0.35-2.00	0.690	0.48	0.24–0.98	0.043
Dominant model												
G/G	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I	ref.	I	I
G/A+A/A	0.73	0.48–1.11	0.138	0.87	0.58-1.30	0.496	0.92	0.56-1.52	0.751	0.62	0.40-0.94	0.025
Recessive model												

Table 3. Liver histology features of biopsy-confirmed MAFLD patients according to HSD17B13 genotypes

¹OR and 95% CI obtained by binary logistic regression analysis adjusted for age, sex, BMI, presence of diabetes, fasting glucose, triglycerides and HDL-cholesterol. ¹OR and 95% CI obtained by binary logistic regression analysis adjusted for age, sex, BMI, presence of diabetes. ref., reference.

Liu W.Y. et al: HSD17B13 variants and MAFLD

-0.123

0.30-1.16

ref. 0.59

0.726

0.37-1.98

ref. 0.86

-0.170

-0.29-1.24

ref. 0.60

-0.833

0.52-2.23

ref. 1.08

I

G/G+G/A A/A

ī

I

L



Fig. 1. Interaction of HSD17B13 rs6531975 and PNPLA3 rs738409 on liver steatosis. (A) Prevalence of mild steatosis and severe steatosis according to rs6531975 and rs738409 genotypes. (B) Interaction effect of rs6531975 and rs738409 on steatosis after adjusting for age, sex, BMI and presence of diabetes. Patients with the rs6531975 A allele (G/A+A/A) attenuated the risk effect of the rs738409 G allele (C/G+G/G) on steatosis, with an OR of 0.57 (95% CI: 0.34-0.96, p=0.034).

G allele (C/G+G/G) on steatosis, with an OR of 0.57 (95% CI: 0.34-0.96, p=0.034) after adjusting for age, sex, BMI and presence of diabetes (Fig. 1B). The interaction between rs72613567 and rs738409 on liver steatosis was also performed (Fig. 2); however, no effect was observed.

Discussion

We characterized the impact of HSD17B13 gene variants on histological features in a cohort of Han Chinese with MAFLD. This study has three key findings. First, we confirmed the *HSD17B13* region as a susceptibility locus for MAFLD-related fibrosis but extended these findings toward the identification of an inverse allelic direction of association as compared to that reported in Europeans. Second, the *HSD17B13* variants are only associated with fibrosis and not any other histological feature. Third, the *HSD17B13* variants modulate the effect of *PNPLA3* rs738409 on hepatic steatosis but no other histological features.

The association between *HSD17B13* variants and liver histological features seems to be complex, with multiple



Fig. 2. Interaction of HSD17B13 rs72613567 and PNPLA3 rs738409 on liver steatosis. (A) Prevalence of mild steatosis and severe steatosis according to rs72613567 and rs738409 genotypes. (B) Interaction effect of rs72613567 and rs738409 on steatosis after adjusting for age, sex, BMI and presence of diabetes. No interaction effect was observed between rs72613567 and rs738409.

suggested functional variants. Notably, in our cohort, the minor allele TA of the rs72613567 variant was related to an increased risk of fibrosis, representing an inverse association as compared to the results in European cohorts. Hence, if there is a shared causal variant across European and Chinese populations, it is unlikely to be rs72613567. In this regard, we observed a protective effect in the minor A allele carriers of the *HSD17B13* rs6531975 variant, but this is not in strong linkage disequilibrium with rs72613567. Thus, further fine-mapping studies in Han Chinese populations and comparison to other populations would be helpful to identify shared causal variants across different ethnicities.

The differential effect size and allele direction of variants discovered by GWAS between ethnicities is not uncommon. In one Chinese MAFLD cohort, researchers found that the *neurocan* (known as *NCAN*) rs2228603 T variant associated with a higher level of high-density lipoprotein,²¹ while it was positively related to liver steatosis in the USA population.²² Similarly, toll-like receptor 3 (known as *TLR3*) rs3775290^{23,24} and interferon lambda-3 (known as *IFNL3*) rs12979860^{25,26} variants in Chinese hepatocellular carcinoma populations showed opposite effects to those in non-Asian populations. Inconsistent results have also been observed in other Asian populations, such as among Japanese. For example, tolloid-like 1 (known as *TLL1*) rs17047200²⁷ and *MHC class I polypeptide-related chain A* (known as *MICA*) rs2596542²⁸ variants were suggested to have protective impacts on fibrosis and hepatocellular carcinoma in Liu W.Y. et al: HSD17B13 variants and MAFLD

Caucasians. The associations were inverse to those of a Japanese cohort.^{29,30} Besides, there are several MAFLD-related SNPs in Europeans for which there has been no association in Chinese populations.^{31–33} Along the same line, lower genetic prediction accuracies (between 1.6-4.9-fold lower) were observed in other ethnicities compared to Europeans.⁸ Hence, increasing the representation of diverse populations and studying other ethnicities has recently become a research priority to enhance understanding of the human genetic architecture and its translational implications.

The ethnic differences in the characteristics of patients with MAFLD might also contribute to the observed differences in the genetic findings. There is growing evidence, for example, that the MAFLD disease course in Asian populations is different to that in Caucasians. As an example, for the same BMI, there is a higher prevalence of MAFLD in Asians. Published reports also indicate that lean MAFLD accounts for 36.9% of cases in China,³ but only 17.3% of the total disease burden in the USA.³⁴ Differences in metabolic adaptation have been reported between lean and non-lean MAFLD patients, suggesting that lean fatty liver disease likely has a distinct pathophysiology.³⁵

Another intriguing aspect of this study is the lack of association found between HSD17B13 variants and other histological features. To date, the nature of the association between the rs72613567 allelic variant and the histological features of MAFLD, particularly steatosis, is unclear. Abul-Husn and colleagues¹⁰ suggested a lack of association between the rs72613567 TA variant and steatosis in human liver, consistent with the study of Pirola et al.11 However, a study by Ma et al.9 found a significant association with hepatic steatosis. Similarly, in animal and in vitro studies, inconsistent results have been reported for an effect of HSD17B13 on hepatic lipid accumulation. Abul-Husn et al.10 showed no differences in lipid accumulation according HSD17B13 isoforms. Similarly Ma et al.9 reported that HSD17B13 overexpression or knockout in HepG2 cells did not affect lipid content. On the other hand, Marion et al.36 noted hepatic steatosis in HSD17B13 knockout mice, whilst Su et al.37 observed steatosis in mice that overexpressed HSD17B13. Collectively, these results imply that HSD17B13 variants could have a direct impact on fibrosis rather than effects on steatosis. These findings may be associated with retinol metabolism, since retinol plays a crucial role in the activation and transformation of hepatic stellate cells to matrix secreting myofibroblasts and the development of hepatic fibrosis.³⁸ Since *HSD17B13* participates in the rate limiting step of retinol metabolism,9 the mutant in HSD17B13 might conceivably influence the process of fibrosis.

The interaction between *HSD17B13* and *PNPLA3* variants in MAFLD is also a subject of controversy.^{14,39} In this work, we noted an interaction between these variants with regard to steatosis, but not with other histological features. As *HS*-*D17B13* has been suggested as a potential therapeutic target for MAFLD and considering the growing concerns about the failure of phase 2 and 3 clinical trials in this disease^{40,41} that was at least partially attributed to clinical heterogeneity, our study highlights the importance of first understanding the functional basis of the various proposed genomic and other targets before therapeutic development.^{40,42} Collectively, our data support such an approach. The data from *HSD17B13*-knockout mice, in fact, suggest that HSD17B13 triggers steatosis and inflammation,³⁶ which is opposite to what has been reported in humans.

The present study has limitations. First, the sample size is modest. In case the observed opposite finding is due to the sample size, we performed a post-hoc power analysis. The power calculated for the model was 72%. It is close to but less than 80%. Considering the low proportion of the rs72613567 TA variant in the general population, we think it is acceptable. In addition, lack of a validation cohort from populations in other parts of China or those of Chinese ancestry living outside mainland China is another limitation.

In conclusion, the *HSD17B13* rs72613567 variant appears to be a risk variant for hepatic fibrosis in a Han Chinese MAFLD population, with a different direction for allelic association to that seen in Europeans.

Funding

This work was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (82070588), High Level Creative Talents from Department of Public Health in Zhejiang Province (S2032102600032) and Project of New Century 551 Talent Nurturing in Wenzhou. GT was supported in part by grants from the University School of Medicine of Verona (Verona, Italy). CDB was supported in part by the Southampton NIHR Biomedical Research Centre (IS-BRC-20004), UK. ME and JG were supported by the Robert W. Storr Bequest to the Sydney Medical Foundation, University of Sydney (Sydney, Australia) and the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia (NHMRC) Program (APP1053206, APP1149976) and Project (APP1107178 and APP1108422) grants.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Study concept and design (WYL, ME, JG, MHZ), acquisition of data (HLM, LJT, GL, PWZ), pathology analysis (XDW), drafting of the manuscript (WYL, ME, JG, KIZ, RSR), critical revision of the manuscript (ME, JG, GT, CDB), statistical analysis (WYL, ME, MZL), study supervision (JG, MHZ), guarantor of the article (MHZ).

References

- EASL-EASD-EASO Clinical Practice Guidelines for the management of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. J Hepatol 2016; 64:1388–1402. doi: 10.1016/j. jhep.2015.11.004.
- [2] Younossi ZM, Koenig AB, Abdelatif D, Fazel Y, Henry L, Wymer M. Global epidemiology of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease-Meta-analytic assessment of prevalence, incidence, and outcomes. Hepatology 2016; 64: 73–84. doi: 10.1002/ hep.28431.
- [3] Zhou F, Zhou J, Wang W, Zhang XJ, Ji YX, Zhang P, et al. Unexpected rapid increase in the burden of NAFLD in China from 2008 to 2018: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Hepatology 2019; 70:1119–1133. doi:10.1002/ hep.30702.
- [4] Masuoka HC, Chalasani N. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: an emerging threat to obese and diabetic individuals. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2013;1281:106– 122. doi:10.1111/nyas.12016.
- [5] Buzzetti E, Pinzani M, Tsochatzis EA. The multiple-hit pathogenesis of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). Metabolism 2016;65:1038–1048. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2015.12.012.
- [6] Eslam M, George J. Genetic contributions to NAFLD: leveraging shared genetics to uncover systems biology. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020;17:40–52. doi:10.1038/s41575-019-0212-0.
- [7] Eslam M, Valenti L, Romeo S. Genetics and epigenetics of NAFLD and NASH: Clinical impact. J Hepatol 2018;68:268–279. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2017.09. 003.
- [8] Martin AR, Kanai M, Kamatani Y, Okada Y, Neale BM, Daly MJ. Clinical use of current polygenic risk scores may exacerbate health disparities. Nat Genet 2019;51:584–591. doi:10.1038/s41588-019-0379-x.
 [9] Ma Y, Belyaeva OV, Brown PM, Fujita K, Valles K, Karki S, *et al.* 17-Beta
- [9] Ma Y, Belyaeva OV, Brown PM, Fujita K, Valles K, Karki S, et al. 17-Beta hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 13 is a hepatic retinol dehydrogenase associated with histological features of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Hepatology 2019;69:1504–1519. doi:10.1002/hep.30350.
- [10] Abul-Husn NS, Cheng X, Li AH, Xin Y, Schurmann C, Stevis P, et al. A

protein-truncating HSD17B13 variant and protection from chronic liver disease. N Engl J Med 2018; 378:1096–1106. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1712191. [11] Pirola CJ, Garaycoechea M, Flichman D, Arrese M, San Martino J, Gazzi C,

- et al. Splice variant rs72613567 prevents worst histologic outcomes in pa tients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. J Lipid Res 2019; 60: 176-185. doi: 10.1194/jlr.P089953.
- [12] Scheiner B, Stättermayer AF, Schwabl P, Bucsics T, Paternostro R, Bauer D, et al. Impact of HSD17B13 rs72613567 genotype on hepatic decompensation and mortality in patients with portal hypertension. Liver Int 2020;40:393-404. doi:10.1111/liv.14304.
- [13] Kallwitz E, Tayo BO, Kuniholm MH, Daviglus M, Zeng D, Isasi CR, et al. Association of HSD17B13 rs72613567:TA with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in Hispanics/Latinos. Liver Int 2020;40:889-893. doi:10.1111/ liv.14387.
- [14] Stickel F, Lutz P, Buch S, Nischalke HD, Silva I, Rausch V, et al. Genetic variation in HSD17B13 reduces the risk of developing cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma in alcohol misusers. Hepatology 2020; 72:88–102. doi:10.1002/ hep. 30996.
- [15] Eslam M, Newsome PN, Sarin SK, Anstee QM, Targher G, Romero-Gomez M, et al. A new definition for metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease: An international expert consensus statement. J Hepatol 2020; 73:
- disease: An international expert consensus statement. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 202–209. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.03.039.
 [16] Liu WY, Zheng KI, Pan XY, Ma HL, Zhu PW, Wu XX, et al. Effect of PNPLA3 polymorphism on diagnostic performance of various noninvasive markers for diagnosing and staging nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 35:1057–1064. doi:10.1111/jgh.14894.
 [17] Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and beta-cell function from facting plasma losses.
- from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. Diabetologia 1985;28:412-419. doi:10.1007/BF00280883.
- [18] American Diabetes Association. Improving care and promoting health in populations: Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes-2020. Diabetes Care 2020; 43: S7-S13. doi: 10.2337/dc20-S001
- [19] Kleiner DE, Brunt EM, Van Natta M, Behling C, Contos MJ, Cummings OW, et al. Design and validation of a histological scoring system for nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Hepatology 2005; 41: 1313-1321. doi: 10.1002/ hep.20701.
- [20] Auton A, Brooks LD, Durbin RM, Garrison EP, Kang HM, Korbel JO, et al. A global reference for human genetic variation. Nature 2015; 526:68–74. doi: 10.1038/nature15393.
- [21] Wu MJ, Yuan C, Lu LL, An BO, Xuan SY, Xin YN, Role of NCAN rs2228603 polymorphism in the incidence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease control study. Lipids Health Dis 2016;15:207. doi:10.1186/s12944-016-0367-4.
- [22] Hernaez R, McLean J, Lazo M, Brancati FL, Hirschhorn JN, Borecki IB, et al. Association between variants in or near PNPLA3, GCKR, and PPP1R3B a) Association between variants in or hear PAPEAS, GCKR, and PPPTRSB with ultrasound-defined steatosis based on data from the third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013;11:1183–1190.e2. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2013.02.011.
 [23] Huang X, Li H, Wang J, Huang C, Lu Y, Qin X, et al. Genetic polymorphisms in Toll-like receptor 3 gene are associated with the risk of hepatitis B virus related liver diseases in a Chinese penulation. Cons. 2015;569:219, 224
- related liver diseases in a Chinese population. Gene 2015;569:218-224. doi:10.1016/j.gene.2015.05.054.
- [24] Sghaier I, Zidi S, Mouelhi L, Ghazoueni E, Brochot E, Almawi WY, et al. TLR3 and TLR4 SNP variants in the liver disease resulting from hepatitis B virus and hepatitis C virus infection. Br J Biomed Sci 2019; 76: 35–41. doi: 10.1080/09674845.2018.1547179.
- [25] Hou W, Qiao K, Huo Z, Du Y, Wang C, Syn WK. Association of IFNL3 rs12979860 polymorphism with HCV-related hepatocellular carcinoma susceptibility in a Chinese population. Clin Exp Gastroenterol 2019; 12: 433-

439. doi: 10.2147/CEG.S206194.

- [26] Buivydiene A, Liakina V, Kashuba E, Norkuniene J, Jokubauskiene S, Gi-neikiene E, et al. Impact of the uridine-cytidine kinase like-1 protein and IL28B rs12979860 and rs8099917 SNPs on the development of hepato-
- cellular carcinoma in cirrotic chronic hepatitis C patients-A pilot study. Medicina (Kaunas) 2018;54:67. doi:10.3390/medicina54050067.
 [27] John M, Metwally M, Mangia A, Romero-Gomez M, Berg T, Sheridan D, *et al.* TLL1 rs17047200 increases the risk of fibrosis progression in caucasian patients with chronic hepatitis C. Gastroenterology. 2017; 153: 1448-1449. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.04.056.
- [28] Large CM, Bibert S, Dufour JF, Cellerai C, Cerny A, Heim MH, et al. Compar-ative genetic analyses point to HCP5 as susceptibility locus for HCV-associ-ated hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2013;59:504–509. doi: 10.1016/j. ihep.2013.04.032
- [29] Kumar V, Kato N, Urabe Y, Takahashi A, Muroyama R, Hosono N, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies a susceptibility locus for HCV-induced hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Genet 2011;43:455-458. doi: 10.1038/ng.809
- [30] Matsurra K, Sawai H, Ikeo K, Ogawa S, Iio E, Isogawa M, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies TLL1 variant associated with development of hepatocellular carcinoma after eradication of hepatitis C virus infection. Gas-
- Troenterology 2017;152:1383–1394. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2017.01.041.
 Yuan C, Lu L, An B, Jin W, Dong Q, Xin Y, *et al.* Association between LYPLAL1 rs12137855 polymorphism with ultrasound-defined non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in a Chinese Han population. Hepat Mon 2015; 15: e33155. doi: 10.5812/hepatmon.33155.
- [32] Peng XE, Chen FL, Liu W, Hu Z, Lin X. Lack of association between SREBF-1c gene polymorphisms and risk of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in a
- Chinese Han population. Sci Rep 2016;6:32110. doi:10.1038/srep32110.
 [33] Niu TH, Jiang M, Xin YN, Jiang XJ, Lin ZH, Xuan SY. Lack of association between apolipoprotein C3 gene polymorphisms and risk of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in a Chinese Han population. World J Gastroenterol

- ic fatty liver disease in a Chinese Han population. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 3655–3662. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i13.3655.
 [34] Younossi ZM, Stepanova M, Negro F, Hallaji S, Younossi Y, Lam B, et al. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in lean individuals in the United States. Medicine (Baltimore) 2012; 91:319–327. doi: 10.1097/MD.0b013e3182779d49.
 [35] Chen F, Esmaili S, Rogers GB, Bugianesi E, Petta S, Marchesini G, et al. Lean NAFLD: A distinct entity shaped by differential metabolic adaptation. Hepatology 2020; 71:1213–1227. doi: 10.1002/hep.30908.
 [36] Adam M, Heikelä H, Sobolewski C, Portius D, Mäki-Jouppila J, Mehmood A, et al. Hydroxysteroid (17B) dehydrogenase 13 deficiency triggers hepatic steatosis and inflammation in mice. FASEB J 2018; 32:3434–3447. doi:10.1096/fj.201700914R.
- doi: 10.1096/fj.201700914R.
 [37] Su W, Wang Y, Jia X, Wu W, Li L, Tian X, *et al.* Comparative proteomic study reveals 17β-HSD13 as a pathogenic protein in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2014; 111: 11437–11442. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1410741111.
- [38] Puche JE, Saiman Y, Friedman SL. Hepatic stellate cells and liver fibrosis.
- [38] Puche JE, Salman Y, Friedman SL. Hepatic stellate dells and liver hibrosis. Compr Physiol 2013;3:1473–1492. doi:10.1002/cphy.c120035.
 [39] Bellan M, Colletta C, Barbaglia MN, Salmi L, Clerici R, Mallela VR, et al. Severity of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in type 2 diabetes mellitus: Relationship between nongenetic factors and PNPLA3/HSD17B13 polymor-phisms. Diabetes Metab J 2019;43:700–710. doi:10.4093/dmj.2018.0201.
 [40] Datzi W, Ericdman SL. Why da company NASE triate fail 2 contrapropriate
- [40] Ratziu V, Friedman SL. Why do so many NASH trials fail? Gastroenterology 2020; doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.05.046. [41] Eslam M, George J. Genetic insights for drug development in NAFLD. Trends Pharmacol Sci 2019;40:506–516. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2019.05.002.
- [42] Eslam M, Sanyal AJ, George J. MAFLD: A consensus-driven proposed no-menclature for metabolic associated fatty liver disease. Gastroenterology 2020;158:1999–2014.e1. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2019.11.312.

Original Article



Association of LDLR rs1433099 with the Risk of NAFLD and CVD in Chinese Han Population

Yi Han^{1,2}, Yongshuo Zhang³, Shousheng Liu⁴, Guangxia Chen², Linlin Cao² and Yongning Xin^{1*}

¹Department of Infectious Disease, Qingdao Municipal Hospital, Qingdao, Shandong, China; ²Department of Gastroenterology, The First People's Hospital of Xuzhou, Xuzhou Municipal Hospital Affiliated to Xuzhou Medical University, Xuzhou, Jiangsu, China; ³Administrative Management Office, The Affiliated Hospital of Xuzhou Medical University, Xuzhou, Jiangsu, China; ⁴Clinical Research Center, Qingdao Municipal Hospital, Qingdao, Shandong, China

Received: 13 December 2020 | Revised: 1 February 2021 | Accepted: 7 February 2021 | Published: 11 March 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: Recent genome-wide association studies have shown that low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR) rs1433099 polymorphism is associated with cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk in many countries. However, the association of LDLR rs1433099 with CVD in China has not been reported yet. There are no studies on LDLR rs1433099 and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) as well. The purpose of this study was to investigate whether LDLR rs1433099 is related to CVD or NAFLD in the Chinese population. Methods: LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism was genotyped in 507 individuals, including 140 healthy controls, 79 NAFLD patients, 185 CVD patients, and 103 patients with NAFLD combined with CVD. The expression of LDLR was tested by the sequence detection system, and clinical parameters were assessed by biochemical tests and physical examination. Results: The genotype distribution of LDLR rs1433099 was not statistically different among the NAFLD group, the CVD group, the combined group, and the healthy control group (p>0.05). There was no significant correlation of LDLR rs1433099 genotypic distribution or allele frequency and the risk of NAFLD, CVD or NAFLD combined with CVD (p>0.05). In the CVD group, T allele carriers had higher alkaline phosphatase and gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase than non-carriers (p<0.05). **Conclusions:** Our study demonstrated that the LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism is not a risk factor of NAFLD. The LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism may increase the risk of CVD through a mechanism involving alkaline phosphatase and gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase.

Citation of this article: Han Y, Zhang Y, Liu S, Chen G, Cao L, Xin Y. Association of LDLR rs1433099 with the risk of NAFLD and CVD in Chinese Han population. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):203-209. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00 163.

Introduction

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is becoming the most common chronic liver disease. The prevalence of NAFLD is constantly increasing, rising from 15% in 2005 to 25% in 2018.¹ Approximately 27% of adults in Asia suffer from NAFLD, the rate of which is even higher in the Middle East and South America, with an estimated prevalence of 32% and 31% respectively.¹ It was estimated in 2016 that the annual burden of NAFLD-related cases was \$103 billion in the USA and 35 billion in four European countries per year.²

NAFLD consists of a broad spectrum of fatty liver disease, ranging from simple fatty infiltration in >5% of hepatocytes (steatosis), fatty infiltration plus inflammation, fibrosis, and ultimately cirrhosis, ending with liver failure and hepatocellular carcinoma.³ NAFLD is in close relationship with type 2 diabetes mellitus, obesity, and metabolic syndrome.⁴ Younossi et al.1 estimated that of all patients that have developed non-alcoholic steatohepatitis in the USA, 82% are obese, 48% have type 2 diabetes mellitus, 82% get hyperlipidemia, 76% are diagnosed with metabolic syndrome, and 70% suffer from hypertension. Biopsy remains the gold-standard for assessing the progression of NAFLD, but its side effects keep many patients away, especially in the early stage of fatty liver disease. The most commonly used biomarker of chronic liver disease to evaluate the function of the liver is alanine transaminase (ALT), while it has a low specificity.5

With the development of the genome-wide association studies, many gene loci modulating metabolism have been demonstrated to influence the risk of diseases.⁶ *PNPLA3* and *TM6SF2* were of the first genes to be related to NAFLD.^{7,8} The low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR) is a widely distributed transmembrane glycoprotein regulating cholesterol homeostasis. Cells can internalize lipoprotein ligands, including chylomicrons, low-density lipoprotein (LDL), intermediatedensity lipoprotein, or very-LDL mediated by LDL, facilitating cholesterol utilization.⁹ The gene for LDLR is located at 19p13.1–13.3 and spans 45 kb, including 18 exons and 17 introns.¹⁰ Early studies showed that mutations in LDLR can cause familial hypercholesterolemia, an autosomal dominant

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00163 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Keywords: LDLR rs1433099; C44857T; CVD; NAFLD; Gene polymorphism.

Abbreviations: ALP, alkaline phosphatase; ALT, alanine transaminase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; BMI, body mass index; CVD, cardiovascular disease; FBG, fasting blood glucose; GGT, gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase: HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL, low-density lipoprotein; LDL-C, lowdensity lipoprotein cholesterol; LDLR, low-density lipoprotein receptor; NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; PCR, polymerase chain reaction; TC, total cholesterol; TG, triglyceride.

^{*}Correspondence to: Yongning Xin, Department of Infectious Disease, Qingdao Municipal Hospital, 1 Jiaozhou Road, Qingdao, Shandong 266011, China. ORCID: http://orcid.org/0000-0002-3692-7655. Tel: +86-532-82789463, Fax: +86-532-85968434, E-mail: xinyongning@163.com

disorder characterized by severe hypercholesterolemia.¹¹

C44857T (rs1433099) is a single nucleotide polymorphism within the 5' region of the 3' untranslated region of LDLR.¹² Polisecki *et al.*¹³ found that carriers of the T allele at the C44857T locus had significantly lower levels of LDL-C, suggesting it as a decisive pathogenic factor of NAFLD and cardiovascular disease (CVD). However, the relationship between LDLR rs1433099 and NAFLD is still unknown. It remains unclear whether LDLR rs1433099 affects CVD risk in the Chinese population. Our study aimed to investigate whether LDLR rs1433099 is associated with NAFLD or CVD in the Chinese population.

Methods

Subjects

This study was permitted by the hospital ethical committee of Qingdao Municipal Hospital (Qingdao, China), following the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki and its appendices.¹⁴ The study selected 367 in-patients of Qingdao Municipal Hospital from January 2018 to September 2019, including 79 NAFLD patients (NAFLD group), 185 CVD patients (CVD group), and 103 patients with NAFLD combined with CVD (NAFLD combined with CVD group, the combined group). NAFLD patients were selected from the Department of Gastroenterology; CVD patients and NAFLD combined with CVD patients were selected from the Department of Cardiology. At the same time, 140 healthy controls were selected from the Health Examination Center of Qingdao Municipal Hospital. All individuals were unrelated, ethnically Chinese Han adults.

The diagnosis of NAFLD met the standards of the "Guidelines for Prevention and Treatment of Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease"¹⁵ and was confirmed by β-ultrasonography. CVD was diagnosed by coronary angiography of the coronary artery or its branches. Excluded were patients with alcoholic hepatitis, viral or autoimmune hepatitis, drug-induced hepatitis, acute fatty liver of pregnancy, and other causes of liver disease, as well as aortic dissection, atrial fibrillation, rheumatic immune disease, cardiomyopathy, aortic arteritis, etc. that may cause secondary CVD. Healthy controls were confirmed by biochemical indicators combined with findings from ultrasound examination.

Specimen and data collection

After 12 hours of fasting, 8 mL of venous blood was collected routinely into two EDTA anti-coagulant tubes (designated as A and B respectively), with 4 mL in each. Tube A was used to detect biochemical indexes, including ALT, aspartate aminotransferase (AST), fasting blood glucose (FBG), triglycerides (TG), total cholesterol (TC), high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), alkaline phosphatase (ALP) and gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT). Tube B was centrifuged and stored at -80 °C for genotyping. The basic information, such as name, sex, and age of the subjects, was gathered by a standard questionnaire. Height and body mass was measured with professional instruments, and the body mass index (BMI) was calculated.

Genotyping

Genomic DNA was isolated from peripheral blood using a purification kit (Bio Miao Biological Technology, Beijing,

China). The rs1433099 polymorphism of LDLR was detected by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) using the following primers designed and synthesized for LDLR polymorphism: 5'-ACGTTGGATGAATGATGCCACTTCCCAGAG-3', 5'-ACGTTGGATGAAGGTAACCGGGTGTCTCAG-3'. PCR amplification was performed under the following conditions: 5 m at 94 °C, then 45 cycles before denaturation at 94 °C for 20 s, annealing at 56 °C for 30 s, and elongation for 1 m at 72 °C. For direct DNA sequencing, the ABI Prism sequence detection system ABI veriti-384 (Foster City, CA, USA) was applied for the assay of LDLR genotypes. The average genotype call rate was above 95% and the genotype concordance rate of blind replicates was above 99%.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was carried out using SPSS Statistics software, version 24.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). When comparing the general clinical data among the four groups, the count data were compared by the χ^2 test. The measurement data, not in accordance with normality and homogeneity of variance by Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, were expressed as median (quartile), compared by Kruskal-Wallis H test. For indexes with statistical differences by rank-sum test, the results were corrected by Bonferroni correction. The χ^2 test was used to analyze whether the distribution of LDLR rs1433099 genotypes conformed to the law of Hardy-Weinberg genetic equilibrium to avoid the lack of population representativeness. The χ^2 test was used to analyze the differences of LDLR rs1433099 genotype distribution and allele frequency among the four groups. Logistic regression analysis was performed to analyze the relationship between polymorphism and disease risk. Student's t-test, Kruskal-Wallis test, and rank-sum test were used to evaluate the association of LDLR rs1433099 genotypic distribution with clinical characteristics. A p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Clinical characteristics of the individuals

We investigated 507 individuals in total. Table 1 shows the clinical characteristics and serum lipid levels of the subjects as well as comparisons of groups in sex (χ^2 test) and other clinical parameters (Kruskal-Wallis test). NAFLD vs. control group: BMI, ALT, TG, GGT, and FBG of the NAFLD group are higher than those of the control group, while age is lower than that of the control group $(Z/=3.053 \sim 17.418)$, p<0.05). CVD vs. control group: age, ALT, TC, GGT, ALP, and FBG of the CVD group are higher than those of the control group, while TG, HDL-C, and LDL-C are lower than those of the control group (/Z/=2.828~10.768, p<0.05). Combined group vs. control group: age, BMI, ALT, TC, GGT, ALP, and FBG of the combined group are higher than those of the control group, while TG, HDL-C, and LDL-C of the combined group are lower than those of the control group (/Z/=3.065~11.713, p<0.05). Combined group vs. NAFLD group: age, ALP, and FBG of the combined group are higher than those of the NAFLD group, while TG, HDL-C, and LDL-C are lower than those of the NAFLD group (/Z)=3.685-9.803, p<0.05).

LDLR rs1433099 genotypes and allele distribution

The genotype distribution of the LDLR rs1433099 corre-
	Control, n=140	NAFLD, n=79	CVD, n=185	Combined, n=103	p,*	p_2^*	p_3^*	p_4^*
Sex, M/F	60/80	57/22	120/65	67/36	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.001	0.308
Age, years	52.5 (42–59)	43 (39–45)	67 (60–76)	62 (56–67)	< 0.001	< 0.001	<0.001	<0.001
BMI, kg/m ²	23.71 (21.26–25.95)	26.26 (23.44–28.09)	24.54 (22.52–26.72)	25.26 (23.78–26.77)	< 0.001	0.214	<0.001	1.000
ALT, U/L	17.79 (12.51–23.68)	25.82 (21.71–32.33)	21.71 (15.04–32.02)	22.63 (15.64–32.78)	< 0.001	0.001	0.004	0.098
AST, U/L	20.75 (17.71–24.84)	21.19 (18.31–24.05)	21.84 (17.09–33.68)	22.09 (16.83-32.46)	I	I	I	I
TG, mmol/L	5.11 (4.60-5.72)	5.99 (5.34–6.17)	4.47 (3.78–5.37)	4.27 (3.77–5.55)	< 0.001	< 0.001	<0.001	<0.001
TC, mmol/L	1.12 (0.87–1.57)	1.03 (1.03–1.59)	1.33 (0.96–1.83)	1.39 (0.94–2.17)	0.937	0.028	0.013	1.000
HDL-C, mmol/L	1.29 (1.05–1.50)	1.21 (1.08–1.35)	1.01 (0.85–1.16)	1.05 (0.88–1.19)	1.000	< 0.001	<0.001	<0.001
LDL-C, mmol/L	3.06 (2.65–3.62)	3.27 (2.88–3.59)	2.66 (2.08–3.33)	2.53 (2.12–3.40)	0.853	< 0.001	0.002	<0.001
GGT, U/L	19.90 (14.96–30.26)	30.63 (21.21–49.62)	27.19 (19.14–44.29)	26.43 (18.88–38.98)	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.002	0.292
ALP, U/L	70.26 (58.89–83.81)	66.17 (55.65–81.47)	82.90 (64.86–107.72)	81.09 (73.51–98.01)	1.000	< 0.001	<0.001	<0.001
FBG, mmol/L	4.51 (4.00–5.15)	4.83 (4.70–4.96)	5.23 (4.55–6.75)	5.48 (4.81–6.47)	0.014	< 0.001	<0.001	0.001
P ₁ , NAFLD vs. control; F *All p-values are Bonfer Abbreviations: NAFLD, r 4DL-C bith density ling	2, CVD vs. control; P ₃ , Combined roni corrected. Jon-alcoholic fatty liver disease;	l vs. control; P ₄ , Combined vs. N CVD, cardiovascular disease; BN	AFLD. II. body mass index; ALT, alanine. GT_ ramma culutamul transcardid:	transaminase; AST, aspartate a	minotransfera	se; TG, triglyc	eride; TC, tot	al cholesterol;
יוטריט, וווטו מטווטייט וועי	או מנפוון מומוכזני מי, בער כי יכייי	action of the proprietion of the	סו, שמווווש-שושונייטי יישיאראייאי	ייססי עדוי מוצמוווס הויסהוימימיסי י	ביין מייייות ג	and graces.		

Table 1. Clinical characteristics of individuals in the four study groups

Association of LDLR rs1433099 genotypic distribution and allele frequency with the risk of NAFLD and CVD

Table 3 shows the unconditional logistic regression model analysis for genotypes and alleles of rs1433099. There is no significant correlation between LDLR rs1433099 genotypic distribution or allele frequency for the risk of NĀFLD, CVD or NAFLD combined with CVD (p>0.05). We observed no significant difference after adjustment for age, sex, and BMI (p>0.05).

Association of LDLR rs1433099 genotypic distribution with clinical characteristics

Table 4 shows clinical characteristics in LDLR rs1433099 T carriers and non-carriers. Statistical analysis indicates no significant difference between the T-carriers and non-carriers among all subjects (p > 0.05). Further analysis among the three genotypes suggests no statistical difference as well (Table 5; p>0.05). Analysis of clinical characteristics of LDLR rs1433099 in each group shows that T-carriers have higher ALP and GGT than non-carriers in the CVD group (Table 6; p<0.05).

Discussion

LDLR is a cell-surface receptor that removes excessive LDL from plasma and maintains the circulating cholesterol level.¹⁶ LDLR is closely related to metabolic syndrome.¹⁷ In the whole population, 0.2-0.5% of people have heterozygous mutations in LDLR.18

Recently, international experts reached a consensus recommending a change in name from NAFLD to metabolic (dysfunction)-associated fatty liver disease,19 emphasizing it as a consequence of metabolic syndrome. Lipotoxicity is the initial factor in NAFLD development. Former studies showed that LDLR rs1433099 mutation can induce dyslipidemia,^{12,13,20} suggesting that it may influence the risk of NAFLD. We explored the relationship between LDLR rs1433099 and NAFLD for the first time. But this research shows no association for LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism with the incidence of NAFLD.

LDLR also has a close relationship with the development of atherosclerosis.^{21,22} Abnormal LDLR alleles in the human manifest as familial hypercholesterolemia, with dramatically increased risk of CVD.^{9,18} The severity of atherosclerosis is in correlation with the level and activity of liver I DI R.²³

Previously, Anand et al.24 conducted the INTERHEART case-control study, which included 8,795 individuals of European, South Asian, Arab, Iranian, and Nepalese origin. The investigators found that LDLR rs1433099 is associated with a lower apolipoprotein B/A1 ratio, an indicator proportional to the narrowness of coronary artery (p=0.0022). No direct correlation between LDLR rs1433099 and myocardial infarction was found. Takeuchi et al.20 investigated the relationship of LDLR rs1433099 and the risk of CVD in Japan from 12,066 individuals. Their study indicated a strong as-

Han Y. et al: LDLR rs1433099 and NAFLD, CVD

		Control, n=140	NAFLD, <i>n</i> =79	CVD, <i>n</i> =185	Combined, n=103
Genotypes	СС	70 (50.00%)	43 (54.43%)	96 (51.89%)	62 (60.19%)
	СТ	62 (44.29%)	30 (37.97%)	78 (42.16%)	33 (32.04%)
	TT	8 (5.71%)	6 (7.59%)	11 (5.95%)	8 (7.77%)
Alleles	С	202 (72.14%)	116 (73.42%)	270 (72.97%)	157 (76.21%)
	Т	78 (27.86%)	42 (26.58%)	100 (27.03%)	49 (23.79%)

Table 2. Correlation of the rs1433099 polymorphism in the LDLR gene with NAFLD and CVD

Abbreviations: NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; CVD, cardiovascular disease.

Table 3. LDLR rs1433099 genotypes, alleles, and risk of NAFLD and CVD

		NAFLD vs. co	ntrol	CVD vs. cont	rol	Combined vs. c	ontrol	Combined vs. NA	FLD
		OR (95% CI)	p *	OR (95% CI)	p *	OR (95% CI)	p *	OR (95% CI)	p *
Gen	otypes								
	СС	1	0.529	1	0.735	1	0.116	1	0.436
	CT+TT	0.84 (0.48–1.46)		0.93 (0.60–1.44)		0.66 (0.40–1.11)		0.79 (0.44–1.43)	
Alle	le								
	С	1	0.774	1	0.814	1	0.313	1	0.542
	Т	0.94 (0.60–1.46)		0.96 (0.68–1.36)		0.81 (0.53–1.22)		0.862 (0.535–1.389)	
Adjı Gen	usted lotypes								
	CC	1	0.273	1	0.450	1	0.198	1	0.358
	CT+TT	0.68 (0.34–1.35)		0.80 (0.45–1.42)		0.67 (0.37–1.23)		0.43 (0.07–2.64)	
Alle	le								
	С	1	0.722	1	0.340	1	0.344	1	0.444
	Т	0.91 (0.53–1.55)		0.81 (0.52–1.26)		0.79 (0.49–1.28)		0.571 (0.136–2.401)	

*All p-values are Bonferroni corrected.

Abbreviations: NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; CVD, cardiovascular disease; OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval.

sociation of LDLR rs1433099 genotype with the risk of CVD $(p=2.1\times10^{-7})$. However, clinical parameters between our study and the Japanese study did not show a significant difference. The inconsistent results between this study and the

previous study may be contributed by the smaller sample size and differences in region and ethnicity. Our data indicate that LDLR rs1433099 T-carriers have

higher ALP and GGT than non-carriers in the CVD group.

Table 4. Clinical characteristics of LDLR rs1433099 T carriers and non-carriers

	CC, <i>n</i> =271	CT+TT, <i>n</i> =236	p
Sex, M/F	154/117	150/86	0.123
Age, years	57.84 ± 14.02	57.44±13.68	0.743
BMI, kg/m ²	24.97 (22.53–27.14)	24.67 (22.86–26.47)	0.385
ALT, U/L	21.71 (15.49–30.21)	20.92 (14.80–31.92)	0.952
AST, U/L	21.19 (18.01–25.83)	22.02 (18.17–27.59)	0.375
TG, mmol/L	4.99±1.18	4.87±1.20	0.252
TC, mmol/L	1.30 (0.96–1.86)	1.26 (0.90–1.76)	0.434
HDL-C, mmol/L	1.10 (0.94–1.31)	1.12 (0.94–1.29)	0.962
LDL-C, mmol/L	2.90 (2.33–3.45)	2.94 (2.28–3.46)	0.683
GGT, U/L	25.21 (17.97–38.14)	26.74 (18.50-42.04)	0.526
ALP, U/L	74.59 (61.30–91.52)	79.38 (64.15–97.37)	0.052
FBG, mmol/L	4.91 (4.55–5.72)	4.97 (4.49–5.98)	0.530

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; ALT, alanine transaminase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; TG, triglyceride; TC, total cholesterol; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; GGT, gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; ALP, alkaline phosphatase; FBG, fasting blood glucose.

Han Y. et al: LDLR rs1433099 and NAFLD, CVD

Table 5.	Analysis of	clinical o	characteristics	for LDLR	rs1433099	C/T	genotypes
----------	-------------	------------	-----------------	----------	-----------	-----	-----------

	CC, <i>n</i> =271	CT, <i>n</i> =203	TT, <i>n</i> =33	p
Sex, M/F	154/117	127/76	23/10	0.225
Age, years	59 (46–67)	59 (46–66)	60 (51–68)	0.556
BMI, kg/m ²	24.87±3.35	24.70±3.24	24.85 ± 2.95	0.850
ALT, U/L	21.71 (15.49–30.21)	20.88 (15.21–32.33)	21.67 (13.28–30.21)	0.947
AST, U/L	21.19 (18.01–25.83)	22.04 (18.15–28.09)	21.19 (17.95–25.43)	0.653
TG, mmol/L	4.99±1.18	4.88±1.19	4.78±1.30	0.466
TC, mmol/L	1.30 (0.96–1.86)	1.25 (0.90–1.79)	1.41 (0.92–1.67)	0.601
HDL-C, mmol/L	1.10 (0.94–1.31)	1.12 (0.95–1.29)	1.01 (0.88–1.32)	0.678
LDL-C, mmol/L	2.90 (2.33–3.45)	2.96 (2.29–3.45)	2.93 (2.22–3.64)	0.918
GGT, U/L	25.21 (17.97–38.14)	26.53 (18.49–42.97)	29.46 (18.51–38.91)	0.818
ALP, U/L	74.59 (61.30–91.52)	80.28 (63.92–98.34)	78.06 (65.18–92.93)	0.148
FBG, mmol/L	4.91 (4.55–5.72)	4.95 (4.47–5.84)	5.00 (4.63–6.51)	0.552

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; ALT, alanine transaminase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; TG, triglyceride; TC, total cholesterol; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; GGT, gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; ALP, alkaline phosphatase; FBG, fasting blood glucose.

Numerous studies have revealed the association of CVD with ALP and GGT. A cross-sectional research study including 5,995 individuals found that elevated serum ALP is correlated with peripheral arterial disease.²⁵ A Korean study including 3,091 participants indicated an independently positive relationship of ALP with carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity, a surrogate marker for arterial stiffness.²⁶ Many studies have shown that GGT is correlated with traditional risk factors for CVD, such as TC, LDL-C, glucose, insulin, BMI, etc.^{27–32} Further studies showed that higher GGT may increase cardiovascular mortality,^{33–38} and is an independent predictor for future cardiovascular mortality.^{39,40} Even within the normal range, higher GGT is associated with CVD risk factors,^{41–44} suggesting GGT as a superior marker for predicting CVD risk.⁴⁵ Kunutsor *et al.*⁴⁶ performed a meta-analysis including 20 GGT-related studies and 4 ALP-related

Table 6.	Analysis of a	clinical	characteristics	in LDLR	rs1433099	T carri-
ers and n	on-carriers	of each	group			

	p _{Control} *	P _{NAFLD} *	p _{CVD} *
Age, years	0.608	0.847	0.532
BMI, kg/m ²	0.512	0.456	0.701
ALT, U/L	0.376	0.276	0.524
AST, U/L	0.497	0.267	0.349
TG, mmol/L	0.563	0.477	0.157
TC, mmol/L	0.522	0.701	0.957
HDL-C, mmol/L	0.582	0.619	0.595
LDL-C, mmol/L	0.170	0.400	0.392
GGT, U/L	0.179	0.929	0.002#
ALP, U/L	0.181	0.370	0.024#
FBG, mmol/L	0.488	0.228	0.312

*Significance of each group comparing CT+TT and CC individuals.

#T carriers have higher ALP and GGT in the CVD group.

Abbreviations: NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; CVD, cardiovascular disease; BMI, body mass index; ALT, alanine transaminase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; TG, triglyceride; TC, total cholesterol; HDL-C, high-density lipo protein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; GGT, gammaglutamyl transpeptidase; ALP, alkaline phosphatase; FBG, fasting blood glucose. studies, and found that baseline levels of ALP and GGT are each positively related to CVD risk. Recently, a dose-response meta-analysis including 23 studies with 1,067,922 participants revealed a direct relationship between ALP and GGT levels and the risk of CVD mortality.⁴⁷ While the specific mechanisms remain unclear for the moment, increasing evidence has demonstrated that ALP and GGT can promote CVD by facilitating oxidative stress and vascular calcification.^{48,49}

We can conclude that LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism may increase the risk of CVD through ALP and GGT, from this first related research study in China; moreover, these findings are consistent with previous findings.^{20,24}

Our study has the following limitations. First, selection bias may exist since subjects comprised only a small sample size of patients in Qingdao district. Second, this study was confined to Chinese Han population in northern China, possibly with racial and geographical bias. Third, this study did not grade the severity of NAFLD patients. Further studies with more subjects should be conducted to illustrate the relationship of LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism with the risk of NAFLD in other ethnicities.

Conclusions

In conclusion, this study addressed that there was no association between LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism and incidence of NAFLD, for the first time. The LDLR rs1433099 T allele was found to significantly affect serum ALP and GGT in the CVD group. We can assume that LDLR rs1433099 polymorphism may influence the risk of CVD by ALP and GGT. The variant may be a risk factor in the early stage. Further studies on a large-scale population of subjects and of different ethnicity are needed to estimate the impact of LDLR rs1433099 on CVD and NAFLD patients. Further research on the role of LDLR rs1433099 in CVD might help to enhance the application of future therapeutic strategies and interventions.

Acknowledgments

We thank Dr. Zhenzhen Zhao for the assistance in this study.

Han Y. et al: LDLR rs1433099 and NAFLD, CVD

Funding

This study was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 31770837).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication

Author contributions

Design and data interpretation (YNX, YH, YSZ), manuscript writing (YH, SSL), critical revision of the manuscript (YSZ, SSL, GXC, LLC). All authors reviewed and commented on the manuscript and approved the final version.

Data sharing statement

All data generated or analyzed in this study are available from the corresponding author for the reasonable request.

References

- [1] Younossi Z, Anstee QM, Marietti M, Hardy T, Henry L, Eslam M, et al. Global burden of NAFLD and NASH: trends, predictions, risk factors and preven-tion. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018;15(1):11-20. doi:10.1038/nrgastro.2017.109. Younossi ZM, Blissett D, Blissett R, Henry L, Stepanova M, Younossi Y, et
- [2] al. The economic and clinical burden of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in the United States and Europe. Hepatology 2016;64(5):1577–1586. doi:10. 1002/hep.28785.
- Friedman SL, Neuschwander-Tetri BA, Rinella M, Sanyal AJ. Mechanisms of [3] NAFLD development and therapeutic strategies. Nat Med 2018; 24(7): 908– 922. doi:10.1038/s41591-018-0104-9.
- Byrne CD, Targher G. NAFLD: a multisystem disease. J Hepatol 2015;62(1 Suppl):S47–64. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2014.12.012. Vilar-Gomez E, Chalasani N. Non-invasive assessment of non-alcoholic
- [5] Han-Golinez, Charasani M., Norminastve assessment of indiractionic fatty liver disease: Clinical prediction rules and blood-based biomarkers. J Hepatol 2018;68(2):305–315. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2017.11.013.
 Fan JG, Kim SU, Wong WV. New trends on obesity and NAFLD in Asia. J Hepatol 2017;67(4):862–873. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2017.06.003.
 Wong WW, Wong GL, Tse CH, Chan HL. Prevalence of the TM6SF2 variant and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in Chinese. J Hepatol 2014;61(3):708– 709. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2014.04.047
- [6]
- [7]
- 709. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2014.04.047.
 Romeo S, Kozlitina J, Xing C, Pertsemildis A, Cox D, Pennacchio LA, *et al.*Genetic variation in PNPLA3 confers susceptibility to nonalcoholic fatty liver
 disease. Nat Genet 2008;40(12):1461–1465. doi:10.1038/ng.257. [8]
- Go GW, Mari A. Low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR) family orches-trates cholesterol homeostasis. Yale J Biol Med 2012;85(1):19–28.
 [10] Do R, Stitziel NO, Won HH, Jørgensen AB, Duga S, Angelica Merlini P, *et al.* Exome sequencing identifies rare LDLR and APOA5 alleles conferring risk for myocardial infarction. Nature 2015;518(7537):102–106. doi:10.1038/ networ12013 nature13917
- [11] Varret M, Rabès JP, Collod-Béroud G, Junien C, Boileau C, Béroud C. Soft-
- (a) Warter M, Kalecs ar, concerned a G, manch e, banca e,
- 4):421-431. doi:10.1007/s00439-007-0327.1.
 [13] Polisecki E, Muallem H, Maeda N, Peter I, Robertson M, McMahon AD, et al. Genetic variation at the LDL receptor and HMG-CoA reductase gene loci, lipid levels, statin response, and cardiovascular disease incidence in PROSPER. Atherosclerosis 2008;200(1):109-114. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2007.12.004.
- [14] World Medical Association. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsin-
- ki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. JAMA 2013; 310(20): 2191–2194. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.281053.
 Fan JG, Wei L, Zhuang H, On behalf of the National Workshop on Fatty Liver and Alcoholic Liver Disease, Chinese Society of Hepatology, Chinese Medical Association; Fatty Liver Disease Expert Committee, Chinese Medical Doctor Association. Guidelines of prevention and treatment of nonal reader to 10.2020 (2012) coholic fatty liver disease (2018, China). J Dig Dis 2019;20(4):163-173 doi:10.1111/1751-2980.12685.
- [16] Zhong S, Li L, Zhang YL, Zhang L, Lu J, Guo S, et al. Acetaldehyde dehy-

- drogenase 2 interactions with LDLR and AMPK regulate foam cell formation. J Clin Invest 2019; 129(1):252–267. doi:10.1172/JCI122064. [17] Jin WY, Zhao ZY. Progress on association between low-density lipoprotein
- receptor and metabolic syndrome. Zhejiang Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xu
- 2015:44(1):101–107. [18] Benito-Vicente A, Uribe KB, Jebari S, Galicia-Garcia U, Ostolaza H, Martin C. Validation of LDLr activity as a tool to improve genetic diagnosis of familial hypercholesterolemia: a retrospective on functional characterization of LDLr variants. Int J Mol Sci 2018; 19(6):1676. doi:10.3390/ijms19061676.
 Fouad Y, Wa Fouad Y, Waked I, Bollipo S, Gomaa A, Ajlouni Y, et al. What's
- in a name? Renaming 'NAFLD' to 'MAFLD'. Liver Int 2020;40(6):1254-1261. doi:10.1111/liv.14478.
- [20] Takeuchi F, Isono M, Katsuya T, Yokota M, Yamamoto K, Nabika T, et al. Association of genetic variants influencing lipid levels with coronary artery dis-ease in Japanese individuals. PLoS One 2012;7(9):e46385. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0046385.
- [21] Zhao Y, Yang Y, Xing R, Cui X, Xiao Y, Xie L, et al. Hyperlipidemia induces typical atherosclerosis development in Ldlr and Apoe deficient rats. Athero-sclerosis 2018;271:26–35. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2018.02.015.
- [22] Davis BT, Wang XJ, Rohret JA, Struzynski JT, Merricks EP, Bellinger DA, et al. Targeted disruption of LDLR causes hypercholesterolemia and ath-erosclerosis in Yucatan miniature pigs. PLoS One 2014;9(4):e93457. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0093457.
- uo: 10.13/1/journal.pone.0093457.
 Zhao H, Li Y, He L, Pu W, Yu W, Li Y, *et al.* In vivo AAV-CRISPR/Cas9-me-diated gene editing ameliorates atherosclerosis in familial hypercholester-olemia. Circulation 2020;141(1):67–79. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 119.042476.
- [24] Anand SS, Xie C, Paré G, Montpetit A, Rangarajan S, McQueen MJ, et al. Genetic variants associated with myocardial infarction risk factors in over 8000 individuals from five ethnic groups: The INTERHEART genetics study. Circ Cardiovasc Genet 2009;2(1):16-25. doi:10.1161/CIRCGENET-ICS.108.813709.
- ICS. 108.813709.
 [25] Cheung BM, Ong KL, Wong LY. Elevated serum alkaline phosphatase and peripheral arterial disease in the United States National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 1999-2004. Int J Cardiol 2009; 135(2):156–161. doi: 10.1016/J.ijcard.2008.03.039.
 [26] Lee JH, Lee JW, Lee YJ. The relationship between serum alkaline phosphatase and arterial stiffness in Korean adults. J Atheroscler Thromb 2019; 26(12):1084–1091. doi: 10.5551/jat.48942.
- [27] Bobrus-Chociej A, Flisiak-Jackiewicz M, Daniluk U, Wojtkowska M, Kłusek-Oksiuta M, Tarasów E, et al. Estimation of gamma-glutamyl transferase as a suitable simple biomarker of the cardiovascular risk in children with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Acta Biochim Pol 2018;65(4):539–544.
- additional faity inversion of the disease. Acta biochim Pol 2018;69(4):539–544.
 additional disease. Acta biochim Pol 2018;69(4):539–544.
 Bradley R, Fitzpatrick AL, Jenny NS, Lee DH, Jacobs DR Jr. Associations between total serum GGT activity and metabolic risk: MESA. Biomark Med 2013;7(5):709–721. doi:10.2217/bmm.13.71.
 Bradley RD, Fitzpatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jr, Lee DH, Swords Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jenny N, Herrichten D, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jenny N, Acceptatrick AL, Jacobs DR Jenny N, J
- rington D. Associations between v-glutamyltransferase (GGT) and bio-markers of atherosclerosis: the Multi-ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). Atherosclerosis 2014;233(2):387–393. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2014.01.010.
- [30] Franzini M, Paolicchi A, Fornaciari I, Ottaviano V, Fierabracci V, Maltinti M, et al. Cardiovascular risk factors and gamma-glutamyltransferase fractions in healthy individuals. Clin Chem Lab Med 2010;48(5):713–717. doi:10.1515/CCLM.2010.125.
- [31] Lee DS, Evans JC, Robins SJ, Wilson PW, Albano I, Fox CS, et al. Gamma [31] Lee DJ, Evans Jer, Kobins SV, Wilson PW, Albaho Y, Tox Associated and an and the standard system of the syndrome, cardiovascular disease, and mortality risk: the framingham heart study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2007; 27(1):127–133. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000251993.20372.40.
 [32] Li DD, Xu T, Cheng XQ, Wu W, Ye YC, Guo XZ, et al. Serum gamma-glutamyltransferase levels are associated with cardiovascular risk factors in China: a nationwide population-based study. Sci Rep 2018;8(1):16533. doi:10.2010/2.00103.2011

- [34] Kengne AP, Czernichow S, Stamatakis E, Hamer M, Batty GD. Gamma-glutamyltransferase and risk of cardiovascular disease mortality in people with and without diabetes: pooling of three British Health Surveys. J Hepa-tol 2012;57(5):1083–1089. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2012.06.034.
- [35] Kim JG, Chang K, Choo EH, Lee JM, Seung KB. Serum gamma-glutamyl transferase is a predictor of mortality in patients with acute myocardi-al infarction. Medicine (Baltimore) 2018;97(29):e11393. doi:10.1097/ MD.000000000011393.
- [36] Ndrepepa G, Braun S, Schunkert H, Laugwitz KL, Kastrati A. Gamma-glutamyl transferase and prognosis in patients with coronary artery disease. Clin Chim Acta 2016;452:155–160. doi:10.1016/j.cca.2015.11.013.
 Wanamethee G, Ebrahim S, Shaper AG. Gamma-glutamyltransferase: determinants and association with mortality from ischemic heart disease
- determinants and association with mortality from ischemic heart disease and all causes. Am J Epidemiol 1995;142(7):699–708. doi:10.1093/ox-fordjournals.aje.a117699.
 [38] Yi SW, Lee SH, Hwang HJ, Yi JJ. Gamma-glutamyltransferase and cardiovascular mortality in Korean adults: A cohort study. Atherosclerosis 2017;265:102–109. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2017.08.028.
 [39] Du G, Song Z, Zhang Q. Gamma-glutamyltransferase is associated with cardiovascular and all-cause mortality: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. Prev Med 2013;57(1):31–37. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2013.03.011.
 [40] Loomba R, Doycheva I, Bettencourt R, Cohen B, Wassel CL, Brenner D, et al. Serum v-diutamyltransperiates and serues.
- et al. Serum y-glutamyltranspeptidase predicts all-cause, cardiovascular

Han Y. et al: LDLR rs1433099 and NAFLD, CVD

and liver mortality in older adults. J Clin Exp Hepatol 2013;3(1):4-11. doi: 10.1016/j.jceh.2012.10.004. [41] Kazemi-Shirazi L, Endler G, Winkler S, Schickbauer T, Wagner O, Marsik

- C. Gamma glutamyltransferase and long-term survival. Is it just the liver?
 Clin Chem 2007;53(5):940–946. doi:10.1373/clinchem.2006.081620.
 [42] Lim JS, Kim YJ, Chun BY, Yang JH, Lee DH, Kam S. The association between
- [42] Liffi JS, Killi JJ, Giuri BT, Tarig SH, Lee DH, Kalli S. The association between serum GGT level within normal range and risk factors of cardiovascular diseases. J Prev Med Public Health 2005;38(1):101–6.
 [43] Strasak AM, Kelleher CC, Klenk J, Brant LJ, Ruttmann E, Rapp K, et al. Longitudinal change in serum gamma-glutamyltransferase and cardiovascular diseased attacks of metallikus a preparative new latter bened attack of 21 (212)
- Longitudina change in set ding annua-pitraingituaring ansierase and cardiovase cular disease mortality: a prospective population-based study in 76,113 Austrian adults. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2008;28(10):1857–1865. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.170597.
 [44] Wang J, Zhang D, Huang R, Li X, Huang W. Gamma-glutamyltransferase and risk of cardiovascular mortality: a dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. PLoS One 2017;12(2):e0172631. doi:10.1371/journal.page.0137642 journal.pone.0172631. [45] Park EO, Bae EJ, Park BH, Chae SW. The associations between liver en-

zymes and cardiovascular risk factors in adults with mild dyslipidemia. J Clin Med 2020;9(4):1147. doi:10.3390/jcm9041147. [46] Kunutsor SK, Apekey TA, Khan H. Liver enzymes and risk of cardiovascular

- disease in the general population: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. Atherosclerosis 2014;236(1):7–17. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2014.06.006.
- 00000001353. [48] Haarhaus M, Brandenburg V, Kalantar-Zadeh K, Stervinkel P, Magnus-
- son P. Alkaline phosphatase: a novel treatment target for cardiovascu-lar disease in CKD. Nat Rev Nephrol 2017;13(7):429–442. doi:10.1038/ nrneph.2017.60.
- [49] Ndrepepa G, Colleran R, Kastrati A. Gamma-glutamyl transferase and the risk of atherosclerosis and coronary heart disease. Clin Chim Acta 2018;476:130–138. doi:10.1016/j.cca.2017.11.026.

Original Article



Clinical Validation of Global Coagulation Tests to Guide Blood Component Transfusions in Cirrhosis and ACLF

Madhumita Premkumar^{1*}, Rohit Mehtani¹, Smita Divyaveer², Kamal Kajal³, Anand V. Kulkarni⁴, Syed Ahmed⁵, Harmanpreet Kaur¹, Harpreet Kaur¹, Radhakrishna Dhiman¹, Ajay Duseja¹, and Arka De¹

¹Departments of Hepatology, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, India; ²Nephrology, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, India; ³Anesthesia, and Intensive Care, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, India; ⁴Department of Hepatology, Asian Institute of Gastroenterology, Hyderabad, India; ⁵Medicine, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, India

Received: 16 November 2020 | Revised: 6 January 2021 | Accepted: 20 January 2021 | Published: 18 February 2021

Abstract

Background and Aims: Patients with cirrhosis and acuteon-chronic liver failure (ACLF) may have bleeding complications and need for invasive procedures. Point-of-care (POC) coagulation tests like thromboelastography (TEG) and Sonoclot may be better for guiding patient management than the standard coagulation tests (SCTs), like prothrombin time, platelet count and international normalized ratio. Methods: We prospectively compared and validated the POC tests and SCTs in 70 persons with ACLF and 72 persons with decompensated cirrhosis who had clinical bleeding and checked for episodes of re-bleeding and transfusion requirements. We assessed pre-procedure requirement of blood components when correction was done based on an SCT or POC strategy. Results: Episodes of bleeding were seen in 45% and 28% of ACLF and cirrhosis patient, respectively (p=0.036), with the major site of bleeding being gastrointestinal (31% and 16%, respectively). Platelet counts correlated with TEG-maximum amplitude in cirrhosis (p=0.045) and prothrombin time correlated positively with TEG-reaction (R) time (p=0.032), TEG-Clot kinetics (K) time (p=0.042), Son-activated clotting time (p=0.038) and negatively with clot rate (p=0.043) in ACLF, making these correctable target variables in POC transfusion algorithms. Of 223 procedures, transfusion of fresh frozen plasma and platelet concentrate was reduced

by 25% (p=0.035) and 20.8% (p=0.045) by using a POC strategy in 76 patients. Correction of deranged Son-activated clotting time and TEG-reaction time was noted in 68% and 72% after 24 h of fresh frozen plasma transfusion in ACLF and 85% and 80% in cirrhosis, respectively. *Conclusions:* Our study clinically validates that POC tests can better detect coagulation defects and transfusion thresholds in ACLF and cirrhosis, whereas use of conventional tests appear to be less suitable in patients with clinical bleeding. *Trial Registration:* NCT04332484.

Citation of this article: Premkumar M, Mehtani R, Divyaveer S, Kajal K, Kulkarni AV, Ahmed S, *et al.* Clinical validation of global coagulation tests to guide blood component transfusions in cirrhosis and ACLF. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2): 210–219. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00121.

Introduction

Standard coagulation tests (SCTs) like prothrombin time (PT), international normalized ratio (INR), activated partial thromboplastin time (aPTT) and platelet count have been traditionally used to assess the hemostatic system in patients with cirrhosis of liver and acute-on-chronic liver failure (ACLF). However, these may not be accurate in cirrhosis, as there is deficiency of both pro-coagulants and anti-coagulants. Point-of-care (POC) viscoelastic coagulation devices, including those for thromboelastography (TEG) and the rotational thromboelastometer (ROTEM) and Sonoclot, are now being used increasingly for perioperative monitoring and for guiding blood component transfusion in patients with ACLF, variceal bleeding, or those undergoing liver transplantation. Fisher et al.¹ showed lower thrombin generation potential in ACLF compared to cirrhosis with acute decompensation. Studies in ACLF patients have also shown that viscoelastic tests may guide coagulation factor replacement effectively.^{2,3} We previously described the dynamic changes in specific coagulation factors, like Factor VIII, von-Willebrand factor (vWF), protein C and antithrombin III, in addition to standard coagulation tests (SCTs) and TEG in relation to presence of sepsis/ SIRS and bleeding events in ACLF.⁴

Algorithms for management of peri-transplant coagu-

Keywords: Coagulation; Cirrhosis; ACLF; Validation; Sonoclot; Thromboelas-tography.

Abbreviations: ACLF, acute-on-chronic liver failure; ACT, activated clotting time; aPTT, activated partial thromboplastin time; ATIII, antithrombin III; CI, confidence interval; CLIF-SOFA, chronic liver failure-sequential organ failure assessment; CR, clot rate; CTP, Child-Turcotte-Pugh score; FFP, fresh frozen plasma; GCT, global coagulation tests; GI, gastrointestinal; HR, hazard ratio; INR, international normalized ratio; K, clot kinetics; Lys30 and Lys 60, lysis at 30 or 60 minutes, respectively; MA, maximum amplitude; MELD, model for endstage liver disease; MELD-Na, model for end-stage liver disease-sodium; PAI, plasminogen activator inhibitor; R, reaction time; ROTEM, rotational thromboelastometry; SCT, standard coagulation test; SIRS, systemic inflammatory syndrome; TEG, thromboelastography; TPA, tissue plasminogen activator; TRALI, transfusion-related acute lung injury; TACO, transfusion-associated circulatory overload; vWF, von Willebrand factor.

^{*}Correspondence to: Madhumita Premkumar, Department of Hepatology, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, Pin 160012, India. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2961-4148. Tel: +91-172-2754777, E-mail: drmadhumitap@gmail.com

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00121 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com".

lopathy and blood component transfusion have been described.⁵ These instruments are based on similar principles and provide a graphical output depicting various facets of coagulation, like platelet function, clot initiation, stability, and lysis. However, it is still not clear whether TEG and Sonoclot provide identical information. In this study, we aimed to clinically validate and compare the results obtained from TEG and Sonoclot instruments, and whether these correlated with SCTs in ACLF and cirrhosis.

Methods

This was a prospective observational study conducted at the Department of Hepatology, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, India between January 2018 and February 2020. Consecutive patients with ACLF (n=70) and cirrhosis (n=72) of any etiology, aged between 18 and 65 years of either sex were recruited. The exclusion criteria were blood or blood component transfusion in the last 2 weeks, human immunodeficiency virus infection, anti-platelet, anticoagulant or anti-fibrinolytic therapy, dialysis, pregnancy, active malignancy in the last 5 years, chronic heart failure, chronic pulmonary or end-stage renal disease. All patients were enrolled after providing written informed consent, and the protocol was performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethical clearance was obtained from the Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research Institutional Ethics Committee (IEC/NK 5412/Study/586, dated 13/8/2019). The trial was registered at NCT04332484, available at https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04332484. All authors had access to study data and approved the final manuscript. The primary objective was to clinically validate the results of TEG and Sonoclot instruments in patients with cirrhosis and ACLF, and whether a POC- versus SCT-based strategy resulted in different transfusion volumes of platelet concentrate and fresh frozen plasma (FFP).

Definitions

ACLF was defined as a syndrome that defines a subgroup of cirrhotic patients who develop organ failure with or without an identifiable precipitating event and have increased mortality rates in concordance with criteria reported in the CANONIC study.⁶

Systemic inflammatory response syndrome and sepsis (life-threatening organ dysfunction caused by a dysregulated host response to infection) was defined as per the Third International Consensus Definitions for Sepsis and Septic Shock (Sepsis-3).⁷ The presence of sepsis was assessed by various cultures, detection of C-reactive protein and procalcitonin, or findings of new infiltrates on chest radiographs. Major bleeding was defined according to the International Society on Thrombosis and Hemostasis⁸ as fatal bleeding, symptomatic bleeding in a critical area/organ (intracranial, intraspinal, intraocular, retroperitoneal, intra-articular or pericardial or intramuscular with compartment syndrome) and/or causing a fall in hemoglobin by ≥ 2 g/dL or requiring transfusion of ≥ 2 U of packed red cells. Assay validation was defined as documented control of the test performance according to predefined criteria relating to precision, linearity, accuracy, robustness, or measurement limits. Clinical validation of an assay requires the assessment of relevance of the test to clinical practice. Key considerations include comparabilityof results with previous results and evaluating effects of factors that may be encountered in clinical practice (e.g., variations in patient characteristics).9,10 Follow-up of enrolled patients for episodes of bleeding, sepsis events, procedures and transfusions were carried out until 28 days or death.

Procedure risk in cirrhosis and ACLF

Procedure-related bleeding is common in cirrhosis patients but estimates of incidence vary widely. Intagliata *et al.*¹¹ classified the risk of invasive procedures in liver disease with examples of high risk (cardiac, thoracic, intracranial surgery, etc.), intermediate risk (lumbar puncture, percutaneous or trans-jugular liver biopsy, trans-arterial embolization procedures, etc.) and low risk (paracentesis, thoracentesis, central line, etc.).

Transfusion strategy

Royston and von Kier developed the use of TEG in 60 patients undergoing complex cardiac surgery and compared the actual use of blood and blood components during cardiac surgery.¹² Spalding *et al.*¹³ and Görlinger *et al.*¹⁴ devised algorithms based on thromboelastometry according to the same principle. We have modified the concept for our patients with liver disease to predict the requirement of FFP and platelets using a TEG-based algorithm (Table 1).

Standard medical therapy

Standard medical therapy included nutritional intervention, antibiotics, albumin infusion, diuretics, and vitamin supplements. Administration of blood components was limited to patients with active bleeding, and prophylactic transfusions were not performed. Prognostic scores like the model for end-stage liver disease (MELD) and chronic liver failure-sequential organ failure assessment (CLIF-SOFA) were used for assessment of severity of ACLF.^{15,16}

Outcome measures

The main objective of the project was to evaluate the relationships of individual variables of the POC tests (activated clotting time (ACT), reaction time (R) and clot kinetics (K) time for clotting initiation) with the corresponding elements of serial SCTs (PT and aPTT). Platelet count and fibrinogen level was compared with clot rate (CR), maximum amplitude (MA), and a angle of the POC tests (Sup-plementary Table 1). We evaluated the ability of viscoelastic tests to predict spontaneous or procedure-related bleeding. We also studied the change in global coagulation tests (GCT) and SCT parameters over time and assessed correction with intervention. Since coagulation failure is associated with bleeding and sepsis, we also assessed the association of GCT variables, clinical events, and mortality in this large prospective cohort of patients. We also assessed the current practice of prophylactic FFP and platelet transfusion on the perceived risk of procedurerelated bleeding and assessed transfusion requirements using an SCT correction or POC-based strategy. Lastly, we assessed whether any derangement in the SCT or GCT values at baseline could predict mortality in this large prospective cohort.

Sample size

Sample size was estimated using the G*Power program. Assuming incidence of coagulation defect in cirrhosis to be 10% and in ACLF to be increased by additional 20%,¹⁷ a total sample size of 60 patients would be required with an effect size of 0.5, alpha of 0.05, and power of 0.85. Therefore,

Table 1. Prophylactic transfu	ision thresholds for pat	tients administered FFP or plat	telets based on perceive	d risk of interventions		
	Low risk pr	ocedures, n=167	High risk pi	rocedures, n=56	All proce	dures, n=223
Pre-procedure INR	FFP given, n (%)	Number of procedures	FFP given, n (%)	Number of procedures	FFP given, n (%)	Number of procedures
≤1.5	0 (0)	75	(0) 0	25	(0) 0	100
1.6–1.7	2 (6.89)	29	4 (12.9)	20	6 (10)	49
1.8–2.0	8 (27.58)	18	24 (77.4)	Ø	32 (53.33)	26
>2.0	19 (65.51)	45	3 (9.67)	3	22 (36.67)	48
Not checked	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	29	167	31	56	60	223
Pre-procedure platelet count as×10 ⁹ /L	Platelets given, n (%)	Number of procedures	Platelets given, n (%)	Number of procedures	Platelets given, n (%)	Number of procedures
< 50	28 (96.55)	75	20 (80)	25	48 (90.5)	100
50-69	1 (3.45)	29	3 (12)	20	4 (7.54)	49
70-99	0 (0)	18	1 (4)	8	1 (1.88)	26
≥100	0 (0)	45	1 (4)	3	0	48
Not checked	0 (0)	0	0 (0)	0	0	0
Total	29 (100)	167	25 (100)	56	53	223

70 patients each with ACLF and cirrhosis were recruited to account for 10% attrition.

Assessment of coagulation parameters

Blood samples for assessment of complete blood count, PT, INR, aPTT, D-dimer and fibrinogen (Supplementary materials) and the viscoelastic tests of TEG and Sonoclot were collected at presentation and 72 h later. The need for repeat testing was to assess correction of the coagulation defect after the first intervention. In case of clinically evident bleeding, POC tests were repeated to check for changes. No patient received drugs that could potentially alter coagulation results, such as anticoagulants or antiplatelet agents. The standard antibiotic started was ceftriaxone or piperacillin-tazobactam. All coagulation tests were performed by the same technician and all Sonoclot and TEG tracings were interpreted by a single investigator (MP). The operating principles of TEG and Sonoclot analyzer are described in the Supplementary Table 1, with nomenclature of different TEG/Sonoclot variables.

Statement of ethics

All patients were enrolled after providing written informed consent, and the protocol was performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethical clearance was obtained from the Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research Institutional Ethics Committee (IEC/NK 5412/ Study/586, dated 13/8/2019).

Statistical methods

Descriptive statistics were presented as mean ± standard deviation and median with inter-quartile range. Comparative analysis was done by Student's t-test/Mann-Whitney U test for continuous and Chi-square/Fisher's exact test for qualitative variables. Repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used for analysis of changes in continuous variables by time. If necessary, logarithmic, or rank transformation was performed to obtain a good model fit. Linear correlations were evaluated by Pearson's coefficient of correlation. A p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. Logistic-regression analysis was performed for predictors of 28-day mortality. Adjusted hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were computed to estimate the association of each predictor to clinical event/death. Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS for Windows, version 16.0 (SPSS Inc. Chicago, IL, USA).

Results

One hundred sixty-five eligible patients with liver disease were screened; of them, 23 were excluded (Fig. 1). Finally, 72 patients with decompensated cirrhosis and 70 with ACLF were enrolled. Patient demographics, clinical and laboratory data are presented in Table 2. Results of the POC tests at two time points are shown in Supplementary Table 2. Of the analyzed SCTs, repeated 72 h apart, only platelet count (p=0.042) and fibrinogen (p=0.037) values differed significantly with time and none correlated with clinical bleeding. There were significant changes for TEG variables R, K, alpha (clot strength) at the two time points, indicating the dynamic nature of the coagulation milieu. For Sonoclot, only Son-ACT values differed significantly with time, especially in those with clinical bleeding.



Fig. 1. Study participant enrollment flowchart.

Correlations of POC tests and SCTs

We performed multiple correlations between individual coagulation variables between POCs and SCTs to test plausibility based on the stage of coagulation (Table 3). Fig. 2A shows the TEG curve, with the stages of coagulation and the SCTs and TEG variables associated with defects at each step of clotting. Even though both TEG-alpha (r=0.76, p=0.048) and -K time (r=-0.65, p=0.050) were correlated to fibrinogen, in ACLF, only TEG-K was correlated to prediction of clinically evident bleeding (r=0.73, p=0.040). TEG-alpha and Sonoclot CR were the only variables that correlated with fibrinogen at all time points in ACLF.

Platelet counts correlated with TEG-MA in cirrhosis (p=0.045) but not in ACLF. PT correlated positively with TEG-R (p=0.032), TEG-K time (p=0.042) and Son-ACT (p=0.038), and negatively with CR (p=0.043) in ACLF but

not in cirrhosis, making it useful as a correctable target variable in POC transfusion algorithms. The only correlations with aPTT were with Son-ACT (p=0.027) and CR (p=0.043) in ACLF. Fig. 2B shows the Sonoclot signature and the corresponding SCTs used to detect the defect at each stage of coagulation. The TEG-R (p=0.032) and TEG-K (p=0.040) times correlated with Son-ACT in ACLF but, in cirrhosis, only the K time correlated with ACT (p=0.052). Overall, the TEG-MA, CR and platelet function did not show a direct correlation with each other, even when done simultaneously.

Clinical presentation of bleeding and thromboses in ACLF and cirrhosis

Bleeding episodes were seen in 45% and 28% of patients in ACLF and cirrhosis, respectively (p=0.036). The most com-

Parameters	Cirrhosis, n=72, mean ± SD	ACLF, n=70, mean ± SD	P value
Age in years	46.7±12.2	41.5±12.5	0.053
Males, n (%)	65 (90.6%)	62 (89.7%)	0.870
Etiology	Ethanol-related (44, 61%) NASH (16, 22%) Chronic hepatitis C (10, 13.8%) AIH (2, 2.7%)	Ethanol-related (48, 68.5%) NASH (14.20%) Chronic hepatitis B (6, 8.5%) Chronic hepatitis C (2, 2.8%)	
Acute insult	I	Ethanol (48, 68.5%) Acute viral hepatitis (12, 17.4%) DILI (8,11.4%)	
Duration of jaundice in days	20.5±6.5	16.1±8.3	0.041
Duration of ascites in days	10.4±4.7	8.2±2.5	0.045
Time between onset of disease to presentation to hospital in days	17.9±4.5	19.7±7.1	0.079
Total duration of stay in hospital in days	8.4±5.4	20.7±12.6	0.033
MELD-Na score	11.6 ± 3.3	24.8±4.9	0.026
CLIF-SOFA score	1	8.6±2.1	I
APACHE II score	9.08±3.1	8.6±2.2	0.452
Age in years	46.7±12.2	41.5 ±12.5	0.053
Males, n (%)	65 (90.6%)	62 (89.7%)	0.870
BMI in kg/m ²	20.1 ± 2.4	22.5 ± 4.0	0.494
Hemoglobin in g/dL	10.9 ± 2.1	10.5±0.31	0.177
Total leucocyte count as ×10°/L	10.1 ± 2.3	16.4±2.2	0.067
Platelet count as ×10 ⁹ /L*	130.3 (78.6–155.4)	153.6 (93.8–168.9)	0.034
Total bilirubin in mg/dL*	3.6 (2.5–7.8)	11.7 (5.6–18.5)	0.040
AST in IU/L*	36.0 (32–55)	120 (60–145)	0.050
ALT in IU/L*	30.5 (25–65)	95 (70–130)	0.024
Serum albumin in g/dL	2.9±0.5	2.6±0.7	0.319
S ferritin in ng/mL	237.3 ± 94.5	514.5 ± 167.3	0.036
Prothrombin time in s	18.5 ± 7.5	23.5±7.5	
INR	1.56±0.8	2.32±0.5	0.039
S fibrinogen in mg/dL	1 45.8±45.9	144.2±25.9	0.180
*Values of these parameters are in median (interguartile range).			

Table 2. Baseline characteristics of the ACLF patients and cirrhosis patients

Abbreviations: AIH, autoimmune hepatitis; AST, aspartate transaminase; ALT, alanine transaminase; APACHE, acute physiology and chronic health evaluation; BMI, body mass index; DILI, drug-induced liver injury; NASH, non-alcoholic steatohepatitis; S, serum; SD, standard deviation.

Premkumar M. et al: Thromboelastography & Sonoclot in cirrhosis

	nuantional tooto		ACLF	C	Cirrhosis
CO	nventional tests	<i>r</i> value	<i>p</i> value	<i>r</i> value	<i>p</i> value
Platelet count	TEG-MA	0.64	0.073	0.76	0.045
	Sonoclot platelet function	0.73	0.052	0.75	0.06
РТ	TEG-R time	0.81	0.032	0.66	0.083
	TEG-K time	0.79	0.042	0.72	0.057
	Son-ACT	0.8	0.038	0.67	0.076
	CR	-0.65	0.043	-0.54	0.058
aPTT	TEG-R time	0.76	0.078	0.72	0.057
	Son-ACT	0.81	0.027	0.61	0.076
	CR	-0.7	0.043	-0.55	0.058
Fibrinogen	TEG-alpha	0.76	0.048	0.72	0.076
	TEG-K time	-0.65	0.050	-0.70	0.037
	TEG-MA	0.6	0.069	0.58	0.089
	CR	-0.65	0.043	-0.54	0.058
Viscoelastic tests					
TEG-R time	Son-ACT	0.81	0.032	0.66	0.083
TEG-K time	Son-ACT	0.76	0.04	0.72	0.052
TEG-MA	Sonoclot platelet function	0.67	0.076	0.66	0.085
TEG-MA	CR	0.78	0.031	0.61	0.076
TEG-alpha	CR	0.72	0.067	0.62	0.071
TEG-MA	Platelet function	0.6	0.072	0.59	0.073

Table 3. Correlations between SCTs and POCs

mon sites of minor bleeding were cutaneous ecchymoses (45% and 18%) and epistaxis (7% and 2.3%). The most common site of major bleeding in ACLF and cirrhosis was gastrointestinal (GI), at 31% and 16%, respectively. The GI bleeding was variceal in 44.4% and 40.6% or diffuse portal hypertensive gastropathy related in 55.5% and 59.3% in ACLF and cirrhosis, respectively. Post-variceal ligation ulcer

bleeds (5.4%) were rare but severe, with a high re-bleeding rate and mortality. Spontaneous or iatrogenic hematomas (6.5%) and hemoperitoneum (3.4%) were the other bleeding sites. Thrombosis was observed in four patients with cirrhosis (one deep vein thrombosis, two portal vein, thrombosis, one superior mesenteric vein thrombosis). Clotting of central lines was noted in 14 subjects, but none was attrib-



Fig. 2. Correlations of POC tests and SCTs. (A) TEG trace showing the stages of coagulation with corresponding standard coagulation tests. (B) Sonoclot signature showing the phases of clot formation and retraction, with corresponding standard coagulation tests.

TEG variable	Implication	Therapy
R>14 and <21 mm	↓ Clotting factors	Two FFPs
R>21 and <28 mm	↓↓ Clotting factors	Four FFPs
R>28 mm	↓↓↓ Clotting factors	Six to eight FFPs
MA <48 mm	↓↓ Platelet number/function	One SDP or four RDPCs
MA <40 mm	↓↓↓ Platelet number/function	Two SDPs or six to eight RDPCs
Lys30 >7.5%	Increased lysis	Tranexamic acid

Table 4. TEG-based transfusion algorithm at our center based on the method by Royston and von Kier¹²

Abbreviations: RDPC, random donor platelet concentrate; SDP, single-donor platelet.

utable to a hypercoagulable TEG/Sonoclot.

Bleeding, sepsis, and coagulation failure

Baseline SCTs were similar in patients with and without bleeding episodes. Also, the viscoelastic test values in cirrhosis did not differ much in patients who presented with a bleed and in those who did not. However, deranged TEG-R time at baseline was a predictor of bleeding [hazard ratio (HR) of 1.8; 95% confidence interval (CI) of 1.5-4.9, p=0.040) in ACLF. Overall, TEG-K time >9 m (HR of 1.3; 95% CI of 1.1-4.9, p=0.039), lysis >10% (HR of 1.9; 95% CI of 1.2-2.9, p=0.040) and MA<18mm (HR of 1.2; 95% CI of 1.1–3.5, p=0.034) predicted a major bleeding event. About 34% and 50% of patients with cirrhosis and ACLF respectively had sepsis at presentation. The sites of sepsis were spontaneous bacterial peritonitis (43%), pneumonia (24%), urinary tract infection (8%), and skin and soft tissue infection (3%). The presence of sepsis at baseline was associated with increased risk of a bleeding event in cirrhosis (HR of 1.2; 95% CI of 1.1-4.9, p=0.052) and ACLF (HR of 1.8; 95% CI of 1.5-9.1 p=0.040). Prolongation of the Son-ACT was observed in ACLF with sepsis at presentation (HR of 1.3; 95% CI of 1.1-7.6, p=0.043) when compared to ACLF without sepsis. There were no significant differences in CR, peak amplitude, or time to peak amplitude, with obvious trends related to sepsis. Supplementary Table 2 shows that in the absence of a new bleeding, thrombosis, or sepsis event, the GCT remained the same. Therefore, the GCT is a POC individualized test, should be compared in an individual patient for change with respect to baseline, and no absolute cut-offs can be given for the cirrhosis or ACLF population.

Transfusion thresholds for coagulation correction

Packed red cells were transfused when hemoglobin concentration was <7g/dL in a setting of clinical bleeding. We assessed the requirement for blood components pre-procedure when correction of a coagulation defect was done using a strategy based on SCTs versus POC. The correction was done based on SCTs, POCs or both, as per the discretion of the treating clinician. Table 4 shows the TEG-based transfusion algorithm followed at our center.^{12,14} A total of 223 procedures were included, which were divided into low-risk and high-risk (Table 1). Patients with major bleeding were transfused with red cell concentrates (median of 2.3; 2–6 U), platelet concentrates (2.4; 0–4 U) and FFP (3.5; 3–6 U) at the discretion of the clinician in consultation with surgical teams. An INR<1.5 and platelet count \ge 70×10⁹/L did not merit prophylactic transfusion in low-risk procedures and INR \ge 1.8 and platelet count \le 50×10⁹/L were all transfused. However, compliance with the POC algorithm was erratic. Of the 223 procedures, only 76 were treated as per the POC strategy. Median transfusion of FFP and platelet concentrate was reduced by 25% and 20.8% by using a POC strategy in cirrhosis. Only two patients developed transfusion-related acute lung injury (referred to as TRALI) after platelet transfusion in ACLF. Since the volume of products was minimized, we did not observe any transfusion related circulatory overload (referred to as TACO).

Eighteen patients received tranexamic acid post-endoscopy. Tranexamic acid was given when clot lysis was >5% in patients with bleeding. Correction of deranged Son-ACT and TEG-R time after 24 h was noted in 68% and 72% after 24 h of FFP transfusion in ACLF and 85% and 80% in cirrhosis, respectively.

Predictors of all-cause mortality in ACLF

None of the patients with cirrhosis died. Of the 14 (19.4%) deaths among the ACLF patients, causes of 28-day mortality included sepsis (57.1%), progressive liver failure (28.5%), and refractory variceal bleeding (14.3%). On univariate analysis, baseline model for end-stage liver disease-sodium (MELD-Na) >26 (HR of 6.7; 95% CI of 2.1-10.3, p=0.027), INR>2.6 (HR of 2.3; 95% CI of 1.8-8.5, p=0.010), CLIF-SO-FA score >10.5 (HR 2.4; 95% CI of 1.4–6.1, *p*=0.038), clot lysis on TEG>10% (HR of 2.2; 95% CI of 1.9–3.4, *p*=0.033), and Sonoclot CR<15 (HR of 2.8; 95% CI of 1.1-4.5, p=0.044) predicted mortality in ACLF. However, on multivariate analysis, only MELD-Na (HR of 2.2; p=0.041), INR (HR of 1.9; p=0.039) and CLIF-SOFA score (HR of 1.2; p=0.040) predicted mortality (Table 5). Cox proportional HR for TEG and Sonoclot parameters served as predictors of mortality at 28 days in ACLF across two models with adjustment for age and baseline MELD. Derangement in four or five TEG parameters independently predicted mortality (Table 6).

Discussion

POC viscoelastic tests demonstrate specific functional coagulation defects that can direct blood component transfusion therapy in ACLF/cirrhosis, with clinical validation of individual parameters. This study clinically validates the use of two POC tests when done sequentially in cirrhosis and ACLF to estimate hypo- or hypercoagulability of any given patient. Secondly, our data suggest that the POC tests can be used to prevent unnecessary prophylactic transfusions if they demonstrate preserved global coagulation. Conventional practice of using target PT or platelet count correction for pre-procedure prophylaxis (i.e., correction of platelet counts or INR to an absolute value) has no evidence to support it. Our study demonstrates that the main utility of POCs is that they detect the defect in a stage of the coagulation and clot retraction process and, therefore, give a better actionable target for components like cryoprecipitate, platelets, FFP or antifibrinolytic drugs, like tranexamic

Mariahla	Cut-off at baseline	Univariate analysis			Multivariate analysis		
variable		HR	95% CI	p value	HR	95% CI	<i>p</i> value
MELD-Na	>26	6.7	2.1–10.3	0.027	2.2	1.2-7.1	0.041
INR	>2.6	2.3	1.8-8.5	0.010	1.9	1.2-4.3	0.039
CLIF-SOFA score	>10.5	2.4	1.4-6.1	0.038	1.2	1.1-5.5	0.040
Clot lysis, TEG	>10%	2.2	1.9-3.4	0.033			
CR	< 15	2.8	1.1-4.5	0.044			

Table 5. Predictors of mortality in ACLF based on coagulation tests and severity scores

acid. There was minimal comparability in the POC test and SCT variables, like INR or platelet count, suggesting that we need to re-evaluate the practice of pre-procedure correction of coagulation defects, and dose of blood components in patients with bleeding and ACLF.

Use of POCs for patients with bleeding

A POC test should be sensitive enough to indicate alterations in hemostasis in a timely fashion, with data at the time of bleeding being most relevant. We demonstrated correction of Son-ACT and TEG-R time in 68% and 72% after 24 h of FFP transfusion in ACLF and 85% and 80% in cirrhosis, respectively. Initial parameters like R and K times and alpha angle in TEG and ACT in Sonoclot can guide the use of FFP. These parameters are recorded in about 10–15 m and use of platelets (MA or platelet function) can be assessed in 30–40 m and data for use of fibrinolytics (lysis) is available in 30–60 m. These data suggest that the POC tests could better guide the transfusions and a corrected POC might be a better target than a corrected SCT, like INR or platelet count, which did not change much in serial tests.

Appraisal of POC tests: TEG and Sonoclot

Previous studies demonstrating interchangeability between TEG and thromboelastometry have been reported.^{18–20} We suggest comparing individual parameters of these tests is

futile even if they correspond to the same step in the coagulation cascade, as they are based on different estimation techniques (Tables 3 and 4). The same test, when used sequentially provides better information regarding adequacy of coagulation correction. Correction of ACT or R and K times after transfusion or resolution of sepsis is of greater significance than an individual parameter's numerical value. Structural differences in these POC tests, as highlighted in the supplementary materials, may explain divergent results obtained from the two instruments used in our study and in those by other authors.^{21–24} TEG and Sonoclot may be equally useful to quantify changes in fibrinogen, consistent with previous studies.^{18,25}

Comparison of POC tests and SCTs

Although we tried to find correlations between individual components of the POCs with corresponding SCTs in the coagulation cascade, we found little association. No correlations were found between INR and the TEG variable R or Sonoclot ACT, even though they all measure the time to the first fibrin formation. However, TEG-R time, TEG-K time and Son-ACT correlated with PT in ACLF. The reason for this discrepancy might be the different activators used, kaolin for TEG and tissue factor for INR. Sonoclot variables ACT and CR correlated significantly with aPTT. This is expected, as aPTT is usually prolonged in hypo-coagulable states, where a low CR can be found. Comparison of magnitude of the coagulation defect between two patients using numerical values of the component results is also fallacious. Rather, serial comparison of dynamic POC changes in the same patient makes clini-

Table 6. Cox proportional HR models for TEG and Sonoclot parameters as predictors of mortality at 28 days in ACLF across two models with different levels of adjustment

	Multivariate HR (95% CI)			
	Model 1 [†]	P value	Model 2 [‡]	P value
Number of TEG parameters deranged				
*None/1 parameter	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
2	1.2 (0.9–3.98)	0.096	_	_
3	2.1 (2.2–4.3)	0.043	_	_
4	2.7 (1.9–6.3)	0.031	1.26 (1.38–2.17)	0.044
5	2.2 (1.8–7.4)	0.018	1.22 (1.32–1.54)	0.040
Number of Sonoclot parameters deranged				
*None/1 parameter	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
2	1.1 (0.6–1.98)	0.080	_	_
3	1.3 (1.2–4.3)	0.070	_	-

[†]Model 1adjusted for age.

[‡]Model 2, adjusted as Model 1, and baseline MELD.

cal sense. Although viscoelastic tests are not perfect, they are the best currently available tests for determination of coagulation status. They certainly perform better objectively in patients with clinical bleeding than the SCTs like aPTT, PT, fibrinogen, platelet count, and INR. Since we have demonstrated a reduction in transfusions and reduced the number of additional coagulation tests, replacing it with a POC strategy, our costs have reduced, and transfusion-related adverse events like TRALI and TACO have been minimized. No POC tests showed correlations with platelet counts at the same time points. Thus, the use of MA/platelet function in POC tests is more clinically relevant than platelet count.

Our study was not designed to investigate clinical outcomes in relation to POC tests, which would require a much larger patient population with more frequent measurement of variables. The main limitation was difficulty performing the POC tests at the exact time of bleeding. The way to overcome this limitation will be to adopt use of GCTs in our Intensive Care Units in the same way that it is currently being used in the transplantation operating rooms. At our center, we have adopted a viscoelastic test as the standard algorithm, gradually replacing the use of platelet count or INR to guide blood transfusion for pre-procedure prophylaxis for invasive procedures or for coagulopathy-related GI re-bleeding. Our results are consistent with previous studies that separately evaluated TEG and Sonoclot in cardiac surgery.^{26,27} Although transfusion of FFP and platelet concentrate in our Intensive Care Unit was reduced by 25% and 20.8% by using a POC strategy in cirrhosis, the agreement for the raised transfusion threshold for primary prophylaxis prior to invasive procedures was difficult, as interventional radiologists and surgeons remained skeptical. Ideally, GCTs should be repeatedly only when a new bleeding or clotting event occurs, or correction of coagulopathy is required (as is clear from the results of our study). Secondly, since individual baseline TEG and Sonoclot parameters did not correlate with survival, there is no need to repeat a TEG or Sonoclot assessment, unless an elective procedure is contemplated or there is a bleeding diathesis or thrombosis event. A GCT is a useful indicator of the coagulation defect in a patient who is bleeding and will indicate the appropriate correction. It should not be used as a predictor of bleeding in an individual case but should be done as a reliable test to define the need for blood products in a patient with bleeding or new thrombosis.

MELD-Na, INR, CLIF-SOFA score, and derangement of four or five TEG variables predicted mortality. Though a greater number of abnormal parameters on a GCT may predict increased likelihood of mortality, these are dynamic tests, and a single cut-off does not carry any relevance as a predictor of mortality.28

Until better standardization in liver disease is possible and knowledge about factors affecting POCs is increased, SCTs and POCs will remain complimentary for assessment of hemostasis.²⁹ Our study supports the use of POC tests to guide clinicians in the choice of blood products, contributing to better transfusion management in ACLF and cirrhosis. However, more studies are needed for safe POC algorithms in patients with bleeding for correction of the coagulation defect. If these GCTs replace use of ancillary tests like fibrinogen, D-dimer and aPTT and remain complementary to platelet count and INR, then TEG and Sonoclot are more cost effective than a SCT strategy. This is because a single POC test gives the ACT or R and K times (indicating coagulation factor deficiency, and guising FFP), the CR or MA which guide use of platelets or cryoprecipitate and the fibrinolys is guiding the use of tranexamic acid.

Conclusions

In conclusion, TEG and Sonoclot can be used to detect he-

mostatic defects and correction targets in ACLF and cirrhosis, whereas use of conventional tests like INR appears to be less suitable, at least in patients with clinical bleeding. It is not possible to match SCTs and variables from POC tests, even though they apparently match the same stage of coagulation. POC tests vary with time and can be normalized after correction of sepsis or use of blood components, unlike SCTs. Variables from TEG and Sonoclot provide more actionable targets at the bedside than SCTs, including correction of platelet function and clot lysis. By reducing additional tests, and reducing transfusion of blood components, the POC strategy is safer and more cost effective than an SCT transfusion strategy. Further studies are necessary to establish adequate reference values for patients with active bleeding and to standardize these assays in ACLF to achieve reliable results.

Funding

The study was funded by PGIMER institutional intramural grant (No RGC/6701/2019).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Design of the study (RM, MP, KK), diagnostic procedures and data collection (MP, RD, AD), TEG performance (KK), Sonoclot performance (Harpreet K, Harman K), statistical analysis and manuscript preparation (SD, AVK, MP). All the authors have read and approved the manuscript and had access to the study data.

References

- Fisher C, Patel VC, Stoy SH, Singanayagam A, Adelmeijer J, Wendon J, et al. Balanced haemostasis with both hypo- and hyper-coagulable fea-
- Bedreli S, Sowa JP, Gerken G, Saner FH, Canbay A. Management of acute-on-chronic-liver failure. J Crit Care 2018; 43:54–60. doi:10.1016/j.jcrc.2017.07.053.
 Bedreli S, Sowa JP, Gerken G, Saner FH, Canbay A. Management of acute-on-chronic liver failure: rotational thromboelastometry may reduce substitution of coagulation factors in liver cirrhosis. Gut 2016;65:357–358. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2015-309922.
 Denter M. Denter M. Denter M. Denter M. Denter M. Management M. Sanagement M.
- [3] Blasi A, Calvo A, Prado V, Reverter E, Reverter JC, Hernández-Tejero M, et al. Coagulation failure in patients with acute-on-chronic liver failure and decompensated cirrhosis: Beyond the international normalized ratio. Hepatology 2018; 68:2325–2337. doi:10.1002/hep.30103.
- Premkumar M, Saxena P, Rangegowda D, Baweja S, Mirza R, Jain P, et al. Coagulation failure is associated with bleeding events and clinical outcome during systemic inflammatory response and sepsis in acute-on-chronic liver failure: An observational cohort study. Liver Int 2019;39:694–704.
- IVer failure: An observational conort study. Liver int 2019, 39, 39, 494–704.
 doi:10.1111/liv.14034.
 [5] Wang SC, Shieh JF, Chang KY, Chu YC, Liu CS, Loong CC, et al. Thromboelastography-guided transfusion decreases intraoperative blood transfusion during orthotopic liver transplantation: randomized clinical trial. Transplant Proc 2010; 42: 2590-2593. doi: 10.1016/j.transproceed.2010. 05.144.
- [6] Moreau R, Jalan R, Gines P, Pavesi M, Angeli P, Cordoba J, et al. Acute-onchronic liver failure is a distinct syndrome that develops in patients with acute decompensation of cirrhosis. Gastroenterology 2013;144:1426–1437,1437.e1-9. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2013.02.042.
 [7] Singer M, Deutschman CS, Seymour CW, Shankar-Hari M, Annane D,
- Bauer M, et al. The third international consensus definitions for sepsis and septic shock (sepsis-3). JAMA 2016; 315:801–810. doi:10.1001/
- Jama.2016.0287. Schulman S, Kearon C. Definition of major bleeding in clinical investigations [8] of antihemostatic medicinal products in non-surgical patients. J Thromb Haemost 2005; 3: 692-694. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2005.01204.x.
- U.S. Food & Drug Administration. Analytical procedures and methods vali-dation for drugs and biologics. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/regu-latory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/analytical-procedures-[9]

and-methods-validation-drugs-and-biologics. Accessed at July 2015.

- [10] Solomon C, Asmis LM, Spahn DR. Is viscoelastic coagulation monitoring with ROTEM or TEG validated? Scand J Clin Lab Invest 2016;76:503–507. doi: 10.1080/00365513.2016.1200136.
- [11] Intagliata NM, Argo CK, Stine JG, Lisman T, Caldwell SH, Violi F. Con-cepts and controversies in haemostasis and thrombosis associated with liver disease: Proceedings of the 7th International Coagulation in Liver Disease Conference. Thromb Haemost 2018; 118: 1491-1506. doi: 10.1055 /s-0038-1666861
- [12] Royston D, von Kier S. Reduced haemostatic factor transfusion using hep-
- [12] Royston D, von Kier S. Reduced haemostatic factor transfusion using hep-arinase-modified thrombelastography during cardiopulmonary bypass. Br J Anaesth 2001;86:575–578. doi:10.1093/bja/86.4.575.
 [13] Spalding GJ, Hartrumpf M, Sierig T, Oesberg N, Kirschke CG, Albes JM. Cost reduction of perioperative coagulation management in cardiac sur-gery: value of "bedside" thrombelastography (ROTEM). Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2007;31:1052–1057. doi:10.1016/j.ejcts.2007.02.022.
 [14] Görlinger K, Pérez-Ferrer A, Dirkmann D, Saner F, Maegele M, Calatayud ÁAP, et al. The role of evidence-based algorithms for rotational thromboe-lastometry-guided bleeding management. Korean J Anesthesiol 2019;72: 297–322. doi:10.4097/kia.19169.
- 297–322. doi: 10.4097/kja.19169. [15] Kamath PS, Wiesner RH, Malinchoc M, Kremers W, Therneau TM, Kosberg
- [15] Kamarn PS, Wieshe RH, Mainchoc M, Kremers W, Therheau M, Kosberg CL, et al. A model to predict survival in patients with end-stage liver disease. Hepatology 2001; 33:464–470. doi:10.1053/jhep.2001.22172.
 [16] Barosa R, Roque Ramos L, Patita M, Nunes G, Fonseca J. CLIF-C ACLF score is a better mortality predictor than MELD, MELD-Na and CTP in patients
- with Acute on chronic liver failure admitted to the ward. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2017; 109:399–405. doi:10.17235/reed.2017.4701/2016. [17] Drolz A, Horvatits T, Roedl K, Rutter K, Staufer K, Kneidinger N, *et al.*

- [17] Drolz A, Horvatits T, Roedl K, Rutter K, Staufer K, Kneidinger N, et al. Coagulation parameters and major bleeding in critically ill patients with cirrhosis. Hepatology 2016;64:556–568. doi:10.1002/hep.28628.
 [18] Coleman JR, Moore EE, Chapman MP, Banerjee A, Silliman CC, Ghasabyan A, et al. Rapid TEG efficiently guides hemostatic resuscitation in trauma patients. Surgery 2018;164:489–493. doi:10.1016/j.surg.2018.04.029.
 [19] Hunt H, Stanworth S, Curry N, Woolley T, Cooper C, Ukoumunne O, et al. Thromboelastography (TEG) and rotational thromboelastometry (ROTEM) for trauma induced coagulopathy in adult trauma patients with bleed-ing. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015;2015:CD010438. doi:10.1002/ 14651858.CD010438.pub2.
 [20] Peng HT, Nascimento B, Beckett A. Thromboelastography and throm-

boelastometry in assessment of fibrinogen deficiency and prediction for transfusion requirement: A descriptive review. Biomed Res Int 2018; 2018: 7020539. doi:10.1155/2018/7020539.

- [21] Müller MCA, Meijers JC, van Meenen DM, Thachil J, Juffermans NP. Thromboe-lastometry in critically ill patients with disseminated intravascular coagula-tion. Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis 2019; 30:181–187. doi:10.1097/MBC.00000 0000000808
- [22] Whiting P, Al M, Westwood M, Ramos IC, Ryder S, Armstrong N, et al. Viscoelastic point-of-care testing to assist with the diagnosis, management and monitoring of haemostasis: a systematic review and cost-effectiveness
- analysis. Health Technol Assess 2015;19:1–228. doi:10.3310/hta19580.
 [23] Terada R, Ikeda T, Mori Y, Yamazaki S, Kashiwabara K, Yamauchi H, *et al.* Comparison of two point of care whole blood coagulation analysis devices and conventional coagulation tests as a predicting tool of perioperative bleeding in adult cardiac surgery-a pilot prospective observational study in Japan. Transfusion 2019;59:3525–3535. doi:10.1111/trf.15523.
 [24] Espinosa A, Stenseth R, Videm V, Pleym H. Comparison of three point-of-
- care testing devices to detect hemostatic changes in adult elective cardiac surgery: a prospective observational study. BMC Anesthesiol 2014; 14:80. doi:10.1186/1471-2253-14-80.
 [25] Rizzo K, Vella K, Zammit D, Gatt P, Grima C, Inguanez MB, et al. Fibrino-
- [25] Rizzo K, Vella K, Zammit D, Gatt P, Grima C, Inguanez MB, *et al.* Fibrino-gen measurement in liver disease: validation of the functional fibrinogen thromboelastography assay and a novel mathematical predictive model. Blood Transfus 2019;17:237–246. doi:10.2450/2018.0105-18.
 [26] Görlinger K, Dirkmann D, Solomon C, Hanke AA. Fast interpretation of thromboelastometry in non-cardiac surgery: reliability in patients with hypo-, normo-, and hypercoagulability. Br J Anaesth 2013;110:222–230. doi:10.1093/bja/aes374.
 [27] Patricavie M, Konseis S, Biogina R, Dirkmann D, White A, Mihaliovis MZ, et al. 2016;10.1093/bja/aes374.
- [27] Petricevic M, Konosic S, Biocina B, Dirkmann D, White A, Mihaljevic MZ, et al. Bleeding risk assessment in patients undergoing elective cardiac surgery using ROTEM(®) platelet and Multiplate(®) impedance aggregometry. Anaesthesia 2016; 71:636–647. doi:10.1111/anae.13303.
 [28] Premkumar M, Bihari C, Saxena P, Devurgowda DR, Vyas T, Mirza R, et al. Heparin-like effect associated with risk of bleeding, sepsis, and death in
- patients with severe alcohol-associated hepatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18:486–495.e3. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2019.04.057.
 [29] Premkumar M, Sarin SK. Current concepts in coagulation profile in cirrhosis
- and acute-on-chronic liver failure. Clin Liver Dis (Hoboken) 2020;16:158-167. doi:10.1002/cld.976



Review Article

Hepatocellular Carcinoma: Downstaging to Liver Transplantation as Curative Therapy

Leana Frankul[®] and Catherine Frenette^{*}

Scripps Center for Organ Transplant, Scripps Clinic/Green Hospital, La Jolla, CA, USA

Received: 30 April 2020 | Revised: 4 October 2020 | Accepted: 4 March 2021 | Published: 22 March 2021

Abstract

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) ranks among the leading cancer-related causes of morbidity and mortality worldwide. Downstaging of HCC has prevailed as a key method to curative therapy for patients who present with unresectable HCC outside of the listing criteria for liver transplantation (LT). Even though LT paves the way to lifesaving curative therapy for HCC, perpetually severe organ shortage limits its broader application. Debate over the optimal protocol and assessment of response to downstaging treatment has fueled immense research activity and is pushing the boundaries of LT candidate selection criteria. The implicit obligation of refining downstaging protocol is to ensure the maximization of the transplant survival benefit by taking into account the waitlist life expectancy. In the following review, we critically discuss strategies to best optimize downstaging HCC to LT on the basis of existing literature.

Citation of this article: Frankul L, Frenette C. Hepatocellular carcinoma: Downstaging to liver transplantation as curative therapy. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):220–226. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00037.

Introduction

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is the most prevalent primary liver malignancy. It is the sixth most common neoplasm and fourth cause of cancer-related mortality globally.^{1,2} As the incidence of HCC is projected to increase in the USA as nonalcoholic fatty liver disease continues to increase exponentially and alcohol and hepatitis C remain public health issues, HCC has emerged as a leading indication for liver transplantation (LT). $^{3-5}$

LT offers a successful therapy for early-stage HCC patients because it simultaneously removes the lesion(s) and the preneoplastic liver.⁶ Early records of post-LT outcome delineated high recurrence rates and were plagued with dismal patient survival.^{7,8} Apart from tumor measurements, factors influencing recurrence include vascular invasion, histologic differentiation, previous response to local-regional therapy (LRT) and serum marker levels.^{9–12}

The primary aims of establishing criteria for LT are to select candidates with good post-LT prognoses and to exclude patients whose disease conditions are suitable for other therapies, such as resection or systemic therapy. The Milan criteria (MC) (a single nodule ≤ 5 cm, 2–3 nodules ≤ 3 cm), proposed in 1996, emerged as an international benchmark to select patients with HCC for LT. According to MC, post-LT 5-year survival in HCC is >70% with a recurrence rate <10– 15%.^{13–15} The American Association for the Study of Liver Disease (commonly known as AASLD) and Guidelines of the European Association for the Study of the Liver (commonly known as EASL) recommend LT for HCC patients within MC but unsuitable for resection.^{16,17}

However, debate in the past two decades has revolved around the dichotomous nature of MC. The stringent MC precludes access to LT for patients with larger or more numerous tumors who potentially have acceptable post-LT outcomes but who otherwise are not candidates for curative therapy. A plethora of studies have evaluated the liberalization from conventional criteria for HCC LT.^{18–24} An alternative form of expansion relates to LT of candidates whose tumor burden exceeds MC without utilizing pre-LT treatment, while another form is linked to using treatment to successfully "downstage" tumor burden to within standard LT listing criteria based on radiographic assessment and markers of tumor biology. The current article reviews the framework for the downstaging of HCC and sheds light on recent updates in the field of prognosticators of post-LT outcomes.

Expanded selection criteria

Several expanded criteria for HCC beyond MC have been proposed (Table 1).^{13–15,19–24} It is important to preface that most of the earlier studies predominantly relied on tumor morphological characteristics, which undermined their power in establishing ideal cutoffs. Additionally, prospective study design constructs a stronger evidential foundation for expanded criteria than does retrospective study proposals,

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00037 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com".

Keywords: Downstaging; Milan criteria; Hepatocellular carcinoma; Liver transplantation.

Abbreviations: 18F-FDG, 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose; AASLD, American Association for the Study of Liver Disease; AFP, alpha-fetoprotein; AFP-L3, lens culinaris agglutinin-reactive alpha-fetoprotein; CT, computed tomography; CTLA-4, cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen 4; DCP, des-γ-carboxy prothrombin; EASL, European Association for the Study of the Liver; ETC, extended Toronto criteria; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; LT, liver transplantation; LRT, localregional therapy; MC, Milan criteria; mRECIST, modified response evaluation criteria in solid tumors; MWA, microwave ablation; OLT, orthotopic liver transplantation; OPTN, Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network; PD-1/PDL-1, programmed cell death protein 1/programmed death ligand 1; PET, positron emission tomography; RFA, radiofrequency ablation; SBRT, stereotactic body radiotherapy; TACE, transarterial chemoembolization; UCSF, University of California in San Francisco; UNOS, United Network for Organ Sharing; VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor; Y-90, Yttrium-90.

^{*}Correspondence to: Catherine Frenette, Scripps Center for Organ Transplant, Scripps Clinic/Green Hospital, 10666 N. Torrey Pines Rd N200, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2245-8173 Tel: +1-858-554-4310, Fax: +1-858-554-3009, E-mail: Frenette.catherine@scrippshealth.org

Table 1. Details of different criteria for LT in HCC
--

Selection system	Assessment	Criteria	Years of follow-up	Survival, %	Recurrence rate, %
MC ¹³⁻¹⁵	Radiology	Tumor size of ≤5 cm; up to three separate lesions, none larger than 3 cm; no evidence of gross vascular invasion; and no regional nodal or distant metastases	4	>70 (OS)	<10–15
UCSF criteria ¹⁹	Radiology	Single tumor \leq 6.5 cm or two to three lesions, none exceeding 4.5 cm with total tumor diameter \leq 8 cm	5	80.9 (RFS)	9.1
Total tumor volume and AFP criteria ²¹	Radiology	Total tumor volume \leq 115 cm ³ and AFP \leq 400 ng/mL, without macrovascular invasion	4	74.6 (OS)	9.4
Up-to-seven criteria ²⁰	Pathology	Size of largest HCC plus number of HCCs \leq 7	5	71.2 (OS)	9.1
ETC ²⁴	Radiology	Any size or number of tumors, provided no extrahepatic spread, vascular invasion, or poor differentiation on pre-LT biopsy	5	68 (OS)	25.6
Hangzhou criteria ²²	Pathology	Total tumor diameter ≤ 8 cm or a total tumor diameter >8 cm, with a histopathologic grade I or II and a preoperative AFP ≤ 400 ng/mL	5	70.7 (OS)	N/A
Kyoto criteria ²³	Radiology	Tumor number \leq 10; all \leq 5 cm; and serum DCP \leq 400 mAU /mL	5	65 (OS)	30

OS, overall survival; RFS, recurrence-free survival.

by eliminating confounding variables and carefully selecting participants.^{25,26}

In 2001, Yao *et al.*¹⁸ retrospectively analyzed LT recipients and propounded a modestly expanded criteria for orthotopic liver transplantation (referred to herein as OLT) on the grounds of explant histological characteristics. The exploratory study set forth the University of California in San Francisco (UCSF) criteria: (1) single lesion ≤ 6.5 cm; or (2) ≤ 3 lesions, with the largest ≤ 4.5 cm and total sum of diameters ≤ 8 cm. In a follow-up study, Yao *et al.*¹⁹ prospectively validated the UCSF criteria for OLT based on pretransplant imaging and outlined post-OLT tumor recurrence and survival. The 5-year patient survival without recurrence was 81% and the recurrence-free probability exceeded 90% for patients meeting the UCSF criteria, which were similar to the patients fulfilling the MC. Mazzaferro *et al.*²⁰ examined the feasibility of "up-to-sev-

Mazzaferro *et al.*²⁰ examined the feasibility of "up-to-seven criteria" (the sum of the size of the largest nodule and the number of nodules \leq 7 without microvascular invasion) derived from explant pathology collected from 36 centers worldwide. Notably, the 71.2% 5-year OS rate achieved among patients beyond MC but within the "up-to-seven" criteria was associated with the absence of microvascular invasion, a variable difficult to ascertain pre-LT. It is noteworthy that upper tumor size and number limits beyond MC may increase the likelihood of microvascular invasion.²⁷

In a prospective validation attempt to extend MC, Toso *et al.*²¹ presented data in which LT candidate selection depended on a composite of the total tumor volume (\leq 115 cm³) and alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) \leq 400 ng/mL without macrovascular invasion or extrahepatic disease. Even though post-LT survival and recurrence were comparable to patients meeting MC, the waitlist drop-out rates posed a disadvantage. In China, the Hangzhou criteria also accounted for AFP levels in their protocol for selecting HCC patients for LT. Specifically, the Hangzhou criteria integrated total tumor diameter \leq 8 cm or a total tumor diameter >8 cm, with a histopathologic grade I or II and preoperative AFP \leq 400 ng/mL.²²

A research group from Kyoto University proposed the Kyoto criteria that involved HCC tumor number \leq 10, each

tumor diameter no larger than 5 cm, and serum des- γ -carboxy prothrombin (referred to herein as DCP) \leq 400 mAU /mL. The group's recent intention to treat analysis resulted in a 5-year OS rate and recurrence rate of 82% and 7%, respectively.²³

Researchers at the University of Toronto endeavored to validate their extended Toronto criteria (commonly known as ETC), which relied on poor tumor differentiation, elevated AFP and cancer-related symptoms to select HCC candidates for LT, rather than the conventional measurements of tumor size and number at presentation. Although the 5-year OS of 68% for patients transplanted according to ETC was not statistically inferior to patients followed, tumor recurrence post-LT was higher for patients who exceeded MC but satisfied the ETC.²⁴

Nonetheless, MC remains the gold standard for HCC patient selection and prognostic evaluation in LT.²⁸ The adoption of extended selection criteria generates the dilemma of a sharp rise in HCC patients on the LT waitlist with unknown regional repercussions on non-HCC patients waiting for LT, while persistent shortages of donor organs highlight the fundamental challenge of maintaining equity in liver transplant allocation.

Dynamism of serum markers

The multifactorial nature of HCC necessitates the integration of prognostic markers to assess tumor biological features and vascular invasion during the transplant evaluation process. No longer a contentious tool in candidate selection, AFP is widely used to distinguish the subset of LT candidates with a reasonable life expectancy after LT.^{29–32} Many liver transplant centers globally incorporate AFP into their listing criteria, with differences in cutoffs. Therefore, the optimal serum AFP level cutoff as an exclusion criterion for LT in pretransplant HCC patients has garnered conspicuous research focus. In a detailed analysis of national United Network for Organ Sharing (UNOS) data, the subset of patients outside the MC with low serum AFP levels (0–15 ng/mL) displayed improved post-LT survival.³⁰ The high end of AFP level cutoff ranges from 400 ng/mL to 1,000 ng/mL.^{33–35} Mounting evidence reveals that AFP >1,000 ng/mL manifested in HCC patients either within or outside MC portends reduced post-LT survival and considerable risk for HCC recurrence.^{34,36,37}

There is a paucity of data on the predictive value of other serum markers for post-transplant mortality and HCC recurrence. In the absence of a universal AFP cutoff point, some members of the liver transplant community have investigated DCP, lens culinaris agglutinin-reactive alpha-fetoprotein (AFP-L3) and/or the ratio of AFP-L3 to total AFP (AFP-L3%) as adjuncts within patient selection algorithms.^{38–40} Moreover, the elevated neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio, an index of systemic inflammation, has been pursued as a maker of propensity to recurrence and unfavorable prognosis in parallel with AFP.⁴¹ External validation is needed prior to amending organ allocation strategies to embrace these promising serum markers.

LRT: Bridging and downstaging

LRT plays a pivotal role in the therapeutic management of HCC patients. Forms of LRT encompass a wide range of modalities that include transarterial chemoembolization (TACE), radiofrequency ablation (RFA), microwave ablation (commonly known as MWA), radioembolization, stereotactic body radiotherapy (commonly known as SBRT) and/or hepatic resection.^{42,43}

LRT is frequently employed as a bridge to transplant in patients listed for LT within the Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network (commonly known as OPTN) T2 (Milan) criteria to prevent dropout from the waiting list by inducing tumor necrosis and deterring tumor progression.44,45 The rationale for bridging therapy lies in noncomparative studies reporting waitlist dropout rates as low as 8.7% at 6 months and between 22.9% at 12 months. By comparison, reported waitlist dropout rates are as high as 25% at 6 months and 38% at 12 months without the use of LRT.^{44,46–48} The possible beneficial effect of bridging therapy for HCC patients' waitlist times of <6 months remains poorly characterized.²⁸ Despite the liability for selection bias and lack of randomized control trials, European guidelines recommend LRT to reduce the risk of pre-LT drop-out in regions of anticipated wait times longer than 6 months.¹⁷ It is imperative to consider the risk of hepatic decompensation in advance of undergoing LRT. Furthermore, the variability in organ availability and hence vastly differing median waiting times across geographic regions culminate in a conditional recommendation for bridging therapy. Consequently, studies exploring LT waitlist dropout and post-LT outcomes founded on pre-transplantation treatment response radiologically evaluated by modified Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors (commonly known as mRECIST) are more logistically plausible to conduct than randomized controlled trials to elucidate the net effects of bridging LRT.^{49,50} Such future studies will also lend insight into how the development of new lesion(s) notwithstanding partial or complete response of the target lesion(s) affects outcomes. With the changes in UNOS model for end-stage liver disease score exception criteria now mandating a 6-month delay before exception points can be obtained, LRT has become standard of care in patients with HCC awaiting liver transplant. These changes inevitably cause a prolonged wait time that reinforces the usefulness of LRT. In a multivariate analysis of the UNOS database, Halazun et al.⁵ demonstrated that a waiting time of less than 4 to 6 months adversely impacts post-LT survival. Transplantation of patients with aggressive tumors in areas without a mandatory observational period

can theoretically occur prematurely before tumor biologic behavior is assessed, thereby causing poor outcomes with aggressive recurrence. Accordingly, a minimal observation period aids in better candidate selection and possibly leads to lower risks of post-LT HCC recurrence.^{51,52}

Tumor "downstaging" is a process that applies LRT to decrease tumor size and number in patients first deemed outside of the locally predefined criteria, commonly MC, for LT.⁵³ First recommended in 1997, tumor downstaging provides a viable alternative approach to expanding MC limits to select a subgroup of patients whose LT candidacy would otherwise be disregarded.54-56 Sustained response to LRT can function as a measure of favorable tumor biology, whereas unresponsive and proliferative tumor burden after LRT yields worse post-LT outcomes. $^{45,57-60}$ The latest AASLD guidelines suggest that patients beyond the MC (T3) should be considered for LT after successful downstaging to MC.¹⁶ Due to non-standardized downstaging protocol with precisely defined upper tumor limits across geographic regions, UNOS adopted the UCSF inclusion criteria for downstaging (single nodule ≤ 8 cm, 2–3 nodules each ≤ 5 cm, or 4-5 nodules each ≤3 cm with sum of the maximal tumor diameters ≤ 8 cm) as USA policy in 2017.^{58,61} The notion of placing restrictions to enter downstaging is predicated on concerns over fairness and appropriate prioritization in liver allocation for all indications.

The first analysis of the UNOS database of 3,276 patients within MC and 422 patients within UNOS downstaging criteria, who underwent LT from 2012 to 2015, confirmed the validity of UNOS downstaging criteria by showing similar 3-year post-LT survival between HCC patients always meeting MC and patients whose initial tumor burden met the UNOS downstaging criteria and were then downstaged to LT.62 Given the study's dependence on pre-LT data submitted to UNOS by LT centers, reporting biases pertaining to radiographic response to LRT are plausible. For example, underestimation of tumor size, whether intentional or unintentional, can inflate the proportion of patients in the downstaging group with explant tumor burden beyond MC.⁶³ Nevertheless, the findings that AFP ≥ 100 ng/mL at LT and short wait regions (median wait time of 2.6 months) or mid wait regions (median wait time of 6.5 months) were predictors for impaired post-LT survival in the downstaging groups support the need to incorporate AFP and expected wait times into tumor downstaging models.⁶²

Efficacy of downstaging modalities

Currently, there are sparse data to draw conclusions on the optimal form of LRT for downstaging. Reported efficacies of common downstaging techniques defined as the successful anatomical reduction of tumor burden to within MC are highly variable.^{64–67} A systematic review by Parikh et al.⁶⁵ revealed an overall downstaging success rate of 48%, with a post-LT HCC recurrence rate of 16%. The discrepancies in success of downstaging are attributed to various factors, such as initial tumor burden, choice of LRT utilized, LT program's downstaging procedures, and lack of a standardized time interval to determine radiographic response to LRT. The type of LRT performed for each patient is contingent upon the location of tumor, underlying liver function, performance status of patient, as well as local expertise in each treatment modality. In this systematic review, there was no significant difference comparing TACE and transarterial radioembolization, but the highest success rates were in patients that underwent multimodal therapy. There was not a significant difference in downstaging success rates in patients with more or less advanced liver disease, although other studies have reported lower success in patients with Child's C cirrhosis.⁶⁵ Overall, the studies are variable in terms of success of downstaging, but overall it can be expected that approximately half of patients that are attempted to be downstaged will actually undergo LT.

Hepatic resection is the preferred curative treatment for patients with small localized tumors and well compensated liver disease and is an option for downstaging.68 Comprehensive pathological examination of resected specimens may facilitate the identification of patients with histological features of poor prognosis, for instance macrovascular invasion gone unobserved.⁶⁹ This significantly influences subsequent treatment choices during postoperative surveillance of tumor recurrence patterns. Although large lesion size is not an absolute contraindication to hepatic resection, portal hypertension and end-stage liver disease are major risk factors for postsurgical complications and death.⁷⁰ There is a subset of patients who require resection in conjunction with LRT to complete downstaging. However, surgical resection has been reported in a minority of studies as a downstaging modality so no statement can be made about its efficacy.

TACE is the most frequently used palliative treatment technique in downstaging protocols, particularly for multifocal HCC.⁴³ The reported downstaging success rates with TACE (23.7-90%) are inconsistent and should be interpreted with caution.⁶⁴ Since the TACE mechanism of action targets the hepatic arterial supply, its efficacy depends on responsive HCCs with good blood supply and uptake. While TACE is not advised to be performed in the presence of portal vein thrombosis, transarterial radioembolization with Yttrium-90 (Y-90) beads is a safe alternative downstaging therapy.71,72 Per available data there is no statistically significant difference between success rates of TACE and radioembolization for downstaging.⁶⁵ It is important to note the risk of inaccurate staging when relying on imaging results to gauge radiological response to TACE or radioembolization in terms of tumor size and viability. For example, tumor response to Y-90 typically evolves gradually and may require 3-6 months to exhibit an adequate response on triphasic computed tomography (commonly known as CT) or magnetic resonance imaging.73 Therefore, timely intervals between treatment sessions and imaging are crucial to reduce confounding by image interpretation.

RFA confers its curative effects through thermal energy to achieve complete necrosis at a success rate of up to 90% in tumors of \leq 3.0 cm in diameter.⁷⁴ The rare complication of tumor seeding and risk of bleed with superficially located tumors are a few limitations within RFA's safety profile.⁴² RFA is contraindicated near large vessels because of the heat sink effect, whereas MWA is a safe therapeutic option.^{70,75} SBRT, an extracorporeal technique, administers high doses of radiation to the target tumor. Published data investigating SBRT for downstaging are scant, but it appears to be a safe LRT for patients with decompensated liver function, especially in tumors near the major bile ducts.^{76,77}

No evidence appears to render the superiority of one downstaging modality over another. The heterogeneity in the quality of data on the downstaging effectiveness of LRTs warrants large, multicenter, prospective cohort studies enriched with multidisciplinary tumor board referrals and standardized data reporting criteria in regions of differing waitlist times.

Systemic therapy and immunotherapy in advanced HCC

The goal of treatment is to maximize survival while prolonging the highest quality of life. Hence, it is paramount to assess the strength of scientific data for the selection of an appropriate treatment approach in HCC patients with advanced disease. When liver-directed therapy fails to successfully downstage patients into MC, HCC patients often transition into systemic therapy. Sorafenib is an oral tyrosine kinase inhibitor, whose anti-vascular endothelial growth factor (i.e. VEGF) receptor properties are proven to improve survival in advanced HCC patients, with a median survival of 10.7 months compared to a median survival of 7.9 months in placebo controls.78,79 In the scenario of sorafenib's failure as a first-line systemic therapy, regorafenib, followed by cabozantinib, demonstrates a comparable survival benefit as second-line systemic therapy.^{80,81} Recently, in an openlabel, phase III, multicenter, non-inferiority trial, lenvatinib, another oral multikinase inhibitor, displayed clinically meaningful improvement in objective response rate, progressionfree survival, and time to progression compared to sorafenib in unresectable and treatment-naive HCC. However, the median survival was not statistically significantly between 13.6 months for lenvatinib and 12.3 months for sorafenib, (hazard ratio of 0.92, 95% confidence interval of 0.79-1.06).82 Newly, the REACH-2 phase III trial established the efficacy of ramucirumab, a monoclonal antibody that antagonizes VEGF receptor 2, in sorafenib-refractory patients with high AFP (of at least 400 ng/mL).83 Notwithstanding the emergence of systemic therapies, it is pertinent to mention that the role of the systemic therapies remains under study in the tumor downstaging to transplant setting. In a pilot, single-center, randomized controlled trial, the safety and adverse event profile of sorafenib plus Y-90 was compared to Y-90 alone in HCC patients as a bridge to LT. Data from the study's limited sample size suggests the combination of sorafenib plus Y-90 in patients awaiting LT was linked with more peri-transplant biliary complications and a trend of higher acute cellular rejection rates.⁸⁴ Given the lack of robust data, further studies are required to investigate and elucidate the utility of tyrosine kinase inhibitors or other systemic therapies in the pre-LT patient population, with regards to both efficacy and safety in the transplant setting. Tyrosine kinase inhibitors are known to inhibit wound healing, and patients who undergo liver transplant while being treated with tyrosine kinase inhibitors may be at risk for higher complications.

In cases of unresponsiveness or unfitness to receive tyrosine kinase inhibitors, negative regulators of T cell immune function, such as programmed cell death protein 1/ programmed death ligand 1 (i.e. PD-1/PDL-1) or cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (i.e. CTLA-4), have been identified as potential therapeutic targets.⁸⁵ Two PD-1 checkpoint inhibitors, nivolumab and pembrolizumab, are promising immunotherapies for advanced HCC as secondline therapies.^{86,87} These two immunotherapies remain under Food and Drug Administration conditional approval, based on phase II data. There is also a recent approval of atezolizumab in combination with bevacizumab for treatment of advanced HCC, as well as the combination of PD-1 with CTLA-4 immunotherapy (nivolumab and ipilimumab). The lack of safety data with immunotherapy prior to transplant warrants further investigation. There is little to no data in the literature on the effects of immunotherapy in the liver transplant setting, with regards to the possibility of hyperacute or acute rejection after treatment.

AFP response to LRT

In the context of downstaging, the degree of a decrease in AFP in response to LRT is a valuable indicator of tumor biological aggressiveness. Policy implemented in the USA requires patients with AFP >1,000 ng/mL to exhibit a reduction in AFP to <500 ng/mL with LRT before proceeding with LT, in an effort to preserve comparable 5-year survival rates

between HCC and non-HCC LT recipients.^{61,88} Recently, Mehta et al.89 endeavored to retrospectively validate the effects of this USA national policy using the UNOS database. In a multivariable analysis, a reduction in AFP from >1,000 ng/mL to 101-499 ng/mL was correlated with a greater than 2-fold reduction in post-LT death and close to a 3-fold reduction in HCC recurrence. The French AFP model identified a stricter AFP cutoff of ≤ 100 ng/mL for the subgroup of patients outside the MC as a predictor of nearly 70% 5-year overall survival rates and a low risk of recurrence.³⁶ Interestingly, increasing AFP slope as low as 7.5 ng/mL/ month and as high as 15 ng/mL/month in spite of LRT is associated with unfortunate outcomes in patients awaiting LT.90 While the implications of an AFP slope may seem irrelevant in world regions without a minimum 6 months waiting time, an observation period is essential for the "ablate and wait" strategy.⁹¹ Thus, the lack of durable response to LRT measured by AFP captures a supplementary exclusion criterion for LT.

18F-fluorodeoxyglucose (18F-FDG) positron emission tomography (PET)

Another potential diagnostic tool for patients being downstaged is 18F-FDG-PET imaging. Increased 18F-FDG accumulation of HCC consistently reflects tumor aggressiveness and is connected to undesirable post-LT survival.92,93 Poorly differentiated HCC expresses high 18F-FDG metabolism with a lesion-to-liver uptake ratio of more than 2.94 Despite its high sensitivity for detecting extrahepatic metastases, 18F-FDG-PET is not a widespread routine imaging modality due to the absence of cost-effectiveness analyses and prospective validation studies in regions with scarce donor resources.⁹⁵ Ultimately, 18F-FDG-PET scans can help determine appropriate treatment options for 18F-FDG-PETpositive patients beyond MC by clarifying aggressiveness of disease.

Conclusions

In light of growing societal demands for LT, tumor downstaging surfaces at the heart of efforts to optimize the LT selection scheme. The premise of downstaging is to allow the opportunity of LT to a larger portion of HCC patients without affecting the transplant survival benefit. A multitude of robust data emphasize that the sole reliance on radiologic tumor size and number is a relatively crude method to gauge the complexity of HCC cases. Meanwhile, limited organ supply and waitlist life expectancy stress the value of surrogates for refined patient selection. AFP and novel biomarkers, LRT approaches, radiographic and AFP response to LRT, in combination with 18F-FDG-PET scans could be utilized as predictors of post-LT outcomes in a multifaceted LT evaluation process. Forthcoming longitudinal multicenter, well-designed studies are necessary to identify and prospectively validate reliable selection parameters. Overall, regional disparities in LT wait times and programspecific practices, like live donor LT, dictate patient eligibility for downstaging and individualized treatment decisions per recommendation and thorough follow-up by the program's multidisciplinary team involving, but not exclusively, radiologists, hepatologists, surgeons, pathologists, and oncologists. Given the complexity of this disease, it is difficult to determine one particular downstaging method that is most successful, as each patient needs to be evaluated on an individual basis for which pre-LT treatment they can tolerate and will best downstage them to within transplant criteria. In general, careful patient selection combined with

aggressive locoregional therapy appears to have the best outcomes in long-term.

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

Catherine Frenette reports the following conflicts of interest: Speakers Bureau for Bayer, Bristol Meyers Squibb, Eisai, Exelixis, Genentech; Advisory Board/Consultancy for Bayer, Eisai, Exelixis, Genentech; Research Support from Bayer, Merck, and Exelixis. The other author has no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Writing and editing this manuscript (LF, CF).

Data sharing statement

All data are available upon request.

References

- [1] Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality world-wide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018;68(6):394–
- wide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. On cancers 5 cm 2510, 55(5), 55(5), 51(4), 424. doi:10.3322/caac.21492.
 [2] Yang JD, Hainaut P, Gores GJ, Amadou A, Plymoth A, Roberts LR. A global view of hepatocellular carcinoma: trends, risk, prevention and management. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 16(10):589–604. doi:10.1038/ s41575-019-0186-y.
- [3] El-Serag HB. Hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med 2011; 365(12): 1118-1127. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1001683.
- Kim WR, Smith JM, Skeans MA, Schladt DP, Schnitzler MA, Edwards EB, et al. OPTN/SRTR 2012 Annual Data Report: liver. Am J Transplant [4]
- EB, et al. OPIN/SRIR 2012 Annual Data Report: liver. Am J Transplant 2014;14(Suppl 1):69–96. doi:10.1111/ajt.12581.
 [5] Halazun KJ, Patzer RE, Rana AA, Verna EC, Griesemer AD, Parsons RF, et al. Standing the test of time: outcomes of a decade of prioritizing patients with hepatocellular carcinoma, results of the UNOS natural geographic experiment. Hepatology 2014;60(6):1957–1962. doi:10.1002/hep.27272.
 [6] EI-Serag HB, Siegel AB, Davila JA, Shaib YH, Cayton-Woody M, McBride R, et al. Treatment and outcomes of treating of hepatocellular carcinoma among Medicare receivance in the United States: a provilation based study.
- among Medicare recipients in the United States: a population-based study. J Hepatol 2006;44(1):158–166. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2005.10.002.
- [7] Iwatsuki S, Starzl TE, Sheahan DG, Yokoyama I, Demetris AJ, Todo S, et al. Hepatic resection versus transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma. Ann Surg 1991; 214(3): 221-228; discussion 228-229. doi: 10.1097/00000658-199109000-00005
- Ringe B, Pichlmayr R, Wittekind C, Tusch G. Surgical treatment of hepa-tocellular carcinoma: experience with liver resection and transplanta-tion in 198 patients. World J Surg 1991;15(2):270–285. doi:10.1007/ BE01659064
- Sotiropoulos GC, Molmenti EP, Lösch C, Beckebaum S, Broelsch CE, Lang [9] H. Meta-analysis of tumor recurrence after liver transplantation for hepato-cellular carcinoma based on 1,198 cases. Eur J Med Res 2007; 12(10):527– 534. [10] Zimmerman MA, Ghobrial RM, Tong MJ, Hiatt JR, Cameron AM, Hong J, et
- al. Recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma following liver transplantation: a review of preoperative and postoperative prognostic indicators. Arch Surg 2008;143(2):182–188; discussion 188. doi:10.1001/archsurg.2007.39. [11] Welker MW, Bechstein WO, Zeuzem S, Trojan J. Recurrent hepatocellu-lar carcinoma after liver transplantation - an emerging clinical challenge.
- Iar carcinoma after liver transplantation an emerging clinical challenge. Transpl Int 2013; 26(2): 109–118. doi: 10.1111/j.1432-2277.2012.01562.x.
 [12] Rodríguez-Perálvarez M, Luong TV, Andreana L, Meyer T, Dhillon AP, Burroughs AK. A systematic review of microvascular invasion in hepatocellular carcinoma: diagnostic and prognostic variability. Ann Surg Oncol 2013; 20(1): 325–339. doi: 10.1245/s10434-012-2513-1.
 [13] Mazzaferro V, Regalia E, Doci R, Andreola S, Pulvirenti A, Bozzetti F, et al. Liver transplantation for the treatment of small hepatocellular carcinoma in protects with circhosis. N Engl. Mod. 1206; 224(11): 602. 609
- nomas in patients with cirrhosis. N Engl J Med 1996;334(11):693-699. doi:10.1056/NEJM199603143341104.
- [14] Mazzaferro V, Bhoori S, Sposito C, Bongini M, Langer M, Miceli R, et al. Milan

criteria in liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: an evidencebased analysis of 15 years of experience. Liver Transpl 2011;17(Suppl 2):S44–S57. doi:10.1002/lt.22365.

- [15] Yao FY, Ferrell L, Bass NM, Bacchetti P, Ascher NL, Roberts JP. Liver trans plantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: comparison of the proposed UCSF criteria with the Milan criteria and the Pittsburgh modified TNM criteria. Liver Transpl 2002;8(9):765–774. doi:10.1053/jlts.2002.34892.
 [16] Heimbach JK, Kulik LM, Finn RS, Sirlin CB, Abecassis MM, Roberts LR, et al.
- AASLD guidelines for the treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatol-ogy 2018;67(1):358–380. doi:10.1002/hep.29086.
- [17] EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol. 2018;69(1):182–236. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2018.03.019.
 [18] Yao FY, Ferrell L, Bass NM, Watson JJ, Bacchetti P, Venook A, *et al.* Liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: expansion of the tumor size
- Imits does not adversely impact survival. Hepatology 2001;33(6):1394–1403. doi:10.1053/jhep.2001.24563.
 [19] Yao FY, Xiao L, Bass NM, Kerlan R, Ascher NL, Roberts JP, Liver transplanta-
- tion for hepatocellular carcinoma: validation of the UCSF-expanded criteria based on preoperative imaging. Am J Transplant 2007;7(11):2587–2596. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2007.01965.x.
 Mazzaferro V, Llovet JM, Miceli R, Bhoori S, Schiavo M, Mariani L, *et al.*
- Mazzaferro V, Llovet JM, Miceli K, Bhoori S, Schlavo M, Mariah L, *et al.*. Predicting survival after liver transplantation in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma beyond the Milan criteria: a retrospective, exploratory analysis. Lancet Oncol 2009;10(1):35–43. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(08)70284-5.
 Toso C, Meeberg G, Hernandez-Alejandro R, Dufour JF, Marotta P, Majno P, *et al.* Total tumor volume and alpha-fetoprotein for selection of transplant complicates with beneticallular corresponded. A prospective validation. Here
- candidates with hepatocellular carcinoma: A prospective validation. Hepatology 2015; 62(1): 158–165. doi: 10.1002/hep.27787.
- [22] Zheng SS, Xu X, Wu J, Chen J, Wang WL, Zhang M, et al. Liver transplanta-tion for hepatocellular carcinoma: Hangzhou experiences. Transplantation 2008;85(12):1726–1732. doi:10.1097/TP.0b013e31816b67e4. [23] Kaido T, Ogawa K, Mori A, Fujimoto Y, Ito T, Tomiyama K, et al. Useful-
- ness of the Kyoto criteria as expanded selection criteria for liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma. Surgery 2013; 154(5): 1053-1060. doi: 10.1016/j.surg.2013.04.056.
- [24] Sapisochin G, Goldaracena N, Laurence JM, Dib M, Barbas A, Ghanekar et al. The extended Toronto criteria for liver transplantation in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: A prospective validation study. Hepatology 2016;64(6):2077–2088. doi:10.1002/hep.28643.
- [25] Moher D, Dulberg CS, Wells GA. Statistical power, sample size, and their reporting in randomized controlled trials. JAMA 1994;272(2):122–124. doi:10.1001/jama.1994.03520020048013.
 [26] Euser AM, Zoccali C, Jager KJ, Dekker FW. Cohort studies: prospective and the second studies.
- tive versus retrospective. Nephron Clin Pract 2009;113(3):c214-c217. doi:10.1159/000235241.
- Decaens T, Roudot-Thoraval F, Hadni-Bresson S, Meyer C, Gugenheim J, Durand F, *et al.* Impact of UCSF criteria according to pre- and post-OLT tumor features: analysis of 479 patients listed for HCC with a short waiting time. Liver Transpl 2006;12(12):1761–1769. doi:10.1002/lt.20884. [28] Clavien PA, Lesurtel M, Bossuyt PM, Gores GJ, Langer B, Perrier A. Recom-
- mendations for liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: an inter-national consensus conference report. Lancet Oncol 2012; 13(1):e11-e22 doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70175-9. [29] Merani S, Majno P, Kneteman NM, Berney T, Morel P, Mentha G, *et al.* The
- impact of waiting list alpha-fetoprotein changes on the outcome of live transplant for hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2011;55(4):814–819. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2010.12.040.
- [30] Berry K, Ioannou GN. Serum alpha-fetoprotein level independently pre-dicts posttransplant survival in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Liver Transpl 2013;19(6):634–645. doi:10.1002/lt.23652. [31] Harper AM, Edwards E, Washburn WK, Heimbach J. An early look at the
- Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network explant pathology form data. Liver Transpl 2016; 22(6):757–764. doi:10.1002/lt.24441.
 [32] Bruix J, Reig M, Sherman M. Evidence-based diagnosis, staging, and treatment of patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology for the form of the form of the form of the form.
- 2016;150(4):835–853. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2015.12.041.
 [33] Toso C, Asthana S, Bigam DL, Shapiro AM, Kneteman NM. Reassessing selection criteria prior to liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma utilizing the Scientific Registry of Transplant Recipients database. Hepatol-ogy 2009; 49(3):832–838. doi:10.1002/hep.22693.
- [34] Hakeem AR, Young RS, Marangoni G, Lodge JP, Prasad KR. Systematic re-view: the prognostic role of alpha-fetoprotein following liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2012; 35(9):987-999. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2012.05060.x.
- [35] Hameed B, Mehta N, Sapisochin G, Roberts JP, Yao FY. Alpha-fetoprotein [35] Haffield b, Merida M, Sapisoumi G, Roberts J, Hao T. Aphratotopictum levels - 1000 mg/mL as an exclusion criterion for liver transplantation in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma meeting the Milan criteria. Liver Transpl 2014;20(8):945–951. doi:10.1002/lt.23904.
 [36] Duvoux C, Roudot-Thoraval F, Decens T, Pessione F, Badran H, Piardi T, et al. Liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: a model including
- a-fetoprotein improves the performance of Milan criteria. Gastroenterology 2012;143(4):986–994.e3; quiz e14-e15. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2012 05.052.
- [37] Lai Q, Avolio AW, Graziadei I, Otto G, Rossi M, Tisone G, et al. Alpha-fetopro-tein and modified response evaluation criteria in solid tumors progression after locoregional therapy as predictors of hepatocellular cancer recurrence and death after transplantation. Liver Transpl 2013;19(10):1108–1118. doi: 10.1002/lt.23706
- [38] Sterling RK, Jeffers L, Gordon F, Venook AP, Reddy KR, Satomura S, et al. Utility of Lens culinaris agglutinin-reactive fraction of alpha-fetoprotein and des-gamma-carboxy prothrombin, alone or in combination, as biomarkers

for hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7(1):104-113. doi:10.1016/j.cgb.2008.08.041.
[39] Lok AS, Sterling RK, Everhart JE, Wright EC, Hoefs JC, Di Bisceglie AM, et

- al. Des-gamma-carboxy protorombin and alpha-fetoprotein as biomark-ers for the early detection of hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology 2010;138(2):493–502. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2009.10.031. [40] Chaiteerakij R, Zhang X, Addissie BD, Mohamed EA, Harmsen WS,
- Theobald PJ, et al. Combinations of biomarkers and Milan criteria for pre-
- dicting hepatocellular carcinoma recurrence after liver transplantation. Liver Transpl 2015;21(5):599–606. doi:10.1002/lt.24117.
 [41] Halazun KJ, Najjar M, Abdelmessih RM, Samstein B, Griesemer AD, Guarrera JV, et al. Recurrence after liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: A new MORAL to the story. Ann Surg 2017;265(3):557–564. doi:10.1097/SLA.000000000001966.
- [42] Mazzaferro V, Battiston C, Perrone S, Pulvirenti A, Regalia E, Romito R, et al. Radiofrequency ablation of small hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhot-ic patients awaiting liver transplantation: a prospective study. Ann Surg 2004; 240(5): 900–909. doi:10.1097/01.sla.0000143301.56154.95.
 [43] Cescon M, Cucchetti A, Ravaioli M, Pinna AD. Hepatocellular carcinoma
- locoregional therapies for patients in the waiting list. Impact on transplant-ability and recurrence rate. J Hepatol 2013;58(3):609–618. doi:10.1016/j. jhep.2012.09.021
- [44] Yao FY, Bass NM, Nikolai B, Merriman R, Davern TJ, Kerlan R, et al. A follow-up analysis of the pattern and predictors of dropout from the waiting list for liver transplantation in patients with hepatocellular carci-noma: implications for the current organ allocation policy. Liver Transpl 2003;9(7):684–692. doi:10.1053/jlts.2003.50147.
 [45] Mehta N, Dodge JL, Goel A, Roberts JP, Hirose R, Yao FY. Identification
- of liver transplant candidates with hepatocellular carcinoma and a very low dropout risk: implications for the current organ allocation policy. Liver
- Transpl 2013; 19(12): 1343–1353. doi:10.1002/lt.23753.
 [46] Llovet JM, Bruix J, Fuster J, Castells A, Garcia-Valdecasas JC, Grande L, et al. Liver transplantation for small hepatocellular carcinoma: the tumor-node-metastasis classification does not have prognostic power. Hepatology 1998;27(6):1572–1577. doi:10.1002/hep.510270616. [47] Bismuth H, Majno PE, Adam R. Liver transplantation for hepatocellular
- carcinoma. Semin Liver Dis 1999;19(3):311-322. doi:10.1055/s-2007 1007120.
- [48] Park SJ, Freise CE, Hirose R, Kerlan RK, Yao FY, Roberts JP, et al. Risk factors for liver transplant waitlist dropout in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Transplant 2012;26(4):E359–E364. doi:10.1111/j.1399-0012.2012.01668.x. [49] Llovet JM, Di Bisceglie AM, Bruix J, Kramer BS, Lencioni R, Zhu AX, et al
- Design and endpoints of clinical trials in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst 2008; 100(10):698–711. doi:10.1093/jnci/djn134.
 [50] Lencioni R, Llovet JM. Modified RECIST (mRECIST) assessment for hepatocellular carcinoma.
- tocellular carcinoma. Semin Liver Dis 2010;30(1):52-60. doi:10.1055 s-0030-1247132
- [51] Samoylova ML, Dodge JL, Yao FY, Roberts JP. Time to transplantation as a predictor of hepatocellular carcinoma recurrence after liver transplantation. Liver Transpl 2014; 20(8):937–944. doi: 10.1002/lt.23902. [52] Heimbach JK, Hirose R, Stock PG, Schladt DP, Xiong H, Liu J, *et al.* Delayed
- hepatocellular carcinoma model for end-stage liver disease exception score improves disparity in access to liver transplant in the United States. Hepatology 2015;61(5):1643–1650. doi: 10.1002/hep.27704. [53] Yao FY, Fidelman N. Reassessing the boundaries of liver transplantation for
- hepatocellular carcinoma: Where do we stand with turns down-staging? Hepatology 2016;63(3):1014–1025. doi:10.1002/hep.28139.
 [54] Majno PE, Adam R, Bismuth H, Castaing D, Ariche A, Krissat J, et al. Influ-
- ence of preoperative transarterial lipidol chemoembolization on resection and transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with cirrho-sis. Ann Surg 1997;226(6):688–701; discussion 701-703. doi:10.1097/ 00000658-199712000-00006.
- [55] Thomas MB, Jaffe D, Choti MM, Belghiti J, Curley S, Fong Y, et al. Hepa-tocellular carcinoma: consensus recommendations of the National Cancer Institute Clinical Trials Planning Meeting. J Clin Oncol 2010;28(25):3994– 4005. doi:10.1200/JCO.2010.28.7805.
- [56] Pomfret EA, Washburn K, Wald C, Nalesnik MA, Douglas D, et al. Report of a national conference on liver allocation in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma in the United States. Liver Transpl 2010;16(3):262-278. doi:10.1002/lt.21999. [57] Otto G, Herber S, Heise M, Lohse AW, Mönch C, Bittinger F, et al. Re-
- sponse to transarterial chemoembolization as a biological selection cri-terion for liver transplantation in hepatocellular carcinoma. Liver Transpl
- 2006; 12(8): 1260–1267. doi:10.1002/lt.20837.
 [58] Yao FY, Mehta N, Flemming J, Dodge J, Hameed B, Fix O, *et al.* Downstaging of hepatocellular cancer before liver transplant: long-term outcome
- Ing of hepatocential cancer before here transplant. https://doi.org/10.1002/hep.27752.
 [59] Lai Q, Vitale A, Iesari S, Finkenstedt A, Mennini G, Spoletini G, et al. Intention-to-treat survival benefit of liver transplantation in patients with hepatocellular cancer. Hepatology 2017;66(6):1910–1919. doi:10.1002/hep.20242 hep.29342
- [60] Mehta N, Guy J, Frenette CT, Dodge JL, Osorio RW, Minteer WB, et al. Excellent outcomes of liver transplantation following down-staging of hepa-
- tocellular carcinoms of liver transplantation forwing down-staging of hepa-tocellular carcinoma to within Milan criteria: A multicenter study. Clin Gas-troenterol Hepatol 2018;16(6):955–964. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2017.11.037. OPTN/UNOS Liver and Intestinal Organ Transplantation Committee. Changes to HCC criteria for auto approval. Available from: https://optn. transplant.hrsa.gov/media/1922/liver_hcc_criteria_for_auto_approv-al_20160915.pdf [61] OPTN/UNOS al 20160815.pdf

- [62] Mehta N, Dodge JL, Grab JD, Yao FY. National experience on down-staging of hepatocellular carcinoma before liver transplant: Influence of tumor bur den, alpha-fetoprotein, and wait time. Hepatology 2020;71(3):943-954 doi:10.1002/hep.30879
- doi: 10.1002/hep.30879.
 [63] Samoylova ML, Nigrini MJ, Dodge JL, Roberts JP. Biases in the reporting of hepatocellular carcinoma tumor sizes on the liver transplant waiting list. Hepatology 2017;66(4):1144–1150. doi:10.1002/hep.29269.
 [64] Toso C, Mentha G, Kneteman NM, Majno P. The place of downstaging for
- hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2010;52(6):930-936. doi:10.1016/j. jhep.2009.12.032.
- [65] Parikh ND, Waljee AK, Singal AG. Downstaging hepatocellular carcinoma: A systematic review and pooled analysis. Liver Transpl 2015;21(9):1142-
- [66] Barakat O, Wood RP, Ozaki CF, Ankoma-Sey V, Galati J, Skolkin M, *et al.* Morphological features of advanced hepatocellular carcinoma as a predictor of downstaging and liver transplantation: an intention-to-treat analysis. Liver Transpl 2010;16(3):289–299. doi:10.1002/lt.21994.
 [67] Ravaioli M, Grazi GL, Piscaglia F, Trevisani F, Cescon M, Ercolani G, *et al.* Liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: results of down-staging
- in patients initially outside the Milan selection criteria. Am J Transplant 2008;8(12):2547-2557. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2008.02409.x.
- [68] Belghiti J. Resetion and liver transplantation for HCC. J Gastroenterol 2009;44(Suppl 19):132–135. doi:10.1007/s00535-008-2250-1.
 [69] Sala M, Fuster J, Llovet JM, Navasa M, Solé M, Varela M, *et al.* High pathological risk of recurrence after surgical resection for hepatocellular carcinoma: an indication for salvage liver transplantation. Liver Transpl 2004;10(10):1294–1300. doi:10.1002/lt.20202.
- [70] Llovet JM, Schwartz M, Mazzaferro V. Resection and liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma. Semin Liver Dis 2005; 25(2): 181-200. doi: 1 0.1055/s-2005-871198
- 0.1055/5-2005-87 (198.)
 [71] Iňarrairaegui M, Pardo F, Bilbao JI, Rotellar F, Benito A, D'Avola D, et al. Response to radioembolization with yttrium-90 resin microspheres may allow surgical treatment with curative intent and prolonged survival in previously unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. Eur J Surg Oncol 2012; 38(7):594– 601. doi:10.1016/j.ejso.2012.02.189.
 [72] Salem R, Lewandowski RJ, Kulik L, Wang E, Riaz A, Ryu RK, et al. Radi-
- oembolization results in longer time-to-progression and reduced toxicity compared with chemoembolization in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology 2011;140(2):497–507.e2. doi:10.1053/j.gas tro 2010 10 049
- [73] Riaz A, Awais R, Salem R. Side effects of yttrium-90 radioembolization. Front Oncol 2014;4:198. doi:10.3389/fonc.2014.00198. [74] Pompili M, Mirante VG, Rondinara G, Fassati LR, Piscaglia F, Agnes S, *et*
- al. Percutaneous ablation procedures in cirrhotic patients with hepatocellular carcinoma submitted to liver transplantation: Assessment of effica-
- Iular carcinoma submitted to liver transplantation: Assessment of effica-cy at explant analysis and of safety for tumor recurrence. Liver Transpl 2005;11(9):1117–1126. doi:10.1002/lt.20469.
 [75] Martin RC, Scoggins CR, McMasters KM. Safety and efficacy of microwave ablation of hepatic tumors: a prospective review of a 5-year experience. Ann Surg Oncol 2010;17(1):171–178. doi:10.1245/s10434-009-0686-z.
 [74] Sarderurci C, Davison JA, Jao M, Cuipzil M, Eischer S, Chandker A, et al.
- [76] Sandroussi C, Dawson LA, Lee M, Guindi M, Fischer S, Ghanekar A, et al. Radiotherapy as a bridge to liver transplantation for hepatocellu-lar carcinoma. Transpl Int 2010;23(3):299–306. doi:10.1111/j.1432-2277.2009.00980.x.
- T217.2009.009607.x.
 T217 Eriguchi T, Takeda A, Sanuki N, Oku Y, Aoki Y, Shigematsu N, et al. Acceptable toxicity after stereotactic body radiation therapy for liver tumors adjacent to the central biliary system. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2013;85(4):1006–1011. doi:10.1016/j.ijrobp.2012.09.012.
 [78] Llovet JM, Bruix J. Systematic review of randomized trials for unresectable beneful directed by Comparison Composition Improves curving Hangton.
- hepatocellular carcinoma: Chemoembolization improves survival. Hepatology 2003; 37(2):429–442. doi:10.1053/jhep.2003.50047.
 [79] Llovet JM, Ricci S, Mazzaferro V, Hilgard P, Gane E, Blanc JF, *et al.* Sorafenib in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med 2008;359(4):378–

390. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0708857.

- [80] Bruix J, Qin S, Merle P, Granito A, Huang YH, Bodoky G, et al. Regorafenib for patients with hepatocellular carcinoma who progressed on sorafenib treatment (RESORCE): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet 2017; 389(10064): 56-66. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736 (16)32453-9.
- [81] Abou-Alfa GK, Meyer T, Cheng AL, El-Khoueiry AB, Rimassa L, Ryoo BY, et al. Cabozantinib in patients with advanced and progressing hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med 2018;379(1):54-63. doi:10.1056/NEJ-Moa1717002.
- [82] Kudo M, Finn RS, Qin S, Han KH, Ikeda K, Piscaglia F, et al. Lenvatinib versus sorafenib in first-line treatment of patients with unresectable hepa-tocellular carcinoma: a randomised phase 3 non-inferiority trial. Lancet 2018;391(10126):1163–1173. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30207-1.
- [83] Zhu AX, Kang YK, Yen CJ, Finn RS, Galle PR, Llovet JM, et al. Ramucirumab after sorafenib in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma and increased a-fetoprotein concentrations (REACH-2): a randomised, doubleblind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2019;20(2):282-296. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30937-9.
- [84] Kulik L, Vouche M, Koppe S, Lewandowski RJ, Mulcahy MF, Ganger D, et al. Prospective randomized pilot study of Y90+/-sorafenib as bridge to transplantation in hepatoellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2014;61(2):309–317. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2014.03.023.
- [85] Comprehensive and integrative genomic characterization of hepatocellular carcinoma. Cell. 2017; 169(7):1327–1341.e23. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.05. 046
- [86] Zhu AX, Finn RS, Edeline J, Cattan S, Ogasawara S, Palmer D, et al. Pem-brolizumab in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma previously treated with sorafenib (KEYNOTE-224): a non-randomised, open-label phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol 2018;19(7):940-952. doi:10.1016/S1470-. 2045(18)30351-6.
- [87] El-Khoueiry AB, Sangro B, Yau T, Crocenzi TS, Kudo M, Hsu C, et al. Nivolumab in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (CheckMate 040): an open-label, non-comparative, phase 1/2 dose escalation and expansion trial. Lancet 2017; 389(10088): 2492-2502. doi: 10.1016/S0140-, 6736(17)31046-2.
- [88] Mazzaferro V, Sposito C, Zhou J, Pinna AD, De Carlis L, Fan J, et al. Metroticket 2.0 model for analysis of competing risks of death after liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology 2018;154(1):128–139. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2017.09.025.
 [89] Mehta N, Dodge JL, Roberts JP, Hirose R, Yao FY. Alpha-fetoprotein de-
- crease from > 1,000 to < 500 ng/mL in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma leads to improved posttransplant outcomes. Hepatology 2019; 69(3):1193–1205. doi:10.1002/hep.30413. [90] Giard JM, Mehta N, Dodge JL, Roberts JP, Yao FY. Alpha-fetoprotein slope
- >7.5 ng/mL per month predicts microvascular invasion and tumor recur-rence after liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma. Transplantation 2018;102(5):816-822. doi:10.1097/TP.0000000000002094.
- [91] Roberts JP, Venook A, Kerlan R, Yao F. Hepatocellular carcinoma: Ablate and wait versus rapid transplantation. Liver Transpl 2010;16(8):925–929. doi: 10.1002/lt.22103.
- doi: 10.1002/11.22103.
 [92] Lee JD, Yang WI, Park YN, Kim KS, Choi JS, Yun M, et al. Different glucose uptake and glycolytic mechanisms between hepatocellular carcinoma and intrahepatic mass-forming cholangiocarcinoma with increased (18)F-FDG uptake. J Nucl Med 2005; 46(10):1753–1759.
 [93] Torizuka T, Tamaki N, Inokuma T, Magata Y, Sasayama S, Yonekura Y, et al.

- [93] Torizuka T, Tamaki N, Inokuma T, Magata Y, Sasayama S, Yonekura Y, et al. In vivo assessment of glucose metabolism in hepatocellular carcinoma with FDG-PET. J Nucl Med 1995;36(10):1811–1817.
 [94] Ho CL, Yu SC, Yeung DW. 11C-acetate PET imaging in hepatocellular carci-noma and other liver masses. J Nucl Med 2003;44(2):213–221.
 [95] Ho CL, Chen S, Yeung DW, Cheng TK. Dual-tracer PET/CT imaging in evalu-ation of metastatic hepatocellular carcinoma. J Nucl Med 2007;48(6):902– 909. doi:10.2967/jnumed.106.036673.

Review Article



Gut Microbiota in Metabolic-associated Fatty Liver Disease and in Other Chronic Metabolic Diseases

Winston Hernández-Ceballos¹, Jacqueline Cordova-Gallardo^{2,3} and Nahum Mendez-Sanchez^{3,4*}

¹Plan of Combined Studies in Medicine (PECEM-MD/PhD), Faculty of Medicine, National Autonomous University of Mexico, Mexico City, Mexico; ²Department of Hepatology, Service of Surgery and Obesity Clinic, General Hospital "Dr. Manuel Gea González", Mexico City, Mexico; ³Faculty of Medicine. National Autonomous University of Mexico, Mexico City, Mexico; ⁴Liver Research Unit, Medica Sur Clinic & Foundation, Mexico City, Mexico

Received: 26 November 2020 | Revised: 5 February 2021 | Accepted: 22 February 2021 | Published: 8 March 2021

Abstract

The gut microbiome plays a key role in the health-disease balance in the human body. Although its composition is unique for each person and tends to remain stable throughout lifetime, it has been shown that certain bacterial patterns may be determining factors in the onset of certain chronic metabolic diseases, such as type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), obesity, metabolic-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD), and metabolic syndrome. The gut-liver axis embodies the close relationship between the gut and the liver; disturbance of the normal gut microbiota, also known as dysbiosis, may lead to a cascade of mechanisms that modify the epithelial properties and facilitate bacterial translocation. Regulation of gut microbiota is fundamental to maintaining gut integrity, as well as the bile acids composition. In the present review, we summarize the current knowledge regarding the microbiota, bile acids composition and their association with MAFLD, obesity, T2DM and metabolic syndrome.

Citation of this article: Hernández-Ceballos W, Cordova-Gallardo J, Mendez-Sanchez N. Gut microbiota in metabolicassociated fatty liver disease and in other chronic metabolic diseases. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):227–238. doi: 10. 14218/JCTH.2020.00131.

Introduction

The prevalence of metabolic chronic diseases is increasing around the world, mainly due to the increased incidence of obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM). The global prevalence of T2DM is 8.8%, which translates into approximately 422 million afflicted people worldwide; the USA alone has a T2DM prevalence of 25% among its seniors and an alarming amount of obesity, with 604 million adults and 108 million children being obese.¹ Metabolic-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD) affects 25% of the global population,^{2–9} representing the principal cause of chronic liver disease.^{10–12}

This phenomenon can be associated with the modern lifestyle across industrialized countries that favors a sedentary life and high-calorie diets, thus promoting obesity and other chronic comorbidities. This situation constitutes a serious public health problem. $^{6,13-15}$

The pathophysiology of these metabolic diseases is very complex and multiple factors seem to play a role in their development and progression; however, the gut microbiota is an emerging topic, as over the past few decades it has been demonstrated to play a critical role in their development. Signals generated by dietary intake and environmental factors disturb the composition of the microbiota, altering intestinal barrier homeostasis as well as the bile acid (BA) composition, and activating inflammatory pathways.¹⁶

Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that diet not only determines calorie intake but also impacts composition of the BA pool and gut microbiota, along with the intestinal barrier homeostasis.¹⁷

Throughout this paper, we will discuss the role of gut microbiota and BAs composition in metabolic diseases such as T2DM, obesity and MAFLD.

Epidemiology and risk factors of MAFLD

Elements such as ethnicity and gender have been described as determinants of the susceptibility and predictors of the severity and progression of MAFLD. Hispanics are the most susceptible to liver damage, followed by African Americans. Countries with the highest prevalence are USA, Belize, Barbados, and Mexico, with 30% of adults and 10% of adolescents having a MAFLD diagnosis, equaling to more than 80 million MAFLD patients.⁶ The highest prevalence of MAFLD is between the ages of 50 to 70 years.¹³ Men are at higher risk than women are; although, after menopause, this protective effect is lost. Life-style related factors, like little physical activity and a high-fat diet, are also important due to the close relationship of MAFLD with other chronic meta-

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00131 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Keywords: Metabolic-associated fatty liver disease; Metabolic-associated steatohepatitis; Gut microbiota; Gut-liver axis; Dysbiosis; Bile acids.

Abpreviations: APC, antigen presenting cells; BA, bile acids; MAFLD, metabolic associated fatty liver disease; T2DM, type 2 diabetes mellitus; GWAS, genome wide association studies; TJPs, tight junction proteins; AJPs, adherent junction proteins; DC, dendritic cells; PBA, primary bile acids; SBA, secondary bile acids; FXR, farnesoid X receptor; TGR5, takeda G protein coupled receptor; FMT, fecal microbiota transfer; SCFAs, short chan fatty acids; IR, insulin resistance; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; SIBO, small intestine bacterial overgrowth; LPS, lipopolysaccharide.

Correspondence to: Nahum Méndez-Sánchez, Liver Research Unit, Medica Sur Clinic & Foundation and Faculty of Medicine, National Autonomous University of Mexico, Mexico City 14050, Mexico. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5257-8048. Tel: +525-55424-4629, Fax: +525-55666-4031, E-mail: nmendez@medicasur.org.mx, nah@unam.mx

bolic diseases like T2DM, obesity and metabolic syndrome.⁶

Genetics and MAFLD

Genetics have always been an important determinant and risk factor for the development of numerous diseases. Several studies have strongly suggested the existence of a hereditary component of MAFLD.^{18,19}

Multiple polymorphisms have been associated with MAFLD, among the most studied are those involving the patatin-like phospholipase domain containing 3 (PNPLA3), TM6SF2, LYPLAL1, GCKR and MBOAT7 genes.²⁰ PNPLA3 has been consistently identified across different genome-wide association studies (commonly known as GWAS). This gene is located on chromosome 22 and encodes up to 81 amino acids related to the synthesis of the enzyme adipose triglyceride lipase, which contributes to the degradation of triacylglycerol in adipose tissue.¹⁸ The variant I148M (rs738409) substitutes an isoleucine with a methionine, reducing the capability of the enzyme to catalyze triacylglycerol in lipid droplets as they are gathered in the adipose tissue, leading to the accumulation of lipids within the liver; thus, there is a close relationship with the development of MAFLD.^{18,21,22} This polymorphism has also been associated with the severity of inflammation and fibrosis progression^{21,23,24} and, worryingly, some data have also indicated that it might increase the risk of MAFLD-associated hepatocellular carcinoma.¹⁸

Other polymorphisms that have been studied in MAFLD patients involve *TM6SF2* (rs58542926) and *MBOAT7* (rs641738). Their association with the severity of hepatic steatosis has been demonstrated across studies, but a recent study suggested that they are not associated with the severity of hepatic fibrosis.²⁵

On the other hand, the *HSD17B13 17-beta hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 13* polymorphism rs6834314 (located in chromosome 14 and expressed mainly in the liver) has been described to have a protective effect on MAFLD. Although it does not appear to influence hepatocyte lipid accumulation, it might protect against hepatic fibrosis by modulating retinol dehydrogenase activity.^{26–28} This polymorphism was found to be associated with a protective effect in MAFLD patients, limiting progression from hepatic steatosis to metabolic steatohepatitis and fibrosis progression,²⁷ and thereby reducing MAFLD chronic liver disease progression.²⁸

Genetics and gut microbiota

It is believed that the gut microbiota composition is influenced, at least in part, by genetics, as it has been found that family members share similar microbial signatures.²⁹ Moreover, studies made in twins found that the gut microbiota was more similar among the monozygotic twins rather than the dizygotic twins.³⁰ The idea of a genetic influence on the microbiome and its dysbiosis is not far from the findings obtained from studies of other metabolic disorders; unfortunately, no studies have been made yet to characterize the specific genes and processes underlying this specific interaction.²⁹

Intestinal barrier homeostasis

The intestinal barrier is constituted of several components that assure its homeostasis and prevent the translocation of pathogen and inflammatory factors, protecting the liver in this gut-liver axis. The main components of the intestinal barrier are the mucosal epithelium, tight junction proteins (TJPs) and the immune cellular barrier.

Mucosal epithelial barrier

Mucus represents the first anatomical barrier between the epithelial cells and the intestinal microbiota. The glycoprotein-rich mucus layer also serves as a source of nutrition and growth for some bacterial species. When fiber intake is deprived, the thickness of the mucus layer is decreased,³¹ which may lead to intestinal inflammation and a reduction in the physical barrier between the microbiota and the epithelial cells.³²

The mucus layer also represents a source of immunoglobulins, mainly IgA, and antimicrobial peptides, that hinder the translocation of "good" bacteria. The mucus layer composition and thickness have to be balanced enough to prevent commensal microbial washout due to BAs and peristaltic movements, and to conserve the integrity of the intestinal barrier.³³ Therefore, diet is very important to preserve the mucosal barrier integrity, protecting against intestinal pathogen translocation and inflammation.^{33,34}

TJ proteins "leaky gut"

Among the intestinal TJs are those that hold the epithelial cells together, maintaining the integrity of the intestinal barrier. Such TJs are the ZO-1 (zonula occludens-1), occludin, claudin-1 and claudin-4. It has been shown in experimental studies in rodents that a fructose-enriched diet decreases the concentration of the TJs, as well as the concentration of adherent junction proteins, leading to an increase of bacterial endotoxin levels and contributing to the leaky gut condition.³⁵ In other studies, it has also been described that, in MAFLD over-nourished patients (high-fat or fructose-enriched diet), the concentration of ZO-1 and occludin is decreased, favoring bacterial translocation to the circulation, and supporting increase lipopolysaccharide (LPS) levels in the blood (known as metabolic endotoxemia). When the LPS is detected by Toll-like receptors in the liver, the characteristic low-grade inflammation associated with hepatic steatosis and fibrosis is triggered.36

Correlations between increased intestinal permeability and other alterations (like obesity, insulin resistance, and elevated lipid profile) have been demonstrated.³⁷ As described above, MAFLD patients have an increased gut permeability, and even though bacterial translocation is a relatively physiological process and the liver can regulate the bacterial concentrations through their elimination via Kupffer cells, the significant increase of harmful bacterial substances promote the production of chemokines, inflammatory cytokines, vasoactive factors, and reactive oxygen species, which lead to hepatocyte apoptosis and activation as well as proliferation of stellate cells and development of fibrosis through TGF β .^{38,39}

Immune cells barrier

Several immune cells contribute to reinforcement of the intestinal barrier. These include lymphocytes (T cells [CD4+ Th17, CD4+T regulatory]), natural killer T cells, dendritic cells, and mononuclear phagocytes.¹⁶ The intestinal immune barrier itself is composed of intraepithelial lymphocytes that include a diversity of T cells, mainly CD4+ and T regulatory cells.⁴⁰ Natural killer T cells are also important components for the recognition and discrimination between foreign and self-antigens, when activated by antigen presenting cells triggering immune responses. They can also be activated by pro-inflammatory cytokines.⁴¹

Dendritic cells are another important cellular component

	Phylum	Species
Healthy/ Normal	Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, Fusobacteria, Verrucombia	Lactobacillus, Clostridium, Enterococcus, Ruminococcus, Bacteroides, Prevotella
Obesity	Firmicutes (\uparrow) Bacteroidetes (\downarrow)	<i>Akkermansia muciniphila</i> (↓)/Tuminococcaceae, Rikenellaceae, Mollicutes (↑)
Diabetes	Firmicutes (↑) Bacteroidetes (↓)	Roseburia, Eubacterium hallii, Faecalibacterium prausnitzii (↓)/Lactobacillus gasseri, Streptococcus mutans, E. coli (↑)
MAFLD	Firmicutes ([†]), Actinomycetes ([†]), Proteobacteria ([†]), Bacteroidetes ([↓]), Fusobacteria ([↓]), Lentisphaerae ([↓]), Proteobacteria([↓]), Thermus([↓]), Verrucomicrobia ([↓])	Prevotella, Porphyromonas, Veillonella (†)

Table 1. Comparative view of the healthy gut bacterial composition and its alterations during disease

of the innate immune system that constitute the intestinal barrier. They induce T cell activation, produce interleukin (IL)-23 and induce a T helper immune response.⁴² Dendritic cells also express TJs and have the capacity to open epithelial tight junctions, playing an important role in preserving epithelial barrier integrity.⁴³

Role of BAs in intestinal microbiota

BA composition and receptors also play a key role in the gut microbiota composition as well as in signaling pathways that regulate metabolic syndrome. They also seem to be part of the progression of hepatic fibrosis in patients with MAFLD.

BA composition

BAs are essential for fat-nutrients absorption and are classified as primary (PBA) and secondary (SBA). They are synthetized in the liver from cholesterol and transformed from PBA to SBA by the gut microbiota. They can be either conjugated or deconjugated. The BA signaling pathways and BA pool are controlled by the gut microbiota through different reactions (dihydroxylation and deconjugation).¹⁷ It has been described that SBAs increase the risk of metabolic diseases. Their composition is importantly determined by gut microbiota and dysbiosis disrupts the PBA/SBA ratio.44 Furthermore, BAs may also alter the gut microbiome by inhibiting bacterial development and altering the microbiome composition, by acting as a detergent according to the hydroxyl groups and amino acid portion, exerting this deleterious effect on the Bacteroidetes phyla especially.^{17,44} BAs represent a crucial partaker in liver-microbiota communication, and their composition and concentration seem to have a positive correlation with metabolism and hepatic fibrosis. $^{\rm 45,46}$

The composition of BAs is important in many metabolic diseases, it has been described that patients with T2DM present a change from PBA to SBA with an increase in deoxycholic acid levels. BAs are metabolic integrators that act through signaling pathways that regulate the expression of certain metabolic genes; hence, a tweak in BA signaling might promote and aggravate metabolic syndrome.¹⁷

BA receptors and their effect on metabolic diseases

The BA composition is very important in MAFLD development. They play a key role in the modulation of metabolic pathways and in the balance of gut microbiome by acting as signaling molecules to diverse intestinal and liver receptors, such as farnesoid X receptor (FXR), vitamin D receptor and the TGR5 Takeda G protein-coupled receptor, and modulating immune responses in the gut.^{47–49} Activation of the hepatic receptors also varies depending on the type of BAs, with FXR being triggered preferably by PBAs and TGR5 by SBAs. These receptors modulate several metabolic characteristics, such as glucose tolerance, insulin sensitivity, fatty acid β -oxidation, energy expenditure, very low-density lipoprotein clearance, as well as hepatic inflammation.^{17,44}

Microbial distribution in healthy subjects

Each individual has a unique gut microbiome, mainly shaped early in life by many factors, like the type of birth, milk feeding, weaning period or antibiotic use. The different bacteria species that inhabit the gut have a specific interaction with the host, regulating nutrient metabolism and immunomodulation, and protecting against pathogens or maintaining the gut mucosal barrier. Those specific variations within individuals are crucial in the predisposition to health or disease.⁵⁰

Even though the gut microbiota tends to be stable throughout adulthood, it may vary due to exercise, lifestyle, dietary habits, pharmaceutical consumption or even metabolic or mental disorders, like stress or depression. An understanding of the healthy composition of the gut microbiota might be helpful in developing interventions that restore or maintain its equilibrium.^{50,51}

Taxonomically, bacteria are classified into phyla, classes, order, families, genera, and species.

The gut microbiota is mainly composed of Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, Fusobacteria and Verrucomicrobia, with the first two accounting for up to 95% of the entire pool. The Firmicutes phylum contains over 200 different genera (Lactobacillus, Clostridium, Enterococcus, Ruminococcus, etc.), but Clostridium is the most representative; meanwhile, Bacteroidetes' predominant genera are Bacteroides and Prevotella.⁵⁰

Clinical implications

Gastrointestinal microbiome in obesity, T2DM, MAFLD and alcohol consumption

Several studies have analyzed the composition and role of the gut microbiome in different states of disease and have found correlations with metabolic pathologies, such as obesity, T2DM, atherosclerosis, MAFLD, irritable bowel syndrome, even some cutaneous problems, like atopic dermatitis, and psoriasis, among others (Table 1).^{9,50–64}

Obesity: Most of the evidence that links changes in the

gut microbiome with obesity was obtained from animal studies. Mouse and human microbiota have close similarities, mostly due to the shared characteristic predominance of Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes.¹⁴

Studies of genetically obese mice revealed a lower abundance of Bacteroidetes, whereas the Firmicutes showed higher composition for species such as *Tuminococcaceae* and *Rikenellaceae*, with *Mollicutes* being the most common. Recent studies have demonstrated that *Akkermansia muciniphila*, a mucin-degrading bacterium that lives in the mucus layer, is decreased in genetically and induced obese mice.⁵³

Available human studies have shown that obese individuals have several specific variations in the gut microbiome; the most evident was a decreased microbial diversity. Healthy individuals with high bacterial richness have been associated with abundant microbial species, such as *Faecalibacterium*, *Bifdobacterium*, *Lactobacillus* and *Akkermansia*; those with low bacterial richness were dominant in *Bacteroides* and *Ruminococcus*.⁵³

Interestingly, the lack of microbial diversity enhances calorie harvesting, which is mainly associated with the increase in *Firmicutes* species that provide the capacity of metabolizing polysaccharides that would normally be excreted; ⁵² consequently, this leads to more adiposity, systemic inflammation and a tendency towards insulin resistance and dyslipidemia. It is worth mentioning that diet is a substantial point in this microbial richness; indeed, studies have found partial restoration of the gut microbiome in obese individuals with energy-restricted diets.⁶⁵

Furthermore, studies have shown that the gut microbiome may influence weight gain by affecting host gene expression and modification of metabolic or inflammation pathways; therapeutic methods that regulate this interaction could be useful in the future.⁶⁶

Still other studies have shown a correlation between the gut microbiome and the metabolic state through fecal microbiota transfer from obese mice to lean ones, which leads to increased fat mass, as well as the inverse situation, by transferring fecal matter from bypass operated mice to non-operated lean mice, with a final observation of reduced fat mass.⁶⁷

The characteristic low-grade chronic inflammation in obesity can also be partly related to the alteration of the gut microbiome, evidence indicates that gut microbes exacerbate adipose tissue inflammation via increased gut permeability and increased circulating LPS.⁶⁸

Emerging evidence based on animal studies has shown that short chain fatty acids (SCFAs), like butyrate, propionate and acetate, have an important role in obesity (apart from their normal signaling functions between the gut microbiome and the host metabolism), by increasing *de novo* lipogenesis in the liver and general lipid accumulation; however, despite human studies finding higher levels of SCFAs in obese individuals, the exact relationship with the pathophysiology remains to be clarified by more specific research.⁶⁰ Hypotheses suggest that the effects SCFAs have in obesity involve intestinal anaerobic bacteria produced by fermentation of indigestible polysaccharides; these contribute almost 200 kcal to the human body, thus increasing lipogenesis and accumulation in adipose tissue. However, other lines of evidence show that SCFAs might be beneficial for cardio metabolic health.⁶⁹

T2DM: Evidence shows that obese people with insulin resistance have an altered gut microbiota composition characterized by an increase in the Firmicutes: Bacteroidetes ratio compared to that in healthy people.⁵⁴ However, related studies of diagnosed T2DM patients showed that this ratio is instead decreased, further accompanied by a reduction of other functional bacteria, like Bifidobacterium.^{55,56} A lower abundance of butyrate-producing microbes, such as *Rose*-

buria intestinalis and *F. prausnitzii*, and increased *Lactobacillus* species (*L. gasseri*, *S. mutans*) has also been reported in T2DM patients.⁵⁷

A modification in the Bacteroidetes: Firmicutes ratio has been associated with a higher expression of microbial genes that encode carbohydrate metabolism-related enzymes. This altered fermentation profile may lead to an increased capacity to harvest energy from the diet and subsequent establishment of poor energy homeostasis, which leads to hyperglycemia (as well as hyperlipidemia).⁵⁴ It is worth mentioning that the excess of adipose tissue is also a cause of insulin resistance, due to the increased production of adipokines, like resistin; on the other hand, the harmful effects of hyperglycemia are widely known, going from nephropathies, neuropathies, retinopathy to cardiovascular disease. Other effects of gut dysbiosis in diabetes are the enrichment in membrane transport of sugars, decreased butyrate synthesis, and an exaggerated oxidative stress response.^{54,70}

MAFLD: Few studies have analyzed the composition of the gut microbiome in MAFLD patients. Unfortunately, the results have not been homogeneous, probably because of differences in sample sizes, variations within countries, and the unavoidable individual properties of each gut microbiota. Nevertheless, the fact that all studies showed the presence of dysbiosis confirms its role in the disease. Overall, at the phylum level, and with aid of animal studies, we can suggest that the general diversity is reduced, with increased Firmicutes, Actinomycetes and reduced Bacteroidetes, Fusobacteria, Leptosphaeria, Proteobacteria, Thermus and Verrucomicrobia.58-60 Studies have obtained contradictory results for Actinobacteria and Bacteroidetes. Additionally, research comparing MAFLD patients and controls has revealed that certain bacteria species, such as Prevotella and Porphyromonas, are increased.⁶¹ In patients with metabolic steatohepatitis, Proteobacteria species are consistently enriched; in cirrhosis, oral bacteria, such as Prevotella or Veillonella, can be observed in the distal colon. Studies that analyzed the microbial profile of cirrhotic patients with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) found increased fecal counts of Escherichia coli, as well as other Gram-negative bacteria, such as Atopobium, Collinsella, Eggerthella and Coriobacterium; others that studied the microbiota of only HCC-diagnosed patients found that Lactobacillus spp., Bifidobacterium spp., and Enterococcus spp. were reduced, with an additional increased concentration of H2S- and CH3SH-producing bacteria: Fusobacterium, Filifactor, Eubacterium, Parvimonas and Treponema.61,62

Finally, it is important to mention that some bacterial signatures can overlap between MAFLD and other metabolic diseases, due to their close relationship.

Recent studies with mice have shown that the gut microbiome's state within itself may predispose to the development of MAFLD. In an experimental study, mice were fed for 16 weeks with a fat-rich diet and classified into two groups: "responders" with liver damage, and those that did not. Ultimately, transplant of the fecal microbiota from these groups into new microbe-free mice showed the mice that received "responder" microbiota were lean but had a propensity towards steatosis and insulin resistance.⁵⁸

Pathologies like dysbiosis and small intestine bacterial overgrowth are closely correlated with MAFLD. The excess of gut bacteria leads to an increased lipid permeability and intake. These bacteria also tend to be translocated to the circulation, where they activate inflammatory pathways via the recognition of LPS. Ultimately, the Toll-like receptor 4 expression increases, production of IL-8 increases and insulin signaling decreases, leading to an increase in the influx of free fatty acids and a vicious cycle of lipotoxicity.⁵⁴

MAFLD is closely related with obesity and insulin resistance, mainly because of the toxic effects the lipid excess causes in the liver tissue. The pathophysiology of lipotox-

icity in the liver revolves around three main points: lowgrade inflammation, autoimmunity, and oxidative stress. It occurs when the hepatic capacity to store or export lipids is exceeded by the fatty acid intake (from peripheral tissues or by *de novo* synthesis). The imbalance of gut microbiota (dysbiosis), as already mentioned, leads to inflammation; this process activates the Kupffer cells and prompts recruitment of other leukocytes to the tissue, initiating a cascade of proinflammatory cytokines and chemotactic factors, which provoke autoimmunity. Stellate cells are also activated by the cytokines and initiate an overproduction of extracellular matrix, which consequently supports progressive fibrosis.⁷¹ If these fibrotic and inflammatory processes are not regulated, steatosis can quickly progress into metabolic steatohepatitis.

The crucial point that determines the progression of liver steatosis into metabolic steatohepatitis resides within the production of fibrotic factors such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-a, Fas ligand and TGF β , being mainly regulated by activation of the recurrent nuclear factor kappa-B (NF- κ B) in hepatocytes (once again, the consequence of sustained inflammation). It is also important to highlight the importance of Kupffer cell activation and lymphocyte recruitment, because apart from the effects mentioned before, leukocyte presence in the liver tissue is a classic histopathological sign of metabolic steatohepatitis.⁷²

Increasing evidence suggests that the gut-liver axis can take part in the onset of hepatocellular carcinoma, particularly due to the dysbiosis-induced endotoxemia. For example, gut microbial metabolites that act as antigens, like lipoteichoic acids in the case of Gram-positive bacteria or LPS in Gram-negative bacteria, can induce synthesis of the prostaglandin E2 PGE2 by hepatic stellate cells, which reduces the antitumoral activity of CD8+ lymphocytes.61 Another pathway that promotes hepatic carcinogenesis is the Toll-like receptor 4 recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns; this generates a cascade that activates NF- κ B, which promotes the synthesis and release of inflammatory cytokines (IL-1, IL-6, TNF-a), thereby perpetuating liver inflammation. Nevertheless, the key point is that NF κB may also induce antiapoptotic genes (TRAF-1 and TRAF-2), having important carcinogenic consequences. Toll-like receptor 4 is also expressed in hepatic stellate cells, where it is involved in the regulation of hepatocytogen epiregulin, an epidermoid growth factor with a potent mitogen effect on liver cells (Fig. 1).63

Lean non-alcoholic fatty liver disease continues to be an outstanding and interesting topic to discuss. In a study performed by Chen et al.,64 lean healthy subjects were found to have different microbiota and BA composition compared to lean non-alcoholic fatty liver disease patients, which have increased BA levels and bacteria species involved with BA metabolism, such as those in the Clostridium genus, the Ruminococcaceae family, and the Dorea genus, and a reduction of protective bacteria, like Marvinbryantia and Christensellenaceae R7 group. The authors discussed that lean non-alcoholic fatty liver disease patients have a better metabolic profile, with less insulin resistance and dyslipidemia compared to non-lean MAFLD patients, suggesting a different pathophysiology. In another study, Eslam et al.9 also demonstrated that non-obese non-alcoholic fatty liver disease patients have an increase in BA levels and FXR that confers a metabolic adaptation; nevertheless, the progression of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in lean patients continues to be a matter of debate.9

Alcohol consumption: Mice models have demonstrated that 2 weeks of alcohol consumption is enough to induce an evident increment in gut permeability, endotoxemia and hepatic injuries. Ethanol, similar to what happens with an inadequate hypercaloric diet, has detrimental effects on the gut epithelial integrity by altering the stability of TJs. It also has been observed that it induces mucus erosion and ulcerations, mainly by modifying glycosylation of the mucus. In addition, alcohol may also induce changes in the microbiota composition (dysbiosis), an increased predominance of *Proteobacteria*, and a decrease in *Firmicute* species like *Faecalibacterium prausnitzii* which are important for the reinforcement of intercellular gut connections through the production of butyric acid. Other bacterial products, like SC-FAs, can be altered after alcohol consumption, leading to the further destabilization of the intestinal barrier integrity. Furthermore, ethanol also has an influence on BAs, as it reduces the expression of FXR and stimulates CYP7A1 hepatic activity, leading to a higher BA pool; this prevents the growth of beneficial bacterial species and promotes stellate cell activation.⁷³

Treatment of MAFLD

Treatment of MAFLD with probiotics

Current interventions for MAFLD management are focused on drug administration in order to control lipid levels, diabetes and TNF-a production, while others try to encourage dietary and lifestyle modifications, despite poor patient compliance.⁷⁴ However, in the past few years, as the knowledge about gut-liver relationship has grown, several efforts have been directed towards the development of new strategies using this information. Two approaches to modulate gut dysbiosis have been established: 1) the untargeted methods, that use diet, probiotics, and antibiotics; and 2) microbiota-targeted therapy, which specifically aims at certain bacteria and host metabolites. Throughout this section we will discuss the findings related to beneficial effects of probiotic administration on the onset/treatment of MAFLD.

Probiotics are defined by the World Health Organization as a "live microorganism that-when administered in adequate amounts-confers a health benefit on the host," not to be confused with prebiotics, which are compounds in food that induce the growth or activity of microorganisms. Probiotics must be able to survive and transit the gut, as well as be able to grow and multiply in order to benefit the host.75 Several probiotics, like Streptococcus, Bifidobacterium and Lactobacillus have been commercialized as fermented dairy products due to beneficial effects on the survivability of the gut epithelium and the promotion of anti-inflammatory cy-tokines, as well as interaction with the immune system.⁷⁴ The expected effects of these probiotics are reversion of adverse gut microbiota growth and its consequences related to the constant inflammation through the recognition of LPS, production of ethanol, alteration of the BA metabolism, SCFAs metabolism, cellular stress, and so forth; ultimately, the desired outcome is returning the microbiota to a healthy state

Multiple animal-based studies have shown significant therapeutic effects in fatty liver mice models. Administration of probiotics could prevent the onset of liver steatosis and improve steatohepatitis and fibrosis. The mechanisms behind these protective effects are the reduction of hepatic lipid accumulation, less endotoxemia, oxidative stress and activation of anti-inflammatory pathways through the modulation of NF- κ B and TNF production, as well as the regulation of collagen production.^{72,75,76} For example, a study conducted by Xin *et al.*⁷⁵ showed prevention of the onset of hepatic steatosis and cellular apoptosis in mice fed with a high-fat diet through the administration of the probiotic *Lactobacillus johnsonii* BS15; the end result was an improvement in hepatic inflammation and oxidative stress. A more recent study by Liang *et al.*⁷⁷ gave a compound of probiotics to a group of mice fed with a high-fat diet and



Hernández-Ceballos W. et al: Gut microbiota in MAFLD

Fig. 1. Factors that promote gut dysbiosis and its effect on MAFLD. Factors such as alcohol consumption, sedentarism, inadequate diet, medication and mental disorders may lead, through diverse mechanisms, to the onset of gut dysbiosis. Alteration of the normal gut bacteria conformation enhances the energetic intake through SCFA production; this excessive energy is then converted into FFAs through anabolism in the enterocytes. At the same time, ethanol-producing bacteria increase the endogenous levels of this metabolite, which then induces mucus erosion and increases gut permeability, leading to bacterial translocation. The transport of bacteria, related antigens, and FFAs to the liver through the portal vein generates lipotoxicity in the hepatocytes, with inflammation occurring because of PAMP recognition, and ultimately immune cell recruitment. All the mechanisms mentioned favor cell apoptosis and fibrosis, and hence MAFLD severity progression. Abbreviations: FFA, free fatty acids; NASH, nonalcoholic steatohepatitis; PAMPs, pathogen-associated molecular patterns.

also showed an improvement in gut dysbiosis and a reduction of the hepatic lipid deposition. VSL#3 is a multi-strain probiotic that contains eight different species (*Lactobacillus plantarum, Lactobacillus delbrueckii, Lactobacillus casei, Lactobacillus acidophilus, Bifidobacterium breve, Bifidobacterium longum, Bifidobacterium infantis* and *Streptococcus thermophilus*), and is the most studied therapy in animals and humans. In mouse-based studies, its effects have included the modulation of NF-kB and TNF, and antifibrotic effects through TGF- β modification.^{75,77}

Despite these promising results, it is important to bear in mind that animal models have their limitations. The mice used have been germ-free and even though their intestinal microbiota resembles that of the human, they are not the same. Nonetheless, the findings point to the potential benefits of pharmacologic intervention with probiotics.⁷⁶

In terms of clinical studies, few have been conducted to explore the role of probiotics as a treatment therapy for any of the MAFLD stages, mostly due to the novelty of these discoveries.⁷⁸ Among the currently available studies, the results have been measured by biochemical parameters or through hepatic histology.

Human studies have shown, through double-blind trials, that the administration of some *Lactobacillus* species, like *rhamnosus* and *acidophilus*, in 20 obese children and 30 adults with diagnosed MAFLD, respectively, influence the reduction of hypertransaminasemia.^{78–83} Other studies, using administration of other species of *Lactobacillus* (*bulgaricus, plantarum*), also found improvement in aspartate aminotransferase, as well as the reduction of total cholesterol and low density lipoprotein cholesterol.^{84,85}

Other randomized trials have identified better effects on the disease through the administration of combined probiotics. Administration to adolescents of a capsule containing Lactobacillus acidophilus, Bifidobacterium lactis, Bifidobacterium bifidum and Lactobacillus rhamnosus showed a reduction in alanine aminotransferase, lipid profile and hepatic fat content compared to a placebo group after 12 weeks.79 A meta-analysis conducted by Ma et al.85 highlighted the beneficial impacts of probiotic therapy with Lactobacillus, Bifidobacterium, and Streptococcus, by reducing hepatic fat content, cholesterol, and alanine aminotransferase levels. The widely studied multi-strain probiotic VSL#3 has also been demonstrated to protect the intestine in humans by enhancing the barrier integrity, dampening endotoxemia and reducing oxidative stress, thereby leading to an improvement in chronic liver diseases.^{66,86} A 24-week trial conducted by Bakhshimoghaddam *et al.*^{13,87} studied 102 MAFLD patients divided into the following three groups: one control, and two intervention groups with intake of either 300 g of symbiotic yogurt or conventional yogurt. The authors concluded, after ultrasonography, that the MAFLD scores in those that consumed the symbiotic had decreased aspartate aminotransferase, alanine aminotransferase, and steatosis compared to the other groups. Some other studies have found a decrease in fibrosis levels after treatment with probiotics, apart from the results already mentioned.88,89

Unfortunately, and despite their effectiveness in other stages of MAFLD, studies on the effect of probiotics on cirrhosis have been controversial. Few studies have analyzed the use of probiotics as therapy for HCC; nonetheless, the ones available have presented encouraging data through positive effects. It has been observed that they favor liver function recovery and reduce complications in patients who undergo hepatic resection.⁹⁰ Drugs like norfloxacin and rifaximin, the latter being capable of inducing overgrowth of beneficial bacteria such as *Bifidobacterium, Faecalibacterium*, and *Lactobacillus*, have favored an increase in the survival of patients with cirrhosis and HCC, as well as prevented associated complications, like hepatic encephalopathy, portal hypertension, and spontaneous bacterial perito-

nitis.63

A meta-analysis conducted by Pan *et al.*⁶⁰ compared the mechanisms of action of a wide variety of probiotics used in MAFLD treatment and found that the most predominant was the reduction of inflammatory factors (C-reactive protein and TNF-a). Other less determinant findings were the regulation of NF- κ B and a reduction of serum liver enzymes (alanine aminotransferase, gamma-glutamyltranspeptidase, and aspartate aminotransferase) and fibrotic factors (TGF- β).

Probiotics may also have antagonistic actions against specific microorganisms, reducing the number and effects, while others ensure the intestine has an adequate pH by releasing products like butyric acid, lactic acid, and propionic acid. They can also enhance immunity by activating macrophages, antibody effectiveness and even competitively against other pathogens for nutrients and growth factors (Fig. 2).⁹¹

As a side note, we consider it important to mention that probiotics have a wide variety of beneficial effects apart from direct gut microbiota regulation and reduction of carcinogenesis; for example, benefits have been found on mental health, mainly related with the regulation of depression through the increase of serotonin production (Table 2).⁹¹

Treatment of MAFLD with prebiotics

As already defined, prebiotics are substrates that are metabolized by the microbiota and promote the growth of beneficial bacteria. Oligofructose is a mixture of indigestible fermentable dietary fiber, which has been demonstrated to reduce liver oxidative stress and inflammation as well as to improve the intestinal barrier integrity.⁶⁶ Lactulose, another prebiotic, has shown great ability to promote the growth of *Bifidobacteria* and *Lactobacillus*, as well as to exert protective effects against endotoxemia by reducing Gram-negative bacteria, thereby reducing the circulating LPS levels, inflammation and liver damage.

Several other beneficial metabolic effects have been attributed to prebiotics; for example, they can reduce *de novo* lipogenesis, improve blood glucose control and control weight gain. Although prebiotic administration had been demonstrated as an effective therapy for restoring the normal gut microbiota, it may need to be provided in combination with other interventions in order to fully improve MAFLD.⁹²

Treatment of MAFLD diet and exercise therapies

As discussed earlier, the onset and severity of MAFLD, obesity, insulin resistance and other chronic metabolic diseases are closely correlated with the lifestyle of the afflicted individual. The following paragraphs provide a summary of the related evidence and proposed therapies for the two pivotal elements of a lifestyle-focused treatment: diet and exercise.

Both clinical and basic research have produced robust evidence that physical exercise has a beneficial effect on MAFLD, by reducing hepatic fat content through the activation of various metabolic pathways that improve the systemic sensibility to insulin and degradation of fatty acids and glucose. Ultimately, these processes prevent excessive fatty acid influx to the liver and mitochondrial and hepatocellular damage from cellular stress. In terms of treatment regimen, many have shown effects on liver fat content, but there is no evidence as to prioritizing one over the others; rather, the selection of a training method should be based on the preferences, capability, and likelihood of continuation



Fig. 2. Effects of probiotic treatment on MAFLD. Several trials have demonstrated that probiotic administration has beneficial effects on MAFLD patients; the most relevant are regulation of NF-κB, gut pH regulation, decrease of fibrotic factors (such as TGF-β), reduction of serum liver enzymes, and enhancement of the immune system.

of each individual patient. Two regimens worth mentioning are aerobic exercise which, even if done at low intensity and volume, has a beneficial effect on the reduction of hepatic fat content, and resistance training, which could be an alternative that provides the same improvements and results for patients who are unable to follow the aerobic regimen. It is worth mentioning that reduction of the hepatic fat content can be achieved even without an overall weight loss.⁹³

On the other hand are the dietary interventions. Even though they are very controversial in terms of the determination of the most optimal regimen, they remain as a key factor in the evolution and improvement of MAFLD. In general, the recent literature reports that diets based on antioxidant intake and reduction of fatty processed foods have a better impact on metabolic health. A famous model that follows these recommendations is the Mediterranean diet, characterized by the consumption of plant-based foods and fish, and reduced meat and dairy products.⁹⁴ Future dietary approaches might include a fasting regimen (every other day fasting regimen) as experiments in mouse models have demonstrated that it selectively stimulates beige fat development within white adipose tissue, through modification of the gut microbiota composition, which drastically ameliorates obesity, insulin resistance and hepatic steatosis. Although the underlying mechanisms are poorly understood, the participation of microbial fermentation products, such as lactate and acetate, and the upregulation of the monocarboxylate transporter 1 expression in beige cells are

	Results and discoveries
Animal trials (mice)	Reduction of hepatic lipid accumulation, less endotoxemia, oxidative stress and activation of anti-inflammatory pathways Modulation of NF-kB, TNF and fibrotic factors
Hepatic steatosis (single strain probiotics)	Reduction of hypertransaminasemia Reduction of aspartate aminotransferase, low density lipoprotein, and total cholesterol levels
Hepatic steatosis (multi- strain probiotics)	Reduction of alanine aminotransferase and aspartate aminotransferase levels Less hepatic fat content Reduction of cholesterol levels Enhancement of the gut barrier
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Increased liver function recovery and reduced complications after hepatic resection

Table 2. Main results and discoveries of MAFLD treatment with probiotics

some of the main proposed protagonists.⁹⁵

Vitamin supplementation approaches have also been suggested as treatment for MAFLD, specifically the administration of vitamin D. This is not only because vitamin D, in particular, is a molecule with notorious anti-fibrotic, anti-inflammatory, and insulin-sensitizing properties, but also because epidemiological research has found a relationship between hypovitaminosis D and the progress of liver fibro-sis. Even though several pathophysiological pathways link MAFLD with vitamin D, the results from trials are still controversial and require further work; so far, available evidence supports that certain populations of MAFLD patients may benefit from vitamin D supplementation, such as those with shorter disease duration and mild to moderate liver damage.⁹⁶

Treatment of MAFLD with fecal microbial transplantation

This technique involves transferring functional microbiomes from the feces of healthy individuals to the gastrointestinal tract of patients with MAFLD. Studies in mouse models treated with fecal transplant from lean or obese individuals have shown the consequence of induction of a microbiota signature similar to that of the donor; thus, obese mice that received microbiota of lean donors responded with a significant reduction in the adiposity and an increased insulin sensitivity, and vice versa, with lean mice that received microbiota from obese donors. Other studies applying 6-week to 8-week fecal transplant therapies to high-fat diet-induced non-alcoholic steatohepatitis mouse models, conducted to corroborate the effects, also found that the intervention increases the abundance of beneficial bacteria, alleviates endotoxemia, and reduces the severity of hepatic damage.97 This therapy is not only viable for MAFLD patients, but also for other metabolic diseases, as studies have demonstrated its therapeutic effects on T2DM, ulcerative colitis and metabolic syndrome, associated with healthy microbiota, improved insulin sensibility and normalized blood lipid levels.⁹⁵ Despite these promising findings, further clinical trials in humans are required to fully confirm the benefits of this procedure, as there are still many unanswered questions, like what is the best way to implant the fecal matter, what is the risk of infection, and what are the long-term therapeutic effects.97

Conclusions

The tendency towards a sedentary lifestyle is turning out to be severely detrimental to the population's metabolic state; the growing burden of chronic diseases is not the only consequence, as it also affects the quality of life of millions of people and adds economic burdens worldwide. The gut microbiome is an important determinant of health state and tendency towards disease, and even though it is unique in each person, recent studies have found certain patterns that tend to be constant throughout life, as is seen in healthy people with a predominance of the Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes phyla.

Alterations of the normal composition of the microbiome (gut dysbiosis) should be treated as a priority research topic, due to their close relationship with the onset or severity of other pathologies, such as T2DM, obesity and MAFLD, through mechanisms that provoke systemic inflammation, metabolism alteration, infiltration of lipids to non-adipose tissue, and promotion of fibrosis, among others. Apart from drug administration, probiotic supplementation may be a safe and low-cost approach to improve the disease state

Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology 2021 vol. 9 | 227–238

in patients, especially with multiple-strain probiotics, which have shown ability to reduce inflammatory factors (C-reactive protein and TNF-a), regulation of NF-kB, a decrease of serum liver enzymes (alanine aminotransferase, gammaglutamyltranspeptidase, and aspartate aminotransferase) and fibrotic factors (TGF- β).

It is important that countries implement measures to control this pandemic of metabolic diseases. In general, people must have a clear understanding of the consequences they have on health and know that specific lifestyle changes can make them exponentially healthier.

Euture directions

There is still much research left to be done before we fully understand the interactions between the host and the gut microbiota, the mechanisms of action of some specific bacteria strains and, ultimately, effects on health and disease. For example, the identification of ethanol-producing bacteria responsible for the increase of this endogenous metabolite would be a great step in the right direction. Another area of opportunity is to widen the knowledge about the effects of SCFAs in the pathogenesis of MAFLD. Trials that study the role of gut dysbiosis on diabetes represent a field that remains largely unexplored.

We consider it is also important to carry out epidemiological studies that analyze the prevalence of gut dysbiosis and its correlated chronic metabolic diseases. The information obtained is expected to help in decision-making and the implementation of public health measures.

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Conceptualization and writing of the manuscript (WHC, JCG, NMS)

References

- [1] Saklayen MG. The global epidemic of the metabolic syndrome. Curr Hyper-
- [2]
- Saklayen MG. The global epidemic of the metabolic syndrome. Curr Hyper-tens Rep 2018; 20: 12. doi:10.1007/s11906-018-0812-z. Eslam M, Sanyal AJ, George J. MAFLD: A consensus-driven proposed no-menclature for metabolic associated fatty liver disease. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 1999–2014.e1. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2019.11.312. Valencia-Rodríguez A, Vera-Barajas A, Chávez-Tapia NC, Uribe M, Méndez-Sánchez N. Looking into a new era for the approach of metabolic (dysfunc-tion) associated fatty liver disease. Ann Hepatol 2020; 19: 227–229. doi: 10. 1016/j.aohen.2020.04.001 [3]
- 1016/j.aohep.2020.04.001. Fouad Y, Waked I, Bollipo S, Gomaa A, Ajlouni Y, Attia D. What's in a name? [4] Renaming 'NAFLD' to 'MAFLD'. Liver Int 2020; 40: 1254-1261. doi: 10.1111/ liv.14478
- Eslam M, Newsome PN, Sarin SK, Anstee QM, Targher G, Romero-Gomez [5] Lesianta, A new definition for metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease: An international expert consensus statement. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 202–209. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.03.039. López-Velázquez JA, Silva-Vidal KV, Ponciano-Rodríguez G, Chávez-Tapia NC, Arrese M, Uribe M, et al. The prevalence of nonalcoholic fatty liver dis-ease in the Americas. Ann Hepatol 2014; 13:166–178. doi:10.1016/S1665-vc11(0)20020.0
- 2681(19)30879-8. Shiha G, Korenjak M, Eskridge W, Casanovas T, Velez-Moller P, Högström
- [7] S, et al. Redefining fatty liver disease: an international patient perspective

Hernández-Ceballos W. et al: Gut microbiota in MAFLD

Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 73-79. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)

- 30294-6. Eslam M, Sarin SK, Wong VW, Fan JG, Kawaguchi T, Ahn SH, et al. The [8] Asian Pacific Association for the Study of the Liver clinical practice guidelines for the diagnosis and management of metabolic associated fatty liver disease. Hepatol Int 2020; 14:889-919. doi: 10.1007/s12072-020-10094-
- [9] Eslam M, Fan JG, Mendez-Sanchez N. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in non-obese individuals: the impact of metabolic health. Lancet Gastroen-terol Hepatol 2020;5:713-715. doi:10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30090-X.
- [10] Méndez-Sánchez N, Zamarripa-Dorsey F, Panduro A, Purón-González E, Coronado-Alejandro EU, Cortez-Hernández CA, et al. Current trends of liv-
- Coronado-Alejandro EU, Cortez-Hernandez CA, *et al.* Current trends of ilv-er cirrhosis in Mexico: Similitudes and differences with other world regions. World J Clin Cases 2018;6:922–930. doi:10.12998/wjcc.v6.115.922.
 Chavez-Tapia NC, Tellez-Avila FI, Barrientos-Gutierrez T, Mendez-Sanchez N, Lizardi-Cervera J, Uribe M. Bariatric surgery for non-alcoholic stea-tohepatitis in obese patients. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2010;2010: CD002340. doi:10.1002/14/55185 CD002340. pwb2
- [12] Méndez-Sánchez N, Valencia-Rodríguez A. Caveats for the implementation of global strategies against non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. J Hepatol 2020; 73:220. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.0201.
 [13] Perumpail BJ, Khan MA, Yoo ER, Cholankeril G, Kim D, Ahmed A. Clinical epidemiology and disease burden of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. World
- J Gastroenterol 2017;23:8263–8276. doi:10.3748/wjg.v23.i47.8263. [14] Maurice J, Manousou P. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Clin Med (Lond) 2018;18:245–250. doi:10.7861/clinmedicine.18-3-245.
- [15] Mendez-Sanchez N, Arrese M, Gadano A, Oliveira CP, Fassio E, Arab JP, et al. The Latin American Association for the Study of the Liver (ALEH) position statement on the redefinition of fatty liver disease. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021;6:65–72. doi:10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30340-X.
- [16] Albillos A, de Gottardi A, Rescigno M. The gut-liver axis in liver disease: Patho-physiological basis for therapy. J Hepatol 2020; 72:558–577. doi:10.1016/
- [17] Kuipers F, Bloks VW, Groen AK. Beyond intestinal soap—bile acids in meta-bolic control. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2014;10:488–498. doi:10.1038/nrendo. 2014.60.
- [18] Anstee QM, Day CP. The genetics of NAFLD. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 10:645–655. doi: 10.1038/nrgastro.2013.182. [19] Anstee QM, Day CP. The genetics of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Spotlight
- on PNPLA3 and TM6SF2. Semin Liver Dis 2015; 35: 270-290. doi: 10.1055/s -0035-1562947
- [20] Cotter TG, Rinella M. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease 2020: The state of the disease. Gastroenterology 2020;158:1851–1864. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2020.01.052
- [21] Li Q, Qu HQ, Rentfro AR, Grove ML, Mirza S, Lu Y, et al. PNPLA3 polymor-phisms and liver aminotransferase levels in a Mexican American population. Clin Invest Med 2012; 35:E237–E245. doi:10.25011/cim.v35i4.17153.
 [22] Chen LZ, Xin YN, Geng N, Jiang M, Zhang DD, Xuan SY. PNPLA3 1148M
- variant in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: demographic and ethnic characteristics and the role of the variant in nonalcoholic fatty liver fibrosis. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:794–802. doi:10.3748/wjg.v21.i3.794.
 [23] Chinchilla-López P, Ramírez-Pérez O, Cruz-Ramón V, Canizales-Quinteros
- S, Dominguez-López A, Ponciano-Rodríguez G, *et al.* More evidence for the genetic susceptibility of Mexican population to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease through PNPLA3. Ann Hepatol 2018;17:250–255. doi:10.5604/ 01.3001.0010.8644.
- [24] Pontoriero AC, Trinks J, Hulaniuk ML, Caputo M, Fortuny L, Pratx LB, et al. Influence of ethnicity on the distribution of genetic polymorphisms associ-ated with risk of chronic liver disease in South American populations. BMC Genet 2015; 16:93. doi:10.1186/s12863-015-0255-3. [25] Basyte-Bacevice V, Skieceviciene J, Valantiene I, Sumskiene J, Petrenkiene
- [25] Basyte-Bacevice V, Skieceviciene J, Valantiene I, Sumskiene J, Petrenkiene V, Kondrackiene J, et al. TM6SF2 and MBOAT7 gene variants in liver fibrosis and cirrhosis. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20: 1277. doi:10.3390/ijms20061277.
 [26] Ma Y, Belyaeva OV, Brown PM, Fujita K, Valles K, Karki S, et al. 17-beta hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 13 is a hepatic retinol dehydrogenase as sociated with histological features of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Hepatology 2019; 69: 1504–1519. doi:10.1002/hep.30350.
 [27] Abul-Husn NS, Cheng X, Li AH, Xin Y, Schurmann C, Stevis P, et al. A protein-truncating HSD17B13 variant and protection from chronic liver disease. N Engl J Med 2018; 378: 1096–1106. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1712191.
 [28] Thomas H. An HSD17B13 variant reduces cirrhosis risk. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 15: 328. doi:10.1038/s41575-018-0016-7.
 [29] Wen L, Duffy A, Factors influencing the gut microbiota. inflammation. and

- [29] Wen L, Duffy A. Factors influencing the gut microbiota, inflammation, and type 2 diabetes. J Nutr 2017;147:1468S–1475S. doi:10.3945/jn.116.240 754
- [30] Goodrich JK, Waters JL, Poole AC, Sutter JL, Koren O, Blekhman R, et al. Human genetics shape the gut microbiome. Cell 2014;159:789–799. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.09.053.
 [31] Desai MS, Seekatz AM, Koropatkin NM, Kamada N, Hickey CA, Wolter M,
- [31] Desal MS, Seekalz AM, Koropatkin NM, Kanada N, Hickey CA, Wolfel M, et al. A dietary fiber-deprived gut microbiota degrades the colonic mucus barrier and enhances pathogen susceptibility. Cell 2016;167:1339–1353. e21. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.10.043.
 [32] Fu J, Wei B, Wen T, Johansson ME, Liu X, Bradford E, et al. Loss of intestinal encoder and degrade access encoderace and the interview.
- [32] Pa J, Wei D, Wei H, Sonansson ML, Eu A, Diadold C, et al. Eoss of intestinal core 1-derived 0-glycans causes spontaneous colitis in mice. J Clin Invest 2011;121:1657–1666. doi:10.1172/JCI45538.
 [33] McGuckin MA, Lindén SK, Sutton P, Florin TH. Mucin dynamics and enteric pathogens. Nat Rev Microbiol 2011;9:265–278. doi:10.1038/nmicro2538.
- [34] Bergstrom KS, Kissoon-Singh V, Gibson DL, Ma C, Montero M, Sham HP, et al. Muc2 protects against lethal infectious colitis by disassociating path-ogenic and commensal bacteria from the colonic mucosa. PLoS Pathog 2010;6:e1000902. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000902.

- [35] Cho YE, Kim DK, Seo W, Gao B, Yoo SH, Song BJ. Fructose promotes leaky gut, endotoxemia, and liver fibrosis through ethanol-inducible cytochrome P450-2E1-mediated oxidative and nitrative stress. Hepatology 2019. doi:10. 1002/hep.30652
- [36] Sellmann C, Priebs J, Landmann M, Degen C, Engstler AJ, Jin CJ, et al. Diets rich in fructose, fat or fructose and fat alter intestinal barrier function and lead to the development of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease over time. J Nutr Biochem 2015; 26:1183–1192. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2015.05.011. [37] De Munck TJI, Xu P, Verwijs HJA, Masclee AAM, Jonkers D, Verbeek J, *et al.* Intestinal permeability in human nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: A system-
- atic review and meta-analysis. Liver Int 2020; 40: 2906–2916. doi: 10.1111/ liv.14696
- [38] Miele L, Valenza V, La Torre G, Montalto M, Cammarota G, Ricci R, et al. Increased intestinal permeability and tight junction alterations in nonal-coholic fatty liver disease. Hepatology 2009;49:1877–1887. doi:10.1002/ hep.22848
- [39] Nicoletti A, Ponziani FR, Biolato M, Valenza V, Marrone G, Sganga G, et al. Intestinal permeability in the pathogenesis of liver damage: From non-alcoholic fatty liver disease to liver transplantation. World J Gastroenterol 2019;25:4814–4834. doi:10.3748/wjg.v25.i33.4814. [40] McDonald BD, Jabri B, Bendelac A. Diverse developmental pathways of in-
- testinal intraepithelial lymphocytes. Nat Rev Immunol 2018; 18: 514–525 doi: 10.1038/s41577-018-0013-7.
- [41] Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB. Invariant natural killer T cells: an innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. Nat Rev Immunol 2013; 13: 101–117. doi: 10.1038/nri3369.
- [42] Sakuraba A, Sato T, Kamada N, Kitazume M, Sugita A, Hibi T. Th1/Th17 immune response is induced by mesenteric lymph node dendritic cells in Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 2009;137:1736-1745. doi:10.1053/j. gastro.2009.07.049
- [43] Rescigno M, Urbano M, Valzasina B, Francolini M, Rotta G, Bonasio R, et al. Dendritic cells express tight junction proteins and penetrate gut epithelial monolayers to sample bacteria. Nat Immunol 2001; 2:361-367 doi: 10.1038/86373
- [44] Talavera-Urquijo E, Beisani M, Balibrea JM, Alverdy JC. Is bariatric surgery resolving NAFLD via microbiota-mediated bile acid ratio reversal? A com-prehensive review. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2020; 16: 1361–1369. doi: 10.1016/ soard.2020.03.013
- [45] Wang X, Chen L, Wang H, Cai W, Xie Q. Modulation of bile acid profile by gut microbiota in chronic hepatitis B. J Cell Mol Med. 2020; 24: 2573-2581 doi: 10.1111/jcmm.14951.
- [46] Ramírez-Pérez O, Cruz-Ramón V, Chinchilla-López P, Méndez-Sánchez N. The role of the gut microbiota in bile acid metabolism. Ann Hepatol
- (47) Yang J, Palmiotti A, Kuipers F. Emerging roles of bile acids in control of intestinal functions. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2021;24:127–133. doi:10.1097/MCO.0000000000709.
- [48] Cruz-Ramón V, Chinchilla-López P, Ramírez-Pérez O, Méndez-Sánchez N. Bile acids in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: New concepts and thera-peutic advances. Ann Hepatol 2017;16(Suppl 1):S58–S67. doi:10.5604/ 01 3001 0010 5498
- [49] Méndez-Sánchez N. Bile acids in health and disease foreword. Ann Hepatol 2017;16(Suppl 1):S3. doi:10.5604/01.3001.0010.5492. [50] Lau E, Carvalho D, Freitas P. Gut microbiota: Association with NAFLD
- and metabolic disturbances. doi:10.1155/2015/979515. Biomed Res Int 2015;2015:979515
- [51] Cresci GA, Bawden E. Gut microbiome: What we do and don't know. Nutr Clin Pract 2015; 30: 734–746. doi: 10.1177/0884533615609899.
 [52] Muñoz-Garach A, Diaz-Perdigones C, Tinahones FJ. Gut microbiota and type
- 2 diabetes mellitus. Endocrinol Nutr 2016;63:560-568. doi:10.1016/j.en-donu.2016.07.008.
- [53] Everard A, Belzer C, Geurts L, Ouwerkerk JP, Druart C, Bindels LB, et al. Cross-talk between Akkermansia muciniphila and intestinal epithelium controls diet-induced obesity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013; 110:9066– 9071. doi:10.1073/pnas.1219451110.
- [54] Woldeamlak B, Yirdaw K, Biadgo B. Role of gut microbiota in type 2 diabetes mellitus and its complications: Novel insights and potential interven tion strategies. Korean J Gastroenterol 2019; 74: 314–320. doi:10.4166/ kjg.2019.74.6.314
- [55] Wu X, Ma C, Han L, Nawaz M, Gao F, Zhang X, et al. Molecular characterisation of the faccal microbiota in patients with type II diabetes. Curr Microbiol 2010;61:69–78. doi:10.1007/s00284-010-9582-9.
- [56] Larsen N, Vogensen FK, van den Berg FW, Nielsen DS, Andreasen AS, Ped-ersen BK, et al. Gut microbiota in human adults with type 2 diabetes differs from non-diabetic adults. PLoS One 2010; 5: e9085. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0009085
- Qin J, Li Y, Cai Z, Li S, Zhu J, Zhang F, et al. A metagenome-wide association study of gut microbiota in type 2 diabetes. Nature 2012;490:55-60 doi:10.1038/nature11450.
- [58] Boursier J, Diehl AM. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and the gut microbi-ome. Clin Liver Dis 2016;20:263–275. doi:10.1016/j.cld.2015.10.012.
- [59] Gómez-Zorita S, Aguirre L, Milton-Laskibar I, Fernández-Quintela A, Trepi-ana J, Kajarabille N, et al. Relationship between changes in microbiota and liver steatosis induced by high-fat feeding-A review of rodent models Nutrients 2019; 11: 2156. doi: 10.3390/nu11092156.
- [60] Pan X, Wen SW, Kaminga AC, Liu A. Gut metabolites and inflammation factors in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: A systematic review and metaanalysis. Sci Rep 2020; 10:8848. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-65051-8
- [61] Campo L, Eiseler S, Apfel T, Pyrsopoulos N. Fatty liver disease and gut microbiota: A comprehensive update. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2019; 7:56–60. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2018.00008

- [62] Abenavoli L, Luzza F, Mendez-Sanchez N. Probiotics supplementation in the management of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr 2019;8:632-634. doi:10.21037/hbsn.2019.10.12.
- [63] Méndez-Sánchez N, Valencia-Rodriguez A, Vera-Barajas A, Abenavoli L, Scarpellini E, Ponciano-Rodriguez G, et al. The mechanism of dysbiosis in alcoholic liver disease leading to liver cancer. Hepatoma Res 2020; 6:5. doi:10.20517/2394-5079.2019.29.
- [64] Chen F, Esmaili S, Rogers GB, Bugianesi E, Petta S, Marchesini G, et al. Lean NAFLD: A distinct entity shaped by differential metabolic adaptation. Hepatology 2020;71:1213–1227. doi:10.1002/hep.30908.
 [65] Cotillard A, Kennedy SP, Kong LC, Prifti E, Pons N, Le Chatelier E, et al. Dietary intervention impact on gut microbial gene richness. Nature
- 2013;500:585–588. doi: 10.1038/nature12480. [66] Bauer PV, Hamr SC, Duca FA. Regulation of energy balance by a gut-brain
- axis and involvement of the gut microbiota. Cell Mol Life Sci 2016;73:737 755. doi:10.1007/s00018-015-2083-z.
- [67] Liou AP, Paziuk M, Luevano JM Jr, Machineni S, Turnbaugh PJ, Kaplan LM. Conserved shifts in the gut microbiota due to gastric bypass reduce host weight and adiposity. Sci Transl Med 2013;5:178ra41. doi:10.1126/scitransImed 3005687
- [68] Maruvada P, Leone V, Kaplan LM, Chang EB. The human microbiome and
- (b) Marovaa P, Leoving beyond associations. Cell Host Microbe 2017; 22:589–599. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2017.10.005.
 (69] Kim KN, Yao Y, Ju SY. Short chain fatty acids and fecal microbiota abundance in humans with obesity: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Nutrients 2019; 11:2512. doi:10.3390/nu11102512.
 (70] Luca M, Di Mauro M, Di Mauro M, Luca A. Gut microbiota in alzheimer's discussional and the systematic review and meta-analysis.
- ease, depression, and type 2 diabetes mellitus: The role of oxidative stress.
- Oxid Med Cell Longev 2019;2019:4730539. doi:10.1155/2019/4730539. [71] Mendez-Sanchez N, Cruz-Ramon VC, Ramirez-Perez OL, Hwang JP, Barran-
- [71] Mehdez-Sahdrez M, Groz-Karlin VG, Kamiez-Felez GE, Hwang SF, Bahali-co-Fragoso B, Cordova-Gallardo J. New aspects of lipotoxicity in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. Int J Mol Sci 2018; 19:2034. doi:10.3390/ijms19072034.
 [72] Jiang X, Zheng J, Zhang S, Wang B, Wu C, Guo X. Advances in the Involve-ment of Gut Microbiota in Pathophysiology of NAFLD. Front Med (Laus-
- anne) 2020; 7:361. doi:10.3389/fmed.2020.00361. [73] Meroni M, Longo M, Dongiovanni P. Alcohol or gut microbiota: Who is the guilty? Int J Mol Sci 2019;20:4568. doi:10.3390/ijms20184568.
- [74] Aron-Wisnewsky J, Vigliotti C, Witjes J, Le P, Holleboom AG, Verheij J, et al. Gut microbiota and human NAFLD: disentangling microbial signatures from metabolic disorders. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 17:279-297 doi: 10.1038/s41575-020-0269-9.
- [75] Vandenplas Y, Huys G, Daube G. Probiotics: an update. J Pediatr (Rio J) 2015;91:6–21. doi:10.1016/j.jped.2014.08.005.
- [76] Meroni M, Longo M, Donglovanni P. The role of probiotics in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: A new insight into therapeutic strategies. Nutrients 2019;11:2642. doi:10.3390/nu11112642.
 [77] Liang Y, Liang S, Zhang Y, Deng Y, He Y, Chen Y, et al. Oral administration of compound probiotics ameliorates HFD-induced gut microbe dysbiosis and ehrenic methodic inflormentic p. via. the C pretia equals constant.
- and chronic metabolic inflammation via the G protein-coupled receptor 43 in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease rats. Probiotics Antimicrob Proteins 2019; 11:175–185. doi:10.1007/s12602-017-9378-3.
 [78] Xin J, Zeng D, Wang H, Ni X, Yi D, Pan K, et al. Preventing non-alcoholic fatty liver disease through Lactobacillus johnsonii BS15 by attenuating inflammation and mitochondrial injury and improving gut environment in the table.
- obese mice. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2014; 98:6817–6829. doi:10.1007/ s00253-014-5752-1.
- [79] Xie C, Halegoua-DeMarzio D. Role of probiotics in non-alcoholic fatty liver dis ease: Does gut microbiota matter? Nutrients 2019;11:2837. doi:10.3390/nu11112837.
- [80] Velayudham A, Dolganiuc A, Ellis M, Petrasek J, Kodys K, Mandrekar P, et al. VSL#3 probiotic treatment attenuates fibrosis without changes in steatohepatitis in a diet-induced nonalcoholic steatohepatitis model in mice. Hepatology 2009;49:989-997. doi:10.1002/hep.22711.
- Hepatology 2009; 49:989–997. doi: 10.1002/hep.22711.
 [81] Perumpail BJ, Li AA, John N, Sallam S, Shah ND, Kwong W, et al. The therapeutic implications of the gut microbiome and probiotics in patients with NAFLD. Diseases 2019; 7:27. doi:10.3390/diseases7010027.
 [82] Abdel Monem SM. Probiotic therapy in patients with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in Zagazig University hospitals. Euroasian J Hepatogastroenterol 2017; 7:101–106. doi:10.5005/jp-journals-10018-1226.
 [83] Vajro P, Mandato C, Licenziati MR, Franzese A, Vitale DF, Lenta S, et al. Effect of Lackbacillure chapmonus chapin CC in profilering chapted.
- Effects of Lactobacillus rhamnosus strain GG in pediatric obesity-related liver disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2011;52:740–743. doi:10.1097/ MPG.0b013e31821f9b85
- [84] Wong VW, Won GL, Chim AM, Chu WC, Yeung DK, Li KC, et al. Treatment of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis with problotics. A proof-of-concept study. Ann Hepatol 2013;12:256–262. doi:10.1016/S1665-2681(19)31364-X.
- [85] Nabavi S, Rafraf M, Somi MH, Homayouni-Rad A, Asghari-Jafarabadi M. Effects of probiotic yogurt consumption on metabolic factors in individuals with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. J Dairy Sci 2014;97:7386–7393. doi: 10.3168/ids.2014-8500.
- [86] Ma YY, Li L, Yu CH, Shen Z, Chen LH, Li YM. Effects of probiotics on nonalco-holic fatty liver disease: a meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 6911–6918. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i40.6911.
- 6911–6918. doi:10.3/48/wjg.v19.i40.6911.
 [87] Bakhshimoghaddam F, Shateri K, Sina M, Hashemian M, Alizadeh M. Daily consumption of synbiotic yogurt decreases liver steatosis in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: A randomized controlled clinical trial. J Nutr 2018;148:1276–1284. doi:10.1093/jn/nxy088.
 [88] Eslamparast T, Poustchi H, Zamani F, Sharafkhah M, Malekzadeh R, Hekmatdoost A. Synbiotic supplementation in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled pilot study. Am J Clin Nutr 2014;99:535–542. doi:10.3945/ajcn.113.068890.

- [89] Mofidi F, Poustchi H, Yari Z, Nourinayyer B, Merat S, Sharafkhah M, et al. [89] Mofidi F, Poustchi H, Yari Z, Nourinayyer B, Merat S, Sharafkhah M, et al. Synbiotic supplementation in lean patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: a pilot, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, clinical trial. Br J Nutr 2017;117:662–668. doi:10.1017/S0007114517000204.
 [90] Rifatbegovic Z, Mesic D, Ljuca F, Zildzic M, Avdagic M, Grbic K, et al. Effect of probiotics on liver function after surgery resection for malignancy in the liver cirrhotic. Med Arh 2010;64:208–211.
 [91] Sharifi-Rad J, Rodrigues CF, Stojanović-Radić Z, Dimitrijević M, Aleksić A, Neffe-Skocińska K, et al. Probiotics: Versatile bioactive components in promoting human health. Medicina (Kaunas) 2020;56:433. doi:10.3390/ medicina56090433

- [92] Chen HT, Huang HL, Li YQ, Xu HM, Zhou YJ. Therapeutic advances in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: A microbiota-centered view. World J Gastro-enterol 2020; 26:1901–1911. doi:10.3748/wjg.v26.i16.1901.
 [93] van der Windt DJ, Sud V, Zhang H, Tsung A, Huang H. The effects of physical

exercise on fatty liver disease. Gene Expr 2018;18:89-101. doi:10.3727/ 105221617X15124844266408. [94] Abenavoli L, Boccuto L, Federico A, Dallio M, Loguercio C, Di Renzo L, *et*

- [94] Abenavoli L, Boccuto L, Federico A, Dallio M, Loguercio C, Di Renzo L, et al. Diet and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: The mediterranean way. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2019;16:3011. doi:10.3390/ijerph16173011.
 [95] Li G, Xie C, Lu S, Nichols RG, Tian Y, Li L, et al. Intermittent fasting promotes white adipose browning and decreases obesity by shaping the gut microbiota. Cell Metab 2017;26:672–685.e4. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2017.08.019.
 [96] Barchetta I, Cimini FA, Cavallo MG. Vitamin D and metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD): An update. Nutrients 2020;12:3302. doi:10.3290/upu12113202
- doi:10.3390/nu12113302.
 [97] Zhou D, Pan Q, Shen F, Cao HX, Ding WJ, Chen YW, et al. Total fecal microbiota transplantation alleviates high-fat diet-induced steatohepatitis in mice via beneficial regulation of gut microbiota. Sci Rep 2017;7:1529. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-01751-y.

Review Article



Progress in the Clinical Features and Pathogenesis of Abnormal Liver Enzymes in Coronavirus Disease 2019

Haiyan Wu[#]^(b), Shuzhong Liu[#]^(b), Hesheng Luo^(b) and Mingkai Chen^{*}^(b)

Department of Gastroenterology, Renmin Hospital of Wuhan University, Wuhan, Hubei, China

Received: 24 November 2020 | Revised: 15 February 2021 | Accepted: 28 March 2021 | Published: 25 April 2021

Abstract

With the rapid development of research on coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), more and more attention has been drawn to its damage to extrapulmonary organs. There are increasing lines of evidence showing that liver injury is closely related to the severity of COVID-19, which may have an adverse impact on the progression and prognosis of the patients. What is more, severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 infection, cytokine storm, ischemia/hypoxia reperfusion injury, aggravation of the primary liver disease and drug-induced liver injury may all contribute to the hepatic damage in COVID-19 patients; although, the drug-induced liver injury, especially idiosyncratic drug-induced liver injury, requires further causality confirmation by the updated Roussel Uclaf Causality Assessment Method published in 2016. Up to now, there is no specific regimen for COVID-19, and COVID-19-related liver injury is mainly controlled by symptomatic and supportive treatment. Here, we review the clinical features of abnormal liver enzymes in COVID-19 and pathogenesis of COVID-19-related liver injury based on the current evidence, which may provide help for clinicians and researchers in exploring the pathogenesis and developing treatment strategies.

Citation of this article: Wu H, Liu S, Luo H, Chen M. Progress in the clinical features and pathogenesis of abnormal liver enzymes in coronavirus disease 2019. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):239–246. doi: 10.14218/JCTH. 2020.00126.

Introduction

Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) is an acute infectious respiratory disease caused by severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2), which is currently in the global pandemic stage. According to statistics, the average duration from onset of symptoms to hospital discharge of COVID-19 patients is about 24.7 days, with a crude case fatality ratio of 3.67%, which poses a severe threat to human public health.¹ Although COVID-19 mainly causes respiratory failure, an increasing number of extrapulmonary organ dysfunction cases have been reported, especially in critically ill patients.² About 14-53% of patients have presented elevated levels of alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) at varying degrees during COVID-19,3 suggesting that liver injury may be a common extrapulmonary manifestation of COVID-19. In this work, we reviewed the current research progress of abnormal liver enzymes in COVID-19, which may deepen our understanding of its characteristics and pathogenesis, ultimately providing help for future studies.

Definitions of COVID-19-related liver injury

At present, there is no unified standard for the definition of COVID-19-related liver injury. The China Digestion Association and the Chinese Society of Hepatology published a standard depending on the upper limit of normal (ULN) of liver enzymes. In this protocol, COVID-19-related liver injury is defined as a significant abnormality in liver biochemical test during the occurrence, development and treatment of COVID-19, namely ALT or AST >3 ULN, or total bilirubin (TBIL) >2 ULN, regardless of whether there has been any underlying liver disease in the past.⁴ The patterns of liver injury in COVID-19 were classified as three types:5 hepatocellular, if ALT and/or AST >3 ULN; cholestatic, if alkaline phosphatase (ALP) or gamma-glutamyl transferase (GGT) >2 ULN; and mixed type, if patients have both laboratory abnormalities. Some studies have used other standard definitions of ALT cut-offs. In these studies, liver injury was categorized into the following three grades based on ALT values: mild, if the ALT value was between 1 and 2 ULN; moderate, if between 2 and 5 ULN; and severe, if >5 ULN.⁶

ALT is a more specific marker for liver injury than AST, due to the more predominant extra-hepatic sources of AST, rendering it less liver-specific.^{6,7} However, the serum activity of AST may be a more sensitive indicator of liver injury in conditions such as acute hepatic ischemia, alcohol-related liver disease, and some cases of autoimmune hepatitis.^{7–10}

Keywords: Coronavirus disease 2019; Abnormal liver enzymes; Liver injury; Idiosyncratic drug-induced liver injury; Roussel Uclaf Causality Assessment Method; Clinical characteristics.

Abbreviations: ACE2, angiotensition environments and the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the state of the second state of the second state of the state of t

^{*}Correspondence to: Mingkai Chen, Department of Gastroenterology, Renmin Hospital of Wuhan University, 99 Zhangzhidong Road, Wuchang District, Wuhan, Hubei 430060, China. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2652-6863. Tel: +86-13720330580, E-mail: kalmingchen@163.com

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00126 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at https://www.icthnet.com".

It is still unknown how SARS-CoV-2 impacts the liver. Liver biochemical abnormalities in COVID-19 can be caused by acute hepatic ischemia, hypoxia, aggravation of the primary liver disease, and drug-induced liver injury (DILI). Thus, the definition of liver injury by ALT cut-offs is incomplete or rigorous due to the variable patterns of liver enzyme abnormalities. Actually, it is recommended that the best discriminant values for recognizing acute liver injury are 200 U/L for AST and 300 U/L for ALT.¹¹ Nevertheless, due to the multifactorial reasons for abnormal liver enzymes in the clinical settings, the definition of COVID-19-related liver injury needs to be further explored.

Demographic and clinical characteristics of COVID-19 with abnormal liver enzymes

Demographic characteristics

For demographic characteristics, recent research studies have shown that male sex and increased age are associated with abnormal liver enzymes in COVID-19.

In the initial studies characterizing COVID-19 patients, male sex was one of the common factors associated with abnormal liver enzymes.^{5,12,13} In a study, the ratio of males to females was 4:1 for patients with liver injury.14 Li et al.15 found that male sex correlated with elevated ALT and AST levels (p=0.027 and 0.036, respectively). Notably, male sex has been reported to associate with hospital admission.¹⁶ Previous research found an increased male susceptibility to severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV) mediated by differences in estrogen receptor signalling,¹ so it is worth further exploring whether sex-specific differences also exist in SARS-CoV-2 infection. Furthermore, sex has been shown to influence ALT activity,¹⁸ as men tend to have a higher serum ALT activity than women.7 This may explain the higher percentage of males in COVID-19-related liver injury.

Further studies showed that age, male sex and body mass index (commonly known as BMI) were predictors of peak hospitalization in patients with abnormal liver enzymes >5 ULN.^{5,19} However, in another study, although advanced age was associated with poor prognosis, multivariate analysis found that younger age was one of the most effective predictors of severe liver injury (ALT >5 ULN).⁶ This contradiction may be explained by the overactive immune and inflammatory response to COVID-19 in young patients.

Additionally, it has been reported that the prevalence of abnormal liver enzymes in the USA-based cohorts is considerably higher than that in Chinese cohorts.^{20,21} The prevalence of ALT and AST elevations in Chinese cohorts ranged between 4–33% and 4–53% respectively, while the elevated admission ALT and AST were up to 39.0% and 58.4% in a large New York, USA cohort.^{20–22} Higher BMI and metabolic-associated fatty liver disease (MAFLD) prevalence in the USA may explain some of the discrepancies with Chinese cohorts.^{20,21,23}

Laboratory examination characteristics

Increased ALT and AST levels were the most common abnormality found among the liver enzymes in COVID-19. Most patients presented mild to moderate elevation, rarely with more than 10 ULN abnormalities. The increase of GGT and TBIL were relatively common, while ALP level was usually not increased. In addition, inflammatory markers, such as C-reactive protein (CRP), procalcitonin (PCT), serum ferritin (SF) and interleukin (IL)-6, have tended to show an increase that is more obvious in COVID-19-related liver injury patients. $^{5,12,14,20,24-26}$

A study that included 417 COVID-19 cases showed that a total of 318 patients had abnormal liver enzymes, of which more than 90% showed mild (<2 ULN) at admission; patients with elevated ALT, AST, GGT, and TBIL levels exceeding 3 ULN during hospitalization accounted for 10.4%, 5.7%, 11.6%, and 2.8%, while ALP level did not increase significantly.⁵ Further studies determined the dynamic changes of the patterns of liver enzymes in COVID-19-related liver injury.^{12,14,20} The study by Lei *et al.*¹² showed that in severe patients, AST was significantly elevated first at admission, followed by ALT elevation, and the fluctuation of TBIL and ALP levels was relatively slight. Further analysis found that the above elevated biochemical indexes were significantly associated with adverse outcomes of COVID-19, among which AST was associated with the highest mortality risk.¹² Similar results were shown by other studies, 14,20,26 and correlation analysis found that AST highly correlated with ALT throughout the illness course.

Notably, abnormal liver enzymes could also associate with systemic involvement of COVID-19. The study conducted by Bloom *et al.*²⁰ showed that AST had mild to moderate correlation with creatine kinase (CK), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), CRP, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), and SF. Piano *et al.*²⁶ also found that patients with abnormal liver enzymes had a more severe systemic inflammation, suggesting collateral hepatic damage from systemic inflammation driven by COVID-19. Of note, some studies proposed that elevated AST in COVID-19 presented more like a cytotoxicity response rather than liver damage, which may potentially involve the muscles.^{27,28} Other studies found that AST was strongly correlated with ALT throughout the illness course and to a less extent with CK, reasonably suggesting that liver injury was the predominant source of aminotransferase elevation.^{12,14,20,26}

Imaging changes

Xie et al.29 used computed tomography (CT) scores to analyze the relationship between chest CT manifestations and liver injury in patients with COVID-19, and the results showed that the CT scores in the liver injury group were significantly higher than those in the non-liver injury group (p<0.05); the incidence of liver injury in patients with CT scores <5, 5-15 and >15 were 13.3%, 36.4% and 77.8%, respectively; further analysis showed that CT score was an independent predictor of liver injury. Another study found that patients with abnormal liver enzymes had more frequent bilateral consolidation at chest X-ray than those without (44% vs. 32%; p=0.006).²⁶ Pulmonary imaging findings could accurately reflect the progression of COVID-19. Although the causal relationship between pulmonary CT findings and liver injury was not clear, CT score, as an independent predictor of liver injury, suggested that liver injury may be associated with disease severity. Therefore, for patients with severe pulmonary imaging manifestations, liver function should also be monitored when treating respiratory diseases.

Furthermore, Bhayana *et al.*³⁰ found that bowel abnormalities and cholestasis were common findings on abdominal imaging of patients with COVID-19. Among right upper quadrant ultrasounds, 87% (32 out of 37) were performed due to liver laboratory findings in intensive care unit (ICU) patients, and 54% (20 out of 37) demonstrated a dilated sludge-filled gallbladder which suggested cholestasis. Although the basic disease status of patients with cholestasis had not been analyzed, this research showed that not only the abnormal liver enzymes but also the cholestasis
could be present in COVID-19 patients. Indeed, based on limited evidence, the prevalence of cholestatic type has ranged from 24% to 29.25% in COVID-19 patients with abnormal liver enzymes,^{5,26} and whether these patients have radiologically detectable cholestasis is worth further exploration. Notably, cholestasis could lead to severe liver damage if not effectively controlled, so it is necessary to provide timely and effective treatment for patients with cholestasis.

Pathological findings

At present, reports of the liver histopathological features of COVID-19 patients are limited. Previous studies have found that moderate microvesicular steatosis and mild periportal lymphocytic inflammation were the most frequent pathological findings in the liver of COVID-19 patients, indicating that either SARS-CoV-2 infection or DILI could cause the injury.5,31-34 Elsoukkary et al.35 observed peculiar basophilic structures of unknown origin in sinusoidal endothelium in 36% of COVID-19 patients. Notably, SARS-CoV-2 RNA has been detected in liver tissue by polymerase chain reaction.^{32,34} Lagana et al.³⁶ analyzed the hepatic findings in autopsy specimens from 40 patients who died of COV-ID-19 complications. The results showed that macrovesicular steatosis was the most common finding (75%), followed by lobular necroinflammation (50%), portal inflammation (50%) and cholestasis (38%). Furthermore, a recent study showed that a large number of apoptotic hepatocytes and prominent binuclear hepatocytes were found in liver autopsies of two COVID-19 patients.³⁷ Although no obvious viral inclusion bodies were found, transmission electron microscopy examination revealed that hepatocyte cytoplasm contained a large number of typical coronavirus particles with spike structure.37 In addition, obvious virus invasion manifestations, such as mitochondrial swelling, endoplasmic reticulum dilatation and impaired cell membrane, were also found, suggesting that SARS-CoV-2 can directly infect hepatocytes and lead to liver injury.37

Association between abnormal liver enzymes and clinical outcome of COVID-19

At present, a large number of studies have shown that liver biochemical abnormalities are more prevalent in severe patients. Guan et al.³⁸ collected 1,099 COVID-19 cases from 552 hospitals in China, and found that the incidence of elevated AST, ALT, and TBIL levels in severe patients were significantly higher than those in non-severe patients (AST: 39.4% vs. 18.2%; ALT: 28.1% vs. 19.8%; TBIL: 13.3% vs. 9.9%;). Among 82 hospitalized patients who died of COV-ID-19 in Wuhan, 78% had liver injury, and further analysis showed that AST (p=0.002) and ALT (p=0.037) were significantly correlated with the time from initial symptom onset to death.³⁹ Furthermore, a study involving 1,590 COVID-19 cases showed that patients with elevated AST, ALT and TBIL levels at admission had case fatality rate of 68.6%, 54.3% and 39% respectively, suggesting that abnormal liver enzymes may be related to poor prognosis.⁴⁰ In another large cohort study, the clinical course of 145 patients with severe liver injury (ALT >5 ULN) was worse, including higher rates of ICU admission (69%), intubation (65%), renal replace-ment therapy (33%), and mortality (42%).⁶ Therefore, the severity of COVID-19 is closely related to liver injury, which may predict adverse clinical outcomes.

Recently, with the increase of clinical data, the relationship between liver injury and the clinical outcomes of COV-ID-19 is being explored further. Ponziani *et al.*⁴¹ found that baseline of liver enzyme abnormality was associated with increased risk of ICU admission (odds ratio: 2.19 [95% confidence interval: 1.24-3.89], p=0.007) but not with mortality (odds ratio: 0.84 [95% confidence interval: 0.49-1.41], p=0.51), and it tended to normalize over time. However, more studies have shown that liver enzyme abnormality is an independent predictor of poor prognosis for COVID-19 patients.^{26,42,43} Yip *et al.*⁴² found that the incidence of elevated ALT/AST levels and acute liver injury were significantly higher in COVID-19 patients who developed adverse clinical outcomes (including ICU admission, use of invasive mechanical ventilation and/or death) than in those who did not (ALT/AST elevation: 70.9% vs. 19.1%, p<0.001; acute liver injury: 14.5% vs. 0.9%, p<0.001); multivariate analysis showed that ALT/AST elevation and acute liver injury were independently associated with adverse clinical outcomes. Similarly, the study by Piano et al.26 showed that liver enzyme abnormality was an independent predictor of transfer to ICU or death. Therefore, according to current evidence, it is necessary to regularly monitor the liver function of COVID-19 patients.

COVID-19-related liver injury in special populations

Pediatric patients with COVID-19: Severe COVID-19 is not common among children. The Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention survey of 72,314 cases of COV-ID-19 confirmed that the proportion of children under 10 years of age was less than 1%, most children presented with mild symptoms or asymptomatic infection.44 A study of 171 children with SARS-CoV-2 infection admitted to Wuhan Children's Hospital showed that the incidence of elevated ALT and AST were 12.1% and 14.6%.45 Wang et al.46 analyzed 31 cases of SARS-CoV-2 infection in children from six provinces in northern China and found that 22.2% of them had elevated transaminases, with the peak values of ALT and AST levels being 68 U/L and 67 U/L, respectively. Due to the rare occurrence of liver enzyme abnormalities in children with COVID-19, the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases warns that COVID-19 children with elevated AST or ALT should be fully evaluated for potential liver disease and other infections.⁴⁷ Notably, Cui et al.48 reported a female infant case presented with pneumonia, liver injury and heart damage after infection with SARS-CoV-2, suggesting that children with COVID-19 may also suffer from multiple organ damage and rapid disease changes

COVID-19 patients with chronic liver disease (CLD): CLD poses a major public health burden. Patients with CLD, especially those with advanced liver diseases, such as cirrhosis and liver cancer, may be more susceptible to SARS-CoV-2 infection due to dysregulated innate and acquired immunity. $^{\rm 49,50}$ Thus, the effects of different basic liver conditions on COVID-19-related liver injury need to be meticulously evaluated.³ According to existing reports, the proportion of CLD patients was low in COVID-19 cases. A large-scale meta-analysis showed that the pooled prevalence of underlying CLD among COVID-19 patients and critically ill patients were 3.6% and 3.9%, respectively.51 Similar to the clinical features of ordinary COVID-19 patients, the liver injury in COVID-19 patients with CLD is also correlated with the severity of disease and poor prognosis. A study involving 105 SARS-CoV-2 and chronic hepatitis B virus (HBV) co-infected patients showed that abnormal liver enzymes of those patients were relatively common at admission and significantly elevated during hospitalization, of which 14 patients (13.33%) developed liver injury, being more common in men (p=0.001); patients with liver injury had a higher proportion of severe cases, complications rate,



Fig. 1. Pathogenesis of COVID-19-related liver injury. GM-CSF, granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor; NK, natural killer.

and mortality (all p < 0.05).⁵²

Notably, the interaction between COVID-19 and pre-existing CLD could cause liver injury and aggravate the course of these two diseases.^{53–55} A study collected clinical data of 228 COVID-19 patients with CLD from 13 Asian countries, and found that among COVID-19 patients with CLD, 43% of CLD patients without cirrhosis developed acute liver damage, 20% of patients with compensated cirrhosis developed acute-on-chronic liver failure (ACLF) (11.6%) or acute decompensation (9.1%), 57% of patients with decompensated cirrhosis showed progressive aggravation of liver injury, and the mortality was as high as 43%.53 The cases of ACLF secondary to SARS-CoV-2 infection have also been report-ed.^{53,54,56,57} In addition, Iavarone *et al.*⁵⁴ found that mortality was significantly higher in COVID-19 patients with cirrhosis than in COVID-19 patients without cirrhosis (34% vs. 18%; p=0.035) and cirrhotic patients hospitalized for bacterial infections (34% vs. 17%; p=0.03). Similarly, a study including 2,780 COVID-19 patients found that patients with CLD were at an increased risk for mortality (relative risk: 2.8; 95% confidence interval: 1.9-4.0; p<0.001) compared to patients without CLD, and the relative risk was markedly higher in patients with cirrhosis (relative risk: 4.6; 95% confidence interval: 2.6-8.3; p<0.001).55 The above studies suggest that COVID-19 can increase the liver burden of CLD patients and worsen the prognosis for patients with poor liver reserve capacity, and vice versa. Therefore, in order to avoid adverse clinical outcomes due to impaired liver reserve capacity, it is necessary to carry out risk stratification and personalization of the management for COVID-19 patients with CLD.

Pathogenesis of COVID-19-related liver injury

Although the mechanisms of liver injury in COVID-19 are not yet clear, multiple factors have been considered as the potential causes, including direct pathogenic effects of SARS-CoV-2, cytokine storm, hepatic ischemia and hypoxia, DILI, and aggravation of primary liver disease (Fig.1).

Direct pathogenic effects of SARS-CoV-2

Wander et al.58 first reported a COVID-19 case with acute hepatitis as the initial manifestation, suggesting that liver could also be the target organ of SARS-CoV-2 infection. With the increasing studies of hepatic pathology in COV-ID-19, recently published data has indicated SARS-CoV-2 RNA and typical coronavirus particles in liver tissue, 36,37 which suggests that SARS-CoV-2 could directly infect hepatocytes. As the cellular receptor of SARS-CoV-2, angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) is mainly expressed in bile duct epithelial cells rather than liver tissue; thus, the route of SARS-CoV-2 infection to hepatocytes is not clear. In a mouse model of acute liver injury with partial hepa-tectomy established by Guan *et al.*,⁵⁹ the up-regulated expression of ACE2 mRNA after liver injury corresponds to the elevation of AST and ALT, suggesting that ACE2 expression in bile duct epithelial cells might be involved in the liver repair process, while those newborn hepatocytes might still maintain the characteristics of expressing ACE2, making them susceptible to SARS-CoV-2. Attention should also be paid to the non-ACE2-dependent manner of SARS-CoV-2 infection. The antibody-dependent enhancement (referred to as ADE) of virus infection is a phenomenon that virusspecific antibodies can enhance the replication and infection ability of the virus to enter monocytes/macrophages and granulocytes by interacting with Fc receptors and/or complement receptors.⁶⁰ A study showed that anti-SARS-CoV spike protein antibody can trigger ADE and mediate SARS-CoV entrance into immune cells that do not express ACE2.61 Therefore, it is worth considering whether ADE can also mediate SARS-CoV-2's infection in hepatocytes in a non-ACE2-dependent manner and then cause liver damage. In addition, a study showed that hypoxia can induce an increase of ACE2 expression in human hepatocytes.62 Since patients with COVID-19 often suffer from different degrees of hypoxia and systemic inflammatory reactions, hepatocytes may increase their susceptibility to SARS-CoV-2 through up-regulation of ACE2 expression under hypoxia conditions.

Cytokine storm

Laboratory examination of COVID-19 patients has mainly showed a decrease of lymphocytes, an increase of infection-related markers (including PCT, ESR, SF, and CRP) and inflammatory cytokines (including tumor necrosis factor-a [TNF-a], IL-2 receptor [IL-2R], and IL-6). These biochemical indicators were significantly increased in severe cases, which can lead to aggravation of inflammatory reactions and generation of cytokine storms.⁶³ Cytokine storm is the excessive activation of the immune system caused by infection, drugs, or certain diseases. It involves the continuous activation and proliferation of various lymphocytes and macrophages, and leads to a rapid and large secretion of various cytokines, including TNF-a, interferons (INFs, including INF-a, INF- β , INF- γ), IL-1, IL-6, IL-8, finally causing serious damage to vital organs through the inflammatory cascade reaction.⁶⁴ Similar to SARS, cytokine storm is a characteristic manifestation in critically ill COVID-19 patients, which is also the main cause of disseminated intravascular coagulation, acute respiratory distress syndrome, and multiple organ failure.65 Phipps et al.6 found that in COVID-19 patients, severe liver injury was associated with markers of end-organ dysfunction, including peak levels of high-sensitivity troponin, CK, and serum creatinine, as well as inflammatory markers, including peak PCT, CRP, D-dimer, SF and IL-6 levels (all p<0.001), suggesting that liver injury may be related to the inflammatory response and cytokine storm.⁶ In addition, compared with ALT, elevated AST level seems to be more common in COVID-19 patients with liver injury and is closely related to poor prognosis. AST is widely distributed in various organs, such as liver, heart muscle, skeletal muscle, kidney, etc. Lei *et al.*¹² found that AST elevation was positively correlated with lymphocyte reduction and neutrophil elevation in COVID-19 patients, and the latter was a reliable indicator of disease severity, suggesting that multi-organ damage caused by cytokine storms may contribute to AST level abnormality.

Hepatic ischemia and hypoxia

Hypoxic hepatitis (HH), which is also known as ischemic hepatitis and shock liver, refers to reversible central necrosis of the hepatic lobule caused by severe hypotension and hypoxemia. It is characterized by sharp and transient elevation of serum transaminase, which usually reaches a peak level within 24 h (>20 ULN) and returns to normal within 1–2 weeks. HH is caused by many factors, with heart failure (39-70%) being the main cause, followed by septic shock (32%), septicemia (23%) and respiratory failure (15%).66 Severe heart failure can cause liver congestion. The release of inflammatory mediators and endotoxin during septic shock may reduce the oxygen uptake ability of hepatocytes. When the above conditions are combined with oxidative stress induced by tissue ischemia-reperfusion, HH is more likely to occur. $^{66-68}$ A cohort study of 191 COVID-19 cases in Wuhan showed that the most common complication of COV-ID-19 patients was sepsis (59%), followed by respiratory failure (54%), acute respiratory distress syndrome (31%), heart failure (23%) and septic shock (20%).69 Moreover, most COVID-19 patients have different degrees of hypoxemia and more than 40% of them need oxygen therapy.38 The above complications are all risk factors for HH, indicating that COVID-19 patients may have a high risk of HH. In addition, in liver autopsy of a patient who died of COVID-19, a few hepatocytes with slight vesicular steatosis and watery degeneration as well as inflammatory cells were observed, which was considered to have been caused by hypoxia and ischemia-reperfusion.⁵ Therefore, from the perspective of pathophysiology and histology, ischemia and hypoxia may be one of the pathogeneses of COVID-19-related liver injury. It should be noted that in the current reports of COV-ID-19-related liver injury, most cases present with mild to moderate elevation of liver enzymes, while cases of significant liver enzyme elevation (>10 ULN) are still uncommon. Therefore, further studies are needed to clarify HH as a possible mechanism to liver injury in COVID-19.

DILI

Currently, there are no specific antiviral drugs for COVID-19. Interferon-a, lopinavir/ritonavir, ribavirin, chloroquine phosphate and traditional Chinese medicine are the main drugs for antiviral treatment.⁷⁰ It has been reported that more than 50% of COVID-19 patients received antibiotic treatment during hospitalization.³⁸ In addition, it is relatively common for fever patients to take antipyretic-analgesics before admission. As the main component of antipyreticanalgesics, acetaminophen is the primary cause of acute liver failure in occident.⁷¹ Of note, the above drugs have been reported to associate with abnormal liver enzymes in COVID-19 patients.^{12,25,26,42,72} Piano et al.²⁶ found that de novo abnormalities of liver enzymes were more common in COVID-19 patients receiving lopinavir/ritonavir (64% vs. 48%, p=0.045), acetaminophen (63% vs. 47%, p=0.048), piperacillin/tazobactam (72% vs. 50%, p=0.013) and tocilizumab (82% vs. 52%, p=0.009). Another study showed that the use of lopinavir/ritonavir, ribavirin, interferon-beta and corticosteroids was independently associated with ALT/AST elevation in COVID-19 patients $^{\rm 42}$ Falcão et al. $^{\rm 72}$ reported a significant liver enzyme elevation (~10 ULN) in a COVID-19 patient after using hydroxychloroquine, suggesting that hydroxychloroquine may have hepatotoxicity. Lopinavir/ritonavir is mainly metabolized by liver, and Fan et al.25 found that the proportion of patients treated with lopinavir/ritonavir was significantly higher in the group with liver injury than the group without (57.8% vs. 31.3%, p=0.01), suggesting that liver injury may be related to the use of lopinavir/ritonavir.

Remdesivir has been reported to cause a significant increase in serum transaminase after usage in COVID-19 patients.^{73,74} In a study, after remdesivir treatment, marked ALT/AST elevations and life-threatening elevations were observed in 6% and 2% of COVID-19 patients, respectively.⁷⁵ Furthermore, a pharmacovigilance analysis performed using VigiBase to summarize hepatic impairment showed that with remdesivir, increased liver enzymes were the most frequent adverse drug reactions (114, 88%), involving ALT/AST in 79 cases (61%) and bilirubin in 4 cases (3%).⁷⁶ According to Leegwater *et al.*,⁷⁷ who reported that one severe COVID-19 patient experienced an acute increase in ALT (1,305 IU/L) and AST (1,461 U/L) levels after receiving remdesivir treatment, and the interaction between P-glycoprotein inhibitors chloroquine and remdesivir had been considered to cause this acute toxic liver injury.

Muhović *et al.*⁷⁸ described the first case of a severe COV-ID-19 patient who developed DILI associated with the use of tocilizumab, marked by a 40-fold increase in transaminases levels. Notably, in this research, the diagnosis of DILI induced by tocilizumab was based on the Roussel Uclaf Causality Assessment Method (RUCAM). RUCAM is appreciated as a structured, standardized, validated, and liver-specific diagnostic approach that attributes scores to individual key items, providing final quantitative causality grading for each suspect drug/herb in a case report.⁷⁹ In brief, RUCAM quantifies the strength of association between a liver injury and the medication implicated as the cause of the injury, so it is recommended for assessing DILI cases.^{80,81} In practice, DILI commonly stands for the idiosyncratic DILI (iDILI) which lacks clear dose dependency and is caused by unpredictable events due to immunologic or metabolic drug reactions.⁸² However, at present, not many studies have used RUCAM to evaluate iDILI in COVID-19. Considering the use of pharmacotherapy for COVID-19 may reflect disease severity, the diagnosis of iDILI in COVID-19 may be confounded. Thus, using the updated RUCAM to verify causality in suspected iDILI cases is necessary.

COVID-19 patients, especially critically ill patients, often need to take multiple drugs combined with therapy, which is more likely to increase the risk of DILI under the condition of systemic immune disorder. Therefore, the use of medicine should be rational to reduce the chance of DILI in clinical practice.

Excitation and aggravation of primary liver disease

Existing research has shown that COVID-19 patients with underlying liver disease have a higher risk of progressing to severe COVID-19 and could exacerbate original liver disease.53,54 There are multiple reports of COVID-19 patients complicated with ACLF, emphasizing the influence of several factors on basic liver diseases during the course of COVID-19. Hepatitis B patients who are receiving antiviral therapy may have hepatitis attacks if they stop using anti-HBV drugs during the period of COVID-19. For those who have not received anti-HBV therapy, receiving high-dose hormone therapy may lead to hepatitis B virus reactivation (referred to herein as HBVr).⁴ Therefore, as the American Gastroenterological Association recommends, antiviral prophylaxis should be provided for patients with high and moderate risk of HBVr treated with immunosuppressive drugs, while routine antiviral prophylaxis in patients with low risk of HBVr should be carefully considered.83 In addition, attention should be paid to the potential impact of MAFLD on COVID-19-related liver injury. MAFLD is associated with extra-hepatic manifestations of metabolic syndrome. As an important immune organ of the human body, the liver contains a large number of macrophages. MAFLD patients usually have different levels of elevated inflammatory cytokines and SARS-CoV-2 infection can lead to immune stress; as such, it may accelerate the progression of MAFLD and lead to liver injury.84

The pathogenesis of COVID-19-related liver injury has not been clarified at present. In addition to the possible pathogenesis mentioned above, some scholars have also proposed the hypothesis that SARS-CoV-2 directly acts on hepatocytes or activates Kupffer cells through the "intestine-liver" axis after intestinal infection, and thus leads to liver injury.85 In addition, some scholars believe that mechanical ventilation increases the positive end-expiratory pressure of the patient, causing an increase in right atrial pressure and obstructing venous return, thus leading to liver congestion, which may be one of the mechanisms of liver injury in COVID-19.86 However, no research has confirmed the above views so far. Notably, the pathological changes of COVID-19-related liver injury are complex and diverse, which may be involved in a variety of pathogenesis factors, and therefore more related research is needed to explore its mechanism.

Treatment of COVID-19-related liver injury

At present, antiviral treatment for COVID-19 remains investigational, while etiological treatment is limited. Thus, for patients with COVID-19-related liver injury, the current therapy is mainly supportive treatment based on the severity of liver injury. Mild liver biochemical abnormalities in COVID-19 patients are usually transient and can recover without special treatment. However, for patients with acute severe liver injury, the probable causes of injury should be fully considered, including a history of preexisting liver disease, exposure to hepatotoxins, hypoxia, and circulation status. Meanwhile, liver biochemical indicators should also be closely monitored to prevent the occurrence of acute liver failure. Respiratory and circulatory support should be strengthened in patients with hypoxic hepatitis. For patients with suspected DILI, discontinuation or reduction of the use of suspected drugs should be considered.⁴ As for patients with underlying liver disease, liver-protecting drugs should be given appropriately, and the combination of immunosuppressive drugs and antiviral therapy in those with viral hepatitis should be carefully considered. For liver transplant patients, although studies showed that reducing immunosuppressive agents did not increase the risk of mortality, the application of immunosuppressant should still be weighed.87

Conclusions

In conclusion, the overall incidence of abnormal liver enzymes is high in COVID-19 patients, especially in severe cases, and is associated with poor prognosis. Advanced age, male sex and high BMI are the predictors of abnormal liver enzymes in COVID-19. Pediatric patients with COVID-19-related liver injury usually experience minor symptoms. COVID-19 patients with CLD have a higher risk of developing liver injury and progressing to severe cases. COVID-19 may aggravate their primary liver diseases and the prognosis mainly depends on the liver reserve capacity. In clinical practice, extra attention should be paid to the potential impact of underlying diseases on COVID-19-related liver injury, although the clinical data is still insufficient.

So far, the understanding of COVID-19-related liver injury has been constantly increasing. Recent research has shown that SARS-CoV-2 can directly infect hepatocytes, providing a new vision for the pathogenesis of liver injury. In addition, close attention should be paid to the adverse effect of drugs on liver in the treatment for COVID-19, especially iDILI. In fact, there is compelling evidence that the liver injury observed in patients with COVID-19 is at least partially due to iDILI. To verify causality in suspected cases, the updated RUCAM published in 2016 should be used. Until there is verifiable evidence to support the theory, clinicians should carefully consider the risk of DILI and try to avoid the overuse of relevant drugs. At last, although COVID-19 vaccination has begun worldwide, the threat of COVID-19 and its hepatic damage should not be underestimated. Further research on effective treatment methods for COV-ID-19-related liver injury is essential. Clinical staff should continue to summarize the clinical characteristics and treatment experience of COVID-19-related liver injury to provide new theoretical basis for its standardized treatment and indepth mechanism research.

Funding

This work was supported by the Hubei Province Key Research and Development Project (No.2020BCB007).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Study conception and design (HW, SL, MC), acquisition of data (HW), analysis and interpretation of data (HW, SL, MC), drafting of the manuscript (HW, SL, HL), critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content (SL, HW, HL, MC), and administrative, technical, or material support, study supervision (MC).

Data sharing statement

All data are available upon request.

References

- [1] Verity R, Okell LC, Dorigatti I, Winskill P, Whittaker C, Imai N, et al. Estimates of the severity of coronavirus disease 2019: a model-based analysis. Lancet Infect Dis 2020; 20(6): 669-677. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(20) 30243-7
- Yang X, Yu Y, Xu J, Shu H, Xia J, Liu H, et al. Clinical course and outcomes of critically ill patients with SARS-CoV-2 pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a single-[2] centered, retrospective, observational study. Lancet Respir Med 2020; 8(5): 475–481. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30079-5.
- Zhang C, Shi L, Wang FS. Liver injury in COVID-19: management and chal-lenges. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020;5(5):428–430. doi:10.1016/ 52468-1253(20)30057-1. [3]
- The protocol for prevention, diagnosis and treatment of liver injury in coro-navirus disease 2019. Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi 2020;28(3):217– [4] 221. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.cn501113-20200309-00095. Cai Q, Huang D, Yu H, Zhu Z, Xia Z, Su Y, *et al.* COVID-19: Abnormal liver
- [5] function tests. J Hepatol 2020;73(3):566-574. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020. 04.006
- Phips MM, Barraza LH, LaSota ED, Sobieszczyk ME, Pereira MR, Zheng EX, *et al.* Acute liver injury in COVID-19: Prevalence and association with clinical outcomes in a large U.S. cohort. Hepatology 2020;72(3):807–817. [6] doi: 10.1002/hep.31404.
- Woreta TA, Alqahtani SA. Evaluation of abnormal liver tests. Med Clin North [7] Am 2014;98(1):1–16. doi:10.1016/j.mcna.2013.09.005. Whitehead MW, Hawkes ND, Hainsworth I, Kingham JG. A prospective
- [8] study of the causes of notably raised aspartate aminotransferase of liver origin. Gut 1999;45(1):129–133. doi:10.1136/gut.45.1.129.
- Daniel S, Ben-Menachem T, Vasudevan G, Ma CK, Blumenkehl M. Prospec-tive evaluation of unexplained chronic liver transaminase abnormalities [9] in asymptomatic and symptomatic patients. Am J Gastroenterol 1999; 94(10):3010–3014. doi:10.1111/j.1572-0241.1999.01451.x.
 [10] Newsome PN, Cramb R, Davison SM, Dillon JF, Foulerton M, Godfrey EM,
- et al. Guidelines on the management of abnormal liver blood tests. Gut 2018;67(1):6–19. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314924. [11] Dufour DR, Lott JA, Nolte FS, Gretch DR, Koff RS, Seeff LB. Diagnosis
- [11] Durour DR, Lott JA, Notte FS, Gretch DR, Kort KS, Seeri EB. Diagnosis and monitoring of hepatic injury. II. Recommendations for use of labo-ratory tests in screening, diagnosis, and monitoring. Clin Chem 2000; 46(12):2050–2068. doi:10.1093/clinchem/46.12.2050.
 [12] Lei F, Liu YM, Zhou F, Qin JJ, Zhang P, Zhu L, *et al.* Longitudinal associa-tion between markers of liver injury and mortality in COVID-19 in China. Use two products and the conduct of door to the conduct of the conduct of
- Hepatology 2020;72(2):389–398. doi:10.1002/hep.31301. [13] Qi X, Liu C, Jiang Z, Gu Y, Zhang G, Shao C, *et al.* Multicenter analy-
- sis of clinical characteristics and outcomes in patients with COVID-19 who develop liver injury. J Hepatol 2020; 73(2): 455-458. doi: 10.1016/j. jhep.2020.04.010. [14] Huang H, Chen S, Li H, Zhou XL, Dai Y, Wu J, et al. The association between
- markers of liver injury and clinical outcomes in patients with COVID-19 in Wuhan. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020;52(6):1051–1059. doi:10.1111/ apt.15962.
- [15] Li T, Guo Y, Zhuang X, Huang L, Zhang X, Wei F, et al. Abnormal liver-related biomarkers in COVID-19 patients and the role of prealbumin. Saudi J Gastroenterol 2020; 26(5): 272–278. doi: 10.4103/sjg.SJG_239_20.
 [16] Petrilli CM, Jones SA, Yang J, Rajagopalan H, O'Donnell L, Chernyak Y, et al.
- Factors associated with hospital admission and critical illness among 5279 people with coronavirus disease 2019 in New York City: prospective cohort study. BMJ 2020; 369: m1966. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m1966. [17] Channappanavar R, Fett C, Mack M, Ten Eyck PP, Meyerholz DK, Perlman S.
- Sex-based differences in susceptibility to severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus infection. J Immunol 2017; 198(10): 4046–4053. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1601896. [18] Piton A, Poynard T, Imbert-Bismut F, Khalil L, Delattre J, Pelissier E, *et*
- al. Factors associated with serum alanine transaminase activity in healthy
- a). Factors associated with serum alarine transaminase activity in healthy subjects: consequences for the definition of normal values, for selection of blood donors, and for patients with chronic hepatitis C. MULTIVIRC Group. Hepatology 1998; 27(5):1213–1219. doi:10.1002/hep.510270505.
 [19] Hundt MA, Deng Y, Ciarleglio MM, Nathanson MH, Lim JK. Abnormal liver tests in COVID-19: A retrospective observational cohort study of 1,827 patients in a major U.S. hospital network. Hepatology 2020; 72(4):1169–1176. doi:10.1002/hep.31487.

- [20] Bloom PP, Meyerowitz EA, Reinus Z, Daidone M, Gustafson J, Kim AY, et al. Liver biochemistries in hospitalized patients with COVID-19. Hepatology 2021; 73(3):890–900. doi:10.1002/hep.31326.
- Bertolini A, van de Peppel IP, Bodewes FAJA, Moshage H, Fantin A, Fari-nati F, et al. Abnormal liver function tests in patients with COVID-19: Relevance and potential pathogenesis. Hepatology 2020;72(5):1864-1872. doi: 10.1002/hep.31480.
- [22] Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, Crawford JM, McGinn T, Davidson KW, et al. Presenting characteristics, comorbidities, and outcomes among 5700 patients hospitalized with COVID-19 in the New York City area. JAMA
- 2020; 323(20): 2052–2059. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.6775.
 [23] Younossi Z, Anstee QM, Marietti M, Hardy T, Henry L, Eslam M, *et al.* Global burden of NAFLD and NASH: trends, predictions, risk factors and prevention. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 15(1):11–20. doi:10.1038/nrgastro.2017.109.
- [24] Zhang Y, Zheng L, Liu L, Zhao M, Xiao J, Zhao Q. Liver impairment in COV-ID-19 patients: A retrospective analysis of 115 cases from a single cen-tre in Wuhan city, China. Liver Int 2020;40(9):2095–2103. doi:10.1111/ liv.14455
- [25] Fan Z, Chen L, Li J, Cheng X, Yang J, Tian C, et al. Clinical features of COVID-19-related liver functional abnormality. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol
- 2020; 18(7): 1561–1566. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2020.04.002.
 [26] Piano S, Dalbeni A, Vettore E, Benfaremo D, Mattioli M, Gambino CG, *et al.* Abnormal liver function tests predict transfer to intensive care unit and death in COVID-19. Liver Int 2020;40(10):2394–2406. doi:10.1111/ liv.14565
- [27] Schattenberg JM, Labenz C, Wörns MA, Menge P, Weinmann A, Galle PR, et al. Patterns of liver injury in COVID-19 a German case series. United European Gastroenterol J 2020;8(7):814–819. doi:10.1177/2050640620931657. [28] Philips CA, Ahamed R, Augustine P. SARS-CoV-2 related liver impair-
- [20] Philips CA, Alfahed R, Augustine P. SARS-COV-2 related liver impairment perception may not be the reality. J Hepatol 2020;73(4):991–992. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.025.
 [29] Xie H, Zhao J, Lian N, Lin S, Xie Q, Zhuo H. Clinical characteristics of non-ICU hospitalized patients with coronavirus disease 2019 and liver injury:
- A retrospective study. Liver Int 2020; 40(6):1321-1326. doi:10.1111/liv. 14449.
- [30] Bhayana R, Som A, Li MD, Carey DE, Anderson MA, Blake MA, et al. Ab-dominal imaging findings in COVID-19: Preliminary observations. Radiol-ogy 2020;297(1):E207–E215. doi:10.1148/radiol.2020201908.
- (31) Xu Z, Shi L, Wang Y, Zhang J, Huang L, Zhang C, et al. Pathological findings of COVID-19 associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Lancet Respir Med 2020;8(4):420–422. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30076-X.
 (32) Bradley BT, Maioli H, Johnston R, Chaudhry I, Fink SL, Xu H, et al. Histopathology and ultrastructural findings of fatal COVID-19 infections in Washington State: a case series. Lancet 2020;396(10247):320–332. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(20)31305-2. [33] Buja LM, Wolf DA, Zhao B, Akkanti B, McDonald M, Lelenwa L, *et al.* The
- emerging spectrum of cardiopulmonary pathology of the coronavirus dis-
- 0536-x
- [35] Elsoukkary SS, Mostyka M, Dillard A, Berman DR, Ma LX, Chadburn A,
- [35] EISOUKKATY SS, MOSIYKA M, DIIIard A, Berman DK, Ma LX, ChadoUrn A, et al. Autopsy findings in 32 patients with COVID-19: A single-institution experience. Pathobiology 2021;88(1):56–68. doi:10.1159/000511325.
 [36] Lagana SM, Kudose S, Iuga AC, Lee MJ, Fazlollahi L, Remotti HE, et al. He patic pathology in patients dying of COVID-19: a series of 40 cases including clinical, histologic, and virologic data. Mod Pathol 2020;33(11):2147– 2155. doi:10.1038/s41379-020-00649-x. [37] Wang Y, Liu S, Liu H, Li W, Lin F, Jiang L, *et al.* SARS-CoV-2 infection of the
- [37] Wang Y, Eld S, Eld Y, El W, El W, Mang L, et al. SAS-COV-2 intellot of the liver directly contributes to hepatic impairment in patients with COVID-19. J Hepatol 2020; 73(4):807–816. doi:10.1016/J.jhep.2020.05.002.
 [38] Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang WH, Ou CQ, He JX, et al. Clinical characteristics of coronavirus disease 2019 in China. N Engl J Med 2020; 382(18):1708–1014 (2014)
- 1720. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2002032.
- [39] Zhang B, Zhou X, Qiu Y, Song Y, Feng F, Feng J, et al. Clinical characteristics of 82 cases of death from COVID-19. PLoS One 2020;15(7):e0235458.
- doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0235458.
 [40] Chen R, Liang W, Jiang M, Guan W, Zhan C, Wang T, *et al.* Risk factors of fatal outcome in hospitalized subjects with coronavirus disease 2019 from a nationwide analysis in China. Chest 2020;158(1):97–105. doi:10.1016/j. chest.2020.04.010.
- [41] Ponziani FR, Del Zompo F, Nesci A, Santopaolo F, Ianiro G, Pompili M, [41] Ponziani FK, Dei Zompo F, Nesci A, Santopaoio F, Tahiro G, Pompili M, et al. Liver involvement is not associated with mortality: results from a large cohort of SARS-CoV-2-positive patients. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020;52(6):1060–1068. doi:10.1111/apt.15996.
 [42] Yip TC, Lui GC, Wong VW, Chow VC, Ho TH, Li TC, et al. Liver injury is independently associated with adverse clinical outcomes in patients with potential and an analysis of the studied apt (which potential patients with potential associated with adverse clinical outcomes in patients with
- COVID-19. Gut 2021;70(4):733–742. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321726. [43] Meszaros M, Meunier L, Morquin D, Klouche K, Fesler P, Malezieux E, *et*
- al. Abnormal liver tests in patients hospitalized with Coronavirus disease 2019; Should we worry? Liver Int 2020;40(8):1860–1864. doi:10.1111/ liv.14557
- [44] Wu Z, McGoogan JM. Characteristics of and important lessons from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak in China: Summary of a report of 72,314 cases from the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention. JAMA 2020;323(13):1239–1242. doi:10.1001/jama.2020.2648.
- [45] Lu X, Zhang L, Du H, Zhang J, Li YY, Qu J, et al. SARS-CoV-2 infection

in children. N Engl J Med 2020;382(17):1663-1665. doi:10.1056/NE-JMc2005073

- [46] Wang D, Ju XL, Xie F, Lu Y, Li FY, Huang HH, et al. Clinical analysis of 31 cas-
- [46] Wang D, Ju XL, Xie F, Lu Y, Li FY, Huang HH, et al. Clinical analysis of 31 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus infection in children from six provinces (autonomous region) of northern China. Zhonghua Er Ke Za Zhi 2020;58(4): 269–274. doi:10.3760/cma.j.cn112140-20200225-00138.
 [47] Fix OK, Hameed B, Fontana RJ, Kwok RM, McGuire BM, Mulligan DC, et al. Clinical best practice advice for hepatology and liver transplant providers during the COVID-19 pandemic: AASLD Expert Panel Consensus Statement. Hepatology 2020;72(1):287–304. doi:10.1002/hep.31281.
 [48] Cui Y, Tiap M, Huang D, Wang X, Huang X, Fan L, et al. A E5 day old formate.
- [48] Cui Y, Tian M, Huang D, Wang X, Huang Y, Fan L, et al. A 55-day-old female infant infected with 2019 novel coronavirus disease: Presenting With pneumonia, liver injury, and heart damage. J Infect Dis 2020;221(11):1775-1781. doi:10.1093/infdis/jiaa113.
- [49] Albillos A, Lario M, Álvarez-Mon M. Cirrhosis-associated immune dysfunction: distinctive features and clinical relevance. J Hepatol 2014; 61(6): 1385-1396. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2014.08.010.
 [50] Irvine KM, Ratnasekera I, Powell EE, Hume DA. Causes and consequences
- of innate immune dysfunction in cirrhosis. Front Immunol 2019; 10:293. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00293. [51] Kulkarni AV, Kumar P, Tevethia HV, Premkumar M, Arab JP, Candia R, et al
- Systematic review with meta-analysis: liver manifestations and outcomes in COVID-19. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020;52(4):584–599. doi:10.1111/ apt.15916
- [52] Zou X, Fang M, Li S, Wu L, Gao B, Gao H, et al. Characteristics of liver func-[22] Zou X, Yang M, El S, Wa P, Sou D, Sao T, Zi Z, et al. et al.
- Pre-existing liver disease is associated with poor outcome in patients with SARS CoV2 infection; The APCOLIS Study (APASL COVID-19 Liver Injury Spectrum Study). Hepatol Int 2020; 14(5): 690-700. doi: 10.1007/s12072-020-10072-8.
- [54] Iavarone M, D'Ambrosio R, Soria A, Triolo M, Pugliese N, Del Poggio P, et al. High rates of 30-day mortality in patients with cirrhosis and COVID-19. J Hepatol 2020; 73(5): 1063–1071. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.06.001.
 [55] Singh S, Khan A. Clinical characteristics and outcomes of coronavirus disease
- 2019 among patients with preexisting liver disease in the United States
- A multicenter research network study. Gastroenterology 2020;159(2): 768–771.e3. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2020.04.064.
 [56] Qiu H, Wander P, Bernstein D, Satapathy SK. Acute on chronic liver failure from novel severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2). Liver Int 2020;40(7):1590–1593. doi:10.1111/liv.14506.
 [57] Große K, Kramer M, Trautwein C, Bruns T. SARS-CoV-2 as an extrahepatic
- precipitator of acute-on-chronic liver failure. Liver Int 2020;40(7):1792-1793. doi:10.1111/liv.14540.
- [58] Wander P, Epstein M, Bernstein D. COVID-19 presenting as acute hepatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115(6): 941-942. doi: 10.14309/ajg.0000000 000000660
- [59] Guan GW, Gao L, Wang JW, Wen XJ, Mao TH, Peng SW, et al. Exploring the mechanism of liver enzyme abnormalities in patients with novel coronavirus-infected pneumonia. Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi 2020; 28(2):100–106. doi:10.3760/cma.j.issn.1007-3418.2020.02.002.
- [60] Tirado SM, Yoon KJ. Antibody-dependent enhancement of virus infec-tion and disease. Viral Immunol 2003;16(1):69–86. doi:10.1089/08828 2403763635465. [61] Wang SF, Tseng SP, Yen CH, Yang JY, Tsao CH, Shen CW, *et al.* Antibody-
- dependent SARS coronavirus infection is mediated by antibodies against spike proteins. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2014;451(2):208–214.
- doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2014.07.090.
 [62] Paizis G, Tikellis C, Cooper ME, Schembri JM, Lew RA, Smith AI, *et al.* Chronic liver injury in rats and humans upregulates the novel enzyme angiotensin converting enzyme 2. Gut 2005;54(12):1790-1796. doi:10.1136/ gut.2004.062398.
- [63] Qin C, Zhou L, Hu Z, Zhang S, Yang S, Tao Y, et al. Dysregulation of immune response in patients with coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) in Wuhan, China. Clin Infect Dis 2020;71(15):762–768. doi:10.1093/cid/ciaa248.
 [64] Tisoncik JR, Korth MJ, Simmons CP, Farrar J, Martin TR, Katze MG. Into the eye of the cytokine storm. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 2012;76(1):16–32. doi:10.1128/MMBR.05015-11.
- [65] AZkur AK, Akdis M, Azkur D, Sokolowska M, van de Veen W, Brüggen MC, et al. Immune response to SARS-CoV-2 and mechanisms of immu-

- nopathological changes in COVID-19. Allergy 2020;75(7):1564-1581. doi: 10.1111/all.14364 [66] Waseem N, Chen PH. Hypoxic hepatitis: A review and clinical update. J Clin
- Transl Hepatol 2016; 4(3): 263-268. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2016.00022
- [67] Henrion J. Hypoxic hepatitis. Liver Int 2012;32(7):1039–1052. doi: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02655.x.
 [68] Ebert EC. Hypoxic liver injury. Mayo Clin Proc 2006;81(9):1232–1236. doi: 10.4065/81.9.1232.
- [69] Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, Fan G, Liu Y, Liu Z, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retro-
- spective cohort study. Lancet 2020; 395(10229):1054-1062. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(20)30566-3.
- [70] Diagnosis and treatment protocol for novel coronavirus pneumonia (Tri-al version 7). Chin Med J (Engl) 2020;133(9):1087–1095. doi:10.1097/ CM9.000000000000819
- [71] Yu YC, Mao YM, Chen CW, Chen JJ, Chen J, Cong WM, et al. CSH guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of drug-induced liver injury. Hepatol Int
- [72] Falcão MB, Pamplona de Góes Cavalcanti L, Filgueiras Filho NM, Antunes de Brito CA. Case report: Hepatotoxicity associated with the use of hydroxychloroquine in a patient with COVID-19. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2020; 102(6):1214–1216. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.20-0276.
 [73] Clinical and virologic characteristics of the first 12 patients with 2000 Q(VL) Q(1).
- disease 2019 (COVID-19) in the United States. Nat Med 2020;26(6):861-868. doi:10.1038/s41591-020-0877-5.
- [74] Zampino R, Mele F, Florio LL, Bertolino L, Andini R, Galdo M, et al. Liver injury in remdesivir-treated COVID-19 patients. Hepatol Int 2020;14(5):881–883. doi:10.1007/s12072-020-10077-3.
- [75] Goldman JD, Lye DCB, Hui DS, Marks KM, Bruno R, Montejano R, et al. Remdesivir for 5 or 10 days in patients with severe Covid-19. N Engl J Med 2020; 383(19): 1827–1837. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa2015301.
 [76] Montastruc F, Thuriot S, Durrieu G. Hepatic disorders with the use of remde-
- sivir for coronavirus 2019. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18(12): 2835-2836. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.07.050. Leegwater E, Strik A, Wilms EB, Bosma LBE, Burger DM, Ottens TH, *et al.*
- [77] Leegwate L, Stuk A, Willi SD, bushen LEC, Burger DM, Ottens H, et al. Drug-induced liver injury in a patient with coronavirus disease 2019: Potential interaction of remdesivir with P-Glycoprotein inhibitors. Clin Infect Dis 2021;72(7):1256–1258. doi:10.1093/cld/claa883.
 [78] Muhović D, Bojović J, Bulatović A, Vukčević B, Ratković M, Lazović R, et al. First case of drug-induced liver injury associated with the use of tocilizumab in a patient with COVID-19. Liver Int 2020;40(8):1901–1905. doi:10.1016/j.j.cline.com/patient/2010.001101.

- (a) The partient with COVID-19. Liver Int 2020;40(8):1901–1905.
 (b) Total 111/liv:14516.
 (c) Total 111 Jiv:14516.
 (c) Total 111 Jiv:14516.</
- [81] da Silva LA, Simonato LE, Ramos RR. Phylogeny and pathogenesis of SARS-CoV-2: A systematic study. Journal of Modern Medicinal Chemistry 2020;8(1):49–55. doi:10.12970/2308-8044.2020.08.06.
- [82] Teschke R. Idiosyncratic DILI: Analysis of 46,266 cases assessed for cau-sality by RUCAM and published from 2014 to early 2019. Front Pharmacol 2019; 10: 730. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2019.00730. [83] Reddy KR, Beavers KL, Hammond SP, Lim JK, Falck-Ytter YT. American
- Gastroenterological Association Institute guideline on the prevention and treatment of hepatitis B virus reactivation during immunosuppressive drug therapy. Gastroenterology 2015;148(1):215-219; quiz e16-7.
- doi: 10.1053/.gastro.2014.10.039.
 [84] Prins GH, Olinga P. Potential implications of COVID-19 in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Liver Int 2020; 40(10): 2568. doi: 10.1111/liv.14484.
 [85] He N, Feng G, Yao CZ, Shen NN, Qin J, Kang GL. The analysis of present researches and challenges of COVID-19 with liver injury. Chinese Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology 2020; 29(4):397–400. doi: 10.3969/j. icen 100(c) 5700 2020 04 000. issn.1006-5709.2020.04.008. [86] Chen P, Zhou B. Clinical characteristics of COVID-19 patients with abnor-
- mal liver tests. J Hepatol 2020; 73(3): 712-713. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020. 04.028.
- [87] Rabiee A, Sadowski B, Adeniji N, Perumalswami PV, Nguyen V, Moghe A, et al. Liver injury in liver transplant recipients with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): U.S. multicenter experience. Hepatology 2020;72(6):1900– 1911. doi: 10.1002/hep.31574.

Review Article



Coronavirus Disease-2019 (COVID-19) and the Liver

Anshuman Elhence¹, Manas Vaishnav¹, Sagnik Biswas¹, Ashish Chauhan², Abhinav Anand¹ and Shalimar^{1*}

¹Department of Gastroenterology and Human Nutrition Unit, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi, India; ²Department of Gastroenterology, Indira Gandhi Medical College, Shimla, India

Received: 2 January 2021 | Revised: 5 February 2021 | Accepted: 26 February 2021 | Published: 22 March 2021

Abstract

Within a year of its emergence, coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) has evolved into a pandemic. What has emerged during the past 1 year is that, apart from its potentially fatal respiratory presentation from which the severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) derives its name, it presents with a myriad of gastrointestinal (GI) and liver manifestations. Expression of the angiotensinconverting enzyme-2 (ACE-2) receptor throughout the GI tract and liver, which is the receptor for the SARS-CoV-2, may be responsible for the GI and liver manifestations. Besides acting directly via the ACE-2 receptor, the virus triggers a potent immune response, which might have a role in pathogenesis. The virus leads to derangement in liver function tests in close to 50% of the patients. The impact of these derangements in patients with a normal underlying liver seems to be innocuous. Severe clinical presentations include acute decompensation and acute-on-chronic liver failure in a patient with chronic liver disease, leading to high mortality. Evolving data suggests that, contrary to intuition, liver transplant recipients and patients with autoimmune liver disease on immunosuppression do not have increased mortality. The exact mechanism underlying why immunosuppressed patients fare well as compared to other patients remains to be deciphered. With newer variants of COVID-19, which can spread faster than the original strain, the data on hepatic manifestations needs to be updated to keep a step ahead of the virus.

Citation of this article: Elhence A, Vaishnav M, Biswas S, Chauhan A, Anand A, Shalimar. Coronavirus disease-2019

(COVID-19) and the liver. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2): 247-255. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2021.00006.

Introduction

The first case of coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) was reported from Wuhan, China, in December 2019. Since then, the severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2), responsible for COVID-19, has evolved into a pandemic, involving all continents to date (i.e. 31^{st} January 2021).¹ SARS-CoV-2 is distinct from other coronavirus infections in that it manifests with a myriad of extra-pulmonary manifestations. Avid expression of the angiotensin-converting enzyme-2 (ACE-2) receptor throughout the gastrointestinal (GI) tract, including gastric, small intestinal and colonic mucosal cells, vascular endothelial cells, cholangiocytes and smooth muscle cells is the reason for the common occurrence of GI symptoms and hepatic manifestations.²

Pathogenesis of GI and liver manifestations

SARS-CoV-2 uses the spike protein (S) to bind to the ACE-2 receptor in target cells. The ACE-2 receptor is present on type 1 and 2 surface alveolar cells, leading to the predominant respiratory symptoms and the droplet mode of transmission. The ACE-2 receptor is also widely expressed throughout the GI tract (Fig. 1). On immunohistochemical (IHC) staining, Hamming *et al.*² demonstrated that the ACE-2 receptor is present in abundance in the vascular endothelium and smooth muscle cells of the vessels supplying the GI tract.

The pathophysiology of liver injury in COVID-19 is not as well established as its intestinal counterpart. In the liver, cholangiocytes and hepatic endothelial cells have been proposed to be the target cells for SARS-CoV-2.3 Cholangiocytes express not only the ACE-2 receptor but also the transmembrane serine protease 2 (TMPRSS2), which cleaves the S protein of the virus prior to its entry into cells, thus providing the basis of cholangiocytes being highly vulnerable to SARS-CoV-2 damage.⁴ It has also been shown in the liver ductal organoid model that SARS-CoV-2 leads to direct cytopathic changes in cholangiocytes, as hypothesized.4 Histopathologic evaluation of autopsy and post-mortem biopsies reveal mild sinusoidal dilation with increased small lymphocyte infiltration. In addition, steatosis, multifocal hepatic necrosis without inflammatory cellular infiltration, and canalicular cholestasis have all been reported in the liver biopsies of patients with COVID-19 patients. Interestingly,

Keywords: Transaminitis; Cirrhosis; Vaccine; ACLF.

Abbreviations: ACE-2, angiotensin-converting enzyme-2; ACLF, acute-onchronic liver failure; AIH, autoimmune hepatitis; ALD, alcoholic liver disease; ALF, acute liver failure; ALP, alkaline phosphatase; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; CLD, chronic liver disease; COVID-19, coronavirus disease-19; CSS, cytokine storm syndrome; DILI, drug-induced liver injury; GGT, gamma glutamyl transferase; GL, gastrointestinal; HBV, hepatitis B virus; HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; HCQ, hydroxychloroquine; HCV, hepatitis C virus; ICU, intensive care unit; IHC, immunohistochemistry; IL, interleukin; INR, international normalized ratio; LFT, liver function test; LMWH, low molecular weight heparin; MELD, model for end-stage liver disease; mTOR, mammalian target of rapamycin; NACSELD, North American Consortium For The Study Of End-Stage Liver Disease; NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; PBC, primary biliary cirrhosis; PSC, primary sclerosing cholangitis; SRP-PCR, reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction; S, spike protein; SARS-CoV-2, severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2; SIC, sepsis-induced coagulopathy; SOFA, sequential organ failure assessment; TMPRSS2, transmembrane serine protease 2; UGI, upper gastrointestinal; ULN, upper limit of normal.

^{*}Correspondence to: Shalimar, Department of Gastroenterology, Room No 127, Human Nutrition unit, Old OT block, AIIMS, New Delhi 110029, India. OR-CID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1247-437X. Tel: + 91-9968405815, E-mail: drshalimar@gmail.com

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2021.00006 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".



Fig. 1. GI and hepatic manifestations of COVID-19.

portal tract inflammation was not evident in these biopsies.⁵ Sinusoidal dilation is attributed to cardiogenic venous outflow slowdown. It is well recognized that hypoxia and impaired cardiovascular function predispose the liver to injury. Both zones 1 and 3 show injury with no cellular infiltrate, ballooning, Mallory hyaline, or fibrosis. Several potential mechanisms have been postulated in the pathophysiology of liver manifestations, such as a direct viral insult, exacerbation of the underlying liver disease, hyperinflammatory states, and drug-induced injury, but evidence to support either mechanism is scanty.⁶

Liver manifestations of COVID-19

Hepatic injury is common in COVID-19 and is multifactorial. Possible reasons include direct hepatic involvement due to the virus, drug-induced liver injury (DILI) due to various therapeutic agents, hypotension, and the associated underlying liver disease (cirrhosis due to various etiologies, alcoholic steatohepatitis, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, and viral hepatitis) (Fig. 2). The prevalence of GI and hepatic manifestations of COVID-19 is variable across studies from different regions, as highlighted in the data from meta-analyses (Table $1)^{7-13}$ and individual studies (Table $2).^{14-19}$ In addition, endemic areas are associated with co-infections, such as malaria and dengue.^{20–22}

Liver function test abnormalities

Alanine aminotransferase (ALT) elevations were seen in 4%

to 33% of cases, according to China's initial reports, $^{23-25}$ and 39% of cases in a large study from New York, USA.²⁶ The prevalence of aspartate aminotransferase (AST) elevation ranged between 4% to 53% in a Chinese cohort and up to 58% in a USA cohort.^{23,25,26} Both enzymes were mildly elevated in terms of absolute numbers and less than 5-times the upper limit of normal (ULN) in the majority. Kulkarni *et al.*¹³ in their meta-analysis, placed the pooled incidence of AST and ALT elevation at 22.5% and 20.1%, respectively.

Elevation in gamma glutamyl transferase (GGT) has been reported in 13% to 54%, whereas elevation in alkaline phosphatase (ALP) is uncommonly elevated, in only 2% to 5% of cases.^{27,28} In the meta-analysis by Kulkarni *et al.*,¹³ the ALP and GGT elevation incidence was 6.1% and 21.1%, respectively. The rise in ALP may be disproportionate to other liver enzymes.

Hyperbilirubinemia may be seen in up to 18% of cases.^{13,25,28} However, the derangement in the liver function tests can be multifactorial, as highlighted above, and it may be difficult to attribute to SARS-CoV-2-induced hepatic dysfunction alone.

Hypoalbuminemia has been described in severe COV-ID-19 patients and may not parallel changes in AST and ALT. In a retrospective cohort of 299 patients, 106 (35.5%) patients had low albumin, with significant differences in the albumin levels of survivors and non-survivors (37.6 g/L vs. 30.5 g/L).²⁹ Albumin levels have also been found to be an independent predictive factor for mortality.²⁹ In a metaanalysis of 1,990 patients across 14 studies, hypoalbuminemia was noted in 55.5%.¹³ An important finding was that only 11% to 45.8% of patients with non-severe infection had hypoalbuminemia. In the severely ill, hypoalbuminemia was seen in up to 72.9%; whereas, among the deceased, hypoalbuminemia was reported in 78–100% cases, making





Fig. 2. Multifactorial nature of liver injury in COVID-19.

a case for the use of albumin levels as a prognostic marker in these patients.¹³ Albumin is a negative acute phase reactant, and the clinical relevance of low albumin as a predictor of outcomes must be interpreted with caution.

Coagulation disturbances

Prothrombin time/international normalized ratio: Coagulation disturbances in COVID-19 may be due to either a dysregulated immune response or liver failure, with dysregulated immune response being more commonly encountered.^{30,31} The cytokine storm syndrome (referred to herein as CSS) associated with COVID-19 leads to excessive pro-inflammatory cytokine release, which eventually results in endothelial injury, which may lead to disseminated intravascular coagulation, microvascular thrombotic angiopathy, and pulmonary embolism.^{32,33} Several studies have described prolonged prothrombin times and D-dimer levels.30,34,35

Endotheliitis was observed in the liver of patients with COVID-19 and fibrin microthrombi were found in liver sinusoids.^{36,37} The largest series of liver biopsies taken at autopsy (48 patients) showed massive dilation of portal vein branches, luminal thrombosis, portal tract fibrosis, and microthrombi in the sinusoids.³⁸

The altered liver function tests (LFTs) could be related to CSS leading to shock and coagulopathy, affecting liver perfusion and resulting in cell death.^{38,39} Klok *et al.*⁴⁰ reviewed 184 patients admitted in three intensive care units (ICUs) in the Netherlands and reported the composite incidence of thrombotic events (considering both arterial and/or venous) to be 49 % adjusted for competing risk of mortality. The most common thrombotic event was pulmonary thromboembolism, seen in 87% of patients. Tang *et al.*⁴¹ determined that the administration of low molecular weight heparin (LMWH) for 7 days or longer was associated with lower 28day mortality in patients with sepsis-induced coagulopathy

Author ^{Ref}	Mao <i>et al</i> . ⁷	Sultan <i>et al</i> . ⁸	Parasa et al. ⁹	Kumar et al. ¹⁰	Wan <i>et al</i> . ¹¹	Zarifian et al. ¹²	Kulkarni <i>et al</i> . ¹³
Patients included	6,686	10,676	4,805	4,676	15,141	13,251	20,479
Elevated AST	21%	15%	20%	25%	25.4%	22.8%	22.5%
Elevated ALT	18%	15%	14.6%	23%	25.3%	20.6%	20.1%
Elevated Bilirubin	6%	16.7%	NR	9%	8.8%	7.8%	13.4%
Prolonged INR	NR	NR	NR	7%	NR	18%	9.7%
Hypoalbuminemia	6%	NR	NR	60%	NR	39.8%	55.5%
ALP	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	4.6%	6.1%
GGT	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	21.1%

 Table 1. Prevalence of liver manifestations in patients with COVID-19 as reported in meta-analyses

INR, international normalized ratio; NR, not reported.

Table 2. Prevalence of GI liver manifestations in patients with COVID-19 infection as reported in individual studies from across the countries to highlight the regional variation

Author ^{Ref}	Laszkowska <i>et al</i> . ¹⁴	Guan <i>et al</i> . ¹⁵	Aghemo <i>et al</i> . ¹⁶	Moura <i>et al</i> . ¹⁷	Docherty et al. ¹⁸	Rivera <i>et al</i> . ¹⁹
Patients included	2,804	1,099	292	400	20,133	76
Country	USA	China	Italy	Brazil	UK	Spain
Overall prevalence of GI symptoms	38.7%	NR	28.2%	33.4%	29%	59.2%
Diarrhea	23.4%	3.8%	27.1%	17.3%	20.4%	40.8%
Nausea/vomiting	23.2%	5%	4.0%	13.8%	19.8%	22.4%/9.2%
Abdominal pain	11.9%	NR	NR	11.5%	10.2%	27.6%
Anorexia	NR	NR	NR	6%	NR	15.8%
Elevated AST	NR	22.2%	26.7%	NR	NR	NR
Elevated ALT	NR	21.3%	18.5%	NR	NR	NR
Elevated bilirubin	NR	10.5%	10.6%	NR	NR	NR
Prolonged INR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR
Elevated ALP	NR	NR	9.6%	NR	NR	NR
Hypoalbuminemia	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR

INR, international normalized ratio; NR, Not reported.

(SIC) score of \geq 4 or a D-dimer value of > 6 times the ULN. They used a working definition of SIC as previously defined by the presence of infection-induced organ dysfunction as characterized using a composite score compiled using platelets, international normalized ratio (INR), and sequential organ failure (SOFA) score.⁴²

SARS-CoV-2 and acute liver failure

As noted previously, a non-specific rise in AST and ALT levels up to 5 times the ULN can be seen in COVID-19 patients, along with hyperbilirubinemia. Acute liver failure (ALF) has been reported rarely. Of the five ALF cases reported, three were from the USA and one from Germany and Qatar each.^{43–47} Two of these were young, aged 24 years and 35 years, while the other three were above 50 years of age. Most of these patients were critically ill and a single etiology could not be identified as a cause except in the patient with hepatitis B co-infection, who had acute fulminant hepatitis B infection but only mild COVID-19 pneumonia. Out of the five ALF patients, two survived, two expired, and one remained critically ill at the time of writing.

SARS-CoV-2 and hepatitis B

Hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection rates among patients with COVID-19 have been reported between 2.1% and 12.2% from China. Zou *et al.*⁴⁸ reported their clinical experience of 20 patients with COVID-19 and chronic HBV co-infection in a retrospective analysis, noting its severe illness and poor prognosis compared to 306 patients with only COVID-19 infection. They reported significantly lower prealbumin levels but no difference in levels of liver enzymes, length of hospital stay or discharge rates. Chen *et al.*,⁴⁹ in their retrospective analysis of 123 cases, including 15 cases with HBV, reported more severe disease in HBV-COVID-19 coinfection compared to HBV-negative cases (46.7% vs. 24.1%) as well as a higher mortality rate (13.3% vs. 2.8%). Zha *et al.*,⁵⁰ in their observational study of 31 cases, had 2 patients with HBV infection and found that they took a longer time

to clear COVID-19 infection (mean difference of 10.6 days). Aldhaleei *et al.*⁵¹ reported a case of hepatitis B flare due to COVID-19, although large-scale studies are required to validate these findings. There is a single case report of HBV induced ALF in a patient with mild SARS-CoV-2 infection.⁴⁷

SARS-CoV-2 and hepatitis C

There is very limited data on hepatitis C virus (HCV) and COVID-19. Wang *et al.*,⁵² in their case-control study of over 1 million patients with cirrhosis, included 16,530 with COVID-19 and 820 with COVID-19 and chronic liver disease (CLD) and reported higher odds for patients with HCV in acquiring COVID-19 than for those without [adjusted odds ratio of 12.9]. Thus, although these findings would support the notion that patients with HCV-related CLD are at a greater risk for acquiring COVID-19 infections, there is a dearth of data to validate this finding or identify the impact of COVID-19 on disease course, management and outcome.

SARS-CoV-2 and alcoholic liver disease

No studies have looked exclusively at outcomes of patients with alcoholic liver disease (ALD) with COVID-19. However, a retrospective study from our center reported that the fraction of patients with ALD had decreased in the early part of the pandemic compared to the pre-pandemic era, likely as a result of total lockdown imposed in India and decreased alcohol availability.^{53,54} However, the outcome of these patients was not different from those with other etiologies.⁵³ Following lifting of the lockdown and increased availability and sale of alcohol, a center from the UK reported doubling of patients with severe alcoholic hepatitis and alcohol-related acute-on-chronic liver failure (ACLF).⁵⁵

SARS-CoV-2 and autoimmune liver disease

Data on the impact of COVID-19 on primary biliary cirrho-

sis (PBC), primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) or autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) are evolving. Since COVID-19 is associated with transaminitis and hyperbilirubinemia, it may be confused with a flare of AIH. Thus, a liver biopsy may be mandated to confirm the diagnosis prior to initiation of therapy.⁵⁶ Gerussi *et al.*,⁵⁷ in their case series, described 10 patients across seven hospitals in Italy who were undergoing immunosuppression for AIH. Of the 10 patients, 2 had a recent flare for which they were on high dose steroids. Liver enzymes remained normal in all cases and improved in the two acute cases.

A recently published large retrospective study of 70 patients with AIH, 19 with PBC, 19 with PSC and 16 with variant syndromes were compared in a propensity-matched analysis to 862 non-AIH CLD and 769 patients without liver disease.58 The cohort with AIH had no increase in ICU stay or mortality compared to patients with other liver disease etiologies or those without liver disease, although close to 80% of AIH patients were on immunosuppression.58 The only significant factors for AIH mortality were age and baseline liver disease. The authors hypothesized that despite immunosuppression, patients with AIH have preserved immune responses to SARS-CoV-2 and hence are not at a disadvantage. This large study reassures patients and physicians alike and strengthens the already prevalent recommendation of not changing these patients' immunosuppressive therapy in the pandemic.58

SARS-CoV-2 and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease

Two large retrospective studies show that presence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is a risk factor for development of severe COVID and mortality even after correcting for comorbidities, such as obesity and diabetes.^{59,60} The authors hypothesized that the increased progression of COVID-19 in patients with NAFLD might be due to either exaggerated hepatic immune response contributing to systemic inflammation or the prothrombotic state in these patients contributing to disease progression.⁶¹ However, a third large retrospective study failed to reach similar conclusions, possibly because of different criteria used to define COVID-19 progression and a higher fraction of patients with diabetes (50%) compared to the previous two studies, which might have negated the effect of NAFLD on multivariate analysis.⁶²

SARS-CoV-2 and DILI

Although liver injury might occur in patients infected with SARS-CoV-2 due to many reasons, DILI should be considered among the important differentials of liver injury in these patients. The commonly implicated drugs include those which have been repurposed for use in COVID-19, such as hydroxychloroquine (HCQ), azithromycin, lopinavir/ ritonavir, baricitinib, and those which been developed exclusively for COVID-19, such as remdesivir. Idiosyncratic DILI is a well-known but rare adverse effect of HCQ.63 Azithromycin is also associated with rare idiosyncratic cholestatic hepatitis.63 Lopinavir has been shown to cause both hepatocellular and cholestatic liver injury, leading to enzyme elevation up to > 5-times the ULN in 3% to 10% of patients.⁶³ The current information on remdesivir suggests that is an unlikely cause of clinically significant liver injury, as suggested by healthy volunteer studies and controlled studies.⁶⁴ The safety data on favipiravir, although sparse, appears to be reassuring.65 Tocilizumab and other interleukin (IL)-6 antagonizing therapies, although frequently associated with elevated aminotransferases (10% to 50%),

are rarely associated with elevations > 5-times the ULN (1– 2%).⁶⁶ Tocilizumab and other immunosuppressants used in the treatment of COVID-19 are also theoretically associated with the risk of reactivation of viral hepatitis.⁶⁶ Baricitinib is an unlikely cause of DILI but has been associated with risk of reactivation of hepatitis B.⁶⁷

Acute decompensation and ACLF

Patients with CLD and cirrhosis have systemic immunodeficiency, which places them at a higher risk for COVID-19. Data available from registries place the number of new decompensations at 45% and the mortality rate in such patients at 40%, which is higher in patients with advanced liver disease.^{53,68,69} The clinical presentations include acute decompensation-jaundice, ascites, hepatic encephalopathy, and GI bleed.^{53,68} Severe presentation includes ACLF with organ failure.

In their multicentric study, Bajaj et al.68 reviewed 37 patients with cirrhosis and COVID-19 compared to a cohort of 127 patients with cirrhosis alone and 108 patients with COVID-19 alone. ACLF, as per North American Consortium for the Study of End-Stage Liver Disease (known as the NACSELD) criteria, was seen in 40 patients, with 11 in the cirrhosis-COVID-19 group and 29 in the COVID-19 group alone and with no difference in mortality across both groups (55% vs. 36%, p=0.25). The authors also reported higher mechanical ventilation and non-invasive ventilation use requirements, central line placement and ICU transfer in the cirrhosis and COVID-19 group compared to the cirrhosis only group. A study from our center compared 28 patients with cirrhosis and COVID-19 with 78 historical controls with cirrhosis matched for etiology and model for end-stage liver disease (commonly referred to as MELD) score. The overall mortality rate was higher in the cirrhosis and COVID-19 group, at 42.3% vs. 23.1%, p=0.07. The mortality was even higher in the sicker group with ACLF and COVID-19, 100% vs. 53.3%, p=0.01.⁵³

Variceal bleeding

Although the data on upper gastrointestinal (referred to herein as UGI) bleeding in patients with COVID-19 continues to evolve, there are limited data on variceal bleed in patients with cirrhosis and COVID-19. In a study from our center evaluating the outcomes of cirrhosis in COVID-19 infection, variceal bleeding was the most common form of decompensation present in 11/16 (68%) of the patients.⁵³ In another study from our center, UGI bleeding was present in 24/1,342 (1.8%) of all patients hospitalized with COVID-19.⁷⁰ The majority (88%) of bleeding episodes represented variceal bleeds in patients with cirrhosis and had encouraging outcomes with no rebleed or death at 5 days with primary conservative management.⁷⁰

Hepatocellular carcinoma

The presence of hepatocellular carcinoma (referred to herein as HCC) is associated with poor outcomes, with an increased risk of overall and COVID-19-related mortality in patients with CLD and COVID-19 infection.⁷¹ In addition, the COVID-19 pandemic has also affected the standard of care of patients with HCC. In a large retrospective study, including more than 600 patients, a lower number of patients were evaluated during the pandemic period compared to the same period prior to the pandemic. More than 20% of patients experienced a treatment delay and 13.1% needed a modification in the treatment strategy, both attributable to the COVID-19 pandemic. $^{72}\,$

Liver transplant

A multicentric registry reported outcomes of patients with liver transplants (n=151) compared to controls (n=627).⁷³ GI symptoms (nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, and diarrhea) were experienced by a greater proportion of patients in the transplant cohort than the comparison cohort- 30% vs. 12%, p<0.001. There was no difference in respiratory symptoms experienced (77% vs. 81%, p=0.248) or hospitalization rates (82% vs. 76%, p=0.106) between the two groups. However, the rates of ICU admission (28% vs. 8%, p<0.001) and the proportion receiving invasive ventilation (20% vs. 5%) were higher, and median hospital stay (11 days vs. 8 days, p=0.046) was longer in the liver transplant group. Surprisingly, the proportion of deaths in the transplant cohort was significantly less than the comparison cohort (19% vs. 27%, p=0.046) with the dominant cause of death being COVID-19 lung disease. The authors also reported no liver-related mortality, rejection, or re-transplant in the transplant group. Similar outcomes have been reported from a prospective study from Spain (18%) and UK na-tional registries (20%).^{73,74} The Spanish study reported on the prospective follow-up of 111 post-transplant recipients and showed that although chronically immunosuppressed patients are at increased risk of acquiring the infection yet, they are not at increased risk of mortality.74 The analysis also reported no effect on immunosuppression on mortality, particularly calcineurin inhibitors and mammalian target of rapamycin (commonly known as mTOR) inhibitors, except mycophenolate, particularly in doses greater than 1 g per day (relative risk of 3.94).⁷⁴ The authors hypothesize that this effect might be due to the CD8+ depleting effect of mycophenolate.74

SARS-CoV-2 cholangiopathy

ACE-2 receptor and TMPRSS2 are highly expressed on cholangiocytes, and hepatic organoid models have been used to show the virus's direct cytopathic effect on cholangiocytes.⁴ Recently, a small case series described an entity called post-COVID-19 cholangiopathy that is characterized by changes in both extrahepatic and intrahepatic biliary tree with microscopic features of severe vacuolization injury to cholangiocytes, along with microangiopathy and evidence of developing secondary biliary cirrhosis among three patients who initially had severe elevation of liver enzymes and acute hypoxemic respiratory failure, and prolonged hospitalization due to COVID.75 However, the exact contribution of SARS-CoV-2 in the development of cholangiopathy is unclear, since a similar entity has been demonstrated in critically ill hospitalized patients. None of the patients in the above series had immunohistochemical evidence of SARS-CoV-2 infection on liver biopsy samples.76

Gallbladder

Few case reports exist which describe patients presenting with COVID-19 and acute cholecystitis with the disease attributed to the virus on the basis of positive quantitative reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (referred to herein as RT-PCR) of tissue samples in one patient, while the other two had positive RT-PCR results for nasopharyngeal swabs.^{77–79} All three patients had acalculous cholecystitis with positive Murphy's sign, thickening of gallbladder wall and pericholecystic fluid on ultrasound. However, the significance of these findings in the pathogenesis of COV-ID-19 needs to be elucidated.

Evaluation of patients with liver manifestations of COVID-19

Patients presenting with acute febrile illness and respiratory symptoms, such as sore throat, nasal stuffiness, dry cough and breathlessness, should undoubtedly be evaluated for COVID-19. Patients presenting with transaminitis, either symptomatic or asymptomatic, should also be offered testing for COVID-19 apart from standard tests for viral hepatitis, autoimmune markers, copper studies and metabolic panel. Similarly, patients with underlying liver disease presenting with new decompensation or ACLF should also be tested for COVID-19.⁵³

Despite the ongoing pandemic, the scourge of tropical diseases, such as dengue, malaria, chikungunya, typhoid, tuberculosis, and scrub typhus, should not be forgotten, as they may share certain symptoms with COVID-19 but treatment and prognosis differ. Moreover, co-infections with COVID-19 and these tropical illnesses have been frequently reported.^{20–22} Hence, in patients presenting with acute febrile illness, these differentials should also be considered, apart from COVID-19.

Management of patients with liver manifestations

Management of GI symptoms does not require specific drugs, apart from those approved for management of COVID-19, which are in a state of continuous evolution. Transaminitis should trigger a search for reversible and alternate causes of liver injury along with a diligent search for a culprit drug among the drugs the patient is receiving. Management of patients with decompensated liver disease and ACLF should be done according to standard guide-lines.⁸⁰ Patients with variceal bleed may require endoscopy, which should be done with all recommended precautions, including personal protective equipment, preferably in a negative pressure room.⁸¹

Lack of knowledge in the current literature

The GI and liver manifestations of COVID-19 have been described now in multiple studies. The clinical implications of the new strain of COVID-19, the VOC 202012/01 strain known to spread faster, need to be seen.⁸² The effect of this new strain on hepatic manifestations remains to be explored. Emerging data also suggest that immunity to COV-ID-19 infection wanes rapidly, particularly in asymptomatic individuals.⁸³ In light of these findings, reinfection has also been reported.⁸⁴ Whether reinfection tends to be asymptomatic or presents with more severe hepatic manifestations remains to be seen.

Conclusion and points to focus on in future studies

A year or so into the COVID-19 pandemic, we have learned that liver involvement is common, but usually secondary, and seen more commonly in severe COVID-19.¹³ The speculated mechanisms for hepatic injury, in addition to direct viral cytotoxicity, are immune injury, cytokine storm, ischemia and hypoxia reperfusion injury.⁵ We need more studies to unravel the mystery of pathogenesis of liver involvement

Elhence A. et al: COVID-19 and liver

in COVID-19. Multiple therapies have been recommended in COVID-19, with different efficacies and side effect profiles. The therapeutic armamentarium against COVID-19 is rapidly expanding but with modest evidence for the efficacy of remdesivir and dexamethasone in moderate to severe COVID-19.85 Most drug trials have excluded patients with underlying CLD and GI disease. What needs to be looked at is the effect of these drugs on patients of cirrhosis and ACLF, where the immune system is already dysregulated. Vaccination has already started in North America, Europe and India, with many more vaccines still in preclinical development and some in clinical trials.⁸⁶ Vaccination forms the basis of exit strategy in this pandemic to return back to normal lives. There have been doubts about the duration of natural immunity in COVID-19 and speculation that vaccine-induced immunity will last longer. We need to study how long the immune response lasts in patients with liver disease, immune response generation to vaccines in these patients and what type of vaccine would be best suited for special populations, as different vaccines would have different storage requirements, cost, adverse effect profiles and efficacies.87

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication

Author contributions

Study concept and design (S), acquisition of data (AE, MV, SB, AC, AA, S), analysis and interpretation of data (AE, MV, SB, AC, AA, S), drafting of the manuscript (AE, MV, SB, AC, AA, S), critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content (AA, AC, S), administrative, technical, or material support, study supervision (S)

Data sharing statement

All data are available upon request.

References

- [1] World Health Organization. WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dash-
- World Health Organization. WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dash-board. Available from: https://covid19.who.int/.
 Hamming I, Timens W, Bulthuis ML, Lely AT, Navis G, van Goor H. Tis-sue distribution of ACE2 protein, the functional receptor for SARS cor-onavirus. A first step in understanding SARS pathogenesis. J Pathol 2004; 203(2):631–637. doi:10.1002/path.1570.
 Chai X, Hu L, Zhang Y, Han W, Lu Z, Ke A, *et al.* Specific ACE2 expression in cholangiocytes may cause liver damage after 2019-nCoV infection. bioRxiv 2020:2020.02.03.931766. doi:10.1101/2020.02.03.931766. [2]
- [3]
- Zhao B, Ni C, Gao R, Wang Y, Yang L, Wei J, et al. Recapitulation of SARS-[4] CoV-2 infection and cholangiocyte damage with human liver ductal orga-noids. Protein Cell 2020;11(10):771-775. doi:10.1007/s13238-020-00718-
- Li Y, Xiao SY. Hepatic involvement in COVID-19 patients: Pathology, patho-genesis, and clinical implications. J Med Virol 2020;92(9):1491–1494. doi: 10.1002/jmv.25973. [5]
- Elhence A, Shalimar. COVID-19: Beyond Respiratory tract. J Digest Endosc 2020;11(01):24–26. doi:10.1055/s-0040-1712550. Mao R, Qiu Y, He JS, Tan JY, Li XH, Liang J, *et al.* Manifestations and prog-[6]
- nosis of gastrointestinal and liver involvement in patients with COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020;5(7):667-678. doi:10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30126-6

- [8] Sultan S, Altayar O, Siddique SM, Davitkov P, Feuerstein JD, Lim JK, et al. AGA institute rapid review of the gastrointestinal and liver manifestations of COVID-19, meta-analysis of international data, and recommendations for the consultative management of patients with COVID-19. Gastroenter
- ology 2020;159(1):320–334.e27. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2020.05.001. Parasa S, Desai M, Thoguluva Chandrasekar V, Patel HK, Kennedy KF, *et* al. Prevalence of gastrointestinal symptoms and fecal viral shedding in patients with coronavirus disease 2019: A systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA Netw Open 2020;3(6):e2011335. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.11335.
- [10] Kumar A, Arora A, Sharma P, Anikhindi SA, Bansal N, Singla V, et al. Gastrointestinal and hepatic manifestations of Corona Virus Disease-19 and their relationship to severe clinical course: A systematic review and meta-analysis, Indian J Gastroenterol 2020; 39(3): 268-284, doi: 10.1007/
- s1264-020-01058-3.
 [11] Wan J, Wang X, Su S, Zhang Y, Jin Y, Shi Y, et al. Digestive symptoms and liver injury in patients with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): A systematic review with meta-analysis. JGH Open 2020;4(6):1047-1058. doi: 10.1002/jgh3.12428.
- [12] Zarifian A, Zamiri Bidary M, Arekhi S, Rafiee M, Gholamalizadeh H, Amiriani A, et al. Gastrointestinal and hepatic abnormalities in patients with con-firmed. COVID-19: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Med Virol 2021;93(1):336–350. doi:10.1002/jmv.26314.
 Kulkarni AV, Kumar P, Tevethia HV, Premkumar M, Arab JP, Candia R, et al.
- Systematic review with meta-analysis: liver manifestations and outcomes in COVID-19. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020; 52(4):584–599. doi:10.1111/ apt.15916.
- [14] Laszkowska M, Faye AS, Judith, Truong H, Silver ER, Ingram M, et al. Disease course and outcomes of COVID-19 among hospitalized patients with gastrointestinal manifestations. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.09.037. [15] Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang WH, Ou CO, He JX, *et al*. Clinical characteristics
- of coronavirus disease 2019 in China. N Engl J Med 2020; 382(18): 1708-1720. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2002032.
- If J20. doi:10.1050/NEJM0202020232.
 If J Aghemo A, Piovani D, Parigi TL, Brunetta E, Pugliese N, Vespa E, et al. COVID-19 digestive system involvement and clinical outcomes in a large academic hospital in Milan, Italy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020;18(10):2366–2368.e3. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2020.05.011.
 Moura DTH, Proença IM, McCarty TR, Sagae VMT, Ribeiro IB, Oliveira GHP, et al. Contributional mating and the antiparticle academic hospital in al. Contribution and the automatical transmission.
- et al. Gastrointestinal manifestations and associated health outcomes of COVID-19: A Brazilian experience from the largest South American public hospital. Clinics (Sao Paulo) 2020;75:e2271. doi:10.6061/clinics/2020/ e2271.
- e2271.
 [18] Docherty AB, Harrison EM, Green CA, Hardwick HE, Pius R, Norman L, *et al.* Features of 20133 UK patients in hospital with covid-19 using the ISARIC WHO Clinical Characterisation Protocol: prospective observational cohort study. BMJ 2020; 369: m1985. doi:10.1136/bmj.m1985.
 [19] Rivera-Izquierdo M, Valero-Ubierna MDC, Martinez-Diz S, Fernández-García MÁ, Martin-Romero DT, Maldonado-Rodríguez F, *et al.* Clinical fac-tors, preventive behaviours and temporal outcomes associated with COV-UD-19 infection in beath professionals at a Spanich bospital. Int J. Environ
- ID-19 infection in health professionals at a Spanish hospital. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2020;17(12):4305. doi:10.3390/ijerph17124305.
- Res Public Health 2020; 17(12): 4305. doi: 10.3390/ijerph7124305.
 [20] Mittal S, Pahuja S, Madan M, Agarwal D, Mohan A, Madan K, *et al.* A case of legionellosis during the COVID-19 pandemic. J Clin Rheumatol 2020. doi:10.1097/RHU.000000000001689.
 [21] Biswas A, Kumar S, Pangtey GS, Soneja M, Gulati S, Jorwal P, *et al.* National Guideline for Dengue case management during COVID-19 pandemic. Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Government of India.
 [22] Ray M, Vazifdar A, Shivaprakash S. Co-infection with malaria and coronavirus disease 2019. J Clip. Jore 112(2):162. doi:10.4102/
- virus disease-2019. J Glob Infect Dis 2020;12(3):162-163. doi:10.4103/jgid_jgid_160_20.
- [23] Zhang Y, Zheng L, Liu L, Zhao M, Xiao J, Zhao Q. Liver impairment in COV-ID-19 patients: A retrospective analysis of 115 cases from a single cen-tre in Wuhan city, China. Liver Int 2020;40(9):2095–2103. doi:10.1111/ liv.14455.
- [24] Li J, Fan JG. Characteristics and mechanism of liver injury in 2019 coronavirus disease. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2020;8(1):13-17. doi:10.14218/ JCTH.2020.00019.
- [25] Wu ZH, Yang DL. A meta-analysis of the impact of COVID-19 on liver dysfunction. Eur J Med Res 2020;25(1):54. doi:10.1186/s40001-020-00454-x
- [26] Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, Crawford JM, McGinn T, Davidson 5700 patients hospitalized with COVID-19 in the New York city area. JAMA 2020; 323(20): 2052-2059. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.6775
- [27] Cai Q, Huang D, Yu H, Zhu Z, Xia Z, Su Y, et al. COVID-19: Abnormal liver function tests. J Hepatol 2020;73(3):566-574. doi:10.1016/j.jhep. 2020.04.006.
- [28] Saini RK, Saini N, Ram S, Soni SL, Suri V, Malhotra P, et al. COVID-19 associated variations in liver function parameters: a retrospective study. Postgrad Med J 2020. doi: 10.1136/postgradmedj-2020-138930.
- [29] Huang J, Cheng A, Kumar R, Fang Y, Chen G, Zhu Y, et al. Hypoalbumine-mia predicts the outcome of COVID-19 independent of age and co-morbid-
- mia predicts the outcome of COVID-19 independent of age and co-morbid-ity. J Med Virol 2020;92(10):2152–2158. doi:10.1002/jmv.26003.
 [30] Xiong M, Liang X, Wei YD. Changes in blood coagulation in patients with severe coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): a meta-analysis. Br J Hae-matol 2020;189(6):1050–1052. doi:10.1111/bjh.16725.
 [31] Martín-Rojas RM, Pérez-Rus G, Delgado-Pinos VE, Domingo-González A, Regalado-Artamendi I, Alba-Urdiales N, *et al.* COVID-19 coagulopa-thy: An in-depth analysis of the coagulation system. Eur J Haematol 2020;105(6):741–750. doi:10.1111/ejh.13501.

- [32] Sonzogni A. Previtali G. Seghezzi M. Grazia Alessio M. Gianatti A. Licini L. et al. Liver histopathology in severe COVID 19 respiratory failure is sugges-tive of vascular alterations. Liver Int 2020;40(9):2110–2116. doi:10.1111/ liv.14601
- [33] Magro C, Mulvey JJ, Berlin D, Nuovo G, Salvatore S, Harp J, *et al.* Complement associated microvascular injury and thrombosis in the pathogenesis of severe COVID-19 infection: A report of five cases. Transl Res 2020;220:1-13. doi:10.1016/j.trsl.2020.04.007.
 [34] Wang L, He WB, Yu XM, Hu DL, Jiang H. Prolonged prothrombin time at admission predicts poor clinical outcome in COVID-19 patients. World J Clin Cases 2020;21(19):4370. doi:10.1239/widc.wid.19.4.270
- Cases 2020;8(19):4370–4379. doi:10.12998/wjcc.v8.119.4370.
 [35] Long H, Nie L, Xiang X, Li H, Zhang X, Fu X, *et al.* D-dimer and prothrombin time are the significant indicators of severe COVID-19 and poor prognosis. Biomed Res Int 2020; 2020:6159720. doi:10.1155/2020/6159720.
- [36] Varga Z, Flammer AJ, Steiger P, Haberecker M, Andermatt R, Zinkernagel AS, et al. Endothelial cell infection and endotheliitis in COVID-19. Lancet 2020; 395(10234): 1417-1418. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30937-5.
- [37] Ackermann M, Verleden SE, Kuehnel M, Haverich A, Welte T, Laenger F et al. Pulmonary vascular endothelialitis, thrombosis, and angiogenesis in Covid-19. N Engl J Med 2020; 383(2): 120-128. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2015 432.
- [38] Duarte-Neto AN, Monteiro RAA, da Silva LFF, Malheiros DMAC, de Ol-iveira EP, Theodoro-Filho J, et al. Pulmonary and systemic involvement in COVID-19 patients assessed with ultrasound-guided minimally invasive autopsy. Histopathology 2020;77(2):186–197. doi:10.1111/his.14160.
- [39] Perico L, Benigni A, Casiraghi F, Ng LFP, Renia L, Remuzzi G. Immunity, en dothelial injury and complement-induced coagulopathy in COVID-19. Nat Rev Nephrol 2021;17(1):46–64. doi:10.1038/s41581-020-00357-4.
- [40] Klok FA, Kruip MJHA, van der Meer NJM, Arbous MS, Gommers D, Kant KM. et al. Confirmation of the high cumulative incidence of thrombotic compli-
- cations in critically ill ICU patients with COVID-19: An updated analysis. Thromb Res 2020;191:148–150. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2020.04.041.
 [41] Tang N, Bai H, Chen X, Gong J, Li D, Sun Z. Anticoagulant treatment is associated with decreased mortality in severe coronavirus disease 2019 patients with coagulopathy. J Thromb Haemost 2020;18(5):1094–1099. doi:10.1111/ib.10817. doi: 10.1111/ith.14817
- [42] Iba T, Levy JH, Warkentin TE, Thachil J, van der Poll T, Levi M. Diagnosis and management of sepsis-induced coagulopathy and disseminated intravascu-lar coagulation. J Thromb Haemost 2019; 17(11): 1989–1994. doi: 10.1111/ ith.14578.
- [43] Gurala D, Al Moussawi H, Philipose J, Abergel JR. Acute liver failure in a COVID-19 patient without any preexisting liver disease. Cureus 2020; 12(8):e10045. doi:10.7759/cureus.10045.
- 0000022818
- [45] Sarkar S, Rapista N, Jean LG. Corona virus disease-19-induced acute liver failure leading to severe metabolic acidosis. Chest 2020;158(4):A1002. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2020.08.932.
- [46] Weber S, Mayerle J, Irlbeck M, Gerbes AL. Severe liver failure during SARS-CoV-2 infection. Gut 2020;69(7):1365–1367. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321 350
- [47] Ali E, Ziglam H, Kohla S, Ahmed M, Yassin M. A case of fulminant liver failure in a 24-year-old man with coinfection with hepatitis B virus and SARS-CoV-2. Am J Case Rep 2020; 21: e925932. doi: 10.12659/AJCR.925932.
- CoV-2. Am J Case Rep 2020; 21:e925932. doi: 10.12659/AJCR.925932.
 [48] Zou X, Fang M, Li S, Wu L, Gao B, Gao H, *et al.* Characteristics of liver function in patients with SARS-CoV-2 and chronic HBV coinfection. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19(3):597–603. doi:10.1016/J.cgh.2020.06.017.
 [49] Chen X, Jiang Q, Ma Z, Ling J, Hu W, Cao Q, *et al.* Clinical characteristics of hospitalized patients with SARS-CoV-2 and hepatitis B Virus co-infection. Virol Sin 2020; 35(6):842–845. doi: 10.1007/s12250-020-00276-5.
 [50] Zha L, Li S, Pan L, Tefsen B, Li Y, French N, *et al.* Corticosteroid treatment of patients with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). Med J Aust 2020; 212(9):416–420. doi:10.5694/mja2.50577.
 [51] Aldhaeei WA Alnuaimi A. Bhagayatulua AS. COV/LD-19 induced hepatitis.
- [51] Aldhaleei WA, Alnuaimi A, Bhagavathula AS. COVID-19 induced hepatitis B virus reactivation: A novel case from the united arab emirates. Cureus 2020; 12(6): e8645. doi: 10.7759/cureus.8645.
- [52] Wang Q, Davis PB, Xu R. COVID-19 risk, disparities and outcomes in pa-tients with chronic liver disease in the United States. EClinicalMedicine 2021; 31:100688. doi:10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100688. [53] Shalimar, Elhence A, Vaishnav M, Kumar R, Pathak P, Soni KD, *et al.* Pool
- outcomes in patients with cirrhosis and Corona Virus Disease-19. Indian J Gastroenterol 2020; 39(3): 285–291. doi: 10.1007/s12664-020-01074-3.
- [54] Shalimar, Rout G, Jadaun SS, Ranjan G, Kedia S, Gunjan D, et al. Prevalence, predictors and impact of bacterial infection in acute on chronic liver failure patients. Dig Liver Dis 2018;50(11):1225–1231. doi:10.1016/j. dld.2018.05.013.
- [55] Cargill Z, Kattiparambil S, Hansi N, Barnabas A, Shawcross DL, Williams R, et al. Severe alcohol-related liver disease admissions post-COVID-19 lockdown: canary in the coal mine? Frontline Gastroenterology 2020. doi: 10.1136/flgastro-2020-101693. [56] Lleo A, Invernizzi P, Lohse AW, Aghemo A, Carbone M. Management of pa-
- tierts with autoimmune liver disease during COVID-19 pandemic. J Hepatol 2020;73(2):453–455. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.04.002.
 [57] Gerussi A, Rigamonti C, Elia C, Cazzagon N, Floreani A, Pozzi R, et al. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) in autoimmune hepatitis: a lesson from
- immunosuppressed patients. Hepatol Commun 2020;4(9):1257-1262
- doi: 10.1002/hep4.1557. [58] Marjot T, Buescher G, Sebode M, Barnes E, Barritt AS4th, Armstrong MJ, *et* al. SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with autoimmune hepatitis. J Hepatol

2021. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2021.01.021.

- [59] Ji D, Qin E, Xu J, Zhang D, Cheng G, Wang Y, et al. Non-alcoholic fatty liver diseases in patients with COVID-19: A retrospective study. J Hepatol 2020;73(2):451–453. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.03.044.
 [60] Zhou YJ, Zheng KI, Wang XB, Yan HD, Sun OF, Pan KH, et al. Younger patients with MAFLD are at increased risk of severe COVID-19 illness: A multicenter preliminary analysis. J Hepatol 2020;73(3):719–721. doi:10.1016/j.jhepatol 2020;73(3):719–721. j.jhep.2020.04.027
- JI D, Cheng G, Lau G. Reply to: "NAFLD is a predictor of liver injury in COV-ID-19 hospitalized patients but not of mortality, disease severity on the [61]
- Ib-19 inspiralized patients but not on initiality, disease severity off internation or progression The debate continues". J Hepatol 2021;74(2): 484–485. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.10.020.
 [62] Mushtaq K, Khan MU, Iqbal F, Alsoub DH, Chaudhry HS, Ata F, *et al.* NAFLD is a predictor of liver injury in COVID-19 hospitalized patients but not of mortality, disease severity on the presentation or progression The debate continues. J Hepatol 2021;74(2):482–484. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.020. jhep.2020.09.006.
- [63] Olry A, Meunier L, Délire B, Larrey D, Horsmans Y, Le Louët H. Drug-induced liver injury and COVID-19 infection: The rules remain the same. Drug Saf 2020; 43(7): 615–617. doi:10.1007/s40264-020-00954-z.
 [64] Remdesivir. In: LiverTox: Clinical and research information on drug-induced
- doi: 10.1016/S2055-6640(20)30016-9.
- [66] Tocilizumab. In: LiverTox: Clinical and research information on drug-in-duced liver injury. National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases; 2020. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK548243/
- [67] Baricitinib. In: LiverTox: Clinical and research information on drug-in-duced liver injury. National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases; 2020. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK548012/.
- [68] Bajaj JS, Garcia-Tsao G, Biggins SW, Kamath PS, Wong F, McGeorge S, al. Comparison of mortality risk in patients with cirrhosis and COVID-19 compared with patients with cirrhosis alone and COVID-19 alone: multicentre matched cohort. Gut 2021;70(3):531-536. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2020-322118.
- [69] Marjot T, Moon AM, Cook JA, Abd-Elsalam S, Aloman C, Armstrong MJ, et al. Outcomes following SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with chronic liver disease: An international registry study. J Hepatol 2021;74(3):567–577. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.09.024.
- [70] Shalimar, Vaishnav M, Elhence A, Kumar R, Mohta S, Palle C, et al. Outcome of conservative therapy in coronavirus disease-2019 patients presenting with gastrointestinal bleeding. J Clin Exp Hepatol 2020. doi:10.1016/j. jceh.2020.09.007.
- [71] Kim D, Adeniji N, Latt N, Kumar S, Bloom PP, Aby ES, et al. Predictors of outcomes of COVID-19 in patients with chronic liver disease: US multi-center study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2020.09.027.
- [72] Amaddeo G, Brustia R, Allaire M, Lequoy M, Hollande C, Regnault H, et al. Impact of COVID-19 on the management of hepatocellular carcinoma in a high-prevalence area. JHEP Rep 2021;3(1):100199. doi:10.1016/j. jhepr.2020.100199.
- Jirebi 2020:1001997
 Webb GJ, Marjot T, Cook JA, Aloman C, Armstrong MJ, Brenner EJ, et al. Outcomes following SARS-CoV-2 infection in liver transplant recipients: an international registry study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020;5(11):1008–1016. doi:10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30271-5.
 Colmenero J, Rodríguez-Perálvarez M, Salcedo M, Arias-Milla A, Muñoz-Sorroen A, Cerve L, et al. Endompiloxing Instructure Institutor Institutors institutors and entomoce.
- Serrano A, Graus J, *et al.* Epidemiological pattern, incidence, and outcomes of COVID-19 in liver transplant patients. J Hepatol 2021;74(1):148–155.
- doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.07.040.
 [75] Roth NC, Kim A, Vitkovski T, Xia J, Ramirez G, Bernstein D, *et al.* Post-COVID-19 cholangiopathy: A novel entity. Am J Gastroenterol 2021. doi:10.14309/ajg.0000000001154.
- doi: 10.14309/ajg.00000000001154.
 [76] Laurent L, Lemaitre C, Minello A, Plessier A, Lamblin G, Poujol-Robert A, et al. Cholangiopathy in critically ill patients surviving beyond the intensive care period: a multicentre survey in liver units. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2017; 46(11-12):1070–1076. doi:10.1111/apt.14367.
 [77] Balaphas A, Gkoufa K, Meyer J, Peloso A, Bornand A, McKee TA, et al. COV-ID. 10. can price acute endeavertile and is essentiated with the precence.
- ID-19 can mimic acute cholecystitis and is associated with the presence of viral RNA in the gallbladder wall. J Hepatol 2020;73(6):1566–1568. doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.08.020. [78] Mattone E, Sofia M, Schembari E, Palumbo V, Bonaccorso R, Randazzo V,
- [78] Mattone E, Sotia M, Schembari E, Palumbo V, Bonaccorso R, Randazzo V, et al. Acute acalculous cholecystitis on a COVID-19 patient: a case report. Ann Med Surg (Lond) 2020;58:73–75. doi:10.1016/j.amsu.2020.08.027.
 [79] Ying M, Lu B, Pan J, Lu G, Zhou S, Wang D, et al. COVID-19 with acute cholecystitis: a case report. BMC Infect Dis 2020;20(1):437. doi:10.1186/s12879-020-05164-7.
 [80] EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines for the management of patients with decompensated cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2018;69(2):406–460. doi:10.1016/j. jibon 2018.02.014
- jhep.2018.03.024
- [81] Chiu PWY, Ng SC, Inoue H, Reddy DN, Ling Hu E, Cho JY, et al. Practice of endoscopy during COVID-19 pandemic: position statements of the Asian Pacific Society for Digestive Endoscopy (APSDE-COVID statements). Gut 2020; 69(6): 991–996. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321185. [82] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. COVID-19. Available from:
- https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/more/scientific-brief-emerg-
- Ing-variant.html.
 [83] Long QX, Tang XJ, Shi QL, Li Q, Deng HJ, Yuan J, et al. Clinical and immunological assessment of asymptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infections. Nat Med

Elhence A. et al: COVID-19 and liver

254

Elhence A. et al: COVID-19 and liver

2020; 26(8): 1200-1204. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-0965-6.

- [84] Tillett RL, Sevinsky JR, Hartley PD, Kerwin H, Crawford N, Gorzalski A, et al. Genomic evidence for reinfection with SARS-CoV-2: a case study. Lancet Infect Dis 2021;21(1):52–58. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30764-7.
 [85] Asselah T, Durantel D, Pasmant E, Lau G, Schinazi RF. COVID-19: Discovery, diagnostics and drug development. J Hepatol 2021;74(1):168–184.

- doi: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.09.031.
 [86] Thwaites RS. A year in our understanding of COVID-19. Clin Exp Immunol 2020; 202(2):146–148. doi:10.1111/cei.13538.
 [87] Tregoning JS, Brown ES, Cheeseman HM, Flight KE, Higham SL, Lemm NM, *et al.* Vaccines for COVID-19. Clin Exp Immunol 2020; 202(2):162–192. doi:10.1111/cei.13517.

Review Article



Cytokine Storm of COVID-19 and Its Impact on Patients with and without Chronic Liver Disease

Madhumita Premkumar¹ and Chandan Kumar Kedarisetty^{2*}

¹Departments of Hepatology, Postgraduate Institute of Medical Education and Research, Chandigarh, India; ²Department of Hepatology and Liver transplantation, Gleneagles Global Hospital, Hyderabad, India

Received: 4 February 2021 | Revised: 11 March 2021 | Accepted: 1 April 2021 | Published: 19 April 2021

Abstract

The coronavirus pandemic has resulted in increased rates of hepatic decompensation, morbidity and mortality in patients suffering from existing liver disease, and deranged liver biochemistries in those without liver disease. In patients with cirrhosis with coronavirus disease 2019 (COV-ID-19), new onset organ failures manifesting as acute-onchronic liver failure have also been reported. The severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) also directly binds to enterocytes and cholangiocytes via the angiotensin converting enzyme receptor 2, although the lung remains the portal of entry. Superadded with the COVID-19 related bystander hepatitis, a systemic inflammatory response is noted due to unregulated macrophage activation syndrome and cytokine storm. However, the exact definition and diagnostic criteria of the 'cytokine storm' in COVID-19 are yet unclear. In addition, inflammatory markers like C-reactive protein, ferritin, D-dimer and procalcitonin are frequently elevated. This in turn leads to disease progression, activation of the coagulation cascade, vascular microthrombi and immune-mediated injury in different organ systems. Deranged liver chemistries are also noted due to the cytokine storm, and synergistic hypoxic or ischemic liver injury, drug-induced liver injury, and use of hepatotoxic antiviral agents all contribute to deranged liver chemistry. Control of an unregulated cytokine storm at an early stage may avert disease morbidity and mortality. Several immunomodulator drugs and repurposed immunosuppressive agents have been used in COVID-19 with varying degrees of success.

Citation of this article: Premkumar M, Kedarisetty CK. Cytokine storm of COVID-19 and its impact on patients with and without chronic liver disease. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):256–264. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2021.00055.

Introduction

The novel coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) disease, caused by the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2), has resulted in a devastating global pandemic, with 113,989,973 confirmed COVID-19 cases, which include 2,531,542 deaths reported by the World Health Organization¹ as of March 2, 2021. COVID-19 has been reported as an air- and surface-borne contagious disease with features of viral pneumonia (fever, cough, lymphopenia, prothrombotic tendency, ground glass opacities on chest ra-diology) and hypoxemia.^{2,3} In addition, alterations in liver chemistries have been reported in patients with and without liver disease, with some reports of increasing severity, complication, and new decompensation, while others refute this possibility. Liver chemistry changes are more likely in those with severe disease and those who have received multiple therapies, requiring high flow oxygen or invasive ventilation.⁴ This presents an interesting clinical conundrum, as we need to assess the immunological injury, alteration in liver chemistries and varied clinical course in such patients.⁵ We require predictive models of severity of disease, which enable us to prognosticate patients with cirrhosis during the COVID-19 pandemic.⁶ In addition, the association between liver chemistries, need for invasive ventilation and COVID-19-associated hospital deaths remains controversial and despite availability of breakthrough vaccines, the pandemic is likely to continue claiming more lives.⁷ Given the heterogenous clinical presentation, the spectrum of liver involvement varies from altered liver chemistry in patients without underlying liver disease to progressive decompensation in patients with cirrhosis.8

In this review, we have summarized relevant information related to the cytokine storm and pathophysiological basis of liver injury in COVID-19 in those with or without chronic liver disease. The mechanisms of liver injury in COVID-19 are crucial to planning strategies to ameliorate the direct viral, immunological or drug-related liver injury.

Cytokine storm and immune activation in COVID-19

The body's immune system can identify epitopes of the viral antigens of the SARS-CoV-2 via the antigen presenting cells (APCs), like dendritic cells and macrophages, that process the viral antigens and present them to the natural killer (referred to as NK) cells, CD4+ T helper cells and other lymphocytes, which in turn activate CD8+ cytotoxic T cells and B cells. The presentation of viral antigens using the major

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2021.00055 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com".

Keywords: Chronic liver disease; COVID-19; Cytokines; Hepatitis; Gut-liver axis.

Abbreviations: ACE2, angiotensin converting enzyme 2; ACLF, acute-on chronic liver failure; ALT, alanine transaminase; ARDS, acute respiratory disterss syndrome; AST, aspartate transaminase; COVID-19, coronavirus disease-19; CRP, C-reactive protein; IL, interleukin; MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase; NAFLD, nonalcoholic fatty liver disease; NET, neutrophil extracellular trap; NK, natural killer; SARS-CoV-2, severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2; SIRS, systemic inflammatory response syndrome; TNF-a, tumor necrosis factor-alpha.

^{*}Correspondence to: Chandan Kumar Kedarisetty, Department of Hepatology and Liver Transplantation, Gleneagles Global Hospital, Lakdikapul, Hyderabad 500004, India. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7239-0293. Tel: +91-040-4592-8500, E-mail: drchandankn@gmail.com

histocompatibility complex ensures activation of both the innate and acquired immunity, resulting in proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines, and coagulation enzymes.^{9,10} These inflammatory pathways, if dysregulated result in massive activation and 'cytokine storm', a prothrombotic tendency culminating into multiple organ failures and likely death. Pyroptosis is a form of programmed cell death which is an inflammatory caspase-1 dependent type, that occurs in response to infection with intracellular pathogens, such as SARS-CoV-2. Rapid viral replication can result in increased pyroptosis, which can be a precursor for massive release of inflammatory mediators.¹⁰

In COVID-19, uncontrolled immune response can lead to secondary hemophagocytic lympho-histiocytosis or macrophage activation syndrome, which presents as a lifethreatening condition, in the form of persistent fever and pancytopenia quickly progressing into multi-organ failure and increased mortality.^{11,12} Macrophage activation syndrome is diagnosed on the basis of clinical and laboratory diagnostic criteria which include fever, increased ferritin, triglyceride levels, pancytopenia, consumptive coagulopathy with hypofibrinogenemia, and splenomegaly.^{13,14} Hemophagocytosis is defined as the engulfment of red blood cells, leucocytes, and platelets by macrophages (detected on histology).¹³ Besides these features, low or absent NK cell activity and serum CD25 \geq 2,400 units/mL is noted.¹⁴ The cytokine storm refers to elevated interferon-alpha, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-1, CCL-5, CXCL8, and CXCL-10. In addition, inflammatory markers like C-reactive protein (CRP) and procalcitonin are frequently el-evated.^{15,16} Viral features, low interferon levels, increased neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs), and increased pyroptosis lead to impaired SARS-CoV-2 clearance and create the setting for macrophage activation syndrome and cytokine storm. Certain genetic mutations predispose to this condi-tion.^{17–19} Once the inflammation sets in, anti-viral treatment will be insufficient to control the disease severity and antiinflammatory or immunomodulatory drugs are required. Normal antiviral response requires activation of controlled inflammatory syndrome but it is usually overtaken by systemic inflammatory response syndrome (commonly known as SIRS) due to uncontrolled inflammation. Cytokines are the signaling molecules of this response, which are produced by a multitude of immune cells, like dendritic cells, mac-rophages, neutrophils, NK cells, and adaptive T and B cells.²⁰ Binding of the COVID-19-associated damage-associated molecular patterns or pathogen-associated molecular patterns to pattern recognition receptors on the immune cells, like lymphocytes and antigen presenting cells, trigger signaling pathways that lead to the cytokine storm.^{21,22} Various signaling pathways, including the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway with Jun NH2-terminal kinase, extracellular signal-regulated kinase, p65 and p38 MAPK, lead to elution of transcription factors and induce gene expression of several immune regulatory genes encoding proinflammatory cytokines.²³ The MAPK pathways modulate apoptosis and cross-talk between the p38 MAPK pathway and other pathways that can induce cell death.

Other downstream signaling pathways involve JAK1 and 2, Tyk2, and STAT3. Activation of the PI3 kinase/Akt pathway is essential to establish persistent infection with SARS-CoV2.²⁴

The major triggered transcription factors are interferon response factors 3 and 7, nuclear factor KB, activation protein 1, and so on.²⁵ These in turn lead to expression of chemokines, cytokines, and adhesion molecules. The cascade of signaling events leads to recruitment of leucocytes, plasma cells and T cells to the site of infection, where they assist the innate response by macrophages to perform effector function and clear SARS-CoV-2. A counterbalancing mechanism for immune modulation is the negative feedback by the cytokines IL-10 and IL-4, which is often down-

regulated in severe COVID-19. This leads to an unregulated and excessive cytokine storm resulting in secondary organ failures (Fig. 1). 26

COVID-19, cell entry and angiotensin converting enzyme receptor

Although the spread of the SARS-CoV-2 infection is by droplet infection and the primary entrance is the respiratory tract, it also infects the gastrointestinal tract directly. The angiotensin converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) receptor is present on type II alveolar cells in the lung, esophageal epithelium, enterocytes of the ileum and colon, pancreas, hepatocytes and cholangiocytes, myocardium, proximal tubular cells of the nephron, and the pancreas.^{27,28} The resultant inflammatory response may lead to viral clearance but when uncontrolled (in the form of cytokine storm), it can lead to vascular barrier damage, alveolar membrane integrity damage, multiorgan failure, and ultimately death.^{29,30} Although the primary site affected is the lung, with acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), the liver is also affected by a similar mechanism (Fig. 1).

The ACE2 receptor is highly expressed on well-differentiated enterocytes, and this explains why fecal shedding of the virus is detected and diarrhea is a symptom of COVID-19. Gastrointestinal manifestations are noted in up to 61% of COVID patients. ACE2 receptors are present at various gastrointestinal sites, like gastric and duodenal glands and distal enterocytes. COVID-19 can present as malabsorption, altered intestinal permeability, and activation of the enteric nervous system. SARS-CoV-2 is a systemic infection and the intracellular vesicles containing the virus remain in situ for long after apparent recovery from the disease. Pathological examination of patients with liver disease shows the liver histology has microvesicular steatosis, as well as areas of focal necrosis with lymphocyte infiltration like reports of bystander hepatitis caused by immunological injury attributable to influenza virus. SARS-CoV-2 could also cause direct cytopathic injury to the liver, other than hypoxic, or free radical-mediated injury. The virus has also been detected in up to 41% of autopsied livers with a viral load of 1.6×10^6 copies per gram of liver tissue.^{31,32} Down-regulation of the negative feedback counterregulatory IL-10 and IL-4 mechanism results in a hyperinflammatory cytokine storm.9

ACE2 expression in cell clusters is higher in cholangiocytes than in hepatocytes (59.7% vs. 2.6%), but immunemediated hepatitis is more likely to be the explanation for deranged liver chemistries, as with other respiratory tract viruses.^{33,34} With such a broad infection footprint, many drugs affecting the immune cascade have been tried. Use of the anti-IL-6 agent tocilizumab, hydroxychloroquine and steroids are examples, which have shown a varied efficacy.

Viral kinetics of SARS-CoV2 in cirrhosis

Cirrhosis is an immunocompromised state, and it appears there is impaired viral clearance of the SARS-CoV-2. The virus resides in double membrane vesicles, which prevent creation of pattern recognition receptors, and even after the PCR test being negative, the lung alveolar cells and macrophages can show tell-tale signs of these viral vesicles, even after 2 weeks of apparent resolution of disease.^{2,21}

In cirrhosis, there is also a lower level of type I interferon, which results in impaired viral response. Neutrophils also contribute to viral clearance by release of free radicals, degranulation of vesicles, and secretion of antimicrobials through the formation of unique NETs.³⁵ Neutrophils are activated by IL-8, CXCL8, leukotriene B4 or lipopolysaccha-



Fig. 1. COVID-19, cytokine storm and immune-mediated organ failure.

ride, and generate a programmed cell death with a chromatin reticular framework covered with neutrophil granulederived peptides and proteolytic enzymes. This generates a net-like structure, in which pathogens get trapped, aptly called NETs. The positively charged histones of the chromatin network of NETs can bind to and immobilize negatively charged viral envelope of the SARS-CoV-2 particles.^{36,37}

COVID-19 and hepatic involvement in people without liver disease

COVID-19 results in liver injury, transaminitis and even impending liver failure in patients without liver disease, especially those with moderate to severe illness. Hypoxemia, impaired cardiac function, and reduced tissue perfusion in severely ill COVID-19 patients can lead to increased vulnerability of an apparently healthy liver. The mechanisms of liver injury in a native 'healthy' liver are multifactorial. Direct viral cytopathic effects, hypoxic injury, hepatotoxicity from therapeutic drugs, and secondary damage due to multiple organ dysfunction are the most likely underlying mechanisms for liver injury. On histopathology, a mild increase in sinusoidal lymphocytic infiltration, sinusoidal dilatation, mild steatosis, and multifocal hepatic necrosis are noted. Direct cytopathic effects of the SARS-CoV-2 are multiple foci of necrosis in the periportal area (zone 1) and adjacent to terminal hepatic veins (zone 3), with minimum inflammation. The described histology is like non-viral related acute liver injury. Conspicuous absence of dense inflammation, widespread necrosis, ballooning, Mallory hyaline, or pericellular fibrosis, cholestasis or lack immune mediated damage differentiates it from viral hepatitis.^{38,39}

Biochemically, abnormal liver chemistries in COVID-19 include elevation of aspartate transaminase (AST), alanine aminotransferase (ALT), and gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase, but bilirubin and alkaline phosphatase changes are seen rarely. In absence of liver disease, liver failure is rare. A recent meta-analysis⁵ showed that the liver chemistries per se did not affect outcomes in patients with mild and moderate COVID-19 infection.

Table 1 shows the list of studies which provided data on liver injury in patients without underlying liver disease.^{40–42}

COVID-19, inflammation, coagulation, and liver disease

The cytokine storm triggered by COVID-19 has several implications in those with liver disease. Firstly, patients with cirrhosis are already in a procoagulant rebalanced state and are predisposed to pulmonary microthrombosis.⁴³ The systemic inflammatory state is difficult to diagnose, as patients frequently have an elevated CRP and a preexisting cytopenia and splenomegaly attributable to portal hypertension. Due to the hyperdynamic circulation, patients with decompensated cirrhosis already have endothelial inflammation, elevated baseline norepinephrine, and are at increased risk

No.	Refer- ence	Study type	No. of pa- tients with COVID-19	Pre-exist- ing liver diseases	Hepatobiliary func- tion markers	Inflammatory markers and other relevant blood tests	Proposed possible the- ories of hepatic injury
~	Xie H ⁴⁰	Retrospective case series	79	Patients with previous liver diseases were excluded	31.6%, 35.4% and 5.1% of patients had elevated ALT, AST and TBIL, respectively. Median (range) values were 36.5 (17.5–71.5) U/L, 34.5 (25.3–55.3) U/L and 12.7 (8.1–15.4) mmol/L, respectively	CRP (max.,79.6 µmol/L) and ESR (max., 58 mm/h) increased: while LYM reduced (min., 0.9×10°/L)	Overall disease exacerbation: disease severity. Males were more likely to have liver injury when infected with COVID-19 ($p<0.05$); compared with patients without liver injury, patients with liver injury had increased levels of white blood cell counts, neutrophils, CRP and d a longer length of stay ($p<0.05$) and
2	Zhang Y ⁴¹	Retrospective case series	115	Two patients had chronic hepatitis B (excluded)	ALT and AST increased in 9.57% and 14.78% patients, respectively on admission. TBIL elevation was rarely observed. Mean levels higher in severe cases	54.78% had reduced ALB, significantly lower in severe cases. 57.39% had increased CRP, higher in severe cases (80.75+69.18). LDH level (mean+SD:346.10+ 257.26) significantly elevated in severe cases	Dysfunction of immune system. Levels of ALT, AST, TBIL, LDH and INR showed statistically significant elevation in severe COVID-19 cases compared with that in mild cases
σ	Huang C ³	Prospective case series	41	Chronic liver disease in one patient	AST (max., 48.0 U/L) increased in 37%, more in the ICU group	73% had LDH >245 U/L (max., 408 U/L). 37% had LYM >1.0×10%/L (max., 1.1×10%/L)	Overall disease exacerbation: cytokine storm. Compared with non-ICU patients, ICU patients had higher plasma levels of IL2, IL7, IL10, GSCF, MCP1, MIPLA, and TNF-a
4	Fan Z ⁴²	Retrospective case series	148	None described	55 patients (37.2%) had abnormal liver function at hospital admission. Elevated ALT ($n=27$; 41–115 U/L), AST ($n=32$; 37–107 U/L), Y-glutamyl transferase ($n=26$; 48–159 U/L), ALP ($n=6$; 102–144 U/L), ALP ($n=6$; 102–144	PCT and CRP elevated in those with abnormal liver function	More patients with abnormal liver function (57.8%) received treatment with lopinavir/ ritonavir compared with those with normal liver function (31.3%; p=0.01)

Table 1. List of studies which provided data on liver injury in patients without underlying liver disease

ALP, alkaline phosphatase; ALT, alanine transaminase; AST, aspartate transaminase; CRP, C Reactive protein; G-CSF, granulocyte colony stimulating factor; ICU, intensive care unit; LDH, lactate dehydrogenase; LVM, lymphocyte; MCP, monocyte chemoattractant protein; MIP, macrophage inflammatory protein; PCT, procalcitonin; SD, standard deviation; TBIL, total bilitrubin.



Fig. 2. Etiopathogenesis of liver injury in COVID-19.

of thromboembolism and ARDS.^{44,45} The procoagulant tendency of COVID-19 is due to systemic endothelial activation, or damage mediated by viral binding to the ACE2 receptor on the endothelium and other organs. In addition, presence of comorbidities, mechanical ventilation, and bedridden state favor venous thromboembolism.⁴²

The resultant influx of inflammatory mediators raises blood viscosity, and in presence of venous catheters or dialysis access, there is possibility of deep vein thromboses in cirrhosis and liver failure. Patients with predisposing risk factors like coronary artery disease and stroke are also affected by the cytokine storm and have increased risk for cardiac or cerebrovascular events when they have metabolic liver disease. Patients with liver disease often fare poorly in an intensive care setting during for viral pneumonia with respiratory failure, like COVID-19 and H1N1 influenza infections.^{42,46–48} Although patients with cirrhosis are likely to benefit from prophylactic anticoagulation with low molecular weight heparin, they are also at increased risk of variceal bleeding due to increased portal pressure triggered by new onset bystander hepatitis. (Fig. 2). Also, endogenous heparinoids are produced in patients with liver failure with cytokine storm or cirrhosis with systemic inflammation,

which affect coagulation and predispose to bleeding. Therefore, using balancing anticoagulants in patients with cirrhosis with COVID-19 with a cytokine storm harbors inherent bleeding risk on one hand and pulmonary microthrombosis on the other.⁴⁹ The terminal events in these patients with cirrhosis with COVID-19 have been progressive respiratory failure, with secondary organ failures like cardiac or renal failure requiring inotropic support, secondary sepsis, variceal bleeding, or sometimes sudden cardiac events.50,51 In the multicentric APCOLIS study⁵² of 288 patients, 43% of patients with liver disease presented as acute liver injury, 20% presented as acute-on-chronic liver failure (commonly referred to as ACLF) or acute decompensation (9%). A Child Turcotte Pugh score >9 predicted mortality with hazard ratio of 19.2 (95% confidence interval: 2.3-163.3), with sensitivity of 85.7% and specificity of 94.4%. Patients with liver disease have poor outcomes in the setting of invasive ventilation. Improved intensive care, timely interventions and monitoring altered liver chemistries can improve outcomes.53

Other associations, such as presence of chronic hepatitis B, did not increase the mortality risk. Therefore, it appears that the cytokine storm is one of the important defining fac-

tors contributing to morbidity and mortality in those with liver disease.⁵⁴ A raised AST and direct bilirubin at baseline were independent predictors of COVID-19 mortality.

When acute liver injury and ACLF were reported in patients with liver disease, it was typically seen in the setting of multiple organ failures, severe pneumonia or ARDS. After propensity matching, the baseline and peak values of liver function tests, the trajectory of COVID-19 and severity of liver scores and outcomes are often equivalent in those with compensated cirrhosis.^{54,55} In contrast, in decompensated liver disease, there is a marked risk of COVID-19-associated liver and coagulation failure. Particularly, studies have reported such events in patients with Child-Turcotte-Pugh B and C cirrhosis with increased decompensation events like ascites, coagulopathy, and hepatic encephalopathy and inhospital mortality. In view of the increased morbidity and mortality, it is essential to protect patients with decompensated cirrhosis and provide guidance to better manage and evaluate patients with COVID-19 and its complications.⁵⁶

Table 2 shows the list of studies which included patients with underlying liver disease, and significant findings.^{57–63}

COVID-19, obesity and fatty liver disease

A recent paper by Bramante et al.⁶⁴ showed that presence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is associated with increased risk of hospital admission [odds ratio: 2.04 (1.55, 2.96, p<0.01)]. In another study⁶⁵ on 202 NAFLD patients with COVID-19, altered liver chemistries were noted in 75% during hospital stay. About a third of patients with NAFLD continued to have raised transaminases even on follow up, suggesting a long-lasting superadded insult to the fatty liver. Male sex, age >60 years, high body mass index, presence of comorbidities and NAFLD were associated with progression to severe COVID-19 disease. On logistic regression, NAFLD was an independent risk factor for COV-ID-19 progression, high likelihood of ongoing liver injury and raised liver chemistries during hospital stay, and prolonged duration of viral shedding. It appears that presence of obesity, NAFLD and metabolic syndrome are associated with an increased risk of COVID-19 progression.66

Drugs targeting the cytokine storm

Several drugs have been tested in COVID-19 based on the assumption that dysregulated immune responses need to be curbed. One of the main therapies includes the use of steroids, either prednisolone or methylprednisolone or intravenous hydrocortisone, which act through the glucocorticoid receptor and effector genes. As per the World Health Organization guidelines, systemic corticosteroid therapy is not for routine use. It should only be given to those with cytokine storm, ARDS, acute heart failure, acute kidney injury, and high serum levels of D-dimer.⁶⁷ Anti-rheumatic drugs, hydroxychloroquine, chloroquine, JAK inhibitors, IL-1 and IL-6 inhibitors, anti-tumor necrosis factor-alpha (commonly referred to as TNF-a) drugs, corticosteroids, colchicine, and intravenous immunoglobulin. The use of chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine was reported to reduce COVID-19-mediated injury, by arresting the cytokine storm or the activation of CD8+ cells, or by preventing endocytosis-mediated uptake of the virus. Chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine act by accumulating in lysosomes, increasing the pH of the endosome, thereby interfering with viral entry or exit from the cells. Also, these drugs interfere with the ACE2 receptor, preventing entry of the SARS-CoV-2. Chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine may reduce glycosylation of the ACE2 receptor which prevents the virus binding to and entering the new cells. However, major trials have found no putative benefit for prophylaxis of COVID-19, and gradually these drugs have been disregarded.⁶⁸ Similarly, other direct antivirals like remdesivir and favipiravir also failed to show significant efficacy or survival benefit.^{69,70} Tocilizumab, a humanized IgG1 monoclonal antibody to the IL-6 receptor, has been used with limited success in COVID-19. The recommended dose of tocilizumab is 8 mg/kg intravenous as single or two divided doses at 12 to 24 h intervals, with a maximum dose of 800 mg. However, the adverse events include increased propensity of infection, hypertriglyceridemia, diverticulitis, and hepatotoxicity.⁷¹

Several repurposed drugs have been adopted from rheumatology practice to assess amelioration of the cytokine storm in COVID-19. Colchicine has been recommended as potential therapy for complications of COVID-19, as an IL-1 inhibitor.⁷² Other drugs include a recombinant humanized anti-IL6 receptor antibody called sarilumab, a recombinant human mouse chimeric monoclonal antibody called siltuxi-mab, and an IL-1 blocker called anakinra.^{73,74} Anakinra, an anti-rheumatic drug, was studied in the trial setting to inhibit pathological effects of IL-1 alpha and IL-1 beta.75 Other than drugs that directly inhibit the immune response, cytokine dialysis has also been tried, using blood ultrafiltration, diffusion, and adsorption circuits in dialysis machines. Restoration of the immune IL-6/IL-1 levels and other proinflammatory molecules theoretically protects against organ failures but clinical efficacy is still unclear, and the immune dysregulation is only one problem of many. A novel treatment approach for preventing and managing the cytokine storm using mesenchymal stem cell-based immunomodulators has been proposed. Intravenous transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells was shown to be effective in COV-ID-19 in a trial.76

Relevance of the cytokine storm in COVID-19

After describing the various aspects of the cytokine storm, it is important to emphasize that the condition has no definition. In most studies on COVID-19, it is described as a hyperimmune response characterized by the release of ILs, interferon, TNF, chemokines, and other mediators. These represent a normal response to a variety of pathogens, and the term 'cytokine storm' implies that these released cytokines are injurious to the host; furthermore, there is no consensus yet as to the levels of permissible cytokines that distinguish a well-conserved innate immune response from a dysregulated hyperinflammatory immune response. In addition, all the signaling pathways described have regulatory and counterregulatory responses and pleiotropic downstream mediators that may be acting in complex dependent activities that cannot be easily predicted. To complicate matters, it is unclear if the cytokine storm is pathogenic or protective in an individual patient.77 The abject failure of some drugs like tocilizumab, anakinra, etc. is a case in point and should dampen the enthusiasm displayed globally for applying drugs for one condition without much success in another. It is time to reinterpret and define the cytokine storm. The role of T cells that exert protective functions by reigning in on overactive innate immunity is important, as lymphopenia is associated with ARDS.⁷⁸ The important role of microthrombosis in the pathogenesis of severe pneumonia and outcomes related to hypoxemia with secondary organ failures is often under-played. The failure of the use of immunomodulators used in rheumatological conditions should make us reassess the degree of cytokine storm and possibly use therapy in patients with demonstrated high levels of cytokines. The cytokine release syndrome was described by Maude *et al.*⁷⁹ in recipients of chimeric an-

Table	2. List of studie	s which included pa	tients with underly	ing liver disease, and significar	it findings ^{61–67}		
No.	Refer- ence	Study type	No. of pa- tients with COVID-19	Pre-existing liv- er diseases	Hepatobiliary function markers	Inflammatory mark- ers and other rel- evant blood tests	Proposed possible theo- ries of hepatic injury
~	Wang D ⁵⁷	Retrospective case series	138	Chronic liver disease in 2.9% of patients	No significant liver abnormalities	LYM (median: 0.8×10%L) reduced in 70.3% of cases, and LDH (median: 261 U/L) increased in 39.9% of patients	Overall disease exacerbation
2	Cai Q ⁵⁸	Retrospective case series	298	2.7% had liver disease. CHB (1.7%). NAFLD (4.7%). ALD (3%)	14.8% experienced liver injury, with ALT max., 59.5 U/L and AST max., 65 U/L: 8.7%, respectively	CRP (max., 47.13 mg/dL) increased in 70% cases	Overall disease exacerbation. Liver injury mainly occurred in severe patients (36.2% vs. 9.6%, p<0.001)
б	Xu XW ⁵⁹	Retrospective case series	62	12% had underlying liver disease	AST (max., 32 U/L) increased in 16% of patients	42% showed LYM reduction	None described
4	Shi H ⁶⁰	Retrospective case series	81	Hepatitis or liver cirrhosis in 9% of cases	AST (>40 U/L) increased in 53% of patients, lower in asymptomatic patients	CT imaging described	None described
വ	Zhang B ⁶¹	Retrospective case series with the data of non- survivors	82	Liver diseases in 2.4% cases. Patients who died had comorbidities (76.8%), including hypertension (56.1%), heart disease (20.7%), diabetes (18.3%), cerebrovascular disease (12.2%), and cancer (7.3%)	ALT (>40 U/L), AST (>40 U/L), and TBIL (> 20.5 mmol/L)	LYM (<1.0×10 ⁹ /L), ALB (<40 g/L) and CD8+ cells (<220×10 ⁹ /L). CRP (100%), lactate dehydrogenase (93.2%), and D-dimer (97.1%). IL-6 >10 pg/ mL used as cut-off	I
Ŷ	Guan WJ ⁶²	Retrospective case series	1,099	Hepatitis B in 2.1% of patients	AST >40 IU/L (22.2%). ALT >40 IU/L (21.3%)	PCT >0.5 ng/mL (5.5%)	I
~	Li L ⁶³	Retrospective case series	85	Hepatitis B, alcoholic liver disease, and fatty liver disease (n=2 in each category)	24.7% had ALT elevation at admission	CRP \geq 20 mg/L and LYM count <1.1.1×10 ⁹ /L were independent risk factors for hepatic injury. ALB (mean: 33.4 g/L) in the ALT-elevated group was significantly lower	Inflammatory cytokine storm. Deterioration of the disease with a dynamic process. Limitation: 6 in the elevated-ALT group (n=33) had a history of liver disease (i.e. HBV infection, alcoholic liver disease, fatty liver)
ALP, alk disease	caline phosphatas	e; ALT, alanine transar iin; TBIL, total bilirubir	minase; AST, aspartat า.	te transaminase; CRP, C Reactive pr	otein; HBV, hepatitis B virus; L	DH, lactate dehydrogenase; LYM, ly	mphocyte; NAFLD, nonalcoholic fatty liver

262

Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology 2021 vol. 9 | 256–264

Premkumar M. et al: Effect of cytokine storm on the liver in COVID-19

tigen receptor T cell therapy, where the peak plasma IL-6 level was approximately 10,000 pg/mL, which was almost 1,000-times higher than the level reported in severe COV-ID-19. Hence, a consensus definition and diagnostic criteria for the cytokine storm is the need of the day.⁸⁰

Summary

The COVID-19 crisis has presented an enormous challenge to the medical community, as it is a multisystem disease with high mortality and secondary attack rate in predisposed individuals, requiring a multidisciplinary approach for diagnosis, prognostication, and management decision plans. Several therapeutic agents have been tried to manage the hyperinflammatory cytokine storm which leads to immune-mediated organ damage. The trial and failure of several agents like hydroxychloroquine, remdesivir, chloroquine, etc. underlines the fact the evidence-based practice is still unable to provide an answer for controlling the cytokine storm. Strategic vaccination is now a reality, but the story of COVID-19 suggests that we need to be prepared to provide treatments which can manage and control the deleterious effects of our immune reaction, while retaining the viral clearance and disease-controlling immune mechanisms

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Conceptualization and original draft preparation (MP), conceptualization, reviewing and editing of the manuscript (CKK). Both authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

References

- [1] WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dashboard. Available from https:// covid19.who.int/ Last accessed March 2, 2021
- Xu Z, Shi L, Wang Y, Zhang J, Huang L, Zhang C, et al. Pathological findings [2] of COVID-19 associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Lancet Respir Med 2020;8(4):420–422. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30076-X.
- Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y, *et al.* Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. Lancet 2020;395(10223):497–506. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5. Zhang C, Shi L, Wang FS. Liver injury in COVID-19: management and challenges. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020;5(5):428–430. doi:10.1016/ [3]
- [4] S2468-1253(20)30057-1.
- Kulkarni AV, Kumar P, Tevethia HV, Premkumar M, Arab JP, Candia R, et al. [5] Systematic review with meta-analysis: liver manifestations and outcomes in COVID-19. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020;52(4):584–599. doi:10.1111/ apt. 15916. [6] Li Q, Guan X, Wu P, Wang X, Zhou L, Tong Y, et al. Early transmission dy-
- J Med 2020; 382(13): 1199–1207. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2001316.
- Branch AD. How to survive COVID-19 even if the vaccine fails. Hepatol Commun 2020; 4(12): 1864–1879. doi:10.1002/hep4.1588. Xu L, Liu J, Lu M, Yang D, Zheng X. Liver injury during highly pathogenic hu-[7]
- [8] man coronavirus infections. Liver Int 2020: 40(5): 998-1004. doi: 10.1111/ liv.14435
- Wang J, Jiang M, Chen X, Montaner LJ. Cytokine storm and leukocyte changes in mild versus severe SARS-CoV-2 infection: review of 3939 COV-[9] ID-19 patients in China and emerging pathogenesis and therapy concepts.

J Leukoc Biol 2020; 108(1): 17-41. doi: 10.1002/JLB.3COVR0520-272R.

- [10] Rios CI, Cassatt DR, Hollingsworth BA, Satyamitra MM, Tadesse YS, Talia-ferro LP, et al. Commonalities between COVID-19 and radiation injury. Ra-
- diat Res 2021;195(1):1–24. doi:10.1667/RADE-20-00188.1.
 [11] Ragab D, Salah Eldin H, Taeimah M, Khattab R, Salem R. The COVID-19 cytokine storm; what we know so far. Front Immunol 2020;11:1446. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01446.
- [12] McGonagle D, Sharif K, O'Regan A, Bridgewood C. The role of cytokines including interleukin-6 in COVID-19 induced pneumonia and macrophage activation syndrome-like disease. Autoimmun Rev 2020;19(6):102537.
- doi:10.1016/j.autrev.2020.102537.
 [13] Opoka-Winiarska V, Grywalska E, Roliński J. Could hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis be the core issue of severe COVID-19 cases? BMC Med 2020;18(1):214. doi:10.1186/s12916-020-01682-y.
- [14] Ueland T, Heggelund L, Lind A, Holten AR, Tonby K, Michelsen AE, et al. Elevated plasma sTIM-3 levels in patients with severe COVID-19. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2021; 147(1):92–98. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2020.09.007.
- [15] Sarzi-Puttini P, Giorgi V, Sirotti S, Marotto D, Ardizzone S, Rizzardini G, et al. COVID-19, cytokines and immunosuppression: what can we learn from severe acute respiratory syndrome? Clin Exp Rheumatol 2020; 38(2): 337-342.
- [16] Lin L, Lu L, Cao W, Li T. Hypothesis for potential pathogenesis of SARS-CoV-2 infection-a review of immune changes in patients with viral pneu-monia. Emerg Microbes Infect 2020;9(1):727–732. doi:10.1080/2222175
- 1.2020.1746199.
 [17] Soy M, Keser G, Atagündüz P, Tabak F, Atagündüz I, Kayhan S. Cytokine storm in COVID-19: pathogenesis and overview of anti-inflammatory agents used in treatment. Clin Rheumatol 2020; 39(7):2085–2094. doi:10.1007/ s10067-020-05190-5
- [18] Min CK, Cheon S, Ha NY, Sohn KM, Kim Y, Aigerim A, et al. Comparative and kinetic analysis of viral shedding and immunological responses in MERS patients representing a broad spectrum of disease severity. Sci Rep
- [19] Bergsbaken T, Fink SL, Cookson BT. Pyroptosis: host cell death and inflammation. Nat Rev Microbiol 2009;7(2):99–109. doi:10.1038/nrmicro2070.
 [20] Kumar V. Toll-like receptors in sepsis-associated cytokine storm and their endogenous negative regulators as future immunomodulatory targets. Int Immunopharmared 2020;90(Ft P):102097. doi:10.1014/fittime.2020.102097 munopharmacol 2020;89(Pt B):107087. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2020.107087. [21] Snijder EJ, Van Der Meer Y, Zevenhoven-Dobbe J, Onderwater JJ, van der

- [21] Snijder EJ, Van Der Meer Y, Zevenhoven-Dobbe J, Onderwater JJ, van der Meulen J, Koerten HK, et al. Ultrastructure and origin of membrane vesicles associated with the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus replica-tion complex. J Virol 2006;80(12):5927–5940. doi:10.1128/JVI.02501-05.
 [22] Wang F, Nie J, Wang H, Zhao Q, Xiong Y, Deng L, et al. Characteristics of peripheral lymphocyte subset alteration in COVID-19 pneumonia. J Infect Dis 2020;221(11):1762–1769. doi:10.1093/infdis/jiaa150.
 [23] Huang W, Berube J, McNamara M, Saksena S, Hartman M, Arshad T, et al. Lymphocyte subset counts in COVID-19 aatients: a meta-analysis. Cytom-etry A 2020;97(8):772–776. doi:10.1002/cyto.a.24172.
 [24] Battagello DS, Dragunas G, Klein MO, Ayub ALP, Velloso FJ, Correa RG. Unpuzzling COVID-19: tissue-related signaling pathways associ-ated with SARS-COV-2 infection and transmission. Clin Sci (Lond) 2020; 134(16):2137–2160. doi:10.1042/CS20200904.
 [25] Sallenave JM, Guillot L. Innate immune signaling and proteolytic pathways
- [25] Sallenave JM, Guillot L. Innate immune signaling and proteolytic pathways in the resolution or exacerbation of SARS-CoV-2 in Covid-19: key therapeutic targets? Front Immunol 2020; 11: 1229. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020. 01229
- [26] Zhao Y, Qin L, Zhang P, Li K, Liang L, Sun J, et al. Longitudinal COVID-19 profiling associates IL-1RA and IL-10 with disease severity and RANTES with mild disease. JCI Insight 2020;5(13):e139834. doi:10.1172/jci.insight.139834
- [27] Bourgonje AR, Abdulle AE, Timens W, Hillebrands JL, Navis GJ, Gordijn SJ, et al. Angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2), SARS-CoV-2 and the pathophysiology of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). J Pathol 2020;
- pathophysiology of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). J Pathol 2020; 251(3):228–248. doi:10.1002/path.5471.
 [28] South AM, Diz DI, Chappell MC. COVID-19, ACE2, and the cardiovascular consequences. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2020;318(5):H1084–H1090. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00217.2020.
 [29] Chen N, Zhou M, Dong X, Ou J, Gong F, Han Y, *et al.* Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study. Lancet 2020;395:507–513. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30211-7.
 [30] Lai CC, Shih TP, Ko WC, Tang HJ, Hsueh PR. Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) and coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19): the epidemic and the challenges. Int J Antimicrob Agents 2020;55(3):105924. doi: 10.1016/s044
- 2020;55(3):105924. doi:10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2020.105924. [31] Albini A, Di Guardo G, Noonan DM, Lombardo M. The SARS-CoV-2 recep
- tor, ACE-2, is expressed on many different cell types: implications for ACEinhibitor- and angiotensin II receptor blocker-based cardiovascular therapies. Intern Emerg Med 2020;15(5):759–766. doi:10.1007/s11739-020-02364-6.
- [32] Hoffmann M, Kleine-Weber H, Schroeder S, Krüger N, Herrler T, Erichsen S, et al. SARS-CoV-2 cell entry depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and is blocked
- by a clinically proven protease inhibitor. Cell 2020; 181(2):271–280.e8. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.052.
 [33] Liu F, Long X, Zhang B, Zhang W, Chen X, Zhang Z. ACE2 expression in pancreas may cause pancreatic damage after SARS-CoV-2 infection. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18(9):2128–2130.e2. doi:10.1016/j. cgh.2020.04.040.
- [34] Kumar P, Sharma M, Kulkarni A, Rao PN. Pathogenesis of liver injury in coronavirus disease 2019. J Clin Exp Hepatol 2020;10(6):641–642. doi:10.1016/j.jceh.2020.05.006.
 [35] Vorobjeva NV, Chernyak BV. NETosis: molecular mechanisms, role in

physiology and pathology. Biochemistry (Mosc) 2020;85(10);1178-1190. doi:10.1134/S0006297920100065.
[36] Arcanjo A, Logullo J, Menezes CCB, de Souza Carvalho Giangiarulo TC, Dos

- Reis MC, de Castro GMM, et al. The emerging role of neutrophil extracellu
- Intervention of the service acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (COVID-19). Sci Rep 2020;10(1):19630. doi:10.1038/s41598-020-76781-0.
 [37] Thierry AR, Roch B. Neutrophil extracellular traps and by-products play a key role in COVID-19: pathogenesis, risk factors, and therapy. J Clin Med 2020;9(9):2942. doi:10.3390/jcm9092942.
 [38] Li Y, Xiao SY. Hepatic involvement in COVID-19 patients: pathology, pathology and patients and patients. J Med 2020; 1404.
- genesis, and clinical implications. J Med Virol 2020; 92(9): 1491-1494. doi: 10.1002/jmv.25973.
- [39] Yao XH, Li TY, He ZC, Ping YF, Liu HW, Yu SC, et al. A pathological report of three COVID-19 cases by minimal invasive autopsies. Zhonghua Bing Li Xue Za Zhi 2020;49(5):411–417. doi:10.3760/cma.j.cn112151-poppage of the covid of t 20200312-00193.
- [40] Xie H, Zhao J, Lian N, Lin S, Xie Q, Zhuo H. Clinical characteristics of non-ICU hospitalized patients with coronavirus disease 2019 and liver injury: a retro spective study. Liver Int 2020; 40(6):1321–1326. doi:10.1111/liv.14449.
- [41] Zhang Y, Zheng L, Liu L, Zhao M, Xiao J, Zhao Q. Liver impairment in COV-ID-19 patients: a retrospective analysis of 115 cases from a single centre in Wuhan city, China. Liver Int 2020;40(9):2095-2103. doi:10.1111/ liv.14455.
- liv.14455.
 [42] Fan Z, Chen L, Li J, Cheng X, Yang J, Tian C, et al. Clinical features of COVID-19-related liver functional abnormality. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020;18(7):1561–1566. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2020.04.002.
 [43] Jayarangalah A, Kariyana PT, Chen X, Jayarangalah A, Kumar A. COVID-19-associated coagulopathy: an exacerbated immunothrombosis response. Clin Appl Thromb Hemost 2020;26:1076029620943293. doi:10.1177/ 1076029620943293.
 [44] Skarderse P, Mitrice A, Cherrentheomylou A, Mastallee DC, Matalildie S, Da.
- [44] Skendros P, Mitsios A, Chrysanthopoulou A, Mastellos DC, Metallidis S, Ra-failidis P, et al. Complement and tissue factor-enriched neutrophil extracellular traps are key drivers in COVID-19 immuno-thrombosis. J Clin Invest 2020;130(11):6151–6157. doi:10.1172/JCI141374.
- [45] Premkumar M, Sarin SK. Current concepts in coagulation profile in cirrhosis and acute-on-chronic liver failure. Clin Liver Dis (Hoboken) 2020;16(4):158–167. doi:10.1002/cld.976.
 [46] Vespa E, Pugliese N, Piovani D, Capogreco A, Danese S, Aghemo A, et al. Liver tests abnormalities in COVID-19: trick or treat? J Hepatol 2020;73(5): 1376 doi:10.1016/j.lbox.020.05.020.05
- 1275–1276. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.033. [47] Piano S, Dalbeni A, Vettore E, Benfaremo D, Mattioli M, Gambino CG, *et*
- al. Abnormal liver function tests predict transfer to intensive care unit and death in COVID-19. Liver Int 2020;40(10):2394–2406. doi:10.1111/ liv.14565.
- [48] Premkumar M, Devurgowda D, Dudha S, Maiwall R, Bihari C, Grover S, et
- [48] Premkumar M, Devurgowda D, Dudna S, Maiwaii R, Binari C, Grover S, et al. A/H1N1/09 influenza is associated with high mortality in liver cirrhosis. J Clin Exp Hepatol 2019; 9(2):162–170. doi:10.1016/j.jceh.2018.04.006.
 [49] Premkumar M, Bihari C, Saxena P, Devurgowda D, Vyas T, Mirza R, et al. Heparin-like effect associated with risk of bleeding, sepsis, and death in patients with severe alcohol-associated hepatitils. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019;19(2):464_405_e3_doi:10.1016/j.edb.2010.04.057
- balents with several alcohores associated inegatives. Clin Gast General of Tepation 12020; 18(2):486–495.e3. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2019.04.057.
 [50] Moon AM, Webb GJ, Aloman C, Armstrong MJ, Cargill T, Dhanasekaran R, *et al.* High mortality rates for SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with pre-existing chronic liver disease and cirrhosis: preliminary results from an international registry. J Hepatol 2020;73(3):705–708. doi:10.1016/j. libor.2020.05.012 jhep.2020.05.013.
- [51] Marjot T, Moon AM, Cook JA, Abd-Elsalam S, Aloman C, Armstrong MJ, et al. Outcomes following SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with chronic liver disease: an international registry study. J Hepatol 2021;74(3):567–577. doi:10.1016/J.Jhep.2020.09.024. [52] Sarin SK, Choudhury A, Lau GK, Zheng MH, Ji D, Abd-Elsalam S, *et al*
- Pre-existing liver disease is associated with poor outcome in patients with SARS CoV2 infection; the APCOLIS study (APASL COVID-19 liver injury spectrum study). Hepatol Int 2020;14(5):690–700. doi:10.1007/s12072-020-10072-8.
- [53] Premkumar M, Kajal K, Kulkarni AV, Gupta A, Divyaveer S. Point-of-care echocardiography and hemodynamic monitoring in cirrhosis and acute-on-chronic liver failure in the COVID-19 era. J Intensive Care Med 2021;13:885066620988281. doi:10.1177/0885066620988281.
 [54] Ding ZY, Li GX, Chen L, Shu C, Song J, Wang W, *et al.* Association of liver aboremalities with in pecultal mortality in priorative two of the COVID-19. License.
- [55] Ding Zi, Je OX, et al. Association of incer-abnormalities with in-hospital mortality in patients with COVID-19. J Hepa-tol 2020. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.12.012.
 [55] Qin C, Zhou L, Hu Z, Zhang S, Yang S, Tao Y, et al. Dysregulation of im-mune response in patients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China. Clin Infect Dis Description of the patients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China. Clin Infect Dis
- 2020; 71(15): 762–768. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciaa248. [56] Boettler T, Newsome PN, Mondelli MU, Maticic M, Cordero E, Cornberg M,
- et al. Care of patients with liver disease during the COVID-19 pandemic: EASL-ESCMID position paper. JHEP Rep 2020; 2(3):100113. doi: 10.1016/j jhepr.2020.100113
- [57] Wang D, Hu B, Hu C, Zhu F, Liu X, Zhang J, et al. Clinical characteristics of 138 hospitalized patients with 2019 novel coronavirus-infected pneu-monia in Wuhan, China. JAMA 2020;323(11):1061–1069. doi:10.1001/ jama.2020.1585
- [58] Cai Q, Huang D, Ou P, Yu H, Zhu Z, Xia Z, et al. COVID-19 in a design

nated infectious diseases hospital outside Hubei Province. China, Allergy

- [59] Xu XW, Wu XX, Jiang XG, Xu KJ, Ying LJ, Ma CL, et al. Clinical findings in a group of patients infected with the 2019 novel coronavirus (SRS-Cov-2) outside of Wuhan, China: retrospective case series. BMJ 2020; 368: m606.
- doi:10.1136/bmj.m606.
 [60] Shi H, Han X, Jiang N, Cao Y, Alwalid O, Gu J, et al. Radiological findings from 81 patients with COVID-19 pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study. Lancet Infect Dis 2020;20(4):425-434. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30086-4.
- [61] Zhang B, Zhou X, Qiu Y, Song Y, Feng F, Feng J, et al. Clinical characteristics of 82 cases of death from COVID-19. PLoS One 2020;15(7):e0235458.
- a constraint of the constraint of t
- [63] Li L, Li S, Xu M, Yu P, Zheng S, Duan Z, et al. Risk factors related to hepatic injury in patients with corona virus disease 2019. medRxiv 2020: 2020.02.28.20028514. doi:10.1101/2020.02.28.20028514.
- [64] Bramante C, Tignanelli CJ, Dutta N, Jones E, Tamariz L, Clark JM, et al. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and risk of hospitalization for Covid-19. medRxiv 2020:2020.09.01.20185850. doi:10.1101/2020.09.01 20185850
- [65] Ji D, Qin E, Xu J, Zhang D, Cheng G, Wang Y, et al. Non-alcoholic fatty liver diseases in patients with COVID-19: a retrospective study. J Hepatol 2020;73(2):451–453. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.03.044.
 [66] Zheng KI, Gao F, Wang XB, Sun QF, Pan KH, Wang TY, et al. Obesity as a risk factor for greater severity of COVID-19 in patients with metabolic associated fatty liver disease. Metabolism 2020;108:154244. doi:10.1016/j.metabol 2020;154244. metabol.2020.154244.
- [67] World Health Organization. (2020). Clinical management of severe acute respiratory infection when novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) infection is sus-pected: interim guidance, 28 January 2020. World Health Organization. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/330893.
- [68] Gao J, Tian Z, Yang X. Breakthrough: chloroquine phosphate has shown apparent efficacy in treatment of COVID-19 associated pneumonia in clinical studies. Biosci Trends 2020;14(1):72–73. doi:10.5582/bst.2020.01047.
 [69] Wang Y, Zhang D, Du G, Zhao J, Jin Y, Fu S, et al. Remdesivir in adults with severe COVID-19: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, multisextex table. Larget 2020;202(2):222(2):222.232.2322) ticentre trial. Lancet 2020; 395(10236): 1569–1578. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31022-9.
- 6736(20)31022-9.
 [70] Stawicki SP, Jeanmonod R, Miller AC, Paladino L, Gaieski DF, Yaffee AQ, et al. The 2019-2020 novel coronavirus (severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2) pandemic: a joint American college of academic international medicine-world academic council of emergency medicine multi-disciplinary COVID-19 working group consensus paper. J Glob Infect Dis 2020; 12(2):47–93. doi:10.4103/jgid.jgid_86_20.
 [71] Quartuccio L, Sonaglia A, McGonagle D, Fabris M, Peghin M, Pecori D, et al. Forfling COVID-19 working group consensus path the exterking storm synamical sectors.
- al. Profiling COVID-19 pneumonia progressing into the cytokine storm syn-drome: results from a single Italian Centre study on tocilizumab versus standard of care. J Clin Virol 2020; 129: 104444. doi: 10.1016/j.jcv.2020. 104444
- [72] Dupuis J, Sirois MG, Rhéaume E, Nguyen QT, Clavet-Lanthier ME, Brand G, et al. Colchicine reduces lung injury in experimental acute respiratory distress syndrome. PLoS One 2020;15(12):e0242318. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0242318
- [73] Montesarchio V, Parrela R, Iommelli C, Bianco A, Manzillo E, Fraganza F, et al. Outcomes and biomarker analyses among patients with COVID-19 treated with interleukin 6 (IL-6) receptor antagonist sarilumab at a single institution in Italy. J Immunother Cancer 2020; 8(2):e001089. doi:10.1136/ jitc-2020-001089corr1.
- [74] Hashizume M. Outlook of IL-6 signaling blockade for COVID-19 pneumonia. Inflamm Regen 2020;40:24. doi:10.1186/s41232-020-00134-7.
 [75] Navarro-Millán I, Sattui SE, Lakhanpal A, Zisa D, Siegel CH, Crow MK. Use of anakinra to prevent mechanical ventilation in severe COVID-19: a case series. Arthritis Rheumatol 2020; 72(12): 1990-1997. doi: 10.1002/ art.41422
- [76] Leng Z, Zhu R, Hou W, Feng Y, Yang Y, Han Q, et al. Transplantation of ACE2
- [76] Leng Z, Zhu K, Hou W, Feng Y, Yang Y, Han Q, *et al.* transplantation of ACE2⁻ mesenchymal stem cells improves the outcome of patients with COVID-19 pneumonia. Aging Dis 2020;111(2):216–228. doi:10.14336/AD.2020.0228.
 [77] Wu C, Chen X, Cai Y, Xia J, Zhou X, Xu S, *et al.* Risk factors associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome and death in patients with coronavirus disease 2019 pneumonia in Wuhan, China. JAMA Intern Med 2020;180(7):934–943. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.0994.
 [78] Calfee CS, Delucchi K, Parsons PE, Thompson BT, Ware LB, Matthay MA, *et al.* Subphenotypes in acute respiratory distress syndrome: latent class applies of data from two randomised controlled trials. Lancet People Med
- analysis of data from two randomised controlled trials. Lancet Respir Med 2014;2(8):611–620. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(14)70097-9.
 [79] Maude S, Barrett DM. Current status of chimeric antigen receptor therapy for haematological malignancies. Br J Haematol 2016;172(1):11–22. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(14)70097-9.
- [80] Sinha P, Matthay MA, Calfee CS. Is a "cytokine storm" relevant to COV-ID-19? JAMA Intern Med 2020;180(9):1152–1154. doi:10.1001/jamain-i.com0.0040 ternmed.2020.3313.

Case Report



Checkpoint Inhibition in the Treatment of Unresectable, Advanced Lymphoepithelioma-like Hepatocellular Carcinoma

David J. Hermel^{1*}, Emma Z. Du², Ray Lin³, Catherine T. Frenette⁴ and Darren S. Sigal¹

¹Division of Hematology and Oncology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ²Division of Pathology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ³Division of Radiation Oncology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division of Gastroenterology, Scripps Clinic and Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division Centerology, Scripps Clinic And Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Center, La Jolla, CA, USA; ⁴Division Centerology, Scripps Clinic And Scripps MD Anderson Cancer Centerology, Scripps Clinic And Scripps Clinic

Received: 19 October 2020 | Revised: 13 December 2020 | Accepted: 5 January 2021 | Published: 1 February 2021

Abstract

Lymphoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma (LEL-HCC) is a very rare neoplasm, with distinct epidemiologic, morphologic and clinical characteristics. Molecular mechanistic insight into the pathogenesis of this carcinoma suggests a pivotal role for the host immune system in the proliferation and progression of this tumor. However, while detailed genomic profiling of these hepatic tumors have revealed an intra-tumoral inflammatory mutational signature that may predispose to immune checkpoint inhibitor efficacy, no published report has described their use in this tumor type. Unfortunately, with near 100 cases of LEL-HCC reported in the literature to date and the majority of cases confined to localized and resectable disease, current evidencebased practices in the unresectable setting are lacking, with unknown benefit of chemotherapy or immunotherapy. We report on the case of a 68 year-old man with unresectable, advanced LEL-HCC who had evidence of disease stability after starting on the immune checkpoint inhibitor nivolumab. His disease response persisted off therapy for over a year and was potentially augmented by radiotherapy at the site of local progression. For this extremely rare tumor subtype, this case highlights the potential efficacy and safety of immune checkpoint blockade in LEL-HCC and reinforces the need for more robust, large-scale analysis of patients with these rare tumors to better evaluate treatment strategies and outcomes

Citation of this article: Hermel DJ, Du EZ, Lin R, Frenette CT, Sigal DS. Checkpoint inhibition in the treatment of unresectable, advanced lymphoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):265–268. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00094.

Introduction

Lymphoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma (LEL-HCC) is a rare hepatic neoplasm that is histologically characterized by a prominent reactive lymphoid infiltrate interspersed among undifferentiated carcinoma cells.¹ Tumors with similar histopathologic features have been described in a variety of anatomical regions, yet primary liver involvement is an extremely rare entity that is traditionally classified into cholangiocarcinoma and HCC variants with unique etiological and clinical features.² While the majority of reported cases of LEL-HCC tend to be early-stage, associated with preceding viral hepatitis and amenable to surgical resection, metastatic unresectable disease is seldom described and lacks clear evidence-based treatment guidelines.³ Incorporation of immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs), specifically agents that block inhibitory immune signaling through disruption of the interaction between programmed death-1 (PD-1) and its ligand (PD-L1), into the treatment paradigm of this disease has not been previously described. However, its use in this lymphocyte-enriched tumor type has a strong rationale for efficacy given the welldescribed correlation between ICI response and intra-tumoral lymphocyte concentration.⁴ Additionally, these novel agents have shown durable efficacy in a range of tumor types, with a safe toxicity profile.5

We report on a case of a patient with unresectable primary LEL-HCC who had a potential protracted and durable response to the PD-1 inhibitor nivolumab. Experiencing minimal toxicity, the patient had stable disease on nivolumab for approximately 3 years, with an isolated area of progression for which he received localized radiotherapy with appropriate tumor shrinkage. He completed a total of 63 doses of nivolumab and has continued to have stable disease off all therapy for more than 1 year. Our patient's clinical response demonstrates the potential efficacy and tolerability of single agent ICIs in this lymphocyte-enriched tumor subtype and suggests the potential benefit of localized radiotherapy to supplement ICI response in localized progression.

Case report

A 68 year-old man with a prior history of cirrhosis secondary to hepatitis C virus (HCV) presented to our clinic with a new enhancing 2.4 cm mass in segment 8 of the liver that was

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00094 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Keywords: Immune checkpoint inhibitor; Lymphoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma; Stereotactic body radiation therapy; Immunotherapy; LEL-HCC. Abbreviations: HCC, hepatocellular carcinoma; HCV, hepatitis C virus; ICI, immune checkpoint inhibitor; LEL-HCC, lymphoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma; LELC, lymphoepithelial-like carcinomas; MELD, model for end-stage liver disease; PD-1, programmed death-1; PDL-1, programmed death ligand 1; SBRT, stereotactic body radiation therapy; TACE, trans-arterial chemoembolization.

^{*}Correspondence to: David J. Hermel, Division of Hematology and Oncology, Scripps Clinic, 10666 N Torrey Pines Rd, MS 312, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA. Tel: +1-858-537-7617, Fax: +1-858-554-9100, E-mail: Hermel.david@scrippshealth.org



Fig. 1. Hematoxylin-eosin stain of the patient's tumor specimen. The morphology depicts clusters of large malignant cells with prominent nucleoli and eosinophilic cytoplasm with prominent infiltrating lymphocytes, viewed through (A) low and (B) high power.

detected on abdominal magnetic resonance imaging. The decision was made to pursue trans-arterial chemoembolization (referred to as TACE) of the lesion given tumor accessibility and his overall well-compensated, Child-Pugh A, model for end-stage liver disease (commonly known as MELD) 6 cirrhosis without associated portal hypertension. Despite his good initial radiographic response to TACE, follow-up imaging 2 months later revealed evidence of new periesophageal, gastrohepatic, and periportal lymphadenopathy.

He underwent a core needle biopsy of an enlarged subhepatic lymph node, which showed histologic evidence of LEL-HCC. Morphology was notable for large cells with abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm and prominent nucleoli associated with frequent lymphocytes (Fig. 1). Tumor cells expressed glutamine synthetase and CD10 by immunohistochemistry. Further immunostaining examinations showed negativity for CK7, CK19, CK20, and CK5 and positivity for the epithelial marker OSCAR (Fig. 2). The tumor tissue showed no evidence of microsatellite instability by polymerase chain reaction, and staining with the anti-PD-L1 clone SP142 showed PD-L1 expression in neoplastic cells at a tumor proportional score of 10% (Fig. 3). Serum alpha-fetoprotein level was 4 ng/mL. Due to the relatively rapid tumor progression, large tumoral lymphoid component and known efficacy data in



Fig. 2. Tumor stained with the anti-cytokeratin clone OSCAR. This epithelial marker is strongly positive in the tumor cells and supports the diagnosis of LEL-HCC.

HCC, the patient was initially started on a chemotherapy regimen of fluorouracil, folinic acid and oxaliplatin and underwent 7 cycles of therapy with stable disease but ongoing neuropathy limiting chemotherapy tolerance. Concomitantly, the patient underwent treatment for relapsed HCV with a 12-week course of sofosbuvir and velpatasvir and achieved a sustained virologic response.

He was then switched to single-agent nivolumab at 240 mg every 2 weeks and had stable porta hepatis lymphadenopathy for approximately 2 years on this ongoing therapy. His periesophageal, intra-abdominal and mediastinal lymphadenopathy regressed while on the therapy. The drug was well-tolerated, with development of a lichenoidrash that improved with topical treatment. After 2 years of relatively stable disease, he had evidence of subsequent progression in the porta hepatic lymph nodes and received palliative stereotactic body radiotherapy (referred to as SBRT) with significant localized regression on follow-up imaging. He continued nivolumab for 1 more year, which was ultimately discontinued due to patient preference and lack of clear evidence from early clinical trials that ICI treatment over 2 years improves overall survival.⁶ See Fig. 4 for complete treatment sequencing and relevant corresponding radiographic changes throughout treatment. To date, sur-



Fig. 3. Tumor tissue stained with the anti-PD-L1 clone SP142. The staining shows low level of PD-L1 expression, with tumor proportional score (10%, 2+).

Hermel D.J. et al: Nivolumab in lymphoepithelioma-like HCC



Fig. 4. Timeline of treatment course and corresponding radiographic findings. The following is a timeline of the different treatment modalities from the initiation of chemotherapy in 2015 to completion of nivolumab in the mid-2019s. At corresponding treatment points, there are computed tomography images showing changes in the patient's porta hepatic lymphadenopathy. These time points occur prior to initiation of nivolumab therapy (A), prior to initiation of SBRT (B), and after completion of SBRT (C). In each intervening computed tomography scan, the conglomerate porta hepatis lymph nodes change from 6.8 cm \times 4.6 cm to 7.7 cm \times 5.9 cm to 3.7 cm \times 2.9 cm, respectively.

veillance imaging continues to show stable disease without new or progressive disease over 1 year from his last dose of nivolumab and over 2 years since completion of SBRT.

Discussion

LEL-HCC represents a unique and rare subtype of HCC, with limited clinical evidence to guide systemic treatment options in advanced unresectable disease. The use of ICIs in this tumor type has not previously been described, though its potential efficacy has been previously postulated based on the distinct pathologic features of this tumor that are known to promote an immune-sensitizing tumoral milieu as well as potentiate ICI response in other tumor types. We describe a case of a patient with LEL-HCC who had durable disease control on ICI therapy, with stable disease persisting for over 4 years since ICI initiation and continuing off this therapy for over a year. The clinical course of his disease also demonstrates the potential utility of radiotherapy at local progression as a useful modality to supplement ICI treatment in LEL-HCC.

As an entity first described in 1995, LEL-HCC is defined by its histologic findings of undifferentiated large epithelial cells with prominent nucleoli that commonly stain positive for pankeratin (i.e. AE1/AE3) and hepatocyte specific antigen (i.e. HepPar1) and are intermixed with abundant lymphocytes primarily comprised of CD4 and CD8 T cells.^{7,8} Clinically, patients with LEL-HCC have been thought to have a more favorable prognosis than those with HCC, though our understanding of this disease is limited by its rarity and lack of published data. In the largest analysis of known cases, the epidemiologic, demographic, clinical characteristics and outcomes of 66 patients with LEL-HCC were evaluated.8 In this retrospective review of published cases, the median age at diagnosis was 58 years and the majority of patients were male (64%) and white (65%). Likewise, half of the patients with LEL-HCC had liver cirrhosis, 40% had hepatitis B virus infection, and 34% had HCV infection. Most patients had very early stage disease, with 88% having a single focal lesion (the median size of which was 38 mm), and consequently 91% of patients underwent surgical resection, with the remaining undergoing orthotopic liver transplantation. Though outcome data in this study are not available for all patients, review of individual retrospective case-series included in this study suggests a relatively low recurrence rate after surgery (of less than 9.1%) and 5-year survival rate of 94.1% to 100%.^{9,10}

While LEL-HCC is associated with a relatively favorable prognosis when diagnosed at early stages, there is a lack of clinical evidence guiding the disease course or treatment strategies in the advanced, non-operable setting. In the surgically operable setting, attempts have been made to incorporate post-operative chemotherapy; however, the benefit of this therapy is unclear in the adjuvant setting and cannot be reliably extrapolated to the metastatic setting.^{11–13} Nonetheless, chemotherapy has been proven to be efficacious in lymphoepithelial-like carcinomas (LELCs) of other anatomic locations. For example, a patient with LELC of the breast had a profound response to docetaxel, doxorubicin, and cyclophosphamide and incorporation of chemotherapy with surgery and radiation has yielded complete, durable responses in head and neck LELC patients.^{14,15}

The use of ICIs in the treatment paradigm of LEL-HCC has not been previously described. One case report describes a 37 year-old woman with pulmonary LELC who was treated with nivolumab after progressive disease on systemic chemotherapy.¹⁶ Unfortunately, she died from complications shortly after starting nivolumab, so the effectiveness of this therapy is difficult to discern. Despite the paucity of clinical evidence, there are biologically plausible reasons to suggest potential efficacy of ICIs in LEL-HCC. Unlike conventional HCC, LEL-HCC has an increased intratumoral proportion of predominantly cytotoxic lymphocytes, which have been predictive of ICI response in various tumor subtypes. Likewise, although PD-L1 tumor expression has not been predictive of benefit of ICIs in HCC, there is

evidence of elevated expression in LELCs, as in our patient, which may underlie potential ICI effectiveness as in other specific tumor subtypes.17

In addition to the above histologic findings that could suggest plausible benefit from ICIs in LEL-HCC, genomic comparisons between LEL-HCC and HCC have revealed mutational differences that suggest LEL-HCC may be more immunogenic and therefore potentially more susceptible to ICIs. Whole exome sequencing comparisons between conventional HCC and LEL-HCC have identified decreased overall nucleotide variants in specific genes of the Wnt/ β -catenin and Notch signaling pathways as well as focal amplification of chromosome 11q13.3 in LEL-HCC. 18 The Wnt/ $\beta\mbox{-catenin}$ and Notch signaling pathways are mechanistically important in driving an immunosuppressive tumoral milieu, and chromosome 11q13.3 is strongly associated with an immune checkpoint efficacy signature.^{19,20} These somatic alterations in LEL-HCC suggest the potential benefit of immunotherapy. Together, the histopathologic, molecular and genomic features of LEL-HCC suggest a strong rationale for applicability and feasibility of ICIs in this tumor type.

Conclusions

We describe a patient with unresectable, advanced LEL-HCC who had evidence of sustained disease stability after starting nivolumab monotherapy. This case highlights a novel, previously undescribed treatment approach for patients with LEL-HCC in whom no supporting treatment data exist in the inoperable and non-transplant setting. The patient's durable disease control on ICI therapy in the context of the distinctive immunogenic pathologic features of this tumor suggest that there may be a broader role for ICI therapy in patients with LEL-HCC. However, as with any single case report in a rare, poorly-understood disease, it is difficult to definitely distinguish between causative treatment effect or the clinical spectrum of disease phenotype. Going forward, a collaborative, multi-institutional registry database is needed for patients with LEL-HCC to better understand the clinical course of this extremely rare hepatic neoplasm as well as the uptake and effectiveness of potential treatments.

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication

Author contributions

Concept (DDS), data collection (DJH, DDS), drafting and

Hermel D.J. et al: Nivolumab in lymphoepithelioma-like HCC

writing of the manuscript (DJH), critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content (EZD, RL, CTF, DSS).

References

- Solinas A, Calvisi DF. Lessons from rare tumors: hepatic lymphoepithelioma-like carcinomas. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:3472–3479. doi:10.3748/ wjg.v21.i12.3472. Zhang K, Tao C, Tao Z, Wu F, An S, Wu J, *et al*. Lymphoepithelioma-like car-
- [2] choma in liver not associated with Epstein-Barr virus: a report of 3 cases and literature review. Diagn Pathol 2020;15:115. doi:10.1186/s13000-020-01035-6.
- [3] Wang JK, Jin YW, Hu HJ, Regmi P, Ma WJ, Yang Q, et al. Lymphoepithe-lioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma: A case report and brief review of literature. Medicine (Baltimore) 2017; 96: e9416. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000 00000009416.
- Paijens ST, Vledder A, de Bruyn M, Nijman HW. Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in the immunotherapy era. Cell Mol Immunol 2020. doi:10.1038/ s41423-020-00565-9
- [5] Hargadon KM, Johnson CE, Williams CJ. Immune checkpoint blockade therapy for cancer: An overview of FDA-approved immune checkpoint inhibitors. Int Immunopharmacol 2018;62:29–39. doi:10.1016/j.intimp. 2018.06.001.
- Topalian SL, Hodi FS, Brahmer JR, Gettinger SN, Smith DC, McDermott DF, *et al.* Five-year survival and correlates among patients with advanced melanoma, renal cell carcinoma, or non-small cell lung cancer treated with nivolumab. JAMA Oncol 2019;5:1411–1420. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol. [6] 2019.2187
- [7] Filotico M, Moretti V, Floccari F, D'Amuri A. Very rare liver neoplasm: Lymphoepithelioma-like (*LEL*) hepatocellular carcinoma. Case Rep Pathol
- Labgaa I, Stueck A, Ward SC. Lymphoepithelioma-Like carcinoma. Case Rep Participation 2018;2018:2651716. doi:10.1155/2018/2651716.
 Labgaa I, Stueck A, Ward SC. Lymphoepithelioma-Like carcinoma in liver. Am J Pathol 2017;187:1438–1444. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2017.02.022.
 Wada Y, Nakashima O, Kutami R, Yamamoto O, Kojiro M. Clinicopathologi-
- Wada Y, Makashimita O, Kutani K, Tantaniko O, Kojino M. Cimitoso I, Kojino M. Cimitoso I, Koji M. Cimitoso I, Koj arpa.2013-0371-OA. [11] Shinoda M, Kadota Y, Tsujikawa H, Masugi Y, Itano O, Ueno A, *et al.* Lym-
- phoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma: a case report and a review of the literature. World J Surg Oncol 2013; 11:97. doi:10.1186/1477-7819-11-97
- [12] Chen CJ, Jeng LB, Huang SF. Lymphoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carci-
- India Garage Carl and State S tocellular carcinoma with favorable outcome. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39: 304-312. doi:10.1097/PAS.000000000000376.
- [14] Nankin NL, Gondusky CJ, Abasolo PA, Kalantari BN. Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the breast. Radiol Case Rep 2015; 10:963. doi:10.2484/ rcr.v10i1.963.
- [15] Wenig BM. Lymphoepithelial-like carcinomas of the head and neck. Semin
- [15] Weng BM. Lymphoepitheliar-like carcinomas of the head and hex. Semin Diagn Pathol 2015; 32: 74–86. doi:10.1053/j.semdp.2014.12.004.
 [16] Kim C, Rajan A, DeBrito PA, Giaccone G. Metastatic lymphoepitheliomalike carcinoma of the lung treated with nivolumab: a case report and focused review of literature. Transl Lung Cancer Res 2016; 5: 720–726. doi:10.21027/JULE2014.11.07 doi: 10.21037/tlcr.2016.11.06.
- [17] Suster D, Pihan G, Mackinnon AC, Suster S. Expression of PD-L1/PD-1 in lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma of the thymus. Mod Pathol 2018;31:
- [18] Chan AW, Zhang Z, Chong CC, Tin EK, Chow C, Wong N. Genomic landscape of lymphoepithelioma-like hepatocellular carcinoma. J Pathol 2019;249: 166–172. doi:10.1002/path.5313.
 [19] Haseeb M, Pirzada RH, Ain QU, Choi S. Wnt signaling in the regulation of light part bard expect these expectives. Cells 2019: 01200. doi:10.2020.
- of immune cell and cancer therapeutics. Cells 2019;8:1380. doi:10.3390/ cells8111380.
- [20] Wang F, Ren C, Zhao Q, Xu N, Shen L, Dai G, et al. Association of fre-quent amplification of chromosome 11q13 in esophageal squamous cell cancer with clinical benefit to immune check point blockade. J Clin Oncol 2019; 37: 4036. doi:10.1200/jco.2019.37.15_suppl.4036.

Case Report



Rapid Recovery in COVID-19 Patients with Chronic Hepatitis B Virus Infection Treated with Tenofovir Disoproxil Fumarate

Xiliu Chen^{1,2}, Di Liu³, Dongliang Yang^{1,2} and Xin Zheng^{1,2*}

¹Department of Infectious Diseases, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, Hubei, China; ²Joint International Laboratory of Infection and Immunity, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, Hubei, China; ³Pritzker School of Medicine, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA

Received: 25 November 2020 | Revised: 26 December 2020 | Accepted: 20 February 2021 | Published: 9 April 2021

Abstract

The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic continues worldwide. We report here two cases of chronic hepatitis B patients with acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 infection treated with tenofovir disoproxil fumarate who demonstrated a favorable outcome. This report adds some evidence that concurrent HBV infection may not worsen COVID-19 infection and tenofovir disoproxil fumarate treatment may have partial positive effect on COVID-19 rapid recovery.

Citation of this article: Chen X, Liu D, Yang D, Zheng X. Rapid recovery in COVID-19 patients with chronic hepatitis B virus infection treated with tenofovir disoproxil fumarate. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):269–273. doi: 10.14218/ JCTH.2020.00129.

Introduction

The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, caused by acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2), continues worldwide. As of on February 2, 2021, there are 102,942,987 confirmed cases and 2,232,233 deaths according to a report from the World Health Organization (WHO).

COVID-19 patients present with fever, cough, and dyspnea, with computed tomography scan displaying ground glass opacities (GGO) and bilateral lung infiltrates.¹ The critical factors associated with the severity and mortality in COVID-19 patients were considered to be advanced age and underlying diseases, such as diabetes and cardiovascular and cerebrovascular diseases.

The WHO has estimated that 257 million people had chronic hepatitis B infection by 2015, and many of them have progressed to end-stage liver disease. Data from two large cohorts showed that 0.1–2.1% of COVID-19 patients have hepatitis B virus (HBV) coinfection;^{1,2} however, the clinical evidence of SARS-CoV-2 and HBV coinfection on the severity and outcome of COVID-19 is very limited. Most studies have illustrated that HBV coinfection does not aggravate the disease, while a few studies reported adverse results.^{3,4} Here, we report two cases of chronic hepatitis B (CHB) patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection treated with tenofovir disoproxil fumarate (TDF) who demonstrated a favorable outcome.

Case report

Case 1

A 76 year-old male who lived in Wuhan developed a fever on February 6, 2020, with a maximum body temperature of 39.5°C, accompanied by chills, cough, chest distress and fatigue. He first presented to the fever clinic on February 11 because the symptoms had not self-resolved. Admission test results showed that his white blood cell (WBC) count was normal, while his lymphocyte count was low (decreased to 1.0×10⁹/L); the chest computed tomography scan demonstrated typical viral pneumonia features. He was prescribed ceftezole, ribavirin, and lianhua qingwen capsules for 2 days. On February 13, his oropharyngeal swab test for SARS-CoV-2 RNA was positive, and he was admitted to the isolation ward. Based on his Wuhan resident history, fever symptoms, SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid test result, and the computed tomography report, the patient was diagnosed with COVID-19.

The patient had a history of bronchiectasis and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) for more than 30 years, type 2 diabetes for 15 years, and CHB for more than 20 years. He had undergone successive treatment with lamivudine (LAM), then LAM plus adefovir dipivoxil (ADV) for more than 10 years, and then switched to TDF within the last 2 years. Serologic tests showed that he was HBV DNA-negative, and hepatitis B surface antigen-, hepatitis B e antibody-, and hepatitis B core antibody-positive.

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2020.00129 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com".

Keywords: COVID-19; SARS-CoV-2; Chronic hepatitis B; Tenofovir disoproxil fumarate.

Abbreviations: ADV, adefovir dipivoxil; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; ANPs, acyclic nucleoside phosphonates; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; CHB, chronic hepatitis B; CK, creatine kinase; COPD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; COVID-19, coronavirus disease 2019; CRP, c-reactive protein; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; GGO, ground glass opacities; HBV, hepatitis B virus; hsCRP, hypersensitivity CRP; IFN, interferon; IL, interleukin; ISGs, interferon-stimulated genes; LAM, lamivudine; LDH, lactate dehydrogenase; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; Myo, myoglobin; RdRp, RNA complex RNA polymerase; SARS-CoV-2, acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2; TDF, tenofovir disoproxil fumarate; TNF, tumor necrosis factor; WBC, white blood cell; WHO, World Health Organization. *Correspondence to: Xin Zheng, Department of Infectious Diseases, Joint International Laboratory of Infection and Immunity, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, Hubei 430022, China. ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6564-7807. Tel: +86-27-85726026, Fax: +86-27-85726398, E-mail: xin11@hotmail.com

On admission, the patient complained of dyspnea and chest distress after exercise. He showed a pulse of 106 beats per minute and oxygen saturation of 92% while breathing ambient air. After administration of oxygen therapy, delivered by nasal cannula at 3 L per minute, his oxygen saturation values increased up to 97%.

After admission, the patient's lymphocyte count was decreased to 0.89×10⁹/L and the D-dimer level was elevated to 4.52 mg/L. Alanine aminotransferase (ALT) level was 60 U/L and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) level was 135 U/L. The levels of myocardial enzymes, including creatine kinase (CK), lactate dehydrogenase (commonly referred to as LDH), and myoglobin (referred to as Myo), were elevated (CK of >1,300 U/L, LDH of 497 U/L, and Myo of 287.7 µg/L). C-reactive protein (commonly referred to as CRP) levels were increased significantly (to 168 mg/L), as was erythrocyte sedimentation rate (commonly referred to as ESR) (to 61 mm/h); procalcitonin was normal. Cytokine test indicated that the level of interleukin (IL)-6 was elevated (to 45.84 ng/mL) (Table 1). The levels of lymphocyte subsets, immunoglobulin, and complement were normal. Computed tomography scan of the lungs and the abdomen demonstrated that scattered GGO were present in both lungs, especially in the subpleural area; dense strips were seen in the middle lobe of the right lung and the lingula of the left lung. Emphysema of bilateral lungs and atherosclerosis of coronary and aortic vessels were observed. Liver cirrhosis was suspected in this patient, due to widening of liver fissures and atrophy of the left lobe of the liver (Fig. 1A, D).

The patient had moderate fever in the first 4 days after admission, with a maximum body temperature of 38.5°C, which was controlled by physical cooling. The patient's symptom of chest distress and dyspnea lasted for 6 days, with the oxygen saturation remaining above 95% on nasal oxygen delivery at 3 L/min. The patient demonstrated intermittent cough and gradual improvement. He was re-tested for SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid on February 20 and February 22 respectively, and the results were both negative. His chest computed tomography scans on February 22 and February 28 indicated that the lesion was gradually decreasing in size (Fig, 1B, C). Laboratory results demonstrated an improvement in lymphocyte count, ALT, AST, CK, hypersensitivity CRP (referred to as hsCRP), IL-6 (Table 1), and SARS-CoV-2-IgM; IgG test on February 29 was positive. On March 2, the patient was discharged after 18 days of hospitalization and was recommended self-isolation for at least 14 days.

In hospital, he was administered arbidol (200 mg three times daily, oral) as antiviral therapy, ceftizoxime (2 g every 8 h, intravenous) to control lung infection, vitamin C (2 g once daily, intravenous) as antioxidant, and magnesium isoglycyrrhizinate (150 mg once daily, intravenous) to improve liver function. He was also administered acarbose (50 mg three times daily, oral) and gliclazide (60 mg once daily, oral) to control blood glucose level, TDF (300 mg once daily, oral) as an anti-HBV medicine, and traditional Chinese medicine No. 2 according to the Guidelines of the Diagnosis and Treatment of COVID-19 (version 5) published by the National Health Commission of China.

Case 2

A 32 year-old male community worker in Wuhan, who had close contact with COVID-19 patients for 3 weeks due to work requirements, was required by the government to visit a fever clinic to rule out SARS-CoV-2 infection on February 13. He did not exhibit any symptoms of fever, cough, or fatigue. His computed tomography scan showed single small GGO under the pleura in the middle lobe of the right lung (Fig. 1E). Counts for WBC and lymphocytes, and tests

Chen X. et al: TDF-treated CHB patients with COVID-19

for liver function, kidney function, and hsCRP on February 14 were normal. SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid and IgM tests for mycoplasma pneumoniae, chlamydia pneumoniae, syncy-tial virus, adenovirus, and coxsackie virus were negative. The SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid was rechecked on February 15, and the results suggested that the 2019-nCoV open reading coding frame lab (nCoVORFlab) was positive and 2019-nCoV-N gene was negative. Thus, the patient was classified with asymptomatic COVID-19 infection and was admitted to the mobile cabin hospital for isolation.

The patient had received hepatitis B e antigen-positive CHB diagnosis decades prior. He had showed elevated ALT and AST, jaundice, and HBV DNA up to 10⁷ IU/mL the past June, when computed tomography of the abdomen had also suggested fatty liver. He underwent antiviral treatment with TDF (300 mg once daily, oral) last June and his HBV DNA load had dropped to less than 100 IU/mL last November. After that, he continued to take TDF daily.

After admission, the patient was administered arbidol (200 mg three times daily, oral) as antiviral therapy, moxifloxacin (400 mg once daily, oral) to prevent secondary infection, lianhua qingwen capsules (4 capsules three times daily, oral) and traditional Chinese medicine No. 2 (twice daily, oral). His SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid tests on February 29, March 1, and March 2 were negative and lung computed tomography performed on March 2 demonstrated no obvious abnormalities (Fig. 1F). He was discharged on March 3 and recommended self-isolation for at least 14 days.

Discussion

The two cases we report herein involve CHB patients taking TDF with concurrent COVID-19 infections. Case 1 was an elderly male with multiple underlying illnesses, and the patient had an immunocompromised status. On admission, the low oxygen saturation values and significantly abnormal laboratory results classified this patient as a severe case, while the lung lesions on computed tomography were relatively less severe. After 7 days of hospitalization, his SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid had rapidly changed to negative, with an improvement in laboratory results and lung lesions. Prior to discharge, his SARS-CoV-2-IgM and IgG statuses were confirmed to be positive as well. As an immunocompromised patient, his progression of COVID-19 was not very severe and he achieved a relatively quick recovery. Case 2 was an asymptomatic infection diagnosed by positive SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid and single small GGO on lung computed tomography. His SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid results changed to negative and the GGO in lung computed tomography disappeared after treatment, while laboratory results, such as those for lymphocyte count, liver and renal function, and hsCRP, were normal throughout the course of his illness. Although the patient had underlying liver disease, his condition was very mild.

TDF, a nucleotide reverse transcriptase inhibitor recommended as one of the most potent drugs to suppress HBV and a first-line anti-human immunodeficiency virus drug by the WHO, has been well-documented to have a role in regulating immunity. Studies have shown that after 12 months of TDF treatment, the frequency and function of natural killer (CD56+CD3-) cells in CHB patients were significantly increased compared with baseline,⁵ suggesting that TDF might contribute to the activation of natural killer cells. In addition, studies have found that the nucleotide analogues (TDF and ADV) might have an effect on inducing interferon (IFN)- λ 3 compared to nucleoside analogs (LAM and entecavir) both *in vitro* and *in vivo*.⁶ IFN- λ 3 can induce phosphorylation and up-regulate the expression of interferon-stimulated genes (commonly referred to as ISGs)

Table 1. Symptoms, treatments and labor	atory	results of ca	se 1															
Date	2.13	3.14	2.15	2.16	2.17	2.18	2.19 2.2	0	.21 2	.22 2	.23 2.	24 2.	25 2.	26 2.	27 2.	28 2.3	29 3.	3.2
Symptom																		
Fever, °C	38.1	38.3	38.5	37.7														
Dyspnea	>	>	>	\geq	>	>												
Cough	\geq	>	\geq	\geq	\geq	>	>	>	>	>	>	\geq	\geq	\geq	\geq	\geq		
Treatment																		
Ceftizoxime		>	\geq	>	\geq	>	 	>	>	>	>	\geq	\geq	\geq				
Arbidol		>	>	>	>	~ ~	> >	>	>	>								
Vitamin C		>	>	\geq	>	>	> >	>	>	>	>	>	\geq	\geq				
Magnesium isoglycyrrhizinate		>	>	\geq	>	>	> >	>	>	>	>	>	\geq	\geq				
Chinese herbal										>	>	\geq	\geq	\geq	\geq	\geq	\geq	>
Acarbose and gliclazide									>	>	>	\geq	\geq	\geq	>	\geq	\geq	>
TDF	>	>	>	>	>	>	> >	>	>	>	>	>	\geq	\geq	>	\geq	\geq	>
Oxygen therapy at 3 L/m	\geq	>	>	>	>	~ ~	>	>	>	>	>	\geq	\geq					
Laboratory results																		
WBC count as $\times 10^{9}$ /L	I	7.68	I	I	I		- 5.7	4	I	I	7.	04 –	2	88	T	T	Ι	I
Neutrophil count as $\times 10^{9}$ /L	I	6.31	I	I	I		- 4.3	1	I	I	5.	04 -	4.	14 -	T	I	I	I
Lymphocyte count as $\times 10^{9}$ /L	Ι	0.89*	Ι	Ι	Ι	' 	- 0.7		Ι	Ι	-	28 –	-	11 -	T	I	Ι	I
Albumin	I	31.9*	I	I	I		- 32.	7* –	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
Globulin	I	30.3#	I	I	I	'	- 32.	7# –	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
ALT in U/L	I	#09	I	I	I		- 49	+	I	I	I	I	I	I	T	I	I	I
AST in U/L	Ι	135#	I	Ι	I	' I	- 37	I	I	Ι	Ι	Ι	I	Ι	Ι	I	Ι	I
CK in U/L	I	>1300#	I	I	Ι	1	- 10		I	I	Ι	Ι	Ι	I	I	I	Ι	I
LDH in U/L	Ι	497#	Ι	Ι	Ι	' I	- 25!	- #2	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
Myo in µg/L	I	287.7#	I	I	I	1	I	I	I	I	26	3.3	Ι	I	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
CRP in mg/L	Ι	168#	I	Ι	Ι	' 1	I	I	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
hsCRP in mg/L	I	I	I	I	Ι	1	- 28.	86# -	I	I	0	95 –	5.	95# –	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
Procalcitonin in µg/L	Ι	< 0.13	I	I	I	' 1	- 0.0		Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
ESR in mm/h	I	I	I	I	Ι	1	- 61	#	I	I	Ι	Ι	90	- #(Ι	I	Ι	I
IL-2 in mg/L	Ι	2.88	Ι	Ι	Ι	'	I I	I	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	5.	22# –	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
IL-4 in mg/L	I	1.95	I	I	Ι	1	I	I	I	I	Ι	Ι	9.	75# -	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
IL-6 in mg/L	Ι	45.48#	Ι	Ι	Ι	'	I	I	Ι	I	Ι	Ι	10	.4# –	Ι	Ι	Ι	I
IL-10 in mg/L	I	3.98	I	I	I		I	I	I	I	I	I	6.	64# -	T	T	T	I
IFN-a in mg/L	I	2.96	Ι	Ι	I	'	I	I	I	I	Ι	Ι	4.	- 62	T	T	T	I
IFN-γ in mg/L	Ι	4.9	I	Ι	Ι	'	I	I	I	Ι	Ι	Ι	5.	53 -	I	I	T	I

V represents the duration of symptoms and treatments. * represents values below limits. # represents values above limits.



Fig. 1. Lung and abdomen CT scans of case 1 and case 2. (A–D) Case 1: Lung CT scans on February 14 (A), February 22 (B), and February 28 (C), and abdomen CT scan on February 14 (D). (E–F) Case 2: Lung CT scans on February 13 (E) and March 2 (F). CT, computed tomography.

and produce some antiviral proteins to exert antiviral effects.⁷ Studies have revealed that cellular metabolites of acyclic nucleoside phosphonates (commonly referred to as ANPs, including TDF and ADV) can inhibit lipopolysaccharide (commonly referred to as LPS)-mediated production of IL-10 and, thus, induce the production of IL-12p70 and tumor necrosis factor-a (commonly known as TNF-a) in a

dose-dependent manner, and plays an immunoregulatory role in HBV patients, with antiviral and antihepatocellular carcinoma properties. $^{\rm 8}$

A recent study showed that tenofovir binds tightly to the SARS-CoV RNA complex RNA polymerase (commonly known as RdRp) and terminates the RNA synthesis catalyzed by SARS-CoV-2 RdRp,⁹ providing the molecular basis Chen X. et al: TDF-treated CHB patients with COVID-19

for tenofovir to be considered as a potential therapeutic for COVID-19. In addition, a large-scale cohort study conducted in Spain found that the incidence of SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with CHB treated with tenofovir decreased (0.4%, 8/1,764), which indirectly reflects TDF's positive effect on the resistance to SARS-CoV-2.3

Lastly, patients with COVID-19 often exhibit immune system dysfunction, such as lymphopenia, decreased number of CD4+ T cells, and abnormal levels of cytokines (including cytokine storms), and this might be an indicator related to severity and mortality of the disease. Immunocompromised patients, such as the elderly, and patients with other comorbidities, might be more susceptible to SARS-CoV-2. We speculated that according to our SARS-CoV-2-infected patients with CHB treated with TDF; in addition to inhibiting the SARS-CoV-2 RdRp, the TDF medication might also improve the immune functions of these patients by restoring the activity levels of T cells and natural killer cells, inducing IFN- λ 3 production, inhibiting IL-10 secretion, and inducing IL-12 production, thereby suppressing a cytokine storm caused by SARS-CoV-2. It might also have certain antiviral properties. Ultimately, TDF might alleviate the symptoms and shorten the course of COVID-19 in patients with CHB.

In conclusion, our observation from these two cases provided more evidence that concurrent HBV infection may not worsen COVID-19 infection and TDF treatment may partially contribute to a more rapid recovery from COVID-19. Large-cohort clinical studies are needed to subsequently explore the effects of HBV and TDF treatment on the clinical outcomes of COVID-19.

Funding

This work was supported by the Applied Basic and Frontier Technology Research Project of Wuhan (grant no. 2020020601012233) and the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities (grant no. 2020kfyXGYJ016).

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this pub-

lication.

Author contributions

Study concept and design (XZ), acquisition of data (XC), analysis and interpretation of data (DY, XZ), drafting of the manuscript (XC), critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content (DL, XZ), administrative, technical, or material support, study supervision (XZ).

Data sharing statement

All data are available upon request.

References

- [1] Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang WH, Ou CQ, He JX, et al. Clinical characteristics of coronavirus disease 2019 in China. N Engl J Med 2020; 382(18): 1708-1720. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2002032.
- Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, Crawford JM, McGinn T, Davidson [2] KW, et al. Presenting characteristics, comorbidities, and outcomes among 5700 patients hospitalized with COVID-19 in the New York City area. JAMA
- 2020;323(20):2052–2059. doi:10.1001/jama.2020.6775. Lens S, Miquel M, Mateos-Muñoz B, García-Samaniego J, Forns X. SARS-CoV-2 in patients on antiviral HBV and HCV therapy in Spain. J Hepatol 2020;73(5):1262–1263. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2020.07.007. Chen X, Jiang Q, Ma Z, Ling J, Hu W, Cao Q, *et al.* Clinical characteristics of hospitalized patients with SARS-CoV-2 and hepatitis B virus co-infection.
- [4]
- Virol Sin 2020; 35(6): 842–845. doi:10.1007/s12250-020-00276-5. Lee HH, Kang H, Cho H. Recovery of NK (CD56+CD3-) cells after one year of tenofovir therapy for chronic hepatitis B infection. J Microbiol Biotechnol 2017; 27(6): 1204–1308. doi: 10.4014/jmb.1701.01071. [5]
- Murata K, Asano M, Matsumoto A, Sugiyama M, Nishida N, Tanaka E, et al. [6] Induction of IFN- λ 3 as an additional effect of nucleotide, not nucleoside, analogues: a new potential target for HBV infection. Gut 2018;67(2):362–
- 371. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2016-312653.
 [7] Donnelly RP, Kotenko SV. Interferon-lambda: a new addition to an old family. J Interferon Cytokine Res 2010;30(8):555–564. doi:10.1089/ family. J Inte jir.2010.0078.
- Murata K, Tsukuda S, Suizu F, Kimura A, Sugiyama M, Watashi K, et al. Immunomodulatory mechanism of acyclic nucleoside phosphates in treat-ment of hepatitis B virus infection. Hepatology 2020;71(5):1533–1545. [8]
- doi:10.1002/hep.30956. Jockusch S, Tao C, Li X, Anderson TK, Chien M, Kumar S, *et al.* A library of nucleotide analogues terminate RNA synthesis catalyzed by polymer-ases of coronaviruses that cause SARS and COVID-19. Antiviral Res 2020; 180: 104857. doi: 10.1016/j.antiviral.2020.104857.



Letter to the Editor

Celiac Disease and Elevated Liver Enzymes: A Still Not Fully Defined Pathogenesis

Linda Beenet^{1*} and Diego Tonesi²

¹Department of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine, University of California Los Angeles (UCLA) Technology Center for Genomics & Bioinformatics, Los Angeles, CA, USA; ²Gastroenterology and Endoscopy Unit, Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Milan, Italy

Received: 20 February 2021 | Revised: 13 March 2021 | Accepted: 21 March 2021 | Published: 7 April 2021

Citation of this article: Beenet L, Tonesi D. Celiac disease and elevated liver enzymes: A still not fully defined pathogenesis. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):274–275. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2021.00074.

Dear Editor,

We read, with great interest, the comprehensive review by Villavicencio Kim J and Wu GY that systematically addressed the issue of liver enzyme elevation in celiac disease (CD) patients.¹

The Authors reviewed, in detail, the most relevant studies reporting the frequency of liver enzyme elevation in CD patients and the possible causes, discussing the hypothesis that this elevation may be a clue to associated liver disease or an epiphenomenon, possibly secondary to the increased intestinal permeability that is known to characterize CD patients, especially at diagnosis, before starting a gluten-free diet.²

We would like to add some considerations that, in our opinion, could have implications in the pathogenesis of hepatic injury in CD.

As known, it has been reported that CD is frequently associated with other extraintestinal autoimmune diseases or even with the mere presence of autoantibodies without concomitant autoimmune pathology.^{3–6}

Among the autoimmune diseases potentially associated with CD, autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) is worthy of mention, as previously reported.^{1,3,7}

Of considerable interest, it has been reported that celiac patients frequently have anti-filamentous actin IgA antibodies that have shown reliable and significant correlation with villous atrophy.⁸ These autoantibodies, although of IgG class, are also known to have very high specificity for AIH.^{7,9}

This similarity between the two autoimmune diseases could be a clue that also supports possible immune-mediated pathogenesis of hypertransaminasemia in CD patients. Therefore, it would be relevant and worthy of study to analyze the presence of anti-actin antibodies in CD patients to verify whether these antibodies are markers of liver injury.

Finally, it should not be overlooked, the very remarka-

ble issue of the potential development of hepatic steatosis, which, as appropriately mentioned by the Authors, is not uncommon in CD patients with celiac disease after starting a gluten-free diet.¹⁰

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this publication.

Author contributions

Performance of the research, collection and analysis of the data, writing of the paper, and approving the final version of the article, including the authorship list (LB, DT), guarantor of the article (LB).

Data sharing statement

All data are available upon request.

References

- Villavicencio Kim J, Wu GY. Celiac disease and elevated liver enzymes: A review. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(1):116–124. doi:10.14218/JCTH. 2020.00089.
- [2] Granito A, Zauli D, Muratori P, Muratori L, Grassi A, Bortolotti R, et al. Anti-Saccharomyces cerevisiae and perinuclear anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies in coeliac disease before and after gluten-free diet. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2005;21(7):881–887. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036. 2005.02417.x.
- [3] Volta U, Granito A, De Franceschi L, Petrolini N, Bianchi FB. Anti tissue transglutaminase antibodies as predictors of silent coeliac disease in patients with hypertransaminasaemia of unknown origin. Dig Liver Dis 2001; 33(5):420–425. doi:10.1016/s1590-8658(01)80014-1.
- (4) Solution (1997) (
- [5] Volta U, De Giorgio R, Granito A, Stanghellini V, Barbara G, Avoni P, et al. Anti-ganglioside antibodies in coeliac disease with neurological disorders. Dig Liver Dis 2006;38(3):183–187. doi:10.1016/j.dld.2005.11.013.

Abbreviations: CD, celiac disease; AIH, autoimmune hepatitis. *Correspondence to: Linda Beenet, Department of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine, University of California Los Angeles (UCLA) Technology Center for Genomics & Bioinformatics Los Angeles, CA 90095, USA. ORCID: https://orcid. org/0000-0002-9812-9368. Tel: +1-310-206-4520, Fax: +1-310-206-4520, Email: linda.beenet@gmail.com

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2021.00074 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.jcthnet.com".

Beenet L. et al: Liver injury in celiac disease

- [6] Volta U, Ravaglia G, Granito A, Forti P, Maioli F, Petrolini N, et al. Coeliac disease in patients with autoimmune thyroiditis. Digestion 2001;64(1):61– 65. doi:10.1159/000048840.
- Granito A, Muratori P, Ferri S, Pappas G, Quarneti C, Lenzi M, et al. Di-agnosis and therapy of autoimmune hepatitis. Mini Rev Med Chem 2009; 9(7):847–860. doi:10.2174/138955709788452676.
 Granito A, Muratori P, Cassani F, Pappas G, Muratori L, Agostinelli D, et al. Anti-actin IgA antibodies in severe coeliac disease. Clin Exp Immunol

2004;137(2):386-392. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2004.02541.x.

- 2004; 137(2):386–392. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2004.02541.x.
 [9] Granito A, Muratori L, Muratori P, Pappas G, Guidi M, Cassani F, et al. Antibodies to filamentous actin (F-actin) in type 1 autoimmune hepatitis. J Clin Pathol 2006; 59(3):280–284. doi:10.1136/jcp.2005.027367.
 [10] Tovoli F, Negrini G, Fari R, Guidetti E, Faggiano C, Napoli L, et al. Increased risk of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with coeliac disease on a gluten-free diet: beyond traditional metabolic factors. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2018; 48(5):538–546. doi:10.1111/apt.14910.

Letter to the Editor



Favipiravir-induced Liver Injury in Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019

Pramod Kumar^{1*}, Anand Kulkarni¹, Mithun Sharma¹, Padaki Nagaraja Rao¹ and Duvvuru Nageshwar Reddy²

¹Department of Hepatology and Liver Transplantation, Asian Institute of Gastroenterology Hospitals, Hyderabad, India; ²Department of Gastroenterology, Asian Institute of Gastroenterology Hospitals, Hyderabad, India

Received: 4 January 2021 | Revised: 10 March 2021 | Accepted: 23 March 2021 | Published: 15 April 2021

Citation of this article: Kumar P, Kulkarni A, Sharma M, Rao PN, Reddy DN. Favipiravir-induced liver injury in patients with coronavirus disease 2019. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2021;9(2):276–278. doi: 10.14218/JCTH.2021.00011.

Favipiravir, an antiviral, was given restricted emergency use approval to treat coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) in many countries. While the clinical efficacy of favipiravir in COVID-19 remains uncertain, the approval was based on findings from *in vitro* studies and a clinical trial.¹ Limited data from studies of the Ebola virus and influenza disease showed a favorable safety profile.² Herein, we provide the first report of drug-induced liver injury (DILI) due to favipiravir in patients treated for COVID-19.

The first patient is a 70-year-old female who presented with 4 days of abdominal pain and jaundice. Historically, she received tab Favipiravir for mild COVID-19 illness for 2 weeks. She denied having taken any other medications or herbal supplements, or alcohol intake. She was icteric, and laboratory evaluation revealed a cholestatic liver chemistry pattern (Table 1). Hepatitis A/B/C/E serologies, autoimmune markers, ceruloplasmin, and serologies for Epstein-Barr/ Herpes simplex/cytomegalovirus, hepatic Doppler ultrasound were all negative/normal. A percutaneous liver biopsy showed moderate hepatocellular cholestasis with bilirubinostasis and mild inflammation comprised of lymphocytes with few eosinophils in the portal tracts (Fig. 1). The patient was treated with ursodeoxycholic acid (15 mg/kg), and liver biochemistry normalized after 10 weeks. In the absence of other etiologies, bland cholestasis on liver biopsy, and Roussel Uclaf causality assessment method (RUCAM) score of 7, consistent with probable DILI, the diagnosis of favipiravirinduced acute cholestatic jaundice was made

The second patient is a 52-year-old female with essential hypertension, who presented with 5 days of jaundice and fatigue. She was treated with 12 days of tab favipiravir for mild COVID-19 illness. Aside from tablet paracetamol, the patient cited not taking any other medications or alcohol. Laboratory evaluation revealed markedly elevated liver enzymes, and workup for other causes of liver injury, as described previously, were negative (Table 1). The patient denied a liver biopsy and was treated with ursodeoxycholic acid (15 mg/kg). The patient made an uneventful recovery, and liver chemistries normalized after 4 weeks. Diagnosis of favipiravir-induced acute hepatitis was made with a RUCAM score of 7, consistent with probable DILI.

The third patient is a 50-year-old male with hepatitis B-related cirrhosis on tab entecavir, who presented with a 2-week history of abdominal distension and jaundice. The patient received tab favipiravir for 2 weeks for mild COV-ID-19 illness. The patient denied having taken any other medications or alcohol. The evaluation showed cholestatic liver chemistry, with a negative hepatitis B DNA titer. A computerized tomography scan showed evidence of cir-rhosis with portal hypertension (Table 1). Workup for other causes of liver injury, as described for the first case, was negative. The patient was managed with diuretics, ursodeoxycholic acid, and other supportive medication. His symptoms and liver chemistries improved over the next 6 weeks. The diagnosis of acute decompensation of hepatitis B-related cirrhosis with acute cholestatic jaundice due to favipiravir was made with a RUCAM score of 7, consistent with probable DILL.

The unprecedented COVID-19 global pandemic has led to the rapid repurposing of investigational antiviral drugs, like favipiravir. The oral prodrug favipiravir is a purine nucleoside analogue; tje active metabolite favipiravir ibofuranosyl-5'-triphosphate inhibits RNA-dependent RNA polymerases of systemic acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2).³ It is metabolized in the liver by aldehyde oxidase and partially to a hydroxylated form by xanthine oxidase. Mild self-limiting transaminase elevation was reported in 2.1% of patients.^{2,4} However, icteric presentation has never been reported in the English literature, to our knowledge. We suspected favipiravir-induced DILI in our cases because of latency timing, liver biopsy findings, exclusion of alternative causes, and a complete resolution with dechallenge. Liver enzyme abnormalities are also common in patients with COVID-19 and rarely progress to acute hepatitis. However, our patient's delayed presentation after COVID-19-related symptom resolution and normal liver biochemistry at baseline rule out this possibility. Although the exact mechanism of liver injury is unknown, the liver injury could be due to an idiosyncratic reaction to favipiravir or its metabolites. Also, we speculate that a higher dose might be responsible for liver injury. The wide gap between half-cytotoxic concentration (>400 $\mu\text{M})$ and halfmaximal effective concentration (61.88 µM) against SARS-CoV-2 gives a comfortable safety margin, even with a high dose of favipiravir.³ However, an increased intracellular con-

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s). This article has been published under the terms of Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 4.0 International License (CC BY-NC 4.0), which permits noncommercial unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided that the following statement is provided. "This article has been published in *Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology* at https://doi.org/10.14218/JCTH.2021.00011 and can also be viewed on the Journal's website at http://www.icthnet.com".

Abbreviations: COVID-19, coronavirus disease 2019; DILI, drug-induced liver injury; RUCAM, Roussel Uclaf causality assessment method; SARS-CoV-2, systemic acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2.

^{*}Correspondence to: Pramod Kumar, Department of Hepatology and Liver Transplantation, Asian Institute of Gastroenterology Hospitals, Survey No 136, Mindspace Rd, Gachibowli, Hyderabad, Telangana 500032, India. ORCID: https:// orcid.org/0000-0002-1073-6295. Tel: +91-98-1493-3544, E-mail: dapramod@ gmail.com
Pramod K. et al: Favipiravir-induced liver injury and COVID-19

Table 1. Laboratory findings at presentation for the patients with favipiravir-induced liver injury

Parameter	Patient 1	Patient 2	Patient 3
Hemoglobin in g/dL	9.6	12.6	12.2
Total leucocyte count/µL	10,500	11,900	5,000
Differential count, %	N68/L26/E2/M4	N84/L8/E1/M7	N64/L24/E4/M8
Platelets/µL ×10 ³	3.3	2	1.4
Urea in mg/dL	42	40	45
Creatinine in mg/dL	1.4	0.9	1.1
Total /direct bilirubin in mg/dL	29.8/21	12.5/9.3	4.7/2.7
Aspartate transaminase <40 U/L	200	1,265	456
Alanine transaminase <40 U/L	352	2,031	337
Alkaline phosphatase 30-120 U/L	606	362	804
Protein in g/dL	5.2	6.2	5.3
Albumin in g/dL	3.5	3.8	2.8
International normalized ratio	1.2	1	1.1
Hospitalization	Yes	Yes	Yes
Liver chemistry before starting tab favipiravir	Normal	Normal	Normal
Liver injury pattern	Cholestatic	Hepatocellular	Cholestatic
Latency period in days	18 days	12 days	14 days
Favipiravir dose & duration	3,600 mg on day 1 followed by 1,600 mg/day for 14 days	3,600 mg on day 1 followed by 1,600 mg/day for 12 days	3,600 mg on day 1 followed by 1,600 mg/day for 10 days
RUCAM score	7: Probable DILI	7: Probable DILI	7: Probable DILI
DILI severity index	Moderate-severe	Moderate-severe	Moderate-severe
Outcome	Resolution 10 weeks	Resolution 4 weeks	Resolution 6 weeks

DILI, Drug induced liver injury; NA, Not available; RUCAM, Roussel Uclaf causality assessment method.



Fig. 1. Liver biopsy with a high-power view of moderate hepatocellular cholestasis (white arrow) with bilirubinostasis.

Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology 2021 vol. 9 | 276–278

centration above the toxicity threshold cannot be ruled out owing to more considerable favipiravir plasma exposure in the Asian population, suggesting possible regional or ethnic differences in its pharmacokinetics.^{3,5} Besides, continuous use causes self-inhibition of its liver metabolism, which may increase the favipiravir/inactive metabolite ratio. More than a two-fold increase in favipiravir plasma concentrations over half-maximal effective concentration are also predicted.6 So, close monitoring of cardiac and hepatic function as well as of favipiravir blood concentration is recommended during the treatment period because of a lack of pharmacokinetics and safety data for higher doses.

In conclusion, we present the first report of hepatotoxicity cases in COVID-19 that were most likely due to favipiravir. Further research is needed to identify the related risk factors and mechanisms of liver injury.

Acknowledgments

We thank Dr. Gautam Bachu, Department of Pulmonary Medicine, Dr. Mohan Ramchandani, Department of Gastroenterology, and Dr. Anuradha, Department of Pathology, Asian Institute of Gastroenterology Hospitals, Hyderabad, India.

Funding

None to declare.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflict of interests related to this pub-

Pramod K. et al: Favipiravir-induced liver injury and COVID-19

lication

Author contributions

Study conception and design (PK, AK), compilation of information and initial drafting of the manuscript (PK), final editing and critical revision of the manuscript (PK, MS, AK, PNR, DNR). All authors approved the final draft.

Informed patient consent

Provided by all patients presented in this report.

References

- Cai Q, Yang M, Liu D, Chen J, Shu D, Xia J, et al. Experimental treatment with favipiravir for COVID-19: an open-label control study. Engineering (Beijing) 2020; 6(10):1192–1198. doi:10.1016/j.eng.2020.03.007.
 Pilkington V, Pepperrell T, Hill A. Review of the safety of favipiravir a po-tential treatment in the COVID-19 pandemic? J Virus Erad 2020;6(2):45– treatment (2020):6(2):45–
- 51. doi:10.1016/S2055-6640(20)30016-9.
- [3] Du YX, Chen XP. Favipiravir: pharmacokinetics and concerns about clinical trials for 2019-nCoV infection. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2020;108(2):242–247. doi: 10.1002/cpt.1844
- [4] Ivashchenko AA, Dmitriev KA, Vostokova NV, Azarova VN, Blinow AA, Egorova AN, et al. AVIFAVIR for treatment of patients with moderate COV-ID-19: interim results of a phase II/III multicenter randomized clinical
- trial. Clin Infect Dis 2020: ciaa1176. doi:10.1093/cid/ciaa1176.
 [5] Eloy P, Solas C, Touret F, Mentré F, Malvy D, de Lamballerie X, *et al.* Dose rationale for favipiravir use in patients infected with SARS-CoV-2. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2020; 108(2):188. doi:10.1002/cpt.1877.
- [6] Arshad U, Pertinez H, Box H, Tatham L, Rajoli RKR, Curley P, et al. Pri-oritization of anti-SARS-Cov-2 drug repurposing opportunities based on plasma and target site concentrations derived from their established human pharmacokinetics. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2020;108(4):775-790. doi: 10.1002/cpt.1909



Journal of Clinical and Translational Hepatology [Print ISSN: 2225-0719; Online ISSN: 2310-8819] is owned by the Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University and published by XIA & HE Publishing Inc.

Biographies of the Editors-in-Chief

Prof. Hong Ren (General Editor-in-Chief)



Prof. Ren, is the President, Director [Key Laboratory of Molecular Biology of Infectious Diseases (Ministry of Education of China), Medical Imaging Department, Liver and Viral Hepatitis Research Institute], Leader and Distinguished Super Specialist Consultant [Division of Infectious Diseases (one of the

national key discipline in China), Department of Internal Medicine] of the Second Affiliated Hospital of Chongqing Medical University. In addition, he is also the Vice-Chairman and Group Head of the Chinese Society of Hepatology, Chinese Medical Association.

Prof. George Y. Wu (Comprehensive Editor-in-Chief)



Prof. Wu obtained his MD and PhD degree at Albert Einstein College of Medicine in 1976. He was a resident at Harlem Hospital Center from 1976 to 1979. He worked as a postdoctoral fellow at Albert Einstein College of Medicine from 1979 to 1982. From 1983, he worked as Assistant Professor and then Professor at

University of Connecticut School of Medicine. He is now the Director of Hepatology Section, Division of Gastroenterology-Hepatology. Dr. Wu's awards include the following: Research Prize awarded by the American Liver Foundation in 1982; Industry Research Scholar Award from the American Gastroenterological Association for 1985 to 1988; Gastroenterology Research Group Young Scientist Award from the American Gastroenterological Association in 1990; Herman Lopata Chair in Hepatitis Research from 1992 to date; Scientific Award from the Chinese American Medical Society in 1992; He was elected to membership in exclusive societies: American Society for Clinical Investigation in 1989; Association of American Physicians in 1995; and Top Doctor in the U.S. awarded by U.S. News and World Report in 2011. He has published about 180 peer-reviewed academic articles, 11 books, and is series editor for Clinical Gastroenterology book series by Springer-Nature, and is Senior Associate editor of J. Digestive Diseases.

Prof. Harry Hua-Xiang Xia (Editor-in-Chief)



Prof. Xia obtained his PhD in 1994 and worked as a postdoctoral fellow at Trinity College, Dublin University, Ireland. He spent 5 years as a senior Research Officer at Nepean Hospital, University of Sydney, Australia, and 6 years as an Assistant Professor at Queen Mary Hospital, University of Hong Kong to

continue his research on Helicobacter pylori and associated diseases. He has achieved an academic reputation worldwide in the field. He was elected as a fellow of the American College of Gastroenterology in 2008. He joined Novartis Pharmaceuticals Corporation, USA, in 2006 for clinical development of new investigational drugs in different therapeutic areas. He is currently an Adjunct Professor of Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing; Municipal Hospital, Qingdao University, Qingdao; and First Affiliated Hospital, Guangdong Pharmaceutical University, Guangdong, China. He has published about 180 peer-reviewed academic articles. He has published two books, namely, "Helicobacter pylori infection: Basic Principles and Clinical Practice" (1997), and A Comprehensive Guide to English Medical Manuscript Writing and Publication (2017).



Published by Xia & He Publishing Inc. 14090 Southwest Freeway, Suite 300, Sugar Land, Texas, 77478, USA Telephone: +1 281-980-0553 E-mail: service@xiahepublishing.com Website: www.xiahepublishing.com

